

UNIVERSITAT DE BARCELONA

Humoral and Cellular Immune Responses to Pre-Erythrocytic Malaria Vaccination and Impact of Epidemiological Factors

Robert Andrew Mitchell



Aquesta tesi doctoral està subjecta a la llicència <u>Reconeixement- NoComercial –</u> <u>SenseObraDerivada 4.0. Espanya de Creative Commons.</u>

Esta tesis doctoral está sujeta a la licencia <u>*Reconocimiento - NoComercial – SinObraDerivada*</u> <u>4.0. España de Creative Commons.</u>

This doctoral thesis is licensed under the <u>Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs 4.0. Spain License.</u>

Humoral and Cellular Immune Responses to Pre-Erythrocytic Malaria Vaccination and Impact of Epidemiological Factors

Doctoral thesis dissertation presented by **Robert Andrew Mitchell** to apply for the degree of doctor at the Universitat de Barcelona

> Directed by Dr. Carlota Dobaño Lázaro and Dr. Gemma Moncunill Piñas ISGlobal. Hospital Clínic – Universitat de Barcelona

Thesis tutor **Dr. Jordi Vila Estapé** Department of Clinical Microbiology – CBD, Hospital Clínic – Universitat de Barcelona – ISGlobal

Doctoral Program in Medicine and Translational Research School of Medicine and Health Sciences Universitat de Barcelona

July 2024





Acknowledgments

Pursuing a PhD meant leaving behind my career in the United States and relocating to Barcelona to follow my passion for malaria research. This decision was both daunting and exhilarating, and I am deeply thankful to everyone who supported me through this transformative experience.

First and foremost, I am deeply grateful to **Carlota and Gemma** for their invaluable guidance, continuous encouragement, and relentless dedication. You have always encouraged me to be independent, challenged me to improve, and supported me when I had doubts. It has been an honor to learn and work alongside you and be part of your team. I extend my heartfelt thanks to **Elizabeth Nardin**. Your mentorship got me started in the malaria field, and our collaborative research, including the paper that forms part of this dissertation, has been a cornerstone of my academic journey.

Thank you to **Ruth** for being so calm and patient, guiding me along the way, and managing the cytokines study from the beginning. Marta, I cannot thank you enough for your incredible patience and unwavering support in all areas, but especially for the Luminex training, and for always being so thoughtful. **Rebeca**, I cannot thank you enough for so many things. Thank you for being so calm and helpful, seeing where difficulties would appear, and being so organized and generous in sharing your knowledge with the rest of us. **Dídac**, thank you so much for all of your support and insight, which was vital; it was a true pleasure learning from you. Chenjerai, I have to give a special thanks to you, as we both started our PhDs together and I felt like you and I were joined at the hip most days in the lab. Your calm, easy-going attitude and sweet laughter made it a pleasure to work with you. Mar, I want to thank you for those early and long days of doing flow experiments together. I cannot wait to see all those papers and results published! I thank fellow PhD students Rocío, Inocencia, Nanna, and Selena, and statisticians Miquel and Gemma for time spent together in and out of the lab. I would also like to thank Itziar for performing the experiments on the Texh paper. Haily, thank you for becoming a dear friend and part of my extended family.

Laura, thank you for your support, for being so calm and reassuring, and always ensuring that things are running smoothly. **Diana**, thank you for all your help, training, being so

organized and ensuring we were on track. **Alfons**, I cannot thank you enough. Of course, for the flow cytometry training, but more so for your songs, making me laugh, even at 6:00 am (Bon dia!) as we opened the lab (and for the Calçotada and everything Catalan). I thank **Ferran Palau** for setting the musical backdrop during my time in Catalonia. With that in mind, I have to thank **Pau** for creating the perfect soundtracks for my time at ISGlobal and for your help in the lab whenever it was called upon.

I want to also thank all of the malaria PIs, staff, and students at CEK planta 1 with a special thanks to Alfredo Mayor, Luis Izquierdo, Alfred Cortés, Xavier Fernández, Eli Tintó, Cristina Canaleta, and Isabel in IDIBAPs flow core. I also have to give a big thank you to Marta Guerrero who helped me so much along the way with so much paperwork, always being so kind.

From my NYU team, thank you to **Mauricio** for sharing co-authorship on one of the papers in this thesis and **Carol** for giving me support and training. **Rita**, for your dependability and the warmth of our intergenerational friendship, your wit and kindness have been a cherished part of my journey. Your memory inspires me as I grow older. **Sandra**, your positive spirit, support, and encouragement have always been a source of strength.

I want to give a special thank you to my parents, **Carol and Russell** and brother, **David**, and aunt **Carol** and my aunt **Joan** and cousins **Steve**, **Ginny**, **and Amy**. To the Canary Island family, **Carmen**, **Juan Andrés**, **Iru**, **Maloly**, **Sabina**, **and Cherfe** for their support and all the good times. Most of all, thank you to my wife **Ico** and my son **Helio**, you have been with me through this entire journey. Helio, this project began when you were taking your first steps, and now you are a brilliant and opinionated six-year-old. Ico, your support and resilience have carried us through incredible changes, joyous

FUNDING

Robert Andrew Mitchell received financial support from a predoctoral grant provided by Instituto de Salud Carlos III, PFIS – FI18/00295 from 2019 until 2023. Carlota Dobaño provided additional financial support through NIH grants R01AI095789 and U01AI165745.

Table of Contents

List of figures and tables	
List of abbreviations	
List of publications	
Resumen	16
Introduction	20
1. 1. Malaria: biology and the global disease burden	20
1.1 Plasmodium falciparum life cycle	20
1.2 Epidemiology	23
2. Immunity to Malaria	26
2.1 Innate Immunity	27
2.1.1 Innate cell types and cytokines	27
2.1.2 Trained Immunity	33
2.2 Adaptive Immunity	34
2.2.1 Humoral immunity to pre-erythrocytic infection	36
2.2.2 Cell-mediated immunity to pre-erythrocytic infection	38
2.2.3 Humoral immunity to blood-stage infection	40
2.2.4 Cell-mediated immunity to blood-stage infection	41
2.4 Immune Regulation and Dysfunction	43
2.4.1 Immune regulation	43
2.4.2 Immune dysfunction and exhaustion	47
3. Vaccines and Monoclonal antibodies	49
3.1 Malaria Vaccines	49
3.1.1 Pre-erythrocytic stage vaccines	50
3.1.2 Blood-stage, Transmission-blocking, Multi-stage vaccines	54
3.2 Monoclonal antibodies	55
4. RTS,S Malaria Vaccine	57
4.1 Phase 3 Clinical trial	58

4.2 RTS,S Immunogenicity and Immune Correlates	59
4.3 Knowledge Gaps	63
Hypotheses	65
Objectives	66
Materials, methods and results	67
Article 1	68
Article 2	80
Article 3	113
Discussion	144
Study limitations	151
Concluding remarks and future perspectives	152
Conclusion	156
References	157

List of figures and tables

Figure 1. <i>Plasmodium falciparum</i> life cycle	20
Figure 2. Global distribution of <i>P. falciparum</i>	23
Figure 3. Innate immunity linking with adaptive immunity during blood-stage malaria	30
Figure 4. Humoral and cell-mediated responses during Plasmodium infection	37
Figure 5. Anti-disease and anti-parasite clinical immunity to malaria	44
Figure 6. Malaria vaccines according to parasite stage	49
Figure 7. Schematic representation of <i>P. falciparum</i> CSP and RTS,S immunogen	51
Figure 8. RTS,S phase 3 clinical trial design	59

List of abbreviations

ACTs:	Artemisinin-based combination therapy
ADCC:	Antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity
ADCI:	Antibody-dependent cellular inhibition
aMBC:	Atypical memory B cells
AMA1:	Apical membrane antigen 1
APCs:	Antigen presenting cells
BCG:	Bacillus-Calmette Guérin
BCR:	B cell receptor
BREGS:	Regulatory B cells
CD:	Cluster of Differentiation
CHMI:	Controlled human malaria infection
ChAd63:	Chimpanzee adenovirus
COVID-19:	Coronavirus disease 2019
CSP:	Circumsporozoite protein
CTLA4:	Cytotoxic T-lympocyte assoiated protein 4
CyRPA:	Cysteine-rich protective antigen
DBL:	Duffy binding-like
DC:	Dendritic cell
DDT:	Dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane
EBA:	Erythrocyte binding antigens
ELISA:	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
Fc:	Fragment crystallizable
FOXP3:	Forkhead box P3 protein
GC:	Germinal center
GPI:	Glycophosphatidylinositol
γδ T cells:	Gamma delta T cells
HBsAg:	Hepatitis B surface antigen
HSPG:	Heparan sulfate proteoglycans

ICOS:	Inducible T-cell COStimulator
IFA:	Immunofluorescence assay
IFN:	Interferon
lgA:	Immunoglobulin A
lgD:	Immunoglobulin D
lgE:	Immunoglobulin E
lgG:	Immunoglobulin G
lgM:	Immunoglobulin M
IL:	Interleukin
IP-10:	Inducible protein 10
IPTp:	Intermittent preventive therapy in pregnancy
KC:	Kupffer cell
LAG3:	Lymphocyte-activation gene-3
LSA-1:	Liver stage antigen-1
M:	Month
MHC:	Major histocompatibility complex
MPL:	Monophosphoryl lipid
mAbs:	Monoclonal Antibodies
ME-TRAP:	Multiple-epitope thrombospondin-related adhesion protein
MHC-I:	Major histocompatibility complex class I
MHC-II:	Major histocompatibility complex class II
MSP:	Merozoite surface protein
MTI:	Malaria Transmission Intensity
NAI:	Naturally acquired immunity
NK:	Natural killer
PAMPs:	Pathogen-associated molecular patterns
PBMC:	Peripheral blood mononuclear cell
PCD:	Passive case detection
PCR:	Polymerase chain reaction
PD1:	Programmed cell death-1
PfEMP1:	Plasmodium falciparum erythrocyte membrane protein 1

PMC:	Perennial malaria chemoprophylaxis
PNG:	Papua New Guinea
PS:	Phosphatidylserine
RAS:	Radiation-attenuated sporozoites
RDTs:	Rapid diagnostic tests
RBC:	Red blood cells
Rhs:	Reticulocyte-binding-like homologs
RON:	Rhoptry neck protein
SHM:	Somatic hypermutation
SMC:	Seasonal malaria chemoprophylaxis
TGF-β:	Transforming growth factor-β
TFH:	T follicular helper
TH:	T helper
TIM3:	T-cell immunoglobulin and mucin domain-3
TLRs:	Toll-like receptors
TMV:	Tobacco mosaic virus
TNF:	Tumor necrosis factor
TR1:	Type 1 regulatory T cells
TR1:	T regulatory type 1
TRAP:	Thrombospondin-related adhesive protein
TREG:	Regulatory T cells
VE:	Vaccine efficacy
VLP:	Virus-like particles
WHO:	World Health Organization

List of publications

This thesis is in the format of a compendium of articles. The thesis consists of three objectives and three articles:

Article 1

This article addresses the first objective to assess the fine specificity and sporozoite neutralizing capacity of polyclonal and monoclonal antibodies targeting circumsporozoite epitopes. The results of this research have been published in the following article:

J. Mauricio Calvo-Calle*, **Robert Mitchell***, Rita Altszuler, Caroline Othoro, and Elizabeth Nardin. *Identification of a neutralizing epitope within minor repeat region of Plasmodium falciparum CS protein*. npj Vaccines. 2021 Jan 18;6(1):10. *co-first authors.

Impact factor (2021): 9.2 Quartile: 1. Category: Immunology

Article 2

This article addresses the second objective to characterize the cellular responses elicited by the RTS,S/AS01_E vaccine booster dose at the peak response and 11 months later and identify immune correlates of malaria protection or risk. The sub-objectives to evaluate the effect of epidemiological factors on immunogenicity and protection, and to assess associations between cytokine responses and antibodies were also addressed. The results of this research have been accepted in the following article:

Robert A. Mitchell, Dídac Macià*, Chenjerai Jairoce*, Maxmillian Mpina, Akshayata Naidu, Ana Chopo-Pizarro, Miquel Vázquez-Santiago, Joseph J. Campo, Pedro Aide, Ruth Aguilar, Claudia Daubenberger, Carlota Dobaño, Gemma Moncunill. *Effect of RTS,S/AS01_E vaccine booster dose on cellular immune responses in African infants and children. Accepted by npj Vaccines.*

Impact factor (2023): 6.9 Quartile: 1. Category: Immunology

Article 3

This article addresses the third objective to characterize the immunophenotypic changes induced by chronic malaria exposure associated with T-cell exhaustion and its association with B cell subsets previously found to be altered by malaria exposure. The results of this research have been published in the following article:

Robert A. Mitchell, Itziar Ubillos, Pilar Requena, Joseph J. Campo, Maria Ome-Kaius, Sarah Hanieh, Alexandra Umbers, Paula Samol, Diana Barrios, Alfons Jiménez, Azucena Bardají, Ivo Mueller, Clara Menéndez, Stephen Rogerson, Carlota Dobaño, and Gemma Moncunill. *Chronic malaria exposure is associated with inhibitory markers on T cells that correlate with atypical memory and marginal zone-like B cells.* Clinical and Experimental Immunology. 2024 Apr 23;216(2):172-191. Impact factor (2023): 3.4 Quartile: 2. Category: Immunology

Resum de la Tesi

Títol: Respostes Immunitàries Humorals i Cel·lulars a la Vacunació enfront la fase Preeritrocítica de la Malària i l'Impacte dels Factors Epidemiològics

Introducció

La immunitat adquirida naturalment enfront la malària es desenvolupa després de diverses exposicions al paràsit, depenent de la intensitat de la transmissió i l'edat. Les exposicions repetides i cròniques a la malària, però poden conduir a fenotips cel·lulars immunitaris alterats que poden afectar la immunitat. Les primeres vacunes aprovades contra la malària tenen la proteïna del circumsporozoït (CSP) que envolta l'esporozoït de *Plasmodium falciparum* com a diana. La vacuna RTS,S/AS01E (RTS,S), composta pels epítops repetits majors basats en la seqüència d'aminoàcids NANP i el fragment C-terminal de la CSP, està recomanada per a nens Africans. En l'assaig clínic de fase 3, les respostes d'anticossos induïdes per RTS,S i les respostes de limfòcits T auxiliars de tipus 1 després de la immunització primària s'associaven amb la protecció. Tanmateix, amb i sense una dosi de reforç de la vacuna, les respostes d'anticossos i l'eficàcia de la vacuna van ser modestes i de curta durada, plantejant preguntes sobre la inclusió de diferents epítops a la vacuna, la immunitat cel·lular post-reforç, i els factors que poden afectar les respostes vacunals, informació que podria ajudar a millorar el disseny de la propera generació de vacunes.

Hipòtesi

- Els anticossos contra la CSP de *P. falciparum* estan associats amb la protecció enfront la malària, però la especificitat fina als diferents epítops, inclosos o no a la vacuna RTS,S, està associada amb diferents activitats funcionals de neutralització d'esporozoïts.
- La dosi de reforç de la vacuna RTS,S/AS01_E indueix respostes immunitàries cel·lulars que sostenen les respostes protectores d'anticossos. Els factors epidemiològics afecten la immunogenicitat cel·lular de la dosi de reforç i la seva associació amb la protecció.

 L'exposició crònica a la malària provoca l'"esgotament" dels limfòcits T, resultant en una expressió augmentada de marcadors inhibidors i de senescència, que correlaciona amb alteracions en els limfòcits B i pot afectar la resposta immune a infeccions naturals i a la vacunació.

Objectius

Identificar les respostes immunitàries a CSP de *P. falciparum* induïdes per l'exposició natural a la malària o per la vacunació, incloent els factors que poden afectar aquestes respostes.

Específicament:

- 1. Avaluar l'especificitat fina i la capacitat de neutralització d'esporozoïts d'anticossos policionals i monocionals que reconeixen epítops de la CSP.
- Caracteritzar la resposta cel·lular induïda per la dosi de reforç de la vacuna RTS,S/AS01_E i identificar correlats immunitaris de protecció o risc de malària.
 - 2.1. Avaluar l'efecte dels factors epidemiològics sobre la immunogenicitat i la protecció.
 - 2.2. Avaluar l'associació entre la resposta de citocines i els anticossos.
- Caracteritzar els canvis immunofenotípics induïts per l'exposició crònica a la malària relacionats amb l'esgotament limfòcits T i la seva associació amb subpoblacions de limfòcits B que estan alterats per l'exposició a la malària.

Mètodes i Resultats

Els resultats es presenten en el format de tres articles. L'article 1 avalua l'especificitat i la capacitat de neutralització d'esporozoïts dels anticossos policionals i monocionals dirigits als epítops de la CSP. Es van utilitzar assaigs immunològics i de neutralització in vitro i infeccions de malària en ratolins per mostrar que els anticossos monocionals específics per als epítops repetitius menors de la CSP tenien activitat de neutralització,

mentre que els anticossos contra els epítops repetitius majors tenien una activitat de neutralització menor o nul·la. L'article 2 aborda les respostes immunitàries cel·lulars induïdes per la dosi de reforç de RTS,S, avaluant la immunogenicitat de la vacuna, examinant la secreció de citocines per part de cèl·lules mononuclears de sang perifèrica (PBMC) estimulades per l'antigen de la vacuna amb la plataforma Luminex. Els resultats van mostrar que IL-2, IFN-y, IL-17, IL-5 i IL-13 estaven associats amb la vacunació de reforç i IL-2 es estava elevada fins a un any després. No es va trobar cap factor epidemiològic que tingués un efecte sobre les respostes de la vacuna. IL-2 estava associada amb un risc reduït de malària en nens de Mahniça (Moçambic) però no de Bagamoyo (Tanzània), indicant que la relació de la resposta a la vacuna i la protecció pot ser diferent segons l'àrea. A més, IL-2 correlacionava positivament amb els anticossos IgG anti-CSP. En l'article 3 es va analitzar els marcadors inhibidors en supoblacions de limfòcits T mitjançant citometria de flux en PBMC d'individus afectats per l'exposició crònica a la malària. Aquests individus tenien fregüències elevades de limfòcits T que expressaven marcadors inhibidors, i que correlacionaven amb anticossos contra antígens de la malària, limfòcits B de memòria atípics i anèmia.

Conclusions

- 1. La regió dels epítops repetitius menors de CSP de *P. falciparum*, composta per tres còpies de repeticions de tetràmers alternants NANP i NVDP, conté un epítop reconegut per anticossos neutralitzadors d'esporozoïts i, en canvi, els anticossos monoclonals específics d'epítops repetitius majors (NANP)n van demostrar una activitat neutralitzadora reduïda o nul·la. Aquestes troballes indiquen la importància d'avaluar l'especificitat fina i les funcions dels anticossos induïts per vacunes basades en CSP i suggereixen que la inclusió d'epítops repetitius menors a la vacuna podria millorar l'eficàcia d'aquesta.
- La dosi de reforç de la vacuna RTS,S/AS01_E va induir IL-2 en concentracions relativament baixes però encara detectables 12 mesos després. La IL-2 va correlacionar positivament amb la IgG anti-CSP i inversament amb les IgG2 i IgG4 no protectores, i es va associar amb una reducció del risc de malària en nens de

Manhiça. Modificar el disseny de la vacuna per induir respostes de limfòcits T de memòria més altes que puguin sostenir els limfòcits B podria augmentar l'eficàcia i la durabilitat de la vacuna, mentre que les diferències entre àrees haurien de ser estudiades i considerades per a l'estratègia de vacunació.

- Un augment del risc de malària es va associar amb la IL-10 en nadons independentment de la vacunació amb RTS,S/AS01_E, indicant que les respostes immunoreguladores específiques d'edat poden afectar la susceptibilitat a la malària.
- 4. L'exposició crònica a la malària es va associar a freqüències més elevades de subpoblacions de limfòcits T amb marcadors inhibidors associats amb l'esgotament immunitari i correlacionaven amb limfòcits B de memòria atípics i anèmia. Aquests fenotips alterats podrien afectar les respostes a les vacunes.

INTRODUCTION

1. Malaria: biology and the global disease burden

Malaria is a significant mosquito-borne disease caused by a protozoan parasite from the genus *Plasmodium*. While many *Plasmodium* species can infect birds, reptiles, and mammals, five species are known to infect humans including *P. falciparum*, *P. vivax*, *P. malariae*, *P. ovale* (two subspecies *P. ovale curtisi* and *P. ovale wallikeri*), and *P. knowlesi* (1). *P. falciparum* is considered to be most deadly and causes the most severe form of malaria, and predominantly occurs in sub-Saharan Africa (1).

1.1 Plasmodium falciparum life cycle

The *P. falciparum* life cycle is complex, involving a female *Anopheles* mosquito vector and having both extracellular and intracellular zoite forms, which are required to traverse and invade various cell types at different stages (2) (**Figure 1**).



Figure 1. *P. falciparum* life cycle. Arrows indicating types of immune responses known to target parasites at different stages. Adapted from (3).

Pre-erythrocytic stage. The asymptomatic pre-erythrocytic stage of infection begins with the inoculation of motile sporozoites into the dermis of the host when an infected *Anopheles* mosquito probes for a blood meal (4–6). Estimates of the number of

sporozoites deposited into the skin of mice using the murine parasite *P. berghei* (7,8) or *P. falciparum* (9) varies widely from a dozen up to hundreds of sporozoites, which may stay at the inoculation site or within the dermis for minutes up to several hours before migrating (10,11). Sporozoites traverse through the skin tissue until they reach a capillary and enter into the bloodstream, which carries them rapidly to the liver (12–14).

Circumsporozoite protein (CSP), the major surface protein covering the sporozoite, is critical for sporozoite migration and invasion (15). Sporozoites rely upon CSP and the sulfation level of heparan sulfate proteoglycans (HSPG) on host cells to help navigate through different tissue types (16). Thrombospondin-related adhesive protein (TRAP) expressed on the sporozoite surface, is also required for motility and invasion (17).

Once a sporozoites reaches the liver, its surface CSP engages HSPG of hepatic stellate cells, then it glides along the sinusoidal endothelial barrier until it reaches a Kupffer cell (KC) which it exploits to cross the endothelium and invade a hepatocyte (18). The sporozoite traverses through several hepatocytes, which may be a necessary activation step (19), until it enters a final hepatocyte by establishing a parasitophorous vacuole (12). After settling into the vacuole, the sporozoite transforms into trophozoites, an exoerythrocytic schizogony development (20). Within ten days of development, infected hepatocytes release tens of thousands of exo-erythrocytic merozoites encased in hostmembrane derived vesicles called merosomes into the bloodstream that consequently infect red blood cells (RBC) (2).

Blood-stage. Merozoites released from the liver into the bloodstream rapidly enter a multi-step process including a pre-invasion phase involving parasite actomyosin driven deformation of the host RBC upon adhesion, preparation for active invasion, followed by surface echinocytosis (21).(MSP1), Merozoite protein 1 а major glycophosphatidylinositol (GPI)-anchored antigen, permits interactions between the merozoite and the RBC membrane (22). Deformation of the erythrocyte occurs following contact, then the merozoite positions its apical end towards the RBD membrane enabled by erythrocyte binding antigens (EBA), as well as reticulocyte-binding-like homologs (Rhs) (2). Rh5 interacting with Ripr (Rh5-interacting protein) and CyRPA (cysteine-rich protective antigen) form a tightly bound complex that interacts with the host receptor basigin, which is required for erythrocyte invasion (23,24).

Apical membrane antigen (AMA1) produced by micronemes (secretory organelles) is translocated to the parasite surface after invasion has been initiated, while rhoptry neck protein (RON) is secreted by the rhoptry organelles (25). A tight moving junction formed between AMA1 and the RON2 complex, which is deposited on the RBC membrane, is required for invasion (25). A parasitophorous vacuole is formed around the merozoite as it enters the erythrocyte, (26). Following *P. falciparum* invasion of erythrocytes, during the next 48 hours, merozoites develop inside the vacuole, undergoing schizogony through several stages by first entering the ring form, then trophozoite, which becomes a mature blood schizont, and after several rounds of divisions yields 16 to 36 merozoites before rupturing the RBC, releasing the new merozoites into the bloodstream to repeat the asexual cycle (2).

During the asexual erythrocytic cycle, a subpopulation of parasites commits towards developing into male and female sexual gametocyte forms, and for *P. falciparum* gametocytes it takes up to 11 days to mature for transmission to mosquitoes (2). To avoid splenic clearance, gametocytes have been found to sequester in the bone marrow until they release back into circulation to be taken up by mosquitoes during a blood meal (27).

Mosquito stage. While taking a blood meal the mosquito ingests gametocytes, which then turn into either one female macrogamete or up to eight male microgametes (28). The male gametocyte goes through an exflagellation process becoming a motile male microgamete which must locate and fertilize the female macrogamete. Fusion of the female and male gametes produces a zygote which develops into an ookinete, a motile form that enters the mosquito midgut wall to form oocysts (28). The oocysts further develop, enlarge, and erupt into sporozoites that migrate to the mosquito salivary glands, closing the cycle with an infectious mosquito capable of transmitting parasites to the vertebrate host during its next blood meal (29).

1.2 Epidemiology

Malaria endemic regions are localized to tropical and subtropical zones (Figure 2), however this has not always been its geographic distribution, as it had once reached more temperate regions (1). A number of factors determine the distribution of *Plasmodium spp.* including environment, climate, host, and mosquito vector.



Figure 2. Global distribution of *P. falciparum*. Map showing incidence in all age groups during 2017. Adapted from (30).

From 2000 until 2015, there was a steady decline in global cases of malaria from an estimated 245 million to 230 million within the 108 countries found to be malaria endemic in 2000 (31). *P. falciparum* has had the greatest impact of cases and mortality in sub-Saharan Africa (32). The World Health Organization (WHO) created the Global Technical Strategy for Malaria 2016-2030 in 2015 to help guide countries towards malaria elimination with the goal of reducing malaria by at least 90% globally by 2030 (33). Since 2016 however, malaria cases have risen with the greatest annual increase of 13 million cases occurring between 2019-2020 during the initial year of the COVID-19 pandemic (31).

Malaria deaths remain above pre-pandemic levels with an estimated 610,000 deaths worldwide in 2021 and 608,000 deaths in 2022 (34). Cases continued to rise from 244

million cases estimated during 2021 to 245 million in 2022 (34). The WHO African Region has the highest rate *of P. falciparum* malaria globally with 95% of cases and 96% of all deaths, of which 80% of deaths attributed to children under 5 years of age (34).

Clinical pathology and diagnosis

The pre-erythrocytic stages of *Plasmodium* infection are considered to be "clinically silent" while the malaria-associated disease pathology occurs during blood-stage infection (35). The characteristic symptoms of malaria onset are cyclical fever and elevated levels of toxins and immune responses by cell mediators that coincide with schizont rupture from infected RBC and release of merozoites into circulation (36). Symptoms of uncomplicated malaria include fever, chills, body-aches, cough, and diarrhea (1). Clinical indicators for severe malaria include anemia, cerebral malaria, respiratory distress, kidney injury, and coma (1).

Malaria surveillance efforts in endemic areas can involve passive case detection when patients presenting with symptoms such as fever go to the clinic or through active case detection where community health workers make home visits in high risk populations and screen for fevers followed by parasitological examination (36). Conventional diagnostic methods used to detect malaria parasites are by Giemsa-stained blood smears and examination by light microscopy (37). An alternative to microscopy, instrument-free rapid diagnostic tests (RDTs) can be used at point of care to detect blood-stage parasite antigens such as histidine-rich protein II for *P. falciparum* (1). Advantages of RTDs are that they provide quick results that do not require complex equipment or extensive training to use and interpret (38). Submicroscopic or low-level parasitemia, however, can be common in adult populations and more advanced molecular techniques such as polymerase chain reaction (PCR) is required to confirm positive cases where microscopy or RDTs are less sensitive (39,40). PCR-based screening is limited by the higher cost of equipment, such as thermocyclers, and trained personnel (41).

Treatment and prevention tools

Efforts to prevent malaria have been addressed by several key strategies such as vector control, bite prevention, chemoprevention, vaccine development and monoclonal antibodies (vaccines and monoclonal antibodies will be covered in section 3).

The Malaria Eradication Programme in 1955 used dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane (DDT) for insecticide spraying (42), but its use decreased due to cost and environmental concerns. More recent methods include bed nets treated with insecticide and indoor residual spraying (1), but mosquito resistance to insecticides is increasing (43). Advances in CRISPR-Cas9 gene editing allow for population suppression and modification of mosquitoes to make them sterile or resistant to *Plasmodium* infection (38). Studies are also being conducted to use endectocides like ivermectin to reduce mosquito lifespan after feeding (44). Additionally, there are early-stage efforts to engineer a bacterium, *P. agglomerans*, to produce anti-malarial proteins in the mosquito midgut (45).

With the spread of *P. falciparum* drug resistance to chloroquine and antifolate compounds, the current option is artemisinin-based combination therapy (ACTs) recommended for the treatment of *P. falciparum* malaria except during the first trimester of pregnancy (1). ACTs consist of an artemisinin derivative that quickly reduces parasitemia and an additional drug that eliminates residual parasites over an extended period (1). The current leading ACTs are artemether–lumefantrine, artesunate– amodiaquine, dihydroartemisinin–piperaquine, artesunate–mefloquine, and artesunate plus sulfadoxine–pyrimethamine (1).

The groups recommended for temporary chemoprophylaxis are pregnant women, young children, and travelers. Intermittent preventive therapy in pregnancy (IPTp) and for infants has been slow to initiate in many areas, in addition to the concern of sulfadoxine-pyrimethamine resistance (1). Early detection of malaria in pregnancy is crucial for preventing potential complications. A seven-day course of quinine and clindamycin is the recommended treatment for malaria during the first trimester and after 12 weeks of gestation, the treatment protocol is the same as for non-pregnant patients (1). Children in

25

Africa can also benefit of targeted drug-based preventive interventions with the application of seasonal malaria chemoprophylaxis (SMC) (46,47) or perennial malaria chemoprophylaxis (PMC) (48), based in the earlier concept of IPT in infants (IPTi), depending on the local transmission patterns. In endemic populations it may be necessary to monitor the impact of such interventions on acquisition of malaria immunity. To prevent malaria in travelers, Atovaquone-proguanil, doxycycline, and primaquine are prescribed as prophylaxis frequently, and mefloquine is an option, but unpopular due to neurotoxicity concerns (1).

2. Immunity to Malaria

Following years of repeated exposure to *Plasmodium* parasites, individuals living in malaria endemic regions develop a level of naturally acquired immunity (NAI) that is typically capable of preventing clinical disease, but sterile immunity to infection is rarely developed (49,50). A variety of factors impact NAI including repeated exposures, and age as was evidenced by early sero-epidemiology studies (49,51). Naturally acquired P. falciparum sporozoite-specific antibodies were first detected in children and adults from a hyperendemic region of The Gambia, which demonstrated age-dependent responses of >90% of adult serum samples giving positive CSP precipitation or immunofluorescence assay (IFA) reactions, and either low or negative reactions from children (52). Similarly, another study reported age-dependent findings in Thailand, with a higher percentage of adults exhibiting sporozoite-specific IFA reactivity than the younger cohort (53). A study of individuals living in low and high malaria transmission intensity (MTI) settings further demonstrated the levels of *P. falciparum* sporozoite-specific antibody responses differed by age and MTI, with no detectable antibodies in the younger cohort compared to >90% positivity rate among adults aged 50-80 years, while in the high MTI site, all individuals aged 2-80 years had positive IFA reactions (54).

Acquired immunity to *P. falciparum* malaria develops in stages depending on exposure and age, with the initial phase being protection from severe disease, which can develop after one or two infections; the second stage is immunity to clinical symptoms, and the third, partial protection against parasites, both developing during childhood (55). NAI appears to depend on constant transmission, and when transmission levels decrease, immunity can wane (56). A lack of continuous exposure has been demonstrated to result in loss of immunity to malaria (57), mostly to the parasite but not as much to severe disease.

Mechanisms of NAI involve proinflammatory responses often generated by innate immune effectors that respond quickly to infection to control parasitemia and other regulatory effectors that are required to protect the host from excessive proinflammatory cytokine responses that have a role in anti-disease (49). Antibodies have a central role in NAI, particularly during the blood stage (49), and T cell-mediated responses are needed to support B cells and help effector cells.

2.1 Innate Immunity

Innate immune cells hold a critical position as the first responders during the early stages of infection, helping to control parasite replication in the liver and reducing the blood-stage infection by clearing parasites, in addition to working in synergy to induce, support and regulate adaptive immunity (58) **(Figure 3)**. Myeloid cells such as dendritic cells (DCs), monocytes, macrophages, and neutrophils are key members of innate immune populations that detect pathogens through pattern recognition receptors such as Toll-like receptors (TLRs) that recognize pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) (59,60). Lymphocytes such as natural killer (NK) cells and semi-innate $\gamma\delta$ T cells are also involved in the innate response to malaria. Severe malaria has been attributed to exacervated innate immune response and associated inflammatory mediators and therefore considered in part to be an immune-mediated disease. Accordingly, anti-disease immunity includes tolerogenic mechanisms to regulate and protect the host (61–63).

2.1.1 Innate cell types and cytokines

Granulocytes, also known as polymorphonuclear cells, are the most abundant type of leukocyte and consist of several populations, including neutrophils, eosinophils, and mast cells. They are critical players in innate immunity, responding rapidly and being one of the

first cell types to defend against invading pathogens. Neutrophils, the most dominant granulocyte in circulation, play a crucial role during malaria infection and operate by phagocytizing pathogens, degranulation, and creating neutrophil extracellular traps (64). Eosinophils produce granule proteins with antimicrobial properties and have been shown to kill *P. falciparum* parasites inside erythrocytes in vitro (65). Eosinophils can also promote the degranulation of mast cells and have been shown to modulate T-cell activity (66) and support plasma B cell survival in the bone marrow (67). The role of eosinophils in human malaria has yet to be extensively studied. A small human cohort study in Ghana showed significant increases in eosinophilia with P. falciparum infection and that eosinophil granule proteins were detected at higher concentrations in cases of cerebral malaria, indicating a potential pathogenic association (68). Mast cells, located in the mucosal, epithelial, and vascularized connective tissues, can encounter antigens or invading pathogens and quickly release potent mediators, including vasodilators, histamine, proteases, cytokines, chemokines, and growth factors that can modify the innate and adaptive immune responses (69). Few studies have been conducted on human mast cell response to malaria. A study from Thailand studied the skin of P. falciparum-infected patients and found the number of mast cells and degree of degranulation correlated with parasitemia and disease severity (70).

Monocytes are involved throughout different stages of the parasite cycle and play a key role in innate and adaptive immunity. Monocytes can detect pathogens through TLRs which recognize conserved PAMPs, control parasite burden through phagocytosis and can modulate innate and adaptive immunity through cytokine production and antigen presentation (71). Monocytes are classified into three subsets depending on their level of CD14 and CD16 expression, associated function, and behavioral differences (72) Classical monocytes (CD14⁺⁺CD16⁻), the most abundant subset, are recruited to inflamed sites where they may differentiate into macrophages or DCs. Non-classical monocytes (CD14dimCD16⁺⁺) are known for patrolling and resolving inflammation in damaged tissues (71). Intermediate monocytes (CD14⁺⁺CD16⁺) are more efficient than the other subsets at phagocytosing antibody or complement opsonized *P. falciparum* (73) Circulating monocytes clear merozoites and infected RBC either by antibody or

complement-mediated opsonic phagocytosis via Fcγ and CR1 receptors, respectively, or by non-opsonic phagocytosis mediated through CD36 (71).

Secretion by monocytes of proinflammatory cytokines such as tumor necrosis factor (TNF), interleukin (IL)-1β, IL-6, interferon-gamma inducible protein 10 (IP-10), and interferon (IFN)-y can help control parasitemia; however, excessive production can also lead to pathogenesis. Monocytes along with vo T cells have been identified as dominant cellular sources of cytokines and chemokines associated with severe malaria (74). In particular, monocyte production of IP-10 correlated with intravascular inflammation in the brain and identified as a biomarker for cerebral malaria (75). A year-long longitudinal study of (PBMCs) from Malian children starting at baseline (before malaria season) and found an altered response to P. falciparum re-exposure with downregulation of proinflammatory cytokines from monocytes/macrophages and upregulation of CD4⁺ T cell regulatory and proinflammatory responses and mechanisms to control parasitemia (76). This indicates how children undergoing repeated infections may appear to stay afebrile while also controlling parasite replication (76). Interestingly a recent study found baseline blood transcriptome modules related to monocytes that have been associated with higher risk of malaria infection in children who were enrolled in a malaria vaccine study, suggesting that antigen recall responses at baseline could impact the response to malaria vaccination (77).

Macrophages are antigen presenting cells (APCs) that are major effectors of the innate immune system. They can be found in all tissues, exhibiting diverse roles, including homeostasis, repair, phagocytosis, cytokine and chemokine production, inflammation, and antigen presentation (78). Tissue macrophages such as KC in the liver allow sporozoite traversal of the liver sinusoidal barrier but have also been shown in rats during *P. berghei* infection to produce inflammatory cytokines to control merozoite egress from hepatocytes (79). Mouse models have demonstrated that macrophages are critical for the clearance of blood-stage parasitemia in the spleen (80) and to control infection by phagocytosing infected RBC (81,82). Direct binding of the CD36 receptor to infected RBC

allows non-opsonic phagocytosis (82,83). Opsonic phagocytosis of infected RBC has been demonstrated to be directed through Fcy receptors (73,84).



Figure 3. Innate immunity linking with adaptive immunity during blood-stage malaria. Upon recognition of parasite ligands by pattern-recognition receptors such as TLRs, DCs mature and migrate to the draining lymph nodes or spleen. Maturation involves the upregulation of various molecules and the production of proinflammatory cytokines. The production of IFN- γ by NK cells results in DC maturation, activation of macrophages, and enhances the antigen-specific maturation and expansion of naive CD4⁺ T cells. Cytokines such as IL-10 and TGF- β negatively regulate both innate and adaptive responses. Figure from (61).

DCs are professional APCs critical for regulating the innate immune response and initiating and modulating adaptive immune responses (85). Immature DCs phagocytize antigens or pathogens and are exposed to PAMPs that are detected by pattern recognition receptors (PRR) such as TLRs, which induces developmental maturation and functional changes, and redistribution of major histocompatibility complex (MHC) molecules from the endocytic compartment to the cell membrane (85,86). Mature DCs upregulate CD40, CD80, and CD86 co-stimulation receptors and migrate to draining lymph nodes to present processed peptides on MHC molecules to naïve T cells to initiate

the adaptive immune response (85). DCs are distributed throughout the body, and interactions between *Plasmodium* and DCs occur during the pre-erythrocytic and blood-stage infection. Murine studies have demonstrated that during pre-erythrocytic infection, sporozoites that do not exit the skin or that enter the lymphatics and are directed to draining lymph nodes can encounter DCs, which phagocytose and process sporozoite antigens to present to CD8⁺ T cells (87). Within the liver, a murine study found that irradiated sporozoites recruit DCs to the liver, where they phagocytose infected apoptotic hepatocytes that provide parasite antigens to present to T cells (88). Studies of naturally exposed individuals have suggested that DC function may be reduced in high-transmission settings, causing persistent infections (85), through decreased antigen uptake and increased apoptosis in adults during blood-stage malaria (89).

NK cells are considered innate effector cells and interact with other immune cell types, such as macrophages, DCs, and T cells during infections (90). A predominant mechanism NK cells use for controlling pathogens is the production of IFN- γ , which then activates macrophages to clear pathogens (91). NK cells have demonstrated adaptive, "memory-like" characteristics, such as increased cytokine production or enhanced cytotoxic responses upon repeated antigenic stimulations (92). A controlled human malaria infection (CHMI) study in humans found memory-like responses of elevated IFN- γ production by NK cells over 4 months after infection that was dependent on T cells producing IL-2 (93). During *P. falciparum* malaria, NK cells have exhibited direct parasite recognition (94) and antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (ADCC) (95). A study of antimerozoite antibodies showed that antibody-dependent NK cell activity increased *P. falciparum* RBC invasion inhibition, and was associated with protection after CHMI in African adults, and increased with age following natural infections in children (96).

Gamma delta ($\gamma\delta$) **T cells** are an unconventional population of T cells that do not require antigen processing and MHC presentation. $\gamma\delta$ T cells are infrequently found in secondary lymphoid organs, but reside in abundance in many peripheral tissues and, with their innate-like and adaptive-like features, can provide early responses to infection by producing high levels of cytokines, direct killing of infected cells, recruiting neutrophils, and activating phagocytes (97). $\gamma\delta$ T cells have been found to produce higher levels of IFN- γ to *P. falciparum* malaria than NK cells and $\alpha\beta$ -T cells (98). Mouse studies of malaria have demonstrated that $\gamma\delta$ T cells support pre-erythrocytic immune responses during liver-stage infection (99). Early studies of circulating $\gamma\delta$ T cells found an expansion of this population during acute *P. falciparum* malaria (100,101). Recently, a study of adult patients with natural *P. falciparum* blood-stage infection showed in vitro that $\gamma\delta$ T cells directly bound and lysed infected RBC by delivering granzymes and were additionally able to phagocytose and degrade opsonized infected RBC (102). A subset of $\gamma\delta$ T cells (V δ 1effector $\gamma\delta$ T cell) has also been shown to clonally expand and exhibit adaptive-like features following repeat *P. falciparum* infection in vivo (103).

Cytokine responses. A tight balance between proinflammatory responses initiated to control infection and regulatory responses is necessary to protect the host from excessive inflammatory damage (104). Monocytes and macrophages in the spleen are major producers of proinflammatory cytokines such as IL-1 β and TNF during acute blood-stage malaria (60). A study of plasma cytokine levels in P. falciparum malaria patients showed that while TNF was associated with severe malaria compared to uncomplicated malaria, it correlated with rapid parasite clearance (105). A study of severe malaria in Mozambican children found an imbalance between proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory cytokines, with significantly higher IL-6, detectable levels of IL-1 β , and lower transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β) and IL-12 plasma concentrations in children with severe malaria compared to those with uncomplicated malaria (106). Natural and experimentally-induced P. falciparum infections showed increased serum levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines, including IFN-y, IL-12p40, and IL-8, following merozoite release from the liver and early onset of blood-stage infection (107). IFN-y is a key mediator of proinflammatory immune responses induced predominantly by IL-12 during *Plasmodium* infection and can be produced by various innate and adaptive immune cell subsets during different stages of infection (108). Pro-inflammatory IL-18 has demonstrated a protective role in host defense and, along with IL-12, can stimulate IFN-y production (109,110). Immunoregulatory cytokines such as IL-10 and TGF- β can be produced by innate cells

such as monocytes/macrophages, as well as adaptive immune cells, and may counter excessive proinflammatory responses that can lead to severe malaria (61).

Our group investigated age and exposure-dependent cytokine responses to a first infection of *P. falciparum* in naïve adults (European travelers) and naïve Mozambican children, and found that compared to malaria-experienced adults, children and travelers had higher concentrations of IFN- γ , IL-2, and IL-8. Additionally, children had elevated IL-12, IL-4, and IL-1 β (111). A balanced proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory cytokine signature most likely by innate cells around two years of age was associated with reduced risk of clinical malaria during childhood (112). Another study by our group assessed the outcome of interrupted malaria exposure in malaria-experienced immigrants and found that loss of exposure was accompanied by a reduction in proinflammatory responses and tolerance to *P. falciparum* (113).

2.1.2 Trained Immunity

Although immunological memory has been a hallmark of the adaptive immune system, recently, it has been hypothesized that the innate immune system may exhibit memorylike responses called trained Immunity (114). The proposed view is that extended functional conditioning of innate cells, such as monocytes, macrophages, and NK cells, upon first exposure to a stimulus, results in a modified response, faster and stronger, during the secondary challenge, following a rest period between exposures (115). While the adaptive immune response relies upon gene recombination, innate immune cells undergo epigenetic reprogramming during trained immunity. A study using P. falciparuminfected RBCs or malaria crystal hemozoin to prime human adherent PBMCs induced elevated proinflammatory and decreased anti-inflammatory cytokine production upon secondary TLR ligand stimulation (116). The hyper-responsiveness correlated with epigenetic remodeling with increased levels of H3K4me3 at promoters associated with inflammation found in Kenyan children during acute malaria infection (116). Continuing from this previous work, the same group conducted a recent study using in vitro cultures and trans-well experiments testing infected RBC or hemozoin-stimulated PBMC cultures depleted of T cells or purified monocytes alone, and neither produced hyperproduction of IL-6 and TNF proinflammatory cytokines under the training conditions (117). Their findings indicate that the trained immune response to *P. falciparum* is not inherent to the monocytes but requires soluble lymphocyte signaling (117).

Trained immunity has implications for vaccinology, as was found during a controlled human malaria infection study after the anti-tuberculosis Bacillus-Calmette Guérin (BCG) vaccination (118). The study found that BCG vaccination alters the clinical and immunological response to *P. falciparum* challenge with volunteers developing earlier and stronger symptoms, as well as memory-like immune responses of NK cells and monocytes correlating with reduced parasitemia (118). The same group then investigated whether *P. falciparum* infection can induce innate immune memory by measuring monocyte-derived cytokine responses during CHMI and found that during acute infection, monocytes produced lower levels of inflammatory cytokines upon secondary stimulation; however, after 36 days post malaria infection, production of IL-6 and TNF was elevated following stimulation with non-malaria stimuli (119). The study further showed that during trained immunity generated in vivo by human malaria, epigenetic reprogramming of monocytes occurs with changes in H3K4me3 at promoter regions of inflammatory genes that remain long-term following parasite clearance (119).

Recently, trained immunity and tolerogenic responses have been described in innate cell populations during malaria, where following one or more infections, immunoregulatory pathways are activated including epigenetic and transcriptional changes resulting in decreased proinflammatory responses (120). A study in Malian adults and children found an epigenetic reprogramming of monocytes/macrophages driven towards a regulatory phenotype that mitigated inflammatory responses during re-exposure to *P. falciparum* (121).

2.2 Adaptive Immunity

Adaptive immune responses are mediated by lymphocytes such as B and T cells, which are responsible for humoral and cell-mediated immunity, respectively. These lymphocytes are defined by exhibiting variable cell-surface receptors for antigens and the ability to generate antigen-specific responses and immunological memory.

Humoral immune responses are induced in the follicles of secondary lymphoid organs such as lymph nodes and spleen, where naive B cells are activated after engaging antigen with the B cell receptor (BCR) resulting in a cascade of signaling and internalization, processing, and presentation of the bound antigen on MHC class II molecules (122). Activated naive B cells migrate to the T cell zone where they interact by binding antigen-MHC class II complex and CD40 on B cells with TCR and CD40L ligand on antigen-specific T follicular helper (T_{FH}) cells that were previously primed by APCs (122). Multipotent naïve B cells are able to differentiate into short-lived plasma cells that rapidly produce antigen-specific antibodies that are primarily unswitched IgM, but also class switched IgG are produced (122). Naïve B cells can differentiate into germinal center (GC) B cells that will further become memory B cells (MBC) and long-lived plasma cells (122) when supported by T_{FH} cells.

B cells can produce five antibody isotypes that differ in their constant region and effector function, and these include IgM, IgD, IgA, IgE, and IgG, which is the most abundant in human serum (123). IgG antibody has four subclasses (IgG1, IgG2, IgG3, and IgG4) with each functioning differently to bind antigen, form immune complexes, activate complement, and activate effector cells (123). Antibodies bridge adaptive immunity with effector mechanism of the innate immune system and these mechanisms vary between IgG subclasses. In general, IgG1 and IgG3 are more potent activators of effector mechanisms, while IgG2 and IgG4 tend to be subtler (123). IgG (and IgM) can activate complement through binding and activation of C1q with the strongest activation found for IgG3 then IgG1 and less for IgG2 with little interaction for monovalent IgG4 (123). FcyRs on APCs such as macrophages and DCs facilitate uptake and presentation of immune complexed antigens which can activate APC maturation, attack pathogens, and regulate T cells (124). ADCC utilized by cytotoxic effector cells, such as NK cells, targets and kills infected cells coated with antibodies by interacting with the IgG Fc-receptor expressed on the effector cell and initiating signaling and activation (124,125). Antibody-dependent cellular inhibition (ADCI) is a mechanism where antibody bids to target cells and monocytes are engaged through Fc-receptors and release soluble factors that inhibit parasite function (126). IgG1 and IgG3 are the most effective at opsonization and bind all $Fc\gamma Rs$, while IgG2 and IgG4 are more limited (123).

Cell-mediated immunity to malaria has been defined by the presence and function of the two main classes of T cells, CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells (127). T cells become activated following a primary signal where their T cell receptor (TCR) engages with antigen-specific peptides presented on MHC molecules by APC. CD8⁺ T cells recognize peptides bound to MHC class I molecules, which are expressed on the majority of cells and can present antigen derived from proteins in the cytosol typically if a cell is infected with a pathogen. CD4⁺ T cells recognize peptides bound MHC class II molecules, which are expressed by APCs such as DCs, macrophages, and B cells (128). A second signal is required for naïve T cell activation which involves binding of costimulatory molecules such as CD28 on T cells with CD80/CD86 on APCs and a third signal consisting of cytokines which can direct and amplify T cell differentiation and expansion (129). The plasticity of primed CD4⁺ T cells during clonal expansion permits differentiation into several effector T cell subsets including T helper (T_H)1, T_H2, T_H17, T_{FH}, regulatory T cells (T_{REG}) and Type 1 regulatory T cells (TR1) cells, with each subset able to sense different cytokines, program different transcription factors, produce specific cytokines/chemokines and express receptors to control infections and prevent pathology (130) For example, CD4⁺ T cell production of cytokines including IFN-y, IL-4, IL-5, and IL-10 which support B cell development and class-switching (131).

Both humoral and cell-mediated adaptive immune responses are required during preerythrocytic and blood-stage infection to control parasite invasion, replication, and disease severity (127) (Figure 4).

2.2.1 Humoral immunity to pre-erythrocytic infection

Sporozoites can linger in the skin for several hours (10) and can enter the lymphatic system and skin-draining nodes (6), where they can be intercepted by DCs that prime the adaptive immune response. Whether sporozoite-specific B cells are also activated and undergo differentiation in the draining lymph node remains to be determined (132).

Similarly, while there have been studies defining the role of antibodies against liver-stage antigens, the development of liver-stage malaria-specific B cells have not been extensively investigated (132).



Figure 4. Humoral and cell-mediated responses during *Plasmodium* infection. Immune response to *Plasmodium* infection involves a complex network of immune cell interactions. Dendritic cells have a central role in activating T cells by presenting *Plasmodium* antigens in the skin- and liver-draining lymph nodes and the spleen. DCs producing IL-6 and IL-12 can skew naive T cells to differentiate into T_{H1} or T_{FH} subsets, producing cytokines that activate other innate immune cells or engage B cells. B cells produce antibodies that target the parasite, while CD8⁺ T cells can kill infected cells. T_{REGS} can help control the immune response, and other T cell subsets such as T_{H2} and T_{H17} have less defined roles; they may be involved in B cell support in the germinal center and recruiting and activating phagocytes. Figure from (127).
Early in vitro studies demonstrated that antibodies targeting CSP blocked invasion (133). Studies in mice have demonstrated that antibodies exhibit their protective effect in the dermis after inoculation from infected mosquitoes during feeding, consequently reducing parasite mobility and entry into blood vessels (5,134). Studies using attenuated sporozoite inoculation have established that antibodies are the predominant effectors targeting the sporozoite stage and there is limited evidence demonstrating the same level of protection is obtained by NAI (135). A study in Kenyan children found that antibodies to multiple antigens expressed on sporozoites, specifically CSP, liver stage antigen (LSA-1), and TRAP, correlated with reduced risk of developing clinical malaria which may be mediated by prevention of high parasitemia (136). While NAI directed towards pre-erythrocytic stage antigens such as CSP has been detected (57,137), antibody levels are low and not very immunogenic. The majority of antibody-mediated response is against blood-stage infection (49).

2.2.2. Cell-mediated immunity to pre-erythrocytic infection

As mentioned, animal models have helped define the diversity of immune cells that constitute the skin environment, including neutrophils, monocytes, DCs, and mast cells that infiltrate the infection site and can induce T and B cell recruitment to draining lymph nodes (138,139), which is central to DC priming of T cells to induce adaptive immunity against pre-erythrocytic malaria (87,140,141). Early murine studies using CD8⁺ T cell depletion and adoptive transfer of a CSP-specific CD8⁺ T cell clone demonstrated that CD8⁺ T cells can protect mice from sporozoite challenge (142) independently from B cells or CD4⁺ T cells (143). CD4⁺ T cells could also protect against pre-erythrocytic mouse malaria infection without CD8⁺ T cells, which established protective immunity can be mediated by class II-restricted immune effector mechanisms (144). When CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T were depleted in another murine study, a significant reversal of immunity was found upon sporozoite challenge (145). Since IgG antibodies and memory B-cells have been shown to target pre-erythrocytic stage antigens, this would require the induction and support of CD4⁺ T cells (146).

Studies of NAI in humans demonstrated CD4⁺ T cells specific for pre-erythrocytic stage antigens correlating with protection (147). Early field studies using tetramers (R32tet32) or full-length CSP synthetic peptides aided in the identification of CD4⁺ T cell responses in field studies and helped define the immunodominant T cell epitopes of CSP (51). Human volunteers exposed to sporozoites under chloroquine cover developed antibodies and T cell responses against sporozoites and blood-stage antigens and protection against a challenge that was associated with effector memory T cells producing IFN- γ , TNF, and IL-2 (148). Another study of humans immunized by bites from *P. falciparum*-infected mosquitoes during chloroquine prophylaxis found evidence of cytotoxic markers associated with protection, specifically CD4⁺ T cells producing the degranulation marker CD107a and CD8⁺ cells producing granzyme B (149). A longitudinal study by the same group studying immunized volunteers under chloroquine cover assessed the activation and differentiation kinetics and found increases in CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells, $\gamma\delta$ T cells, and NK cell proliferation and activation, as well as increases in regulatory T cell proliferation (150).

CD8⁺ T cells rapidly expanded following sporozoite immunization (151–153) and were the primary effector cells found against pre-erythrocytic stages during murine, non-human primate, and human studies (154–157). Naïve CD8+ T cells require priming by APCs before differentiating and being capable of exerting antiparasitic activity (158). Priming leads naïve CD8+ T cells to differentiate into short-lived effector or precursor memory cells depending on cytokine signaling (152). The short-lived effector CD8+ T cells migrate to the liver to exert their effector functions (152). Activated CD8+ T cells can undergo clonal expansion with the help of IL-2 and IL-4 produced by CD4+ T cells (159). While the pre-erythrocytic stage is relatively short, which limits the newly primed CD8+ T to contribute to parasite clearance, memory CD8+ T cells generated by previous exposures or vaccinations can provide rapid and more effective protection against subsequent liver-stage infections (160).

2.2.3 Humoral immunity to blood-stage infection

A seminal study by Cohen et al. established that antibodies are central to blood-stage malaria immunity when purified IgG from malaria immune adults were transferred to children with acute malaria, resulting in significant reductions in parasitemia and symptoms (161). Other passive transfer studies involving IgG extracted from African adult immune sera to *P. falciparum*-infected non-immune Thai patients, demonstrated a clearance or reduction in parasitemia with antibody cross-reactivity to genetically distinct parasites (162,163).

Parasite genetic diversity is thought to play a role, in part, for the slow acquisition of protective antibodies to malaria (164) and the ability of *P. falciparum* to clonally vary *Plasmodium falciparum* erythrocyte membrane protein 1 (PfEMP1) proteins expressed on infected erythrocytes, requires years of exposure to build a sufficient antibody repertoire covering the diversity of expressed parasite antigens (165). Studies in malaria endemic areas found PfEMP1 to be a target of humoral immunity (166). Antibodies to blood-stage antigens, such as AMA1, MSP, EBA-175, and the VAR2CSA Duffy binding-like (DBL) domains associated with placental malaria, have been used as markers of malaria exposure (167–170). Studies on antibody responses against blood-stage antigens can have controversial results since antibodies are good markers of exposure, and therefore are associate with risk rather than protection (168). Therefore, immunoepidemiologic studies investigating immune mechanisms of protection need to integrate prior exposure and evaluate multiple immune responses within the analysis (168).

Efforts to identify a conserved blood-stage protein identified PfRH5, which is required for merozoite invasion of erythrocytes (171,172). RH5-specific IgG was able to inhibit parasite growth in vitro and was associated with protection from malaria (173). A study evaluating antibody responses in Kenyan children to several *P. falciparum* merozoite antigens found AMA-1 and MSP antigens (MSP-1 block 2, MSP-2, and MSP-3) to be associated with protection, while MSP-1₁₉ and EBA-175 were not (174). Additionally, IgG subclasses need to be considered as well, since they have different functions, contrasting

associations with protection or risk, and half-lives (175,176). High levels of AMA-1specific IgG3 and MSP1₁₉-specific IgG1 were predictive of reduced risk of symptomatic *P. falciparum* malaria in children from Papua New Guinea (PNG) (177). Naturally acquired IgG antibodies against crude asexual *P. falciparum* lysates found associations of IgG1 with protection and IgG2 with disease (178). A sero-epidemiological study in Tanzania exploring factors that might influence IgG subclass switching during anti-malaria immune acquisition found that IgG1 and IgG3 class switching was independent from antigen, exposure and age of the individual (179).

Several mechanisms of antibody-mediated protection against blood-stage infection have been identified including blocking RBC invasion by antibodies targeting merozoites (180), through opsonic phagocytosis of infected RBC (181–183), and antibody fixation of complement on merozoites to inhibit erythrocyte invasion and lyse merozoites (184–186). A recent study leveraging CHMI to study mechanism of acquired immunity found that IgG Fc-mediated effector functions targeting merozoites and ring stages is a strong predictor of protection and can serve as a correlate of clinical immunity by discriminating between clinically immune and non-immune individuals (183).

2.2.4 Cell-mediated immunity to blood-stage infection

T_H1 cells specific for merozoite antigens have been detected in both humans and mouse models (187). Murine studies indicate that T cells besides NK cells, and antibodies are required for the control and clearance of blood-stage parasites, and presumably, IFN-γ produced by NK cells and T cells could enhance phagocytosis of infected RBC by macrophages (61). Murine studies demonstrated that IFN-γ is critical for activating macrophages (188), as well as inducing class-switched recombination of *Plasmodium*-specific B cells (189). CD4⁺ T cells producing IL-2 can activate NK cells and directly lyse *Plasmodium*-infected erythrocytes (190).

A role for T_H1 effector cells in asexual blood-stage immunity was demonstrated by inoculating a small group of adults with low doses of unattenuated infected RBCs followed by drug treatment which later resulted in cell-mediated protection against CHMI (191).

Experimental human immunization studies using repeated infected mosquito bites under chloroquine cover yielded protection of participants against homologous challenge and identified IFN- γ -, IL-2-, and TNF-producing effector memory cells following in vitro stimulation with sporozoites or infected RBCs (148). The same cohort was followed with a long-term study of protection and found that four out of 6 individuals who were rechallenged 28 months later were protected and again detected IFN- γ and IL-2-producing effector memory T cells following stimulation with both sporozoites and infected RBCs (93). In field studies, a balance between T_H1- and T_H2-type cellular cytokine responses was observed during acute uncomplicated malaria in hyperendemic Gabonese individuals of different age groups (192) and during uncomplicated malaria in African immigrants (193). Studies have predominantly focused on the T_H1 response.

T_H2 cells also play a role in malaria immune responses with several studies highlighting IL-4 secreting T cells. Murine malaria models have demonstrated that protection from malaria is dependent on both T_H1 and T_H 2 responses, where T_H1 IFN-γ producing CD4+ T cells have been shown to control the acute phase of parasitemia while the induction of T_H2 cells with B cells facilitate parasite clearance (194). Human studies have shown antigen-specific IL4⁺ T cells were associated with increased serum levels of malaria-specific IgG (195).

T_H17 cells have not been extensively examined for their role in malaria but have been gaining some attention due to their role in chronic inflammation, autoimmune diseases, and responses to extracellular pathogens (146). T_H17 cells produce IL-17A (IL-17), IL-17F, IL-21, and IL-22 (196). Since T_H17 cells have been shown to secrete IL-21, which is essential for GC reactions, it may indicate a potential association of support for B cells and antibody responses (197). Several murine malaria models have shown that T_H17 are activated during infection, but their function and role have yet to be defined (146).

 T_{FH} cells have a critical role in adaptive immunity in generating immunological memory responses by providing support to B cells, class-switching, somatic hypermutation (SHM) in germinal centers (GCs), and development of memory and long-lived antibody

producing plasma cells (198). Some markers defining T_{FH} cells include IL-21, chemokine receptor CXCR5, programmed cell death protein 1 (PD1), Inducible T-cell COStimulator (ICOS), and Bcl-6 (199). T_{FH} cells expand during blood-stage infections and are critical for supporting protective antibody responses (200). Similar to CD4⁺ T cell subsets, T_{FH} cells can also have characteristics and functions similar to T_H1 , T_H2 , T_H17 , and T_{REG} type cells (127). Circulating T_H1 -like T_{FH} cells expressing CXCR3⁺ in Malian children with acute malaria exhibited impaired help to B cells (201). FoxP3⁺ T follicular regulatory (T_{FR}) cells localized to the GC have been found to suppress humoral responses through expression of PD1 and cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated antigen-4 (CTLA4) (202–204).

2.4 Immune Regulation and Dysfunction

2.4.1 Immune Regulation

Disease pathology is often a consequence of excessive or uncontrolled proinflammatory immune responses; however, unbalanced immune regulation can also allow pathogen persistence (205). In humans and animal models there is some indication that malaria parasites can subvert host responses by stimulating regulatory T cells, which down-regulate protective immune responses and enable parasite persistence (206).

Innate cells including DCs, NK cells, $\gamma\delta$ T cells and macrophages are capable of producing regulatory cytokines that can modulate adaptive immunity (61). A recent study used single cell transcriptomics to obtain an overview of malaria-induced immunoregulatory responses across multiple cell subsets and found altered immune cell profiles including immunosuppressive monocytes and DCs, and activation/regulation of NK and $\gamma\delta$ T cells (62). Studies of repeat malaria exposure suggest immunosuppressive changes and potential epigenetic modifications occur within innate populations such as monocytes, V δ 2+ $\gamma\delta$ T cells, and CD56⁻ NK cells, resulting in increased expression of inhibitory receptors and reduced production of inflammatory cytokines (120) (**Figure 5**)

CD4⁺FOXP3⁺ regulatory T (T_{REGS}) cells play a prominent role in maintaining tissue homeostasis, controlling innate and adaptive immune responses, and restraining bystander cell responses (207). In a CHMI study increased CD14⁺ monocyte-derived

TGF- β production and the presence of CD4⁺CD25⁺FOXP3⁺ T_{REGS} were associated with increased rates of *P. falciparum* parasites growth in vivo (208). Expansion of CTLA4⁺ T_{REGS} were found during blood-stage infection, impeding both acute and long-term immunity by interfering with T helper responses and T_{FH} cell interactions with B cells in germinal centers (203). A study of prenatal exposure to *P. falciparum* blood-stage antigens reported induction of T_{REG} cells that suppress recall responses of T_H1-type CD4⁺ T cells to blood-stage antigen stimulation, thus increasing a child's risk of infection and disease progression (209).

Anti-disease and anti-parasite clinical immunity



Figure 5. Anti-disease and anti-parasite clinal immunity to malaria. Following repeated *Plasmodium* exposures, various pathways in the immune system are activated, leading to changes in innate and adaptive immune cells, including decreased expression of

pro-inflammatory genes and increased expression of immunoregulatory and cytotoxic genes in innate immune cells. Additionally, NK cells and $\gamma\delta$ T cells exhibit enhanced antibody Fc receptor-mediated functions and cytotoxic responses to combat parasites. TREG populations expand, producing anti-inflammatory cytokines to regulate immune responses upon re-exposure to malaria parasites. The adaptive immune response is mediated by MBC and T_{FH} cells, producing malaria-specific antibodies, which play a significant role in maintaining anti-parasite immunity. Functional antibodies, including specific subclasses like IgG1, IgG3, and IgM, are critical for effectively killing parasites through neutralization and Fc-dependent effector functions. Figure adapted from (120).

Initially, IL-10 was thought to be produced predominately by T_{H2} and FoxP3⁺ T_{REGS} CD4⁺ T cells; however, it has been shown that effector memory T cell subsets expressing T-bet co-produce IFN-y /IL-10 during continuous antigen exposure (210). T regulatory type 1 (TR1) cells are a population of FoxP3⁻ T cells induced in the periphery following antigen stimulation and are associated with tolerogenic APCs and co-express IFN-y and immunoregulatory IL-10 (211,212). TR1 cells have been shown to limit parasite control in mice (212) and constrain protective immunity by suppressing humoral responses in experimental mouse studies (200). IL-10 can suppress innate cell populations such as DCs and macrophages and limit T cell helper and effector responses (212). Early murine studies showed that IL-10 downregulates inflammatory responses, resulting in a lower risk of experimental cerebral malaria (213). In several studies involving African children, an insufficient IL-10 response to high TNF concentrations has been reported to be associated with severe malarial anemia (68,214). However, increased P. falciparumspecific IL-10 levels have also been connected to less effective clearance of parasitemia, consequently perpetuating infection (215). IFN-γ/IL-10 co-producing CD4⁺ T cells were associated with increased malaria risk in Ugandan children (216); although, during another study, the same group also found an association with a lower risk of severe malaria (217). Coproduction of IL-10 and IFN-g by T_H1 cells may permit simultaneous pathogen clearance and suppression of pathology (212). Increased frequencies of TR1 and T_{REG} -IFN- γ^+ producing proinflammatory responses and IL-10 during active P. falciparum infections in PNG pregnant women correlated with protection and better delivery outcomes (218). A study of study Gabonese neonates born to mothers with placental *P. falciparum* infection at delivery found increased frequencies of IL-10 producing *P. falciparum* antigen-specific CD4⁺ T regulatory cells that suppressed T_H1 and CD8+ T cell IFN- γ responses and MHC class I and II expression on monocytes in the cord blood (219).

Regulatory and tolerogenic immune responses to pre-erythrocytic stages have been studied, although to a lesser extent than the role of T_{REG} cells during blood-stage infection. *Plasmodium*-infected mosquito bites have been shown to induce the mobilization of DCs and T_{REGS} cells in the skin of mice followed by a reduction in the influx of DCs to skindraining lymph and reduced homeostatic proliferation of CD4⁺ T cells (220). *Plasmodium* sporozoites have been shown to induce regulatory macrophages that produce IL-10 and increased tolerogenic surface expression of PD-L1, and IFN- γ production by antigen specific CD8⁺ T cells (221). *Plasmodium* is able to exploit the host liver environment that is typically under a state of perpetual tolerance due to constant exposure of trace microbial products via systemic circulation which engage TLRs and modulate the innate immunity (222). Additionally, the hepatic environment is immunosuppressive with several liver cell populations including liver sinusoidal endothelial cells that express inhibitory ligand PD-L1 and secrete IL-10 upon TLR ligation, resulting in a state of T cell tolerance (222).

Malaria-specific IL-10 producing **regulatory B cells (B**_{REGS}) have been reported in murine studies and have associated with protection from cerebral malaria (223,224). Human B_{REGS} were recently described in a study using single cell transcriptomics showing that *P*. *falciparum* malaria produces immunoregulatory and suppressive immune cell types (62). IL-10⁺ B_{REGS} induced by malaria were found to not express significant levels of IL-6 or TNF, which had been reported in a previous study that found B_{REGS} co-expressing IL-10, IL-6 and TNF (62,225). The proportion of IL-10⁺ B_{REGS} found were comparable to CD3⁺ cells indicating that B_{REGS} may have a significant role in immune regulation and tolerance during human malaria (62).

2.4.2 Immune Dysfunction and Exhaustion

Persistent immune activation caused by chronic infections, cancer, and autoimmune disorders can lead to immune dysfunction, which can be classified into several different states that share some overlapping characteristics including anergy, tolerance, exhaustion, and senescence (226–228). The various states of dysfunction are defined by an increased expression of inhibitory molecules, the loss or alteration of immune cell function, dampened production of proinflammatory cytokines, diminished cell proliferation, production of autoantibodies and reduction in neutralizing antibodies (226,228,229). In malaria, during both acute and chronic exposures, a dysregulated immune response has been implicated in the hampering of NAI and contributing to parasite persistence (135).

Innate immune suppression has been suggested in a study where PfEMP-1 expressed on the surfaces of infected red blood cells can bind to CD36 receptor on DCs, inhibiting their maturation and resulting in immune dysregulation and reduced ability to stimulate T cells (230). A study of *P. falciparum* and *vivax* malaria in Papuan adults reported a significant reduction in circulating DCs due to apoptosis that was associated with plasma IL-10 levels (89). *Plasmodium*-infected blood-stage interactions with DC have been found to affect maturation and the ability to initiate adaptive responses, and suppress protective CD8⁺ T cell responses against the liver stage in mice (231). In addition to myeloid DCs, this immunosuppressive effect by adhesion of infected erythrocytes has also been demonstrated in monocytes and macrophages (232). An in vitro study using human primary DCs and *P. falciparum* iRBC found atypical patterns of activation on DCs including increase maturation markers and chemokine production with almost complete lack of inflammatory cytokine secretion (233).

Anergic T cells are hypo-responsive, do not proliferate or produce IL-2 following ligation of TCR (228). A study of newborns exposed to malaria blood-stage antigens in utero exhibited a more tolerogenic state that persisted into childhood, characterized by

exhibiting anergic T cells, increased production of IL-10 and reduced production of IL-2 and IFN- γ by cord blood mononuclear cells upon stimulation with blood-stage antigens (234).

T cell exhaustion is characterized by the expression of inhibitory markers including PD1, lymphocyte-activation gene-3 (LAG3), T-cell immunoglobulin and mucin domain-3 (TIM3), CTLA4, and 2B4 and a decrease in production of effector cytokines such as IL-2, IFN- γ , and TNF (226,228). Chronic *P. falciparum* exposure of Kenyan children has been associated with expression of PD1 and LAG3 on CD4⁺ T cells (235). Co-expression of PD1 and CTLA4 on CD4⁺ T cells has been reported in children in Ghana during malaria infection (236). Additionally, immune senescence resulting in the loss of costimulatory molecule CD28 expression on T cells, has been reported along with co-expression of PD1 and CTLA4 on CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells during acute symptomatic *P. falciparum* infection (237). Nonetheless, not all studies are reporting an exhausted phenotype, when inhibitory receptors are expressed as some recent murine studies have demonstrated that T-cells expressing inhibitory markers still maintained a functional capacity (238,239).

Atypical memory B cells (aMBC), a distinct MBC subset lacking the CD27 memory marker, have been reported to increase in frequency during chronic malaria exposure (240,241) along with the upregulation of inhibitory receptors FcRL3, FcRL4, and FcRL5 and have been associated with immune exhaustion (242,243). Kenyan children experiencing chronic *P. falciparum* exposure had increased frequencies of aMBC and an expansion of PD1-expressing and PD1/LAG3-co-expressing CD4⁺ T cells (235). Nevertheless, aMBC have not always been linked to immune exhaustion and a study of exposed and partially immune Gabonese adults reported that aMBCs had the capacity to produce protective neutralizing antibodies against *P. falciparum* blood-stage parasites (244). More recently, a study of chronic malaria exposure in Malian donors reported that aMBC are not hyporesponsive to malaria antigens and maintain the capacity of BCR signaling, antigen internalization, and plasma cell differentiation (245).

3. Vaccines and Monoclonal Antibodies (mAbs)

Vaccines have proven to be invaluable public health tools for preventing a number of infectious diseases. Malaria vaccine efforts have been ongoing for decades, with many candidates in the pipeline at different stages of development. Recently, two malaria vaccines achieved WHO approval. Research interests have also increased in mAbs targeting the malaria parasite to help define antigenic targets and use them as malaria prophylactic tools. mAbs are being developed for all stages of the parasite cycle, however, only mAbs targeting pre-erythrocytic CSP are discussed below.

3.1 Malaria Vaccines

The complexity of the *Plasmodium* parasite life cycle, the high number of antigens and their variability expressed during different stages, and parasite immune evasion mechanisms have made malaria vaccine development difficult (246). Each stage of the *Plasmodium* life cycle provides unique targets for malaria vaccines including **pre-erythrocytic stage vaccines**, asexual **blood-stage vaccines**, and sexual stage within the mosquito in **transmission-blocking vaccines** (247). An advantage of pre-erythrocytic stage and transmission-blocking vaccines is that these target the parasite at



bottlenecks in the life cycle, as opposed to the high-density parasite burden occurring in the host during the blood-stage (248) (Figure 6).

Figure 6. Malaria vaccines according to parasite stage. Vaccine candidates targeting different stages of the *Plasmodium* life cycle. RTS,S/AS01_E and R21 vaccines have been approved for use by the WHO. Figure from (247).

3.1.1 Pre-erythrocytic Stage Vaccines

Pre-erythrocytic stage vaccines target the sporozoite and liver parasite stages with the aim of inhibiting hepatocyte invasion and blocking further development of blood-stage parasites and clinical malaria. Early pivotal studies in mice and human volunteers using radiation-attenuated sporozoites (RAS) demonstrated protective immunity and established that a malaria vaccine could be attainable (249–251). While attenuated sporozoite immunization demonstrated a high level of sterile protection, the approach was considered to be impractical for a wide-spread vaccination campaign due to several hurdles including delivery by infected mosquito bite and that sporozoites could only be reared within the mosquito (3). Researchers then turned focus towards developing subunit vaccine approaches based on CSP, which had been identified as a key target of protective immune responses generated by sporozoite immunization (252,253).

CSP-based subunit vaccines

Several advantages of the subunit vaccine approach include safety, scalability, and costeffectiveness. However, purified synthetic peptide or recombinant proteins lack the PAMPs required to stimulate the innate immune response needed to initiate antigenspecific adaptive immunity. Potent adjuvants are often needed to overcome this deficit when designing formulations for subunit vaccine approaches (254).

The RTS,S/AS01_E vaccine (RTS,S), the first malaria vaccine to pass a phase 3 trial, was approved by the WHO in 2021 for use in children living in moderate-to-high malariaendemic regions in sub-Saharan Africa (255). RTS,S comprises a portion of the central repeating amino acid sequence (NANP) and the C-terminal region of *P. falciparum* CSP, fused to and co-expressed with unfused hepatitis B surface antigen (HBsAg) in yeast forming virus-like particles (VLP) **(Figure 7)** and formulated with AS01_E liposomal-based adjuvant containing Monophosphoryl lipid (MPL) A and QS-21 (256).



Figure 7. Schematic representation of *P. falciparum* **CSP** and **RTS,S immunogen.** (A) *P. falciparum* CSP showing N-terminus region linked to the central repeat region containing NANP major repeats (light blue) with NVDP minor repeats (dark blue), by a junctional region containing NPDP (green). These amino acid motifs have been recognized by protective antibodies, as well as a single NANA motif (yellow) in the C-terminus. (B) T cell epitopes identified in the junctional region (T1) and the C-terminus. (C) RTS,S immunogen showing NANP repeats and completed *P. falciparum* CSP 3D7 C-terminal fused to HBsAg and unfused HBsAg. Figure from (257).

RTS,S, was designed to elicit robust humoral and cell-mediated immune responses (258,259) and thus far, anti-CSP antibodies appear to be one of the main correlates of protection. Efforts continue to define RTS,S' immunogenicity and correlates of protection, to improve upon the vaccine efficacy (VE) which was found to be moderate during the phase 3 trial (260). The recent completion of a phase 3 trial in Burkina Faso and Mali utilizing seasonal RTS,S vaccination with or without seasonal malaria chemoprevention found significant protection maintained over five years of follow-up (261). RTS,S is covered in more detail below in section 4.

R21/Matrix-M vaccine (R21) became the second malaria vaccine to be recommended by the WHO in October, 2023. R21 is a VLP, similar in design to RTS,S, consisting of a portion of the central repeats and C-terminus regions of *P. falciparum* CSP, fused to HBsAg. R21 differs from RTS,S by forming CSP-HBsAg fusion proteins without the excess of unfused HBsAg, resulting in a higher density of CSP, formulated with a saponin

Matrix-M adjuvant (262). Preclinical murine challenge studies demonstrated that R21 produced neutralizing antibodies that could inhibit infection of transgenic *P. berghei* sporozoites that express both *P. berghei* and *P. falciparum* CSP (262). A phase 3 trial in children aged 5-36 months living in either seasonal or perennial malaria endemic regions in Africa, found that R21 had a VE of 75% and 68%, respectively, for time to first clinical malaria episode (263).

Whole sporozoite vaccines

Studies in mice immunizing with RAS demonstrated the induction of protective antibodies and CD8⁺ T cells (155,264). Considered the "gold standard" for sterilizing immunity, pursuit of the RAS vaccine approach was revisited in the early 2000s with studies showing high efficacy when irradiated *P. falciparum* sporozoites were delivered by bites of 1000s of infected mosquitoes (265). Efforts to mass-produce aseptically purified attenuated and cryopreserved P. falciparum were led by Sanaria (266) which has recently demonstrated complete in vitro production of the *P. falciparum* parasite cycle (267). This was a major hurdle for the whole sporozoite approach which had depended upon sporozoite production in the mosquito and require harvesting sporozoites under sterile conditions. Intravenous delivery of attenuated sporozoites "PfSPZ vaccine" to malaria naïve individuals followed by CHMI challenge demonstrated high efficacy (268,269). However, more recent field studies have not shown the same high level of efficacy. A phase 1 trial evaluating PfSPZ administered intravenously, demonstrated 48% protective efficacy by time to first positive blood smear and 29% efficacy by proportion of participants in malariaexposed adults living in Mali (270). A phase 2 trial assessing PfSPZ administered intravenously to children aged 5-12 months living in high transmission western Kenya, found dose dependent antibody responses that correlated with efficacy three months after vaccination, but did not detect T cells responses and no significant protection was demonstrated at six months following immunization (271).

CVac immunization has advantages in that it allows for the parasite to progress through all liver developmental stages while under chemoprophylaxis, thus exposing the immune system to a broader range of antigens, whereas RAS arrest at the onset of liver stage infection (272). CVac has demonstrated sterile protection against human malaria infection in several studies (273,274). Increased protection was shown to be associated with antibody responses and expansion of V δ 2 $\gamma\delta$ T cells, which may induce protective CD8⁺ T cells that target intrahepatocytic parasites (274).

Besides RAS and CVac immunization, other whole sporozoite vaccine approaches are being investigated and at various stages of development and clinical trials including the delivery of genetically-attenuated (275,276) or chemically-attenuated sporozoites (277), and transgenic rodent *Plasmodium*-based immunization platform (*Pb*Vac) expressing *P. falciparum* CSP (278).

Viral vector vaccines

The viral vector vaccine approach efficiently delivers genetic material that can encode antigens into host cells to produce antigenic proteins (279). Viral vectors have several advantages including the ability to elicit strong humoral and cellular responses without requiring additional adjuvants, by signaling through toll-like receptors, and have the capacity to deliver multiple genes, allowing a broader immune response (280). Vectors from nonhuman primates have been used to overcome the drawback of preexisting immunity that humans have to many common viruses (279). Viral vectors such as chimpanzee adenovirus (ChAd63) and modified vaccinia Ankara (MVA) encoding TRAP have demonstrated the ability to generate increased frequencies of CD8⁺ T cells (which no subunit vaccine has induced) targeting the pre-erythrocytic parasite liver stage antigen ME-TRAP (Multiple-epitope thrombospondin-related adhesion protein) (281). A heterologous prime-boost immunization with CHAd63 and MVA vectored vaccines has shown partial protection from *P. falciparum* infection in Kenyan adults within a two-month follow-up (282). However, a recent field efficacy trial of a heterologous prime boost immunization with CHAd63 and MVA vectored vaccines in infants and children living in high malaria-endemic Burkina Faso, did not show protective efficacy (283).

3.1.2 Blood-stage, Transmission-blocking, and Multi-stage vaccines

As previously mentioned, passive antibody transfer studies (161) and NAI following repeated blood-stage infection provided the motivation to develop **blood-stage vaccines** (161,163). A major obstacle for blood-stage vaccines is high level of antigenic polymorphism of the parasite molecules on the parasitized red blood cell (284). RH5.1/Matrix-M, a leading blood-stage vaccine candidate has completed a phase 1b trial in Tanzanian adults and children reporting acceptable safety and reactogenicity profiles and all children reached growth inhibition activity levels that had previously been associated with protection against *P. falciparum* blood-stage in non-human primates (285).

The **transmission-blocking vaccine** strategy targets parasite sexual stages aiming at interrupting transmission from hosts to mosquitoes, thus shielding the larger community by herd immunity and not by directly protecting the host from infection or clinical symptoms (286). A potential logistical challenge to transmission-blocking vaccines is that a high level of coverage is needed to achieve herd immunity, including all population age groups (287). Two leading transmission-blocking vaccines candidates Pfs25 and Pfs230 have been tested in various adjuvant formulations and constructs that are undergoing phase 1 clinical trials (288).

Multi-stage vaccines have several potential advantages over a single-stage vaccine in that it may provide broader immune coverage and reduced opportunity for parasite escape. If a pre-erythrocytic stage vaccine allows a single sporozoite to invade a hepatocyte, it is enough to proliferate and continue with blood-stage infection. A viral-vectored vaccine AdHu5-Pfs25-PfCSP, which combines pre-erythrocytic stage *P. falciparum* CSP antigen with transmission blocking Pfs25 has been studied in mice (289). Recently, the mRNA-based vaccine approach, with its advantages including faster development, flexibility in antigen design, and scalability, has been applied to malaria vaccine efforts (290,291). Several mRNA vaccine candidates are in development that target different stages of the parasite life cycle including pre-erythrocytic and sexual stages. A multi-stage mRNA-LNP vaccine candidate expressing *P. falciparum* CSP and

Pfs25 has been evaluated for immunogenicity and protection against challenge in mice (292). Multi-stage vaccine studies having the objective of delivering multiple vaccines targeting different parasite stages are currently underway in a phase 1 clinical trial investigating the co-delivery of R21 vaccine and RH5.2-VLP (ClinicalTrials.gov ID: NCT05357560).

3.2 Monoclonal antibodies

Early studies in mice developed the mAb Pb44, specific for the surface antigen of rodent parasite *P. berghei* (293) and established that passive transfer of Pb44 could protect against sporozoite challenge (294). Soon after, mAbs specific for *P. falciparum* CSP were generated (253) and used to characterize the immunodominant region of CSP (295). Research interests have gained traction in the application of mAbs to better define protective antigenic epitopes and their potential use as malaria prophylactics.

Human mAbs specific for NANP repeats, generated from volunteers immunized with RTS,S were found to protect mice against challenge with transgenic P. berghei sporozoites that express P. falciparum CSP (296,297). Studies demonstrated human mAbs isolated from sporozoite-immunized Tanzanian (298) and malaria-naïve (299) adults were dual-specific and bound a unique junctional epitope within the sequence KQPADGNPDPNANP between the N-terminus and central repeat region of *P. falciparum* CSP. Passive transfer of dual specific mAbs reactive for the junctional epitope protected humanized mice from challenge with P. falciparum sporozoites (298) and from challenge against transgenic P. berghei sporozoites expressing P. falciparum CSP in mice (299). Another study demonstrated mAb L9, isolated from an individual immunized with radiation attenuated PfSPZ, to preferentially bind NVDP minor repeats with high affinity and crossreacted with NANP major repeats; moreover, they showed sporozoite neutralizing activity in the livers of mice (300). Further studies of these mAbs preferentially binding the junctional tetrapeptide NPDP, CIS43 (299), NVDP minor repeats, L9 (300), and NANP central repeat binding mAb 317 (297) were assessed for protection in mice against in vivo challenge with *P. berghei* transgenic parasites expressing *P. falciparum* CSP with either the junctional and minor repeats knocked in or knocked out and it was demonstrated that these human mAbs prevent malaria by targeting three different protective epitopes in the CSP repeat region (301).

Aiming to characterize different mAbs for future potential vaccine and immunoprophylactic development, Livingstone et al. compared in vitro and in vivo activities of six CSP-specific mAbs derived from humans either immunized with RTS,S (mAbs 317 and 311); an irradiated whole sporozoite vaccine PfSPZ (mAbs CIS43 and MGG4); or individuals exposed to malaria (mAbs 580 and 663) (302). RTS,S mAb 317, which specifically binds $(NPNA)_n$, exhibited the highest affinity and sterile protection in mice, while sporozoite immunized mAb CIS43, which has dual-specific binding at the junctional epitope and (NPNA)_n was best at inhibiting sporozoites in vitro (302). Another study investigating the potential of combining repeat-specific mAbs (CIS43, L9, and 317) that target the three tetrapeptides (NPDP/NVDP/NANP) respectively, with a mAb specific for the C-terminal region of *P. falciparum* CSP, did not provide increased protection in mouse in vivo experiments (303). However, repeat mAbs (but not C-terminal) administered to mice immunized with R21 vaccine enhanced protection against sporozoite challenge as compared to R21 or mAbs alone (303). Recently, a study of mAbs derived from RTS,S immunized volunteers specific to the C-terminal domain of CSP, identified an antibody targeting a previously unknown conserved epitope that demonstrated inhibition against malaria infection in a mouse malaria model (304).

Efforts to assess mAb have now entered clinical trials. CIS343LS ("LS" for leucine and serine point mutations in the Fc domain to increase antibody half-life (305), entered phase 1 clinical trial of human malaria mAb in malaria-naïve adults and demonstrated sterile protection against CHMI infection (306). L9LS specific for the minor repeats entered a Phase 1/2a clinical trial in US adults and demonstrated 88% protection following CHMI (307). Recently, a study characterized a large panel of mAbs from RTS,S vaccinees and using binding assays and mouse malaria models, they identified sequences in *P. falciparum* CSP that suggest RTS,S may induce immunodominant antibody response that limit more protective subdominant responses (308). From the panel of mAbs, AB-000224

(MAM01) was selected and has advanced into a phase 1 trial currently underway (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT05891236) (308).

4. RTS,S Malaria Vaccine

Following the initial proof of concept in the 1970's that RAS could confer sterile protection, a collaboration between GlaxoSmithKline (GSK) and the Walther Reed Army Institute of Research (WRAIR) that began in the 1980's led to the development of the RTS,S malaria vaccine (309). The RTS,S program was based on earlier vaccine constructs that were designed to elicit antibodies against the repeat epitopes of CSP and demonstrated that humans could be protected by a subunit vaccine (310). RTS,S differed from previous CSP subunit vaccine candidates since it comprised both the CSP repeat region, as well as, portions of the C-terminus region containing T cells epitopes found to target cell-mediated immunity (CMI) (311).

A number of CHMI trials were performed in malaria-naïve adult volunteers assessing safety and efficacy of various RTS,S-adjuvant formulations, dosing and immunization strategies such as heterologous prime-boost (3). RTS,S formulated in AS02, a squalene-in-water emulsion containing MPL and QS21(saponin), demonstrated the highest level of protection with six out of seven volunteers (85.7%) protected (312). The positive results and safety profile determined by the earlier studies using CHMI led the way to RTS,S field trials in malaria-endemic countries. However, evaluating VE in the partially protective RTS,S vaccine in field trials was more difficult than CHMI studies in malaria naïve volunteers, since variables such as MTI, exposure, age, NAI, and other factors introduce greater complexity (3). Field studies in adults and children using RTS,S/AS01 formulations showed good safety profiles and partial protection (3,313,314). RTS,S/AS01_E (pediatric formulation of AS01_B) tested in Kenyan and Tanzanian children aged 5-17 months demonstrated moderate efficacy with few adverse events, showing promise as a malaria vaccine candidate, leading the way to the phase 3 pediatric clinical trial (315).

4.1 Phase 3 Clinical Trial

The double-blind, randomized, controlled phase 3 trial (MAL055) was conducted between 2009 and 2014 at 11 research centers within seven countries in sub-Saharan Africa with a range of malaria transmission intensities, including Burkina Faso, Gabon, Ghana, Kenya, Malawi, Mozambique, and Tanzania and aimed to assess the efficacy and safety of RTS,S vaccination with or without a booster dose (260,316). The trial involved two age cohorts consisting of 6.537 infants aged 6-12 weeks and 8.922 children aged 5-17 months at the time of first vaccination and participants were randomized (1:1:1) to receive either three primary doses at month (M) M0, M1, and M2 of RTS, S plus a fourth dose (booster) 18 months later at M20 (R3R); three doses of RTS, S plus the comparator vaccine at M20 (R3C), or three doses of control vaccine plus a control vaccine at time of booster (C3C) (Figure 8). Control vaccines consisted of rabies vaccine given to the children for the primary doses and meningococcal serogroup C conjugate vaccine given to the infants for the primary doses, and to both children and infants for the fourth dose (260). An ancillary immunology study (MAL067) involved seven African trial sites including Bagamoyo, Kintampo, Kombewa, Lambaréné, Manhiça, Nanoro, and Siaya and had two main study components, antibody and cellular immunology. All sites collected sera or plasma samples at M0, M3, M20, and M32, and three sites, Bagamoyo, Lambaréné, and Manhica, collected PBMCs at M0, M3, M21 and M32 in a subset of study participants for cellular immunology studies.

Passive case detection was used to identify clinical malaria cases at local health clinics and a case was defined as presenting with a temperature of >37.5°C and positive detection of parasitemia of >5000 parasites/uL (316). Estimating VE in the RTS,S field studies were carried out measuring time-to-event according to predefined study endpoints such as first episode of clinical malaria. Children and infants were followed for a median of 48 and 38 months, respectively (260). During the first year of follow-up post primary immunization during the phase 3 trial in children VE was 55.8% (95% CI 50.6-60.4) against clinical malaria (317) and 31.3% (97.5% CI 23.6-38.3) in infants (318). At study end (average 38-48 months since first dose), VE against clinical malaria ranged from

58

28.3-36.3% in children and 18.3-25.9% in infants, without and with a 4th booster dose given at M20, respectively (260).



Figure 8: RTS,S phase 3 clinical trial design. R: RTS,S; C: comparator vaccine; R3R: 4 doses of RTS,S; R3C: 3 doses of RTS,S and 1 dose of comparator vaccine; C3C: 4 doses of comparator vaccine; PCD: passive case detection; M: month; SE: study end. Created with PowerPoint.

4.2 RTS,S Immunogenicity and Immune Correlates

Early RTS,S clinical trials in malaria-naïve adult volunteers and African field trials involving adults and children demonstrated that RTS,S induces strong anti-CSP antibody responses to B cell NANP epitopes of the central repeat region (3), as measured by an ELISA developed by GSK using synthetic R32LR antigen and expressed in ELISA Units per milliliter (EU/mL) (319). RTS,S field trials reported overall higher anti-CSP antibody response in children than adults (3,320) with the highest found in children aged 5-17 months old at first vaccination (321). Older children from Kenya and Tanzania (315) and Gabon (322) and adults (323) also exhibited lower antibody concentrations. The RTS,S phase 3 trial reported the highest anti-CSP in children aged 5-17 months old at first vaccination with an overall geometric mean titer (GMT) reaching 621 EU/mL (ranging from 348.4 to 787.1 EU/mL across study sites) and an overall lower GMT in infants at 210.5 EU/mL (ranging from 116.9 to 225.3 EU/mL across study sites) (324). Anti-CSP antibody titers correlated with protection, and while no antibody threshold has been determined, an antibody titer of 121 EU/mL has been shown to prevent 50% of infections

(325). Overall, RTS,S generates a strong antibody response but it decays quickly (325). During the phase 3 trial, the RTS,S booster dose recovered waning antibody levels, but remained lower following the booster dose than following peak post primary immunization (325,326).

Prior malaria exposure or concurrent infection has been proposed to impact RTS,S vaccination (325,327-329). RTS,S-vaccinated malaria-naïve adults have shown higher anti-CSP GMT (330) post-vaccination than malaria-experienced Kenyans (323), which could suggest immunological imprinting may be a factor (120). A combined analysis study of nine phase 2 trials including infants, children, and adults found higher pre-RTS,S vaccination anti-CSP titers associated with lower peak titers in infants, while children and adults had higher peak titers suggesting improved immunogenicity with pre-existing NAI (320). However, differences in trial characteristics such as study populations, MTI, adjuvant formulations, and co-administration of other vaccines during EPI can complicate the findings (320). An analysis of all participating RTS,S phase 3 trial sites found that higher baseline anti-CSP antibody levels were associated with higher anti-CSP level postvaccination during the peak response in children aged 5-17 months, while the opposite effect was found for infants aged 6-12 weeks (325). Infants likely have a less developed immune capacity than children and data is suggesting that high maternal malaria exposure may further reduce immunogenicity in infants (324). A recent study used data from three study sites during the RTS, S phase 3 trial, and found antibody responses post primary vaccination to be higher in Ghana than in Malawi and Gabon, but antibody levels did not vary due to background incidence or parasitemia during vaccination (329).

Various mechanisms have been identified to understand how RTS,S-induced CSP repeat antibody may be acting against sporozoite infection. Antibodies can directly neutralize sporozoites by inhibiting gliding motility and cell traversal. Early studies performed CSP precipitin reactions by incubating *Plasmodium* sporozoites with immune sera demonstrating antibody cross-linking of surface CSP (331,332). Murine studies using intravital microscopy demonstrated antibody immobilization of sporozoites injected into the skin by mosquitoes (5). Recently, an assay was developed to quantitatively measure anti-CSP antibody inhibitory activity of *P. falciparum* sporozoite motility in vitro and in human skin explant models (333). RTS,S-induced antibody bound to sporozoites can cross-link Fcy receptors on the surface of neutrophils and monocytes, facilitating phagocytosis of opsonized sporozoites (334,335). Antibody-mediated engagement of FcyRIIIa and ADCC activity by NK cells has also been shown (335). RTS,S-induced cytophilic IgG1 and IgG3 have demonstrated protection in children (327). IgG1, IgG3, and IgM antibodies targeting *P. falciparum* sporozoites were found to activate complement and inhibit hepatic cell traversal and sporozoite killing in vitro (336). Higher avidity of IgG antibodies to the C-terminal region of CSP has been associated with protection following RTS,S vaccination in children (337) and may have a functional role in inhibiting sporozoites invasion of hepatocytes (338,339).

RTS,S-induced T-cell activation has been assessed using a variety of approaches, including in vitro assays such as T cell proliferation assays, cytokine secretion, intracellular cytokine staining (ICS) for flow cytometry, ELISpot and cytotoxicity assays (3). Variations of conditions and approaches used between trials have made comparison of results between trials challenging to interpret, and efforts to initiate an international standardization of T cell protocols have yet to be formulated (3).

In contrast to the strong anti-CSP antibody responses found with RTS,S vaccination, trials studying cellular responses in malaria-endemic regions reported relatively low-to-moderate T_H1-type responses, predominantly by CD4⁺ T cells expressing IL-2, TNF, and IFN- γ (340–345). Two trials conducted at WRAIR in RTS,S-vaccinated malaria-naïve adults assessing ICS of stimulated PBMCs reported an association between T-cell responses and protection (330,346). A field trial in Mozambican infants reported a tendency of association between IL-2 levels (albeit low) in CSP-specific T cell supernatants with protection, yet it was not significant (340).

No study investigating cellular responses has consistently demonstrated a correlation with protection during RTS,S phase 2 field trials (343,344); however, some indications of synergistic interactions between vaccine-induced CSP-specific antibodies and

TNF⁺CD4⁺T cells induced by natural exposure were found (344). CD4⁺ T are likely central to RTS,S vaccine-mediated protection by supporting B cells to produce and maintain neutralizing antibodies and innate cell populations involved in antibody-mediated mechanisms. CSP-specific CD4⁺ T cells producing IL-2 have been shown to correlate with anti-CSP antibody levels (347). Modeling analysis of RTS,S-vaccinated malarianaïve adults subjected to CHMI indicated that anti-CSP antibodies and CD4⁺ T cells are essential for protection (348). Studies by our group of Mozambican children following the phase 3 primary immunizations found CSP-specific CD4⁺ T cells producing IL-2, TNF and expressing CD154 (CD40L); however, frequencies of CSP-specific CD4⁺ T cells producing these cytokines were low (349). This study included CD45RA and CCR7 markers to identify memory cell subsets, and RTS,S induced both central and effector memory compartments (349). Another study by our group focusing on cytokines secreted in culture supernatants after in vitro antigen stimulation, reported T_H 1-type responses such as the production of IFN-y, IL-15, and granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) associated with protection in the RTS, S phase 3 trial following primary vaccination and the T_H2 cytokine IL-5 and the chemokine RANTES (regulated on activation, normal T cell expressed and secreted) associated with risk (350). The predominant producers of IFN-y appear to be NK cells following activation by IL-2secreting CSP-specific CD4⁺ T cells (345).

RTS,S-induced CD8⁺ T cells producing IFN-γ have been reported in a study of Mozambican infants (340) and another in naïve adults (346). However, neither study found a direct association with protection. The study by our group of Mozambican children during the phase 3 trial post-primary vaccination detected increased frequencies of CD8⁺ T cells expressing CD154 and IL-2 or TNF; however, significance was lost after correcting for background, suggesting that there may be non-specific effect of RTS,S vaccination (349).

No extensive assessment of T_{FH} cells, known to provide B cell support and development of memory and long-lived plasma cells, has been done in RTS,S field studies. Our previous study of Mozambican children also found HBsAg-specific CD4⁺ T cell subsets

62

producing IL-2, TNF, CD154 plus IL-21 or IFN- γ , or IL-4, indicating the differentiation of T_{FH}, T_H1, and T_H2 effector cell subsets (349) Recently, T_{FH} cells have been found in malaria-naïve adults vaccinated with a delayed fractional dose of RTS,S (351). Additional studies would be needed to assess RTS,S-induced T_{FH} responses, and correlations with antibody responses' potential role in vaccine-induced protection.

RTS,S-induced cellular responses, and mechanisms of immune protection are still being investigated, and further research is needed to gain a fuller understanding of the contributions of the various cell subsets and their interactions in mediating protection against malaria.

4.3 Knowledge Gaps

Identifying immune correlates of protection is crucial for improving VE and longevity, key for eliminating malaria. Determining the immune mechanisms and specific factors leading to the decline of RTS,S-induced immunity is necessary to improve upon RTS,S, and existing vaccines that may be similarly affected and develop more effective and long-lasting second-generation vaccines.

A deeper understanding of RTS,S-specific cell-mediated immunity, and the factors affecting T-cell responses is essential as they support B cells in developing high quality and sustained antibody responses and provide help to effector cells. Why levels of antibodies to malaria antigens are so short-lived, whether from natural acquisition or vaccine-induced responses, remains uncertain. Further defining immune system dysregulation and dysfunction due to acute and chronic malaria exposure and the role of regulatory T and B cells could help inform improved vaccine design and strategies. Further studies on how T cell responses, particularly T_{FH} cells, can be enhanced to support B cells and the production of neutralizing antibodies are needed, as well as a better-defined optimal balance of IgG antibody subclasses and functional responses to determine how they associate with protection and risk. Understanding how to increase and support memory T cell induction contributes towards achieving more durable responses.

Similarly, characterizing B cell-mediated memory and the heterogeneity of antibody responses generated by NAI and vaccination would help shed light on waning antibody responses and VE. Additionally, further investigation is necessary into antibody binding specificity and the mechanisms of monoclonal antibody binding to junctional, minor, and major repeat epitopes of CSP and their interaction with sporozoite inhibition. Broader knowledge of parasite antigenic targets for antibodies that could be included in vaccines and how multi-antigen or multi-stage vaccine formulations may be optimized to induce neutralizing antibodies and CD4 and CD8 T cells is needed.

The impact of various factors such as age, prior or concurrent malaria exposures, geographic site differences, and health status on vaccine-induced responses must be further defined. Why do immune responses differ between infants and young children? How do maternal antibodies and exposures during pregnancy impact susceptibility to malaria or vaccine response, and how can vaccines be improved to protect these vulnerable age groups? Does partial vaccine protection interfere with the development of natural immunity, and how can vaccination and natural exposure be combined for better long-term protection?

Despite its limitations, the RTS,S vaccine represents a significant milestone as the first approved malaria vaccine for children living in medium-to-high MTI countries. Ongoing research, critical for the future of malaria vaccines, aims to address these knowledge gaps and strategies to improve RTS,S vaccine effectiveness and design of improved malaria vaccines and strategies and this thesis aims to cover some of these gaps.

Hypotheses

- 1. Antibodies to *P. falciparum* circumsporozoite protein epitopes are associated with protection against malaria, however fine specificity to distinct epitopes is associated with different functional sporozoite-neutralizing activity.
- The RTS,S/AS01_E vaccine booster elicits cellular immune responses that support protective antibody responses and their maintenance, and that are associated with protection against malaria. Epidemiological factors impact the booster cellular immunogenicity and the association of cellular responses with malaria protection.
- 3. Chronic malaria exposure leads to T cell "exhaustion", resulting in increased expression of inhibitory and senescence markers, which correlates with alterations in the B cell compartment and can affect the immune response to natural infections and vaccination.

Objectives

This doctoral thesis aims to identify the humoral and cellular immune responses to the *P. falciparum* circumsporozoite protein induced by natural malaria exposure or vaccination, including the factors that may affect those responses.

Specifically:

- 1. To assess the fine specificity and sporozoite neutralizing capacity of polyclonal and monoclonal antibodies targeting circumsporozoite epitopes.
- To characterize the cellular response elicited by the RTS,S/AS01_E vaccine booster dose at the peak response and 11 months later and identify immune correlates of malaria protection or risk.

2.1. To evaluate the effect of epidemiological factors on immunogenicity and protection.

- 2.2 To assess the association between cytokine response and antibodies.
- To characterize the immunophenotypic changes induced by chronic malaria exposure associated with T-cell exhaustion and its association with B cell subsets previously found to be altered by malaria exposure.

Material, methods, and results

Article 1

This article addresses the first objective to assess the fine specificity and sporozoite neutralizing capacity of polyclonal and monoclonal antibodies targeting circumsporozoite epitopes. The results of this research have been published in the following article:

J. Mauricio Calvo-Calle*, **Robert Mitchell***, Rita Altszuler, Caroline Othoro, and Elizabeth Nardin. *Identification of a neutralizing epitope within minor repeat region of Plasmodium falciparum CS protein*. npj Vaccines. 2021 Jan 18;6(1):10. *co-first authors.

Impact factor (2021): 9.2 Quartile: 1. Category: Immunology

Check for updates

Identification of a neutralizing epitope within minor repeat region of *Plasmodium falciparum* CS protein

J. Mauricio Calvo-Calle ^{1,2,4}, Robert Mitchell ^{1,3,4}, Rita Altszuler¹, Caroline Othoro¹ and Elizabeth Nardin¹

Malaria remains a major cause of morbidity and mortality worldwide with 219 million infections and 435,000 deaths predominantly in Africa. The infective *Plasmodium* sporozoite is the target of a potent humoral immune response that can protect murine, simian and human hosts against challenge by malaria-infected mosquitoes. Early murine studies demonstrated that sporozoites or subunit vaccines based on the sporozoite major surface antigen, the circumsporozoite (CS) protein, elicit antibodies that primarily target the central repeat region of the CS protein. In the current murine studies, using monoclonal antibodies and polyclonal sera obtained following immunization with *P. falciparum* sporozoites or synthetic repeat peptides, we demonstrate differences in the ability of these antibodies to recognize the major and minor repeats contained in the central repeat region. The biological relevance of these differences in fine specificity was explored using a transgenic *P. berghei* rodent parasite expressing the *P. falciparum* CS repeat region. In these in vitro and in vivo studies, we demonstrate that the minor repeat region, comprised of three copies of alternating NANP and NVDP tetramer repeats, contains an epitope recognized by sporozoite-neutralizing antibodies. In contrast, murine monoclonal antibodies specific for the major CS repeats (NANP)_n could be isolated from peptide-immunized mice that had limited or no sporozoite-neutralizing activity. These studies highlight the importance of assessing the fine specificity and functions of antirepeat antibodies elicited by *P. falciparum* CS-based vaccines and suggest that the design of immunogens to increase antibody responses to minor CS repeats may enhance vaccine efficacy.

npj Vaccines (2021)6:10; https://doi.org/10.1038/s41541-020-00272-6

INTRODUCTION

The repeat region of the circumsporozoite (CS) protein of all *Plasmodium* species contains a species-specific immunodominant B cell epitope that is recognized by sera of sporozoite-immunized rodents, monkeys and human volunteers, as well as by naturally infected individuals^{1,2}. When sporozoites are targeted by anti-repeat antibodies, parasite motility is inhibited thus blocking egress from the site of the mosquito bite into the blood and invasion of host cell hepatocytes thereby preventing subsequent development of blood-stage infection and clinical disease^{3–6}.

Early studies demonstrated that monoclonal antibody (MAB) specific for CS repeats derived from sporozoite-immunized experimental hosts were protective following passive transfer to susceptible rodents or monkeys. As little as 10 µg of MAB specific for the CS repeats of rodent *P. berghei* sporozoites was shown to protect naïve rodents against sporozoite challenge and 2 mg of MAB specific for the *P. vivax* CS repeats protected Saimiri monkeys from homologous sporozoite challenge⁷. In recent studies, passive transfer of 100–300 µg of human MAB specific for *P. falciparum* CS repeats, derived from volunteers immunized with the CS-based RTS,S vaccine, protected mice against challenge with transgenic *P. berghei* parasites expressing full length *P. falciparum* CS protein⁸.

The demonstration of antibody-mediated protection in experimental hosts has encouraged efforts to design CS-based vaccines that elicit high titer antirepeat antibodies to neutralize sporozoite infectivity. However, despite decades of vaccine research, a protective antirepeat antibody titer remains to be defined and there is limited information on the range of functional antirepeat antibodies elicited following immunization with sporozoites or CS subunit vaccines. The immunodominant repeat region of *P. falciparum* CS protein is comprised of major and minor tetramer repeat sequences that are conserved in all isolates. In the *P. falciparum* NF54 strain⁹, used in the majority of human malaria challenge studies, the CS repeat region is comprised primarily of 37 NANP tetramers (Fig. 1). In addition, there is a minor repeat region comprised of three alternating NVDP and NANP tetramers in the 5' repeat region, which is adjacent to a CS protein proteolytic cleavage site that plays a role in sporozoite invasion of host cells^{10,11}.

Early studies demonstrated that a major repeat peptide, comprised of three copies of the NANP repeat, (NANP)₃, could block binding of monoclonal and polyclonal antirepeat antibodies to *P. falciparum* sporozoites and *P. falciparum* CS protein¹². The NANP repeats were used in the first CS-based subunit vaccine clinical trials, which tested safety and efficacy of a synthetic peptide-protein conjugate, (NANP)₃-TT¹³, or a recombinant protein R32 containing 32 NANP repeats¹⁴. The Phase II trials demonstrated modest protective efficacy following challenge of a small number of immunized volunteers by bites of *P. falciparum*-infected mosquitoes.

Differences in fine specificity of polyclonal antirepeat antibodies elicited in NANP peptide-immunized simian and rodent hosts were noted in early studies based on peptide ELISA and IFA reactivity with *P. falciparum* sporozoites^{15,16}. The functional relevance of the variations in fine specificity of antirepeat antibodies could not be defined in these early studies as *P. falciparum* sporozoites are infective only in human hosts or splenectomized chimpanzees. More recently, the development of transgenic rodent parasites expressing all or parts of the *P. falciparum* CS protein has provided rodent models to address

69







¹Department of Microbiology, New York University School of Medicine, New York, NY, USA. ²Present address: Department of Pathology, University of Massachusetts Medical School, Worcester, MA, USA. ³Present address: ISGlobal, Hospital Clinic—Universitat de Barcelona, Barcelona, Catalonia, Spain. ⁴These authors contributed equally: J. Mauricio Calvo-Calle, Robert Mitchell. ^{Ke}email: Jaime.calvo-calle@umassmed.edu

J.M. Calvo-Calle et al.



Major repeat (B) peptide: NANPNANPNANP

Fig. 1 Schematic of the *P. falciparum* CS proteins and peptides. *Illustration of P. falciparum* CS protein showing the B major (NANP) tetramer repeats (open bars) and the T1 minor repeat epitope comprised of alternating NVDP NANP repeats (solid bars). Synthetic tetrabranched peptides representing the major repeats NANPNANPNANP, or minor repeats DPNANPNVDPNANPNV, were used as antigens in the ELISA to measure fine specificity of polyclonal and monoclonal antirepeat antibody responses. The T* epitope (hatched bar) is a universal T helper cell epitope located in the C -terminus (aa 326–345 NF54 isolate) that is recognized by a broad range of human and murine class II HLA genotypes. Peptide immunogens were constructed as either linear or tetrabranched peptides comprised of major repeats combined with the T* universal T helper cell epitope, (NANP)₃EYLNKIQNSLSTEWSPCSVT (designated BT*), or minor repeats combined with T* universal T helper cell epitope (DPNANPNV)₂EYLNKIQNSLSTEWSPCSVT (designated T1T*).

the role of antibody fine specificity in neutralizing sporozoite infectivity.

In the current paper, we used transgenic *P. berghei* sporozoites expressing *P. falciparum* CS repeats¹⁷ to examine neutralizing activity of MAB and polyclonal antirepeat antibodies derived from sporozoite- or peptide-immunized mice. We found that MAB specific for the minor repeats were protective in vitro and in vivo. In addition, several MABs elicited by immunization with major repeats could be isolated, which did not have neutralizing activity. These studies on fine specificity of sporozoite-neutralizing antibodies have important implications for vaccine design and analysis of functional humoral responses to the *P. falciparum* CS repeat region.

RESULTS

Fine specificity of MAB derived from mice immunized with *P. falciparum* sporozoites

CS-specific MABs derived from *P. falciparum* sporozoiteimmunized mice¹⁸ were analysed for fine specificity by ELISA using either the major repeats $(NANP)_3$ or minor repeats $(DPNANPNV)_2$ as coating antigen. MAB fine specificity varied, either cross-reacting with both the minor and major repeats, as exemplified by MAB 2A10, or skewing toward the minor repeat region with little or no reactivity with the major repeats as shown by MAB 2F9, 2C2 and 4H3 (Fig. 2a). All of the MABs specific for minor repeats also reacted with *P. falciparum* sporozoites by indirect immunofluorescence assay (IFA) (data not shown).

MABs recognizing only the minor repeats were compared to cross-reacting MAB 2A10 using a Transgenic Sporozoite Neutralizing Assay (TSNA) to measure ability of the MAB to inhibit invasion of PfPb sporozoites into hepatoma cells (Fig. 2b). The minor repeat-specific MABs 2C2 and 4H3 demonstrated dose-dependent sporozoite-neutralizing activity. These MAB gave >90% reduction in parasite rRNA copy number when tested at 25 and 12.5 µg/ml, similar to inhibition obtained with MAB 2A10 that cross-reacted with both major and minor repeats. The minor repeat-specific MABs were also inhibitory at 3.125 µg/ml, the lowest concentration tested. MAB 3D11, specific for *P. berghei* CS repeats, did not block PfPb sporozoite invasion of hepatoma cells. These results provide evidence that antibodies specific for the *P. falciparum* CS minor repeats can neutralize sporozoite infectivity.

To confirm the specificity of neutralizing activity, a peptide competition TSNA was carried out by preincubating minor repeatspecific MAB 2C2, or cross-reacting MAB 2A10, with either major or minor repeat peptides prior to addition to PfPb sporozoites (Fig. 2c). MAB 2C2 was inhibited by minor repeat peptide (closed squares), but not the major repeat peptide (open squares), confirming that antibody neutralizing activity was directed at the minor repeats. Interestingly, MAB 2A10, which recognizes both major and minor repeats in peptide ELISA, was primarily inhibited by the minor repeat peptide. Preincubation of MAB 2A10 with the major repeat peptide gave minimal inhibition of sporozoite neutralization. The peptide competition TSNA confirms that the CS minor repeats are targets of neutralizing antibodies.

Major or minor repeat peptides elicit antibodies that differ in fine specificity

To further investigate fine specificity of neutralizing antibodies, mice were immunized with tetrabranched peptides containing either the minor repeats $(T1T^*)_4$ or the major repeats $(BT^*)_4$. Previous studies had found that a related immunogen $(T1BT^*)_4$ elicited antirepeat antibodies in mice and human volunteers^{19,20}.

Mice were immunized subcutaneously (s.c.) with three doses of $(T1T^*)_4$ or $(BT^*)_4$ in QS21 adjuvant. Immune sera of C57BL/6 mice immunized with $(T1T^*)_4$ reacted equally with minor repeat peptide (DPNANPNV)₂ and with major repeat peptide (NANP)₃ in ELISA (Fig. 3a). In contrast, immune sera of mice immunized with major repeat peptide $(BT^*)_4$ recognized the major repeats with four-fold higher titer than the minor repeat peptide. Skewing of the fine specificity of the antirepeat antibody response was also observed in BALB/c mice immunized with $(T1T^*)_4$ or $(BT^*)_4$ (Supplementary Table 1). The BALB/c mice immunized with $(T1T^*)_4$ developed eight-fold higher titer against T1 minor repeats compared to major repeats while immunization with $(BT^*)_4$ elicited eight-fold higher titer against B major repeats.

To examine the function of the antirepeat antibodies elicited by minor repeat peptide, the serum from $(T1T^*)_4$ immunized C57BL/6 mice was tested for ability to neutralize PfPb sporozoite infectivity in vitro. Sera of BALB/c mice were not analyzed in TSNA due to nonspecific resistance to *P. berghei* that comprise the genetic backbone of the PfPb transgenic sporozoites^{21,22}.

In the TSNA, the sera of C57BL/6 mice immunized with (T1T*)₄ had high levels of neutralizing activity, with a 1:10 serum dilution inhibiting >90% sporozoite invasion of hepatoma cells (Fig. 3b). Inhibition by the (T1T*)₄ immune serum was comparable to that observed with 25 µg/ml MAB 2A10. The neutralizing activity in (T1T*)₄ serum was specific for CS repeats as no inhibition was obtained with serum obtained prior to immunization (hatched

J.M. Calvo-Calle et al.



Fig. 2 Fine specificity and sporozoite-neutralizing activity of MAB derived from *P. falciparum* sporozoite-immunized mice. a MAB initially selected by *P. falciparum* sporozoite IFA were analyzed for fine specificity using CS repeat peptide ELISA. ELISA plates coated with either minor repeat peptide (DPNANPNV)₂ [closed symbols] or major repeat peptides (NANP)₃ [open symbols] were reacted with two-fold dilutions of MAB. **b** Sporozoite-neutralizing activity of MAB specific for minor repeats was determined by TSNA using transgenic *P. berghei* sporozoites expressing *P. falciparum* CS repeats (PfPb). Sporozoites were incubated with MAB 2C2 and 4H3, specific for *P. falciparum* CS minor repeats, or MAB 2A10 which cross-reacts with both the minor and major repeats. MAB 3D11 specific for *P. berghei* CS repeats served as negative control. Hepatoma cell extracts of duplicate wells obtained 48 h post sporozoite infection were pooled and tested in triplicate by qRT-PCR and results are shown as mean \pm SD 18 S rRNA copy number. At all concentrations tested, the minor repeat-specific MABs 2C2 and 4H3, and MAB 2A10, significantly reduced *Plasmodium* rRNA copy numbers compared to negative control MAB 3D11 (one-way ANOVA with Dunnett's test, adjusted *P* < 0.0001). **c** A Peptide COmpetition TSNA was carried out by preincubating 25 µg/ml MAB 2C2 or MAB 2A10 with various concentration of minor repeat peptide (DPNANPNV)₂ [closed symbols] or major repeat peptide (NANP)₃ [open symbols]. MAB 3D11 served as negative control. Following incubation of MABs with competitor peptide for 1 h at 37 °C, PfPb sporozoites were added and TSNA was carried out per protocol using qRT-PCR. Results are shown as percent inhibition \pm competitor peptide. For MAB 2A10 and MAB 2C2 there was a significant difference in rRNA copy number in presence of 2 µg/ml and 0.2 µg competitor minor repeat peptide versus no peptide (one-way ANOVA with Dunnett's test, adjusted *P* < 0.0004).



Fig. 3 Tetrabranched peptides containing major or minor repeats elicit antibodies that differ in sporozoite-neutralizing activity. C57BL/6 mice were immunized with three doses of tetrabranched peptide containing minor repeats, $(T1T^*)_4$, or major repeats, $(BT^*)_4$, using QS21 as adjuvant. **a** IgG ELISA titers against minor repeat peptide (black bars) or major repeat peptide (grey bars) were determined using serum obtained post 3rd dose. Endpoints were taken as final dilution of pooled serum giving OD in peptide-coated wells >3× OD of BSA-coated wells. **b** TSNA was carried out using 1:5–1:40 dilution of pooled serum from mice immunized with minor repeat peptides (black bars) or major repeat peptides (grey bars). MAB 2A10 and MAB 3D11 (25 µg/ml) served as positive and negative controls, respectively. Results are shown as 18 S rRNA copy number mean ± SD measured by qRT-PCR. Inhibition by (T1T*)₄ immune sera was significantly greater than (BT*)₄ antisera at 1:5, 1:10 or 1:20 dilution (one-way ANOVA with Tukey's test, adjusted P = 0.0004).

bars), which gave 18 S rRNA copy number similar to control wells without serum (PBS, horizontal hatched bar). In contrast, serum of C57BL/6 immunized with the major repeat peptide, $(BT^*)_4$, did not inhibit sporozoite infectivity at the lowest dilution tested (1:5). Since previous studies have demonstrated that high levels of antibodies elicited by (NANP)n constucts can inhibit *P. falciparum* sporozoites^{12–14,23}, the lack of neutralizing activity of $(BT^*)_4$ serum suggests that magnitude, as well as specificity of the antirepeat antibodies, is important in neutralizing sporozoite infectivity.

Linear peptide containing minor repeats also elicits sporozoiteneutralizing antibodies

To determine if differences in the fine specificity of the antirepeat antibodies were dependent on peptide configuration, mice were immunized with linear T1T* peptides using various adjuvant formulations. Previous murine studies had found that immuno-genicity of related T1BT* sequence was comparable using either branched or linear peptides as immunogens²⁴. Following three s.c. injections of linear T1T* peptide in various adjuvants in C57BL/6

and BALB/c mice, the linear T1T* peptide was found to elicit antirepeat ELISA titers comparable in magnitude to those elicited by the more complex tetrabranched $(T1T^*)_4$ (Fig. 3a, Supplementary Fig. 1). Linear peptides formulated in oil-in-water adjuvants, Montanide ISA 720 or ISA 51, or by the inclusion of the TLR 9 agonist, CpG, elicited ELISA titers that were an order of magnitude higher than peptide without adjuvant (PBS). With all adjuvant formulations, immune sera IFA titers with *P. falciparum* sporozoites were similar in magnitude to the repeat ELISA titer.

In a second experiment, a head-to-head comparison of tetrabranched (T1T*)₄ peptide versus linear T1T* peptide formulated in ISA 720 adjuvant was shown to elicit comparable antirepeat antibodies responses with ELISA GMT 1.6×10^4 and 5.6×10^4 , respectively. TSNA demonstrated that immune sera from C57BL/6 mice immunized with either linear T1T* peptide or with (T1T*)₄ peptide significantly decreased parasite rRNA copy numbers when compared to Day 0 sera (adjusted P = 0.0024and P = 0.042, respectively) (Supplementary Fig. 2).

The antirepeat antibodies elicited by immunization with the linear T1T* peptide were also functional in vivo (Fig. 4b). Challenge

J.M. Calvo-Calle et al. b а С 10 10⁶ * 106 10 18S rRNA Copies rRNA copies 1 Titer 10 10⁵ 10' Antibody 10' 10 . 8S r 10' 10 10 10 10 ISA 720 INTACT CD4+ CD8+ PBS ISA 720 ISA 51 CpG 1826 Naive ISA 720 T1T*/ISA 720 ELISA **IFA** T cell Depleted T1T* / ISA 720 Immunized

Fig. 4 Linear peptides containing minor repeats elicit sporozoite-neutralizing antibodies. a C57BL/6 mice were immunized with three doses of linear T1T* peptide without adjuvant (PBS), or with adjuvant comprised of oil-in-water emulsions (ISA 720, ISA 51) or a TLR 9 agonist CpG. Pooled sera were tested against repeat peptide by ELISA or against P. falciparum sporozoites by IFA. b Mice immunized with three doses of T1T*/ISA 720 were challenged by exposure to the bites of PfPb-infected mosquitoes. A subset of immunized mice were treated with MAB specific for CD4 + or CD8 + T cells prior to challenge. Parasite 18 S rRNA copy numbers in liver extracts obtained 40 h post-challenge were measured by qRT-PCR. Bars show 18 S rRNA copy number mean ± SD and individual mice are shown as circles. There was a statistically significant decrease in parasite 185 rRNA copy numbers in all peptide-immunized groups compared to adjuvant only control (one-way ANOVA log-transformed values with Tukey's test, adjusted **P = 0.0012, *P = 0.0019, ***P = 0.0010). The difference in parasite rRNA copy number between intact and CD4 + or CD8 + T-cell-depleted mice was not statistically significant (one-way ANOVA log-transformed values with Tukey's test, adjusted P = 0.8511 and P = 0.9967, respectively. **c** Pooled immune serum obtained post 3rd dose of T1T*/ISA 720 was passively transferred by i.v. injection to naïve recipients prior to challenge by exposure to the bites of PfPb-infected mosquitoes. Control mice received pooled sera from naïve mice or mice immunized with ISA 720 adjuvant only. Due to limited supply, only two mice received serum from mice immunized with ISA 720 adjuvant only. Parasite 18 S rRNA copy numbers in liver extracts obtained 40 h post-challenge were measured by qRT-PCR. Results shown as 18 S rRNA copy number mean ± SD with individual mice shown as closed circles. Recipients of T1T*/ ISA 720 immune serum had a statistically significant decrease in parasite 18 S rRNA copy numbers when compared to recipients of naïve serum (unpaired t-test in log-transformed values, P = 0.0010).



Fig. 5 Fine specificity of MAB derived from mice immunized with linear minor or major repeat peptides. a MABs 3E9 and 3C4 derived from mice immunized with (T1T*) minor repeat peptide, or b MABs 3F11 and 3E7 derived from mice immunized with the (BT*) major repeat peptide, were tested by ELISA against wells coated with minor repeat peptide (closed symbols) or major repeat peptide (open symbols).

of T1T* /ISA 720 immunized C57BL/6 mice by exposure to bites of mosquitoes infected with PfPb transgenic parasites demonstrated >90% reduction of liver parasite burden when compared to adjuvant only control (adjusted *P < 0.012). Protection in the challenged mice was antibody mediated, as depletion of CD4 + or CD8 + T cells prior to challenge did not abrogate immune resistance. Similar to intact T1T* immunized mice, T-cell-depleted T1T* immunized mice had >90% reduction of parasite 18 S rRNA copy number when compared to mice immunized with ISA 720 adjuvant only. There was no significant difference in rRNA copy numbers in CD4- and CD8-depleted mice compared to intact mice (adjusted P = 0.8317 and P = 0.7685, respectively). The lack of a direct role for cell mediated immunity in resistance to challenge is consistent with our previous studies in repeat peptide-immunized mice²⁴.

To confirm that in vivo sporozoite-neutralizing activity was antibody mediated, serum of mice immunized with T1T* /ISA 720 was passively transferred by intravenous injection (i.v.) into naïve recipients prior to challenge by exposure to the bites of PfPbinfected mosquitoes (Fig. 4c). The recipients of T1T*/ISA 720 immune serum had >90% reduction of parasite density in liver compared to naïve mice (*P = 0.0010), confirming that protection in the T1T* immunized mice was antibody mediated.

MAB specific for major or minor repeats derived from peptideimmunized mice

To further define the fine specificity of the antirepeat antibody response, MAB were derived from the mice immunized with either the T1T* minor repeat or BT* major repeat peptides. When screened by ELISA, MAB specific for either minor or major repeats could be readily obtained from the mice immunized with each immunogen (Fig. 5). MABs 3E9 and 3C4, two representative MAB from T1T* immunized mice, reacted with minor repeat (closed symbols) but not major repeats (open symbols) (Fig. 5a). Conversely, two representative MABs from BT* immunized mice, MABs 3F11 and 3E7, gave high levels of reactivity with major, but not minor repeats (Fig. 5b). MAB 2A10, cross-reacted with both minor and major repeats and confirms comparable peptide coating in each of the peptide ELISA.

When tested in TSNA, the minor repeat-specific MAB 3C4 inhibited PfPb sporozoite invasion into hepatoma cells at levels comparable to or greater than MAB 2A10 derived from



Fig. 6 Sporozoite-neutralizing activity of MAB derived from mice immunized with minor or major repeat peptides. a TSNA was carried out with varying concentrations of MAB 3C4, specific for minor repeats, and MAB 2A10 that cross-reacts with minor and major repeats. MAB 3D11 specific for *P. berghei* repeats served as negative control. Results are shown as 18 S rRNA copy number mean \pm SD as measured by qRT-PCR. Incubation with MAB 3C4 resulted in statistically significant lower parasite rRNA copy number at all concentrations tested when compared to MAB 3D11 (One-way ANOVA with Dunnett's test. adjusted *P* < 0.0001). MAB 2A10 at 25 µg/ml and 12.5 µg/ml significantly decreased 18 S rRNA copy number (one-way ANOVA with Dunnett's test, adjusted *P* < 0.0001). **b** TSNA was carried out using 12.5 µg/ml of MAB specific for major repeats (2F10, 3E7, 3F11), MAB 2A10 or MAB 3D11. Results are shown as mean \pm SD parasite 18 S rRNA copy number as measured by qRT-PCR. The parasite rRNA copy numbers in cultures containing major repeat MABs were not decreased compared to MAB 3D11. As expected, the positive control MAB 2A10 reduced 18 S rRNA copy number >90% when compared to MAB 3D11 (one-way ANOVA with Dunnett's test, adjusted *P* < 0.0001).

P. falciparum sporozoite-immunized mice (Fig. 6a). In contrast, several MAB derived from mice immunized with the major repeat peptide were not inhibitory at the highest concentration tested (12.5 μ g/ml) (Fig. 6b). Therefore, as illustrated by these major repeat-specific MABs, high levels of antirepeat antibodies as measured by ELISA do not necessarily predict neutralizing activity against viable parasites.

DISCUSSION

A recent malaria vaccine milestone was reached with the WHO supported pilot implementation of a CS-based vaccine, RTS,S, in three African nations²⁵. RTS,S vaccine efficacy was 30-50% in infants and children, respectively²⁶, and efforts to improve CS-based vaccines are ongoing in many laboratories. While evidence for protection mediated by antirepeat antibodies has been obtained in RTS,S clinical trials^{23,26}, a correlate of protective immunity for CS-based vaccines has not yet been defined. A better understanding of the antibody response to *P. falciparum* CS repeats is required to design more efficacious vaccines.

In testing of polyclonal and monoclonal antibodies, we found variation in both fine specificity and function of antibodies specific for *P. falciparum* CS repeats. MAB derived from mice immunized with *P. falciparum* sporozoites, such as MAB 2A10, reacted with both major and minor repeats, while other MAB skewed to recognition of the minor repeats (Fig. 2a). MAB specific for the minor repeats neutralized PfPb sporozoite infectivity in vitro similar to MAB 2A10 and preincubation with minor, but not major, repeat peptide decreased sporozoite-neutralizing activity (Fig. 2b, c).

Antibodies that recognized the minor CS repeats could also be elicited in C57BL/6 mice by immunization with peptide immunogens containing the T1 minor repeats (Figs. 3a, 4a). A similar skewing of antibodies to minor repeat could be elicited by T1T* peptide immunogens in BALB/c mice (Supplementary Table 1) indicating that ability to elicit antibodies to the minor repeats is not limited by genetic background.

The antibodies elicited by minor repeat peptide immunogens neutralized sporozoite infectivity in vitro in a dose-dependent manner (Fig. 3b). Consistent with in vitro results, protection in C57BL/6 mice immunized with a linear T1T* peptide was antibody mediated (Fig. 4b, c). T-cell-depleted T1T*-immunized mice had similar levels of protection as intact mice and passive transfer of immune serum from these mice protected naïve recipients following PfPb challenge. Minor repeat-specific MAB derived from T1T* immunized mice efficiently neutralized PfPb sporozoite infectivity in vitro (Fig. 6a). Of note, several MAB specific for the major repeats, isolated from mice immunized with BT* major repeat peptide, lacked neutralizing activity when tested in TSNA (Fig. 6b), illustrating that not all antirepeat antibodies are equally effective in neutralizing sporozoite infectivity.

The current findings demonstrate that the P. falciparum CS minor repeat region contains an important sporozoite-neutralizing epitope. The functional variations of the antirepeat antibody response could have potentially significant biological consequences. Vaccine efficacy would be lower if the majority of antibodies elicited by vaccines recognize only the more numerous major repeats and have minimal neutralizing capacity, as in Fig. 6b, in contrast to specifically targeting, or cross-reacting, with the minor repeats, as in Fig. 6a. The presence of protective and nonprotective epitopes within the repeats potentially provides an explanation for the paradox of why the parasite would express a highly immunogenic repeat region. As originally proposed by Anders for repeat epitopes of blood-stage antigens²⁷, the more numerous major repeats may potentially serve as an immunological "smoke screen" to divert responses away from the development of inhibitory antibody responses. The design of immunogens that contain only minor repeats in the absence of major repeats, as in the T1T* peptide immunogens, may drive responses toward a higher proportion of functional minor repeatspecific antibodies and away from major repeat antibodies that are potentially non-neutralizing. Analysis of a larger panel of MAB is required to determine if the frequency of neutralizing vs nonneutralizing antibodies is increased following immunization with minor repeat peptide as compared to major repeat peptides.

A mechanism for why antibodies to minor repeats may be more protective was suggested by recent studies using human MABs derived from sporozoite-immunized malaria-naïve or African adults^{28,29}. These human MAB were dual specific and bound to a unique junctional epitope within the KQPADGNPDPNANP sequence preceding the CS repeat region, as well as to NANP repeats. Passive transfer of human MAB reactive with the junctional epitope derived from *P. falciparum* sporozoiteimmunized Tanzanian adults protected humanized mice against *P. falciparum* sporozoite challenge²⁸. The junctional epitope is located three amino acids upstream of a previously identified proteolytic CS cleavage site in Region 1¹⁰. A human MAB specific
for the junctional epitope blocked cleavage of *P. falciparum* CS protein²⁹. MAB 2A10, which cross-reacts with both major and minor repeats, can also inhibit the proteolytic processing of CS protein³⁰.

The human MABs specific for the junctional epitope recognized two distinct minimal epitopes within the junctional region, DPNANP²⁸ and NPN²⁹. BALB/c mice immunized with a (NPDP)₁₉ peptide containing the junctional epitope, elicited high titers of antibodies specific for the junctional epitope that were poorly reactive with repeats and did not have sporozoite-neutralizing activity²⁸. Additional studies by Oyen et al. have shown that dual binding of antibody to both the junctional and repeat epitopes was required for neutralizing activity³¹.

The minor repeat peptide <u>DPNANPNVDPNANPNV</u>, used as immunogen in the current studies (Fig. 1), contains two copies of the junctional epitopes identified by Kisalu et al.²⁹ (indicated in bold) and Tan et al. (underlined)²⁸. Whether the antibodies specific for the minor repeats, or MAB that cross-react with minor repeats such as MAB 2A10, can also recognize the junctional epitope and thus show dual specificity of binding to CS remains to be determined. Studies to examine affinity of larger panels of murine anti-T1 MAB and to identify key residues in the T1 epitope by positional scanning and generation of peptide-antibody complexes are planned.

Recent immunoglobulin gene sequencing studies have also detected a range of fine specificity of human recombinant MAB specific for CS repeats derived from volunteers immunized by exposure to *P. falciparum* sporozoites under chloroquine prophylaxis³². The human MAB recognized multiple epitopes within the *P. falciparum* CS repeat region, including NVDP and NANPNVDP. The current studies in sporozoite- and peptide-immunized mice are consistent with the diversity of antirepeat antibodies found in the MAB from sporozoite-immunized human volunteers and support the use of the more experimentally amendable small rodent model for analysis of antibody responses to *P. falciparum* CS repeat region relevant to the design of more efficacious human malaria vaccines.

The variable fine specificity and function of the antirepeat antibodies detected in the current studies has significant implications for the design of subunit vaccines that elicit inhibitory, rather than nonfunctional, antirepeat antibodies. Epitope-focused vaccines based on the CS minor repeat, such as the T1T* immunogen, potentially can focus the immune responses on sporozoite-neutralizing epitopes and reduce immune response to more numerous but potentially less protective major repeats. Our current studies, showing that immunization with minor repeat peptides elicits neutralizing antibodies that inhibit sporozoite infectivity in vitro and in vivo, combined with recent findings with human MABs^{28,29,32}, provide a framework for the design of subunit vaccines that elicit optimal levels of neutralizing antibodies to more effectively target CS protein on *P. falciparum* sporozoites.

METHODS

Ethics statement

Studies in mice were approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee, NYU School of Medicine (Protocol 1501081) and conducted following recommendations specified in the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals of the National Institutes of Health.

Peptides

For the peptide constructs, the *P. falciparum* CS major repeats were represented by the (NANP)₃ sequence (designated "B" epitope) (Fig. 1). The 5' minor repeat region, comprised of alternating NVDP and NANP repeats, was represented by the peptide sequence (DPNANPNVDPNANPNV). The minor repeat sequence was designated T1, as it also contains the first CS-specific CD4 + T helper cell epitope identified in sporozoite-immunized human volunteers³³. The major or minor repeat sequences were synthesized in tandem with a malaria universal Th cell epitope,

EYLNKIQNSLSTEWSPCSVT, designated T* (Fig. 1). The T* T helper cell epitope, located in the C-terminus of the *P. falciparum* CS protein (NF54 isolate), is recognized in the context of multiple murine and human class II molecules and was included in all constructs to overcome genetic restrictions^{34–36}. The peptide immunogens were synthesized either as a tetrabranched construct containing the respective repeat and the T* sequences in each of four branches, or as a linear peptide using standard F-Boc peptide chemistry (AnaSpec, San Jose, CA).

Antibodies

Fine specificity and function of antirepeat antibodies was carried out using polyclonal sera elicited by peptide immunization of C57BL/6 (H-2^b) and BALB/c mice (H-2^d) mice (Jackson Labs, Bar Harbor Maine). BALB/c mice were included in the initial immunogenicity studies to examine genetic restriction of humoral immunity elicited by the peptide immunogens. Since BALB/c are nonresponders to CS repeats, the peptides were synthesized to contain T*, a universal T helper cell epitope, while C57BL/6 are high responders to CS repeats and the T* Thelper, while C57BL/6 are high responders to CS repeats and the T* epitope^{36,39}.

Mice were immunized subcutaneously (s.c.) at 14 day intervals with three doses of 50 μ g peptide with or without various adjuvants. Adjuvants included QS21, a purified saponin derivative (Antigenics Inc., Woburn, MA); water-in-oil adjuvants, either Montanide ISA 51, a mineral oil emulsion comparable to Freund's Incomplete Adjuvant, or ISA 720 a natural metabolizable nonmineral oil and mannide monooleate emulsifier (Seppic, Inc, Fairfield, NJ); or CpG 1826, a TLR 9 agonist comprised of synthetic oligodeoxynucleotide containing unmethylated CpG motifs (InvivoGen, San Diego, CA).

MAB 2A10, a monoclonal antibody specific for CS repeats (ATCC BEI MRA-183), generated in our laboratory from mice immunized with *P. falciparum* sporozoites¹⁸, was included as a standard. MAB 2A10 has been studied extensively in the analysis and development of CS subunit vaccines⁴⁰⁻⁴³. MAB 3D11, specific for *P. berghei* CS repeats⁴⁴, was included as a negative control, as the PfPb transgenics express *P. falciparum* CS repeat region within the *P. berghei* CS protein¹⁷. MAB 2A10 neutralizes infectivity of PfPb sporozoites but not *P. berghei* sporozoites¹⁷.

Serological assays

MAB fine specificity and antirepeat IgG endpoint titers in immune sera were determined by ELISA using wells coated with synthetic tetrabranched peptides representing either the major repeat (NANP)₃ peptide or minor repeat (DPNANPNV)₂ peptide. Two-fold dilutions of MAB or serum were tested and bound antibody was detected by reaction with HRP-labeled anti-mouse IgG (MP Biochemicals, Solon, OH) and TMB/H₂O₂ substrate (KPL, SeraCare; Gaithersburg, MD). Endpoints were determined as final dilution of serum giving OD > 3X BSA-coated wells. A >4-fold difference in antibody geometric mean titers was considered meaningful. Reactivity with *P. falciparum* sporozoites was determined by Indirect Immunofluorescence Assay (IFA), as in previous studies^{39,45}.

In vitro studies of antibody function used a Transgenic Sporozoite Neutralization Assay (TSNA), as previously described^{46–48}. In the PfPb transgenic rodent parasites, the P. berghei CS repeat region has been replaced with the entire P. falciparum CS repeat region, (NANPNVDP)₃(-NANP)15NVDP(NANP)19, as well as 26 aa of the N-terminus, NNED-NEKLRKPKHKKLKQPGDGNPDP preceding the repeat region¹⁷. For TSNA, MAB or polyclonal serum at various dilutions were incubated with 2×10^4 PfPb sporozoites for 40 min on ice prior to addition to confluent human hepatoma HepG2 cells (ATCC HB 8065) in cRPMI (RPMI 1640 supplemented with 10%FBS, 50U Penicillin/50 µg Streptomycin, sodium pyruvate, nonessential amino acids, all from Gibco, ThermoFisher, Waltham, MA). Plates were incubated at 5% CO₂ for 48 h, with media change at 24 h, followed by extraction of total RNA (PureLink, RNA Mini Kit, ThermoFisher, Waltham, MA). The amounts of parasite 18 S rRNA in each culture extract was quantitated by real-time PCR (qRT-PCR) using cDNA primers specific for 18 S ribosomal RNA (rRNA)^{46,49}. The parasite 18 S rRNA copy number was calculated based on a standard curve generated with known amounts of plasmid 18 S cDNA. To assess the peptide specificity of antibodies mediating sporozoite neutralization, a peptide competition TSNA was carried out in which MAB (25 µg/ml) were pre-incubated with various concentrations of either minor repeat peptide (DPNANPNV)₂ or major repeat peptide (NANP)₃ for one hour prior to addition of PfPb sporozoites and performance of TSNA per protocol.

6

For in vivo studies, peptide-immunized and naive C57BL/6 mice were challenged by exposure to the bites of 10–15 PfPb-infected mosquitoes. BALB/c mice were not used in these studies due to nonspecific resistance to *P. berghei* sporozoites^{21,22}. Following sporozoite challenge, total RNA was extracted from the livers 40-h post-challenge and levels of parasites in the liver quantitated by qRT- PCR, as for in vitro TSNA. In passive transfer studies, immune serum was passively transferred to naïve recipients by intravenous injection 24 h prior to exposure to the bites of PfPb-infected mosquitoes.

Previous studies have found that >90% reduction in PfPb parasite copy number measured by qRT-PCR is associated with delayed parasitemia or sterile immunity^{24,47,48}. The >90% cutoff is consistent with early studies in which i.v. injection of known numbers of sporozoites of rodent and nonhuman primate Plasmodium species demonstrated that a log reduction in parasite numbers results in a delay in prepatent period or absence of infection^{50,51}.

Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was carried out using GraphPad Prism version 8.4.2. Differences between control and experimental groups were determined significant by one-way ANOVA with post-hoc Dunnett's or Tukey's test to correct for multiple comparisons or unpaired *t*-test. Normal distribution and equal standard deviation were corroborated. Differences were considered statistically significant at P < 0.05. Adjusted P values for multiple comparison are reported.

Reporting summary

Further information on research design is available in the Nature Research Reporting Summary linked to this article.

DATA AVAILABILITY

All data presented in the studies described here are included in this article or will be available upon request from the corresponding author.

Received: 5 March 2020; Accepted: 14 December 2020; Published online: 18 January 2021

REFERENCES

- Nussenzweig, V. & Nussenzweig, R. S. Malaria vaccine against sporozoites? Ann. Inst. Pasteur Immunol. 136D, 301–312 (1985).
- Nussenzweig, V. & Nussenzweig, R. S. Rationale for the development of an engineered sporozoite malaria vaccine. Adv. Immunol. 45, 283–334 (1989).
- Stewart, M. J., Nawrot, R. J., Schulman, S. & Vanderberg, J. P. *Plasmodium berghei* sporozoite invasion is blocked in vitro by sporozoite-immobilizing antibodies. *Infect. Immun.* 51, 859–864 (1986).
- Vanderberg, J. P. & Frevert, U. Intravital microscopy demonstrating antibodymediated immobilisation of *Plasmodium berghei* sporozoites injected into skin by mosquitoes. *Int. J. Parasitol.* 34, 991–996 (2004).
- Hollingdale, M. R., Zavala, F., Nussenzweig, R. S. & Nussenzweig, V. Antibodies to the protective antigen of *Plasmodium berghei* sporozoites prevent entry into cultured cells. *J. Immunol.* **128**, 1929–1930 (1982).
- Hollingdale, M. R., Nardin, E. H., Tharavanij, S., Schwartz, A. L. & Nussenzweig, R. S. Inhibition of entry of *Plasmodium falciparum* and *P. vivax* sporozoites into cultured cells; an in vitro assay of protective antibodies. *J. Immunol.* **132**, 909–913 (1984).
- Charoenvit, Y. et al. Inability of malaria vaccine to induce antibodies to a protective epitope within its sequence. *Science* 251, 668–671 (1991).
- Foquet, L. et al. Vaccine-induced monoclonal antibodies targeting circumsporozoite protein prevent *Plasmodium falciparum* infection. *J. Clin. Invest.* **124**, 140–144 (2014).
- Dame, J. B. et al. Structure of the gene encoding the immunodominant surface antigen on the sporozoite of the human malaria parasite *Plasmodium falciparum*. *Science* 225, 593–599 (1984).
- Coppi, A., Pinzon-Ortiz, C., Hutter, C. & Sinnis, P. The *Plasmodium* circumsporozoite protein is proteolytically processed during cell invasion. *J. Exp. Med.* 201, 27–33 (2005).
- 11. Coppi, A. et al. The malaria circumsporozoite protein has two functional domains, each with distinct roles as sporozoites journey from mosquito to mammalian host. *J. Exp. Med.* **208**, 341–356 (2011).

- Zavala, F. et al. Rationale for development of a synthetic vaccine against *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria. *Science* 228, 1436–1440 (1985).
- Herrington, D. A. et al. Safety and immunogenicity in man of a synthetic peptide malaria vaccine against *Plasmodium falciparum* sporozoites. *Nature* **328**, 257–259 (1987).
- Ballou, W. R. et al. Safety and efficacy of a recombinant DNA *Plasmodium falciparum* sporozoite vaccine. *Lancet* 1, 1277–1281 (1987).
- Etlinger, H. M. et al. Assessment in humans of a synthetic peptide-based vaccine against the sporozoite stage of the human malaria parasite, *Plasmodium falciparum. J. Immunol.* **140**, 626–633 (1988).
- Burkot, T. R., Da, Z. W., Geysen, H. M., Wirtz, R. A. & Saul, A. Fine specificities of monoclonal antibodies against the *Plasmodium falciparum* circumsporozoite protein: recognition of both repetitive and non-repetitive regions. *Parasite Immunol.* **13**, 161–170 (1991).
- Persson, C. et al. Cutting edge: a new tool to evaluate human pre-erythrocytic malaria vaccines: rodent parasites bearing a hybrid *Plasmodium falciparum* circumsporozoite protein. J. Immunol. 169, 6681–6685 (2002).
- Nardin, E. H. et al. Circumsporozoite proteins of human malaria parasites *Plasmodium falciparum* and *Plasmodium vivax. J. Exp. Med.* **156**, 20–30 (1982).
- Nardin, E. H. et al. *Plasmodium falciparum* polyoximes: highly immunogenic synthetic vaccines constructed by chemoselective ligation of repeat B-cell epitopes and a universal T-cell epitope of CS protein. *Vaccine* 16, 590–600 (1998).
- Nardin, E. H. et al. A totally synthetic polyoxime malaria vaccine containing *Plasmodium falciparum* B cell and universal T cell epitopes elicits immune responses in volunteers of diverse HLA types. *J. Immunol.* 166, 481–489 (2001).
- Khan, Z. M. & Vanderberg, J. P. Role of host cellular response in differential susceptibility of nonimmunized BALB/c mice to *Plasmodium berghei* and *Plasmodium yoelii* sporozoites. *Infect. Immun.* 59, 2529–2534 (1991).
- Vanderberg, J. P., Khan, Z. M. & Stewart, M. J. Induction of hepatic inflammatory response by *Plasmodium berghei* sporozoites protects BALB/c mice against challenge with *Plasmodium yoelii* sporozoites. J. Parasitol. **79**, 763–767 (1993).
- White, M. T. et al. Immunogenicity of the RTS,S/AS01 malaria vaccine and implications for duration of vaccine efficacy: secondary analysis of data from a phase 3 randomised controlled trial. *Lancet Infect. Dis.* 15, 1450–1458 (2015).
- 24. Calvo-Calle, J. M. et al. A linear peptide containing minimal T- and B-cell epitopes of *Plasmodium falciparum* circumsporozoite protein elicits protection against transgenic sporozoite challenge. *Infect. Immun.* **74**, 6929–6939 (2006).
- Adepoju, P. RTS, S malaria vaccine pilots in three African countries. *Lancet* 393, 1685 (2019).
- RTS S Clinical Trials Partnership. Efficacy and safety of RTS,S/AS01 malaria vaccine with or without a booster dose in infants and children in Africa: final results of a phase 3, individually randomised, controlled trial. *Lancet* 386, 31–45 (2015).
- 27. Anders, R. F. et al. Antigenic repeat structures in proteins of *Plasmodium falciparum. Ciba Found. Symp.* **119**, 164–183 (1986).
- Tan, J. et al. A public antibody lineage that potently inhibits malaria infection through dual binding to the circumsporozoite protein. *Nat. Med.* 24, 401–407 (2018).
- Kisalu, N. K. et al. A human monoclonal antibody prevents malaria infection by targeting a new site of vulnerability on the parasite. *Nat. Med.* 24, 408–416 (2018).
- Espinosa, D. A. et al. Proteolytic cleavage of the *Plasmodium falciparum* circumsporozoite protein is a target of protective antibodies. *J. Infect. Dis.* 212, 1111–1119 (2015).
- Oyen, D. et al. Structure and mechanism of monoclonal antibody binding to the junctional epitope of *Plasmodium falciparum* circumsporozoite protein. *PLoS Pathog.* 16, e1008373 (2020).
- Murugan, R. et al. Evolution of protective human antibodies against *Plasmodium falciparum* circumsporozoite protein repeat motifs. *Nat. Med.* https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-020-0881-9 (2020).
- Nardin, E. H. et al. Conserved repetitive epitope recognized by CD4+ clones from a malaria-immunized volunteer. *Science* 246, 1603–1606 (1989).
- Moreno, A. et al. Cytotoxic CD4+ T cells from a sporozoite-immunized volunteer recognize the *Plasmodium falciparum* CS protein. *Int. Immunol.* 3, 997–1003 (1991).
- Moreno, A. et al. CD4+ T cell clones obtained from *Plasmodium falciparum* sporozoite-immunized volunteers recognize polymorphic sequences of the circumsporozoite protein. *J. Immunol.* **151**, 489–499 (1993).
- Calvo-Calle, J. M. et al. Binding of malaria T cell epitopes to DR and DQ molecules in vitro correlates with immunogenicity in vivo: identification of a universal T cell epitope in the *Plasmodium falciparum* circumsporozoite protein. *J. Immunol.* **159**, 1362–1373 (1997).
- Del Giudice, G. et al. The antibody response in mice to carrier-free synthetic polymers of *Plasmodium falciparum* circumsporozoite repetitive epitope is I-Abrestricted: possible implications for malaria vaccines. *J. Immunol.* **137**, 2952–2955 (1986).

- Good, M. F. et al. Genetic control of the immune response in mice to a *Plasmodium falciparum* sporozoite vaccine. Widespread nonresponsiveness to single malaria T epitope in highly repetitive vaccine. *J. Exp. Med.* **164**, 655–660 (1986).
- de Oliveira, G. A., Clavijo, P., Nussenzweig, R. S. & Nardin, E. H. Immunogenicity of an alum-adsorbed synthetic multiple-antigen peptide based on B- and T-cell epitopes of the *Plasmodium falciparum* CS protein: possible vaccine application. *Vaccine* 12, 1012–1017 (1994).
- 40. Stoute, J. A. et al. Induction of humoral immune response against *Plasmodium falciparum* sporozoites by immunization with a synthetic peptide mimotope whose sequence was derived from screening a filamentous phage epitope library. *Infect. Immun.* **63**, 934–939 (1995).
- 41. Bonaldo, M. C. et al. Surface expression of an immunodominant malaria protein B cell epitope by yellow fever virus. *J. Mol. Biol.* **315**, 873–885 (2002).
- 42. Deal, C. et al. Vectored antibody gene delivery protects against *Plasmodium falciparum* sporozoite challenge in mice. *Proc. Natl Acad. Sci. USA* **111**, 12528–12532 (2014).
- Isaacs, A. T. et al. Transgenic Anopheles stephensi coexpressing single-chain antibodies resist *Plasmodium falciparum* development. *Proc. Natl Acad. Sci. USA* 109, E1922–E1930 (2012).
- Yoshida, N., Nussenzweig, R. S., Potocnjak, P., Nussenzweig, V. & Aikawa, M. Hybridoma produces protective antibodies directed against the sporozoite stage of malaria parasite. *Science* 207, 71–73 (1980).
- 45. Calvo-Calle, J. M. et al. Immunogenicity of multiple antigen peptides containing B and non-repeat T cell epitopes of the circumsporozoite protein of *Plasmodium falciparum*. J. Immunol. **150**, 1403–1412 (1993).
- Kumar, K. A., Oliveira, G. A., Edelman, R., Nardin, E. & Nussenzweig, V. Quantitative Plasmodium sporozoite neutralization assay (TSNA). J. Immunol. Methods 292, 157–164 (2004).
- Othoro, C. et al. Enhanced immunogenicity of *Plasmodium falciparum* peptide vaccines using a topical adjuvant containing a potent synthetic Toll-like receptor 7 agonist, imiquimod. *Infect. Immun.* **77**, 739–748 (2009).
- Mitchell, R. A., Altszuler, R., Frevert, U. & Nardin, E. H. Skin scarification with *Plasmodium falciparum* peptide vaccine using synthetic TLR agonists as adjuvants elicits malaria sporozoite neutralizing immunity. *Sci. Rep.* 6, 32575 (2016).
- Bruna-Romero, O. et al. Detection of malaria liver-stages in mice infected through the bite of a single Anopheles mosquito using a highly sensitive real-time PCR. *Int. J. Parasitol.* **31**, 1499–1502 (2001).
- Nussenzweig, R. S., Vanderberg, J., Most, H. & Orton, C. Protective immunity produced by the injection of x-irradiated sporozoites of *Plasmodium berghei*. *Nature* **216**, 160–162 (1967).
- Schmidt, L. H. Plasmodium cynomolgi infections in the rhesus monkey. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 31, 609–611 (1982).

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank Sandra Gonzalez for technical assistance, Giane de Olivera for help with immunogenicity experiments and Alberto Moreno for assistance with figures. We thank P. Sinnis and A. Coppi for review of early drafts of the manuscript. The studies were funded by NIH NIAID R01AI098302 (E.N.).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

E.N., J.M.C.C. and R.M. planned experiments and wrote manuscript; J.M.C.C., R.M. and C.O. analyzed peptide immunogenicity and MAB fine specificity; C.O., R.A. and R.M. performed functional antibody assays using PfPb transgenic parasites. All authors reviewed and approved the manuscript. J.M.C.C. and R.M. contributed equally to work in this manuscript.

COMPETING INTERESTS

The authors declare no competing interests.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Supplementary information is available for this paper at https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41541-020-00272-6.

Correspondence and requests for materials should be addressed to J.M.C.-C.

Reprints and permission information is available at http://www.nature.com/ reprints

Publisher's note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons license, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons license, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons license and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this license, visit http://creativecommons. org/licenses/by/4.0/.

© The Author(s) 2021

76

Supplementary Table and Figures

Supplementary Table 1: Fine specificity of anti-repeat						
antibodies elicited in BALB/c mice immunized with						
tetrabranched peptides containing CS major or minor						
repeats						
Immunogen ¹	ELISA Titers ²					
	T1 Minor Repeats	B Major Repeats				
(T1T*) ₄	81,920	10,240				
(BT*) ₄	5,120	40,960				

- BALB/c mice were immunized s.c. with three doses of (T1T*)₄ peptide containing minor repeats (DPNANPNV)₂, or (BT*)₄ peptide containing major repeats (NANP)₃, synthesized in tandem with universal Th epitope T*.
- IgG titers against minor or major repeat peptides measured in pooled serum obtained post 3rd dose. ELISA titers shown as highest dilution of serum giving OD against repeat peptide >3X OD BSA coated wells. A ≥ four-fold difference in titer was considered meaningful.



Supplementary Figure 1. Antibody responses in BALB/c mice immunized with linear peptide T1T*

BALB/c mice were immunized with three s.c. doses of linear T1T* peptide without adjuvant (PBS), or with adjuvant comprised of oil-in-water emulsions (ISA 720, ISA 51) or a TLR 9 agonist CpG. Two-fold dilutions of pooled sera were tested against tetrabranched (T1B)₄ repeat peptide by ELISA with endpoint titer taken as final serum dilution giving >3X OD of BSA coated wells, or by IFA using *P. falciparum* sporozoites.



Supplementary Figure 2: Sporozoite neutralizing activity of serum derived from mice immunized with tetrabranched $(T1T^*)_4$ or linear T1T* peptides.

TSNA was used to measure neutralizing antibody elicited by tetrabranched peptide (T1T*)₄ versus linear peptide T1T* formulated in ISA 720. Results shown as mean +/- SD of 18S rRNA measured by qRT-PCR. Immune sera of C57BL/6 mice immunized with either tetrabranched or linear T1T* was significantly lower when compared to naive sera (one-way ANOVA with Tukey's test, adjusted P values).

Article 2

This article addresses the second objective to characterize the cellular responses elicited by the RTS,S/AS01_E vaccine booster dose at the peak response and 11 months later and identify immune correlates of malaria protection or risk. The sub-objectives to evaluate the effect of epidemiological factors on immunogenicity and protection, and to assess associations between cytokine responses and antibodies were also addressed. The results of this research have been accepted in the following article:

Robert A. Mitchell, Dídac Macià*, Chenjerai Jairoce*, Maxmillian Mpina, Akshayata Naidu, Ana Chopo-Pizarro, Miquel Vázquez-Santiago, Joseph J. Campo, Pedro Aide, Ruth Aguilar, Claudia Daubenberger, Carlota Dobaño, Gemma Moncunill. *Effect of RTS,S/AS01_E vaccine booster dose on cellular immune responses in African infants and children.* Accepted by npj Vaccines.

Impact factor (2023): 6.9 Quartile: 1. Category: Immunology

Effect of RTS,S/AS01E vaccine booster dose on cellular immune responses in African infants and children

Robert A. Mitchell¹, Dídac Macià^{1,6*}, Chenjerai Jairoce^{1,2*}, Maxmillian Mpina³, Akshayata Naidu¹, Ana Chopo-Pizarro¹, Miquel Vázquez-Santiago¹, Joseph J. Campo^{1,2}, Pedro Aide², Ruth Aguilar¹, Claudia Daubenberger^{4,5}, Carlota Dobaño^{1,2,6,†}, Gemma Moncunill^{1,2,6,†}

1 ISGlobal, Hospital Clínic - Universitat de Barcelona, Barcelona, Catalonia, Spain. 2 Centro de Investigação em Saúde de Manhiça (CISM), Maputo,

Mozambique. 3 Ifakara Health Institute. Bagamoyo Research and Training Centre, Bagamoyo, Tanzania. 4 Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute, Basel, Switzerland. 5 University of Basel, Basel, Switzerland. 6 CIBERINFEC, Barcelona, Spain

* Contributed equally

† These authors share senior authorship.

ABSTRACT

RTS,S/AS01E, the first approved malaria vaccine, demonstrated moderate efficacy during the phase 3 pediatric trial. We previously investigated cell-mediated immune (CMI) responses following the primary 3-dose immunizations and now report responses to the booster dose given 18 months later. Thirty CMI markers were measured by Luminex in lymphocytes from 709 children and infants following RTS,S/AS01E antigen stimulation, which were assessed for associations with malaria risk and antibodies one month post-booster and one year later. IL-2, IFN-y, IL-17, IL-5, and IL-13 were associated with RTS,S/AS01E vaccination after booster, and IL-2 responses to circumsporozoite protein (CSP) remained higher after one year. IL-2 was associated with reduced malaria risk in one cohort, and IL-10 was associated with increased risk in infants. Anti-CSP IgG and IL-2 were moderately correlated one year after booster. This study highlights the moderate cell-mediated immunogenicity of the RTS,S/AS01E booster dose that aligns with partial recovery of RTS,S/AS01E vaccine efficacy.

KEYWORDS

malaria; vaccine; booster; cytokines; antibodies; cellular immune responses; immunity

INTRODUCTION

The decades-long effort to develop a malaria vaccine reached a historic achievement in 2021, when RTS,S/AS01E (RTS,S), the first malaria vaccine to pass a pediatric phase 3 clinical trial, was recommended by the World Health Organization for use in children living in regions with moderate-to-high malaria transmission [1]. The pre-erythrocytic RTS,S vaccine contains a portion of the central repeating amino acid sequence NANP and C-terminal region of the P. falciparum circumsporozoite protein (CSP), fused to and co-expressed with unfused hepatitis B surface antigen (HBsAg) and formulated with AS01E, a liposomal-based adjuvant containing Monophosphoryl lipid A and QS-21 [2]. RTS,S was designed to generate strong humoral and cell-mediated immunity [3]; nevertheless, identifying RTS,S' immune correlates of protection has been an ongoing challenge [4].

The phase 3 trial consisted of a 3-dose primary immunization regimen (month [M] 0, M1, and M2) followed by a booster dose at M20. The antibody type and titer level generated by RTS,S primary vaccination towards CSP have demonstrated a correlation with protection in children during the phase 3 trial [5–7]. While the booster dose restored vaccine efficacy [8] from 18.3 to 25.9% in infants and 28.3 to 36.3% in children, unexpectedly, IgG antibody titers to the NANP repeat region of CSP post-booster were lower compared to the response post-primary vaccination [5,9]. B cell responses are likely supported by CD4+ T cells; therefore, understanding the role of RTS,S-induced cellular responses in generating and maintaining antibodies is essential.

RTS,S studies using controlled human malaria infection (CHMI) of malaria-naïve adults [10–12] or in field studies with children [13–16] have made some advances toward understanding RTS,S-induced cellular responses. However, its association and mechanisms of malaria protection remain unclear [17]. CSP-specific CD4+ T cells appear to be consistently associated with RTS,S, specifically with the expression of interleukin (IL)-2 and tumor necrosis factor (TNF) identified during RTS,S phase 2 trials [11,13–15,18]. In children following primary vaccination during the RTS,S phase 3 trial, we detected higher frequencies of CSP- and HBsAg-specific central memory and effector memory CD4+ T cells co-expressing IL-2,

TNF and co-stimulatory molecule CD40L, as well as, HBsAg-specific CD4+ T cells producing interferon (IFN)-y and IL-17, and effector memory CD4+ T cells producing IL-21, a T follicular helper (TFH) cytokine, to both vaccine antigens [19]. In a CHMI study in malaria naïve adults, RTS,S also induced TFH cells producing IL-21, which were associated with protection [20]. In the RTS,S phase 3 clinical trial, following in vitro PBMCs vaccine antigen stimulations, we found primary RTS,S vaccination to be associated with CSP specific IL-2 and IL-5 secretion. TH1 cytokines, particularly IFN-y, IL-15, and granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) correlated with malaria protection, while TH2 cytokines IL-5 and regulated on activation normal T cell expressed and secreted (RANTES), were associated with risk [16].

No data exists for RTS,S-induced cellular immune responses following the booster dose during the pediatric phase 3 trial. Our study aimed to assess the RTS,S-induced cellular responses following the booster dose at M21 and the maintenance one year later at M32 from two African sites, which is an essential step towards filling this gap. We evaluated associations between markers and the risk of malaria 11 months later, and considered the effect of epidemiological and clinical factors and previous malaria episodes on the response to the booster dose. Additionally, we explored associations of cytokine responses with RTS,S-induced antibodies after the booster dose. Identifying factors associated with RTS,S immunogenicity, and protective cellular responses is critical to designing effective, longer-lasting, second-generation malaria vaccines.

RESULTS

Study population

At M21, a total of 709 infants and children from Bagamoyo, Tanzania, and Manhiça, Mozambique, were analyzed between the three vaccine groups that either received the RTS,S booster (R3R) or comparator vaccine (R3C and C3C) at M20 (Table 1; Supplementary Figure 1). The median age was 26.7 months, and approximately 52% of participants were female. Previous malaria cases within 1-year before M20 occurred in 6.6% of participants; hemoglobin levels measured at M20 showed that 29.5% of the participants had anemia (<10 g/dL), and 6.2% were malnourished according to weigh-for-age Z-scores (WAZ score <-2).

Immunogenicity of the RTS,S booster dose at M21 and M32

To identify markers of immunogenicity elicited by RTS,S booster dose, we compared RTS,S antigen cytokine concentration ratios from R3R (RTS,S-boosted) versus R3C (RTS,S-unboosted) and R3R versus C3C (Comparator) at M21 and M32. At M21, CSP and HBsAg ratios were significantly higher for IL-2 in R3R group compared to C3C (Figure 1a) whereas the increase relative to the R3C was not statistically significant. CSP-stimulated IL-13 ratios were also higher in the R3R compared to the C3C group but not statistically significant after adjustment for multiple testing (P=0.007, Padj=0.07). In addition, HBsAg-stimulated cytokine ratios were also significantly higher for IFN-y, IL-5, and IL-13 in R3R than in C3C and the booster dose was found to significantly increase IL-17 in the R3R group compared to both R3C and C3C (Figure 1a). At M32, CSP responses were maintained for IL-2 which were significantly higher in R3R compared to both R3C and C3C; and HBsAg ratios were higher for IL-2, IFN-immunogenicity markers (IL-2, IL-13, IFN-y, and IL-5 in the R3R compared to C3C (Figure 1a).

Box plots displaying individual data points for the primary immunogenicity markers IL-2, IL-13, IFN-γ, IL-17 and IL-5 show an increasing trend for R3C (RTS,S-unboosted) and R3R (RTS,S-boosted) over C3C (Comparator) for both CSP and HBsAg ratios at M21 and M32 (Figure 1b). Analysis of crude concentrations shows a similar pattern of significantly elevated cytokines following CSP and HBsAg stimulation as was found for the antigen ratios (Supplementary Figure 2). Correlations between levels of CSP-stimulated versus HBsAg-stimulated primary immunogenicity markers assessed at M21 showed low to moderate positive correlations between the two vaccine antigens in all three vaccine groups (Supplementary Figure 3).

Factors affecting RTS,S immunogenicity at M21 and M32

To evaluate if there were clinical or demographic factors affecting the above RTS,S immunogenicity markers (IL-2, IL-13, IFN-y, IL-17 or IL-5), we analyzed the effect modification of age, sex, site, previous malaria exposure, anemia, and WAZ scores on the cytokine increases in R3R (RTS,S-unboosted) versus C3C (Comparator) group (Figure 2). At M21, no statistically signifi-

cant effect modification by any condition on immunogenicity markers was observed (interaction Padj>0.05). However, unadjusted analysis showed age and site were effect modifiers of vaccination immunogenicity, specifically for CSP-stimulated IL-5 for age (interaction P=0.02; Padj=0.32) and IFN-y (interaction P=0.005; Padj=0.14) and IL-17 (interaction P=0.02; Padj=0.32) for site (Figure 2). In stratified analyses, CSP-specific IL-13, IFN-y, IL-17 were associated with RTS,S booster for children (P=0.03, P=0.006, P=0.02, respectively) but not for infants (P=0.78, P=0.9, P=0.33, respectively), who had increased CSP-specific IL-5 by vaccination (P=0.02) (Figure 2). For HBsAg stimulation, age was an effect modifier of vaccination on IL-17 and IL-13 responses (RTS,S booster induced IL-17 and IL-13 in children but not in infants), although the interaction was not statistically significant after adjustment for multiple testing (interaction P=0.003; Padj=0.14 and P=0.006; Padj=0.14, respectively) (Figure 2).

At M32, no immunogenicity effect modifiers were identified for CSP stimulations (Supplementary Figure 4). However, age and site were associated with significantly different RTS,S-induced HBsAg IL-2 responses (Supplementary Figure 4), though significance was lost after adjusting for multiple comparisons. RTS,S booster dose induced higher IL-2 concentrations in infants than children at M32 (interaction P=0.006, Padj=0.16) and higher in Bagamoyo than Manhiça (interaction P=0.007; Padj=0.17).

Malaria exposure before M21 was not associated with CSP-specific responses in non-vaccinated participants (C3C), suggesting absence of naturally acquired immunity for CSP cellular responses (Supplementary Figure 5).

Correlates of malaria risk

The association of the main immunogenicity markers at M21 with the risk of malaria during the following 11 months was assessed through cox models including the interaction with vaccination group (Figure 3a). None of the CSP and HBsAg primary immunogenicity markers were associated with risk of malaria between the different vaccine groups (interaction), nor was there a direct association within any of these groups (stratified association) (Figure 3a; Supplementary Figure 6). For the other markers, CSP-stimulated RANTES showed a tendency towards increasing malaria risk with more RTS,S vaccination (interaction)

P=0.02, Padj=0.5) (Supplementary Figure 6). No association was found for any marker with malaria regardless of the vaccine group (main effect).

For HBsAg responses, increased IL-10, macrophage inflammatory protein (MIP-1a) and TNF levels in R3R (RTS,S-boosted) showed tendencies for lower risk of malaria (P=0.045 and P=0.040 and P=0.072, respectively) but were not significant after adjustment. HBsAg monocyte chemoattractant protein (MCP-1) was significantly associated with lower risk of malaria for main effect (regardless of vaccine group), though significance was lost after adjustment (P=0.01; Padj=0.160) **(Supplementary Figure 6)**.

Factors affecting correlates of malaria risk

In stratified analyses by age cohort (Figure 3b and c; Supplementary Figures 7a and b), in infants and the R3C (RTS,S-unboosted) group, CSP IL-2 was associated with risk of malaria (Hazard Ratio (HR)=3.3, confidence intervals (CI) [1.3, 8.2]), but this was not significant when adjusting for multiple comparisons (P=0.009, Padj=0.5) and CI were very wide (Figure 3c). Likewise, in R3C for HBsAg, IL-2 and IL-13 were associated with increased risk of malaria, but significance was lost after adjustment (P=0.01, Padj=0.5; P=0.02, Padj=0.6, respectively) (Figure 3c). For infants, IL-10 was significantly associated with a higher risk of malaria regardless of vaccination (main effect P=0.0005, Padj=0.02), an effect that also reached unadjusted significance in the R3R (RTS,S-boosted) group (P=0.02, Padj=0.5) (Supplementary Figure 7b).

Stratifying the correlates analysis by site, showed a significant effect modification of CSP-stimulated IL-2 on the risk of malaria by the different vaccination groups in Manhiça before adjusting for multiple comparisons (interaction P=0.02, Padj=0.8), with a stronger association with lower risk in the R3R (RTS,S-boosted) group, but not in Bagamoyo (**Supplementary Figure 8a and b**). In line with these observations, CSP-specific IL-2 levels were higher in controls than malaria cases in the R3R group in Manhiça (unadjusted P=0.0356) (**Supplementary Figure 8c**), whereas there were no differences in Bagamoyo (P=0.597). No other primary immunogenicity markers were found to have significant associations with malaria risk for either vaccine antigen in any of the two sites (**Supplementary Figure 8a and b**).

Correlation between RTS,S-induced cytokines and antibody responses at M21 and M32

For total anti-CSP NANP IgG antibody levels measured by ELISA, no statistically significant correlations were found with any of the primary immunogenicity markers at M21 (Figure 4a); however, a significant inverse correlation of RANTES with anti-CSP IgG was observed (Figure 4b). Total anti-CSP NANP IgG had a significant moderate positive correlation with IL-2 at M32 (Figure 4c).

Further correlations were performed using anti-CSP full length (CSP FL), anti-NANP, and anti-C-terminus (Cterm) IgG subclasses measured by Luminex in a previous study showing that the booster dose induced IgG, IgG1, IgG3, and IgG4, but not IgG2, which had relatively unchanged levels following the primary vaccination out to M32. At M21, for the primary immunogenicity markers, we only observed a significant moderate positive correlation for IL-17 with anti-NANP IgG2 antibody (Supplementary Figure 9a). IL-15 had a moderate significant inverse correlation with anti-CSP FL IgG4 at M21 (Supplementary Figure 9b). At M32 a significant moderate inverse correlation was found for IL-2 and IL-13 with anti-NANP IgG2, and IL-2 and IL-5 with IgG4 (Supplementary Figure 9c and d). For the remaining primary markers and IgG subclasses against CSP antigens, there were no significant correlations (Supplementary Figure 10). RANTES had moderate significant positive correlations with anti-CSP FL and Cterm IgG and IgG1 and anti-NANP IgG4 at M32 (Supplementary Figure 11).

Regarding HBsAg responses, at M21, IL-17 had significant moderate positive correlations with HBsAg IgG1, and IL-2, IL-5, and IL-13 with IgG2 (**Supplementary Figure 12**). At M32, positive correlations were found between IL-17, IL-5, and IL-13 with total anti-HBsAg IgG and IgG1, and IL-17 and IL-5 with IgG2, and IL-5 with IgG4 (**Supplementary Figure 13**).

Additionally, some HBsAg-specific cytokine responses correlated positively with CSP antibodies at M21, mainly involving IL-17 and IL-2 responses correlating with protective IgG1 and IgG3 against the CSP FL and NANP (**Supplementary Figures 14-15**) and IL-17, IL-5 and IL-13 correlating with Cterm IgG3, and IL-17 with Cterm IgG1 (**Supplementary Figures 16**). At M32, fewer significant correlations between HBsAg-specific responses and CSP antibodies were found (**Supplementary Figure 17**).

DISCUSSION

The RTS,S fourth dose in the pediatric phase 3 trial significantly increased levels of CSP-specific IL-2 one month post-booster and, importantly, it remained elevated one year after. However, significant differences in cytokine levels one month post-booster were only detected when compared with comparator vaccinees and not with RTS,S vaccinees without RTS,S booster, suggesting a modest cellular response may have been generated from the booster dose. This is in line with the limited recovery of vaccine efficacy and limited antibody induction by the booster dose. HBsAq-specific responses included more cytokines besides IL-2 (TH1), encompassing different functions: TH1 (IFN-y), TH17 (IL-17), and TH2 (IL-13, and IL-5). IL-17 was the sole cytokine significantly increased as a result of the booster dose compared to RTS,S vaccinated children without the RTS,S booster. Of those responses, IL-2 and IL-5 were still detected one year after the booster, indicating maintenance of some T cell memory response. This confirms our previous results after primary vaccination that the HBsAg component of RTS,S may result in higher cellular immunogenicity than CSP, perhaps from the higher proportion of HBsAg than CSP antigen in RTS,S or due to previous hepatitis B vaccination included in the expanded immunization program.

Despite RTS,S induction of IL-2, no clear association of this cytokine with malaria risk was detected in overall RTS,S vaccinees. However, stratifying by site, CSP-specific IL-2 in the RTS,S-boosted group tended to lower the risk of malaria in Manhiça, but not Bagamoyo, suggesting that site may affect the immune response to RTS,S vaccination and its role in protection. A previous study that compared children from Tanzania and Mozambique during the phase 3 trial found differences in immune development between sites, with individuals from Tanzania having significantly lower frequencies of circulating innate and adaptive cell subsets, including T cell subsets, which are the producers of IL-2, and effector cells which could be involved in RTS,S protective mechanisms (NK cells, monocytes, memory B and T cells) [21]. In contrast, stratifying the correlates analysis by age cohort, infants showed tendencies for CSP IL-2 to be associated with a higher risk of malaria in the RTS,S-unboosted group. Nevertheless, the infant cohort had fewer

overall participants in this study. Additionally, the infant cohort tended to produce lower levels of cytokines, which resulted in many markers below one after correcting for DMSO background and yielded wide confidence intervals.

CSP-specific IL-2 has been highlighted in past field studies of RTS,S as a key immunogenicity marker [13–16,18,19,22,23]. Still, it has only been demonstrated as having a role in protective immunity in a study of vaccinated malaria-naïve adults [12]. Our previous studies following primary immunization at M3 found increased frequencies of CSP-specific IL-2 expressing CD4+ T cells by flow cytometry, and IL-2 measured in PBMC culture supernatants by Luminex, however, association with malaria protection was not observed either [16,19]. Yet, IL-2 may still contribute to RTS,S-induced protection, as it can stimulate proliferation, augment effector functions of T cells, and support memory CD4+ T cell populations [24,25]. NK cells producing IFN-y via activation by CSP-specific CD4+ T expressing IL-2 has also been demonstrated in RTS,S vaccinated children in Tanzania [23].

Furthermore, IL-2 plays a key role in supporting CD4+ T cell and B cell responses, which help support antibody production [25]. IL-2 has been demonstrated to be associated with B cell differentiation into plasma cells and the maintenance of antibody titers [26,27]. Here, we found that IL-2 had a low positive correlation with anti-CSP IgG one month post-booster in RTS,S vaccinated children, with and without booster dose. However, positive correlation strength and significance increased at M32. Interestingly, there were significant moderate inverse correlations of IL-2 with anti-NANP IgG2 and IgG4. Our group previously showed IgG2 and IgG4 responses to vaccine antigens at M3 to associate with malaria risk over the one-year follow-up post-primary immunization [6]. Of note, IgG4 (and IgG1 and 3) but not IgG2 was induced by the booster dose [9].

Demographic factors can impact RTS,S immunogenicity at primary vaccination, including age, geographic location, previous exposure to malaria, anemia, and health status [5,6,16,21]. Here, no clear-cut effect modifications were detected, although there were some tendencies at M21 of children responding with higher antigen-specific cytokines to booster vaccination (mainly IL-17, but also IL-13 and IFN-y). Instead, infants had increased IL-5 responses after booster vaccination compared to children. Age cohort differences could be due to differences on immune composition and response according to age but also could be a consequence of differences in primary vaccine responses.

Interestingly, the correlates analysis for infants showed IL-10, an immunoregulatory cytokine, to be significantly associated with an increased risk of malaria independently of vaccination. Elevated IL-10 has been shown in a previous study of Tanzanian children to be associated with a lower capacity to clear P. falciparum parasites [28]. An earlier prospective study by our group involving Mozambican mothers and their children demonstrated that higher IL-10 production was associated with a greater risk of clinical malaria, and furthermore, the increased risk could be inherited [29].

In our previous study on RTS,S post-primary immunization [16], RANTES was also associated with malaria risk. RANTES, produced by memory T cells, monocytes, and macrophages in PBMCs [30,31], can polarize cellular responses towards a TH1 profile, leading to lower antigen-specific humoral responses [32], which may explain the inverse correlation that we observed between RANTES and anti-CSP IgG at M21. Acute malaria has also been shown to drive TH1 cytokine responses, resulting in a less functional TH1-polarized subset of TFH cells [33]. These TH1-type TFH cells were associated with impaired B cells producing suboptimal antibody responses [33]

A limitation of the study is that we cannot ascertain the cell origin of the RTS,S induced cytokines or if these are due to an increase in numbers of stimulated cells producing cytokines or rather the result of few primed cells producing higher levels of cytokines.. However, previous flow cytometry studies can allow us to infer on what cells may be producing these cytokines. For instance, CSP-specific CD4+ T cells produce weak or no IFN-y, while HBsAg-stimulated CD4+ T cells did [14,19], and other cells do produce IFN-y after bystander stimulation [23]. Furthermore, IL-2 is induced mainly in activated T cells and we know from previous studies that RTS,S increases frequencies of CD4+ T cells producing IL-2 [13,14,18,19,22]. Characterization of T cell-specific responses by intracellular cytokine staining and flow cytometry experiments will be explored in future studies. These studies will inform upon the effect of the booster dose on memory and TFH cells among other cell subsets, which are critical for germinal center responses and supporting B cells and the production of high-affinity antibodies, as well as the role of RANTES on TFH cells. Another limitation inherent to malaria field trials is that participants without clinical malaria may not have been necessarily protected as they may not have been exposed (bitten by an infectious mosquito), or they may have been infected but asymptomatic or not gone to a health post even if sick. In addition, we tested all available samples, yet the sample size still limited the power of our analyses of immune correlates of malaria risk. However, a number of cytokines were associated with malaria risk in exploratory and unadjusted analyses, which may very well be chance findings. Despite controlling for FDR (<5%), our exploratory study contains numerous comparisons, opening the possibility of false positves and therefore unadjusted associations with malaria risk have not been highlighted. Unfortunately, antibody data was only available in a subset of participants, limiting correlation analyses between antibodies and cytokines. Furthermore, the distribution of age cohorts between sites was unequal. Manhiça consisted of children and infants, while Bagamoyo only had children, which reduced the power of the effect modification analysis since we limited the site analysis to only children and age analysis to participants only from Manhica. Despite controlling for FDR (<5%), our exploratory study contains numerous comparisons, opening the possibility of false positives. We have highlighted those results that align with previous studies or with theory. New results should help generate new hypotheses but also require further independent validation.

In summary, our results further support IL-2 as a key RTS,S-induced CSP-specific immunogenicity marker that tends to associate with reduced risk of malaria and to correlate positively with anti-CSP total IgG antibody and negatively with IgG subclasses associated with increased risk. The stronger association of IL-2 with reduced risk of malaria in Manhiça compared to Bagamoyo suggests that there may be site-specific differences in RTS,S-protective responses. CSP-specific IL-10 was significantly associated with an increased risk of malaria in the infants, suggesting that this immunoregulatory cytokine should be analyzed in malaria vaccine studies. HBsAg-specific responses were more numerous than CSP, and several tendencies were found for lower risk of malaria, highlighting the need to better understand the role of HBsAg in RTS,S vaccination. Our findings align with previous studies indicating that a strong vaccine-induced IL-2 response likely provides the support necessary for a robust humoral and cellular response to control a pre-erythrocytic infection. However, RTS,S induced a relatively low IL-2 response overall that was undetected in many participants. Therefore, modifying the vaccine design and strategy to elicit a higher memory T cell response may increase vaccine durability and efficacy.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Ethics

Parents or guardians of the study participants provided written informed consent. The following ethics review boards and regulatory authorities from participating countries approved the study protocol: The Ethical Committee of the Hospital Clínic in Barcelona (CEIC, Spain), National Health and Bioethics Committee (CNBS, Mozambique), Ethikkommission Beider Basel (EKBB, Switzerland), National Institutional Review Board (NIMR, Tanzania), Ifakara Health Institute IRB (IHIIRB, Tanzania), and the Research Ethics Committee (REC, USA).

Study Design

This study included a subset of vaccinees who were enrolled for the cellular component of the immunology study MAL067, an ancillary study to the RTS,S/AS01E phase 3 trial (Malaria-055, ClinicalTrials.gov, NCT00866619) which has been previously described [8,16]. Study participants included children ages 5-17 months (age at first dose) and infants ages 6-12 weeks who were vaccinated with three primary doses at one-month intervals of either RTS,S or a comparator vaccine, which was meningococcal C conjugate vaccine (Menjugate[™], Novartis) for infants and rabies vaccine (VeroRab™, Sanofi Pasteur) for children. At M20, a booster dose was given to the three trial groups as follows: (i) three primary doses of RTS,S followed by an RTS,S booster (R3R); (ii) three primary doses of RTS,S followed by a comparator dose (R3C), and (iii) three primary comparator vaccine doses followed by a comparator vaccine boost (C3C). Both age cohorts received the Menjugate[™] vaccine as comparator at M20. Malaria cases were participants presenting clinical malaria (fever > 37.5°C and parasite positive blood smear) over an 11-month follow-up period between M21 and M32, and controls were participants without malaria. Prior exposure to

malaria was assessed for the one year leading up to the booster dose at M20. Demographic factors such as hemoglobin levels and WAZ were measured at M20. Manhiça Health Research Center, Fundação Manhiça in Mozambique, and Ifakara Health Institute and Bagamoyo Research and Training Centre in Tanzania participated in this study and both sites had low-medium malaria transmission intensity (MTI) [8,34,35]. Infants and children were recruited in Manhiça, whereas Bagamoyo only included children.

PBMC Collection and Stimulation

PMBCs were collected at M21 and M32; isolated and stimulated onsite as previously described [16]. Briefly, blood was collected from infants and children using BD Vacutainer® heparin tubes and BD Vacutainer® CPT[™] sodium citrate tubes, respectively. PBMCs were isolated by density gradient centrifugation, guantified with a Countess automated cell counter (Life Technologies), and then resuspended in culture medium (RPMI-1640, Gibco, SKU# 42401-042) supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated human AB serum (Patricell, L82263), and penicillin-streptomycin-L-glutamine (Gibco, SKU#10378-016). Cells were plated in a 96-well, U-bottom culture plates (Costar, Cultek Cat No. CLS3799-50EA) at a concentration of 4x105 cells per well in duplicate and allowed to rest for 12 hours in a 37°C, 5 % CO2 incubator. Stimulations were performed in duplicate with peptide pools from CSP antigen (31 peptides) and HBsAg (53 peptides) consisting of 15-mers overlapping by 11 amino acids, with individual peptides tested at a final concentration of 1 µg/ml (Biosyntan, Germany) [14]. PHA-P (Sigma-Aldrich, L1668) was the positive control, and DMSO, the peptides solvent (Sigma-Aldrich, D2650), was the negative background control. Following stimulation for 12 hours at 37°C, 5% CO2, cells were centrifuged at 250 x g for 5 minutes at room temperature, then 180µL of supernatant was collected from each replicate and stored at -80°C in 96-well V-bottomed plates (Kisker, AttendBio, G096-VB) sealed with adhesive foil (Kisker, AttendBio G071-P) until analyzed. All available samples were analyzed for this study.

Multiplex Bead Array Assay

The 30-Plex Human Cytokine Magnetic Panel for Luminex® (Thermo Fisher Scientific) was used to quantify the following cytokines, chemokines, and growth factors present in collected culture supernatants: G-CSF, GM-CSF, IFN-α, IFN-γ, IL-1β, IL-1RA,

IL-2, IL-2R, IL-4, IL-5, IL-6, IL-7, IL-8, IL-10, IL-12 (p40/p70), IL-13, IL-15, IL-17, TNF, Eotaxin, IFN-y induced protein (IP-10), MCP-1, monokine induced by IFN-y (MIG), MIP-1α, MIP-1β, RANTES, epidermal growth factor (EGF), fibroblast growth factor (FGF), hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), and vascular epidermal growth factor (VEGF). A modified version of the manufacturer's protocol was followed in which half of the volume of all kit reagents were used except for the assay wash buffer [16], and 25 µL of supernatant from each sample were tested. Plates were read on a Luminex® 100/200. A randomized sample distribution was used according to the site, age cohort, vaccination, and case/control to ensure balanced testing across assay plates. Each assay plate included a standard with known concentrations of each analyte (provided by the kit) that was used to prepare a curve with serial dilutions, as well as, two blank controls and three reference sample positive controls prepared with the standard and with low, medium, and high analytes' concentrations tested in duplicate for quality assurance/quality control (QA/QC).

QA/QC was performed using drLumi, an R package developed by our group [36], which fitted the standard curves based on four- or five-parameter log-logistic models. Limits of quantification (LOQ) were based on a cutoff value (30%) of the coefficient of variation (CV) for the standard curve of each analyte. The analytes IL–6, IL–8, Eotaxin, HGF, IFN–α and IL–7 had more than 30% of measurements below or above the LOQ, and therefore were excluded from the study. For all other markers, concentrations that could not be estimated for being outside the quantification range were imputed according to the following boundaries: i) for median fluorescence intensity (MFI) values under the lower LOQ or flagged as not quantified, the lower LOQ and half of the LOQ were used as boundaries for a random imputation; ii) for MFI over the upper LOQ or flagged as not quantified, the upper LOQ and double of the upper LOQ were used as boundaries for a random imputation.

Antibody data

Antibody data against vaccine antigens analyzed for correlations with cytokine responses were obtained in previous studies and were available only for participants from Manhiça. Specifically, IgG titers (EU/mL) against NANP measured by ELISA were obtained from the MAL055 clinical trial (CEVAC ELISA [5,37]. IgG and IgG subclasses (quantified as MFI) against P. falciparum CSP antigens: CSP CSP FL, NANP, and the Cterm were measured by Luminex at ISGlobal [9]. Due to low participant overlap between cytokine and antibody studies (N= 39 for ELISA data and 31 for Luminex data) and since we observed minor differences for cellular immunogenicity markers elicited by the booster dose, R3R (RTS,S-boosted) and R3C (RTS,S-unboosted) were analyzed together for correlations with antibody levels.

Statistical analyses

Similarly to our previous study [16], the main analysis was based on ratios between analytes concentrations after stimulations with the corresponding antigen of interest (CSP or HBsAg) and background (DMSO) to assess antigen-specific responses. Analysis of antigen-specific responses through antigen/background ratios proved more reliable and had lower variability across plates than background subtractions. Cytokine ratios analyses are complemented with crude concentration analyses, and in both cases, data was log10 transformed. As some substantial outliers resulted in skewing the data distribution, data from all markers were truncated based on the 99.75 percentile. Fold differences and their 95% CI in geometric means between groups were estimated by regressing log-transformed concentrations on the group variable and exponentiating back the regression coefficients. We also used a Wilcoxon rank-sum tests to compare the distribution of log-transformed concentration ratios between groups. Effect modifiers of immunogenicity were evaluated through interactions with the vaccination group in regression models. Only participants from Manhiça were analyzed for the effect modification of age and only children for the effect modification of site. Association of cytokine responses with the risk of clinical malaria were assessed through cox regression. Cytokine concentrations were scaled to make sure that the estimated HR could be interpreted as comparing hazards of infection when log-transformed cytokine levels were increased by one standard deviation. Confidence intervals and significance for HR were based on Wald-tests on the corresponding Cox regression coefficient. We conducted a number of different HR estimations and tests for each cytokine of interest:

 HRs within each vaccination group (stratified analysis)
A test on the effect modification of the vaccination group. This was assessed as an interaction in models including all three vaccination groups. Significance was tested with a log-likelihood ratio test comparing models with and without the interaction terms.

3. HRs within all vaccination groups together, that is, the main effect of cytokine levels independent of any effect modification by the vaccination group. This was obtained from the same regression models as in 2), using an effect-coded regressor design matrix, which made the regression coefficient for the cytokine levels and its associated HR to be thus interpretable in the presence of interaction terms.

Tests were two-tailed and p-values were considered statistically significant to a 0.05 α -level and asterisks were used to indicate results that remained significant after adjustment to keep a false discovery rate (FDR) <5% by applying the Benjamini-Hochberg method. Spearman correlation was used to measure correlation coefficients and statistical significance between cytokines and antibody responses. Due to the exploratory nature of this antibody-cytokine correlation analysis, p-values were not adjusted for multiple testing. All analyses were performed using R, and Cox regression analyses were fitted with the survival package (version 3.2-7) [38].

Data availability

All data generated or analyzed during this study are included in this published article and its supplementary information files.

Code availability

The code used for this study will be made available to qualified researchers upon reasonable request from the corresponding author.

Acknowledgments

We thank all the participants of the study and their families. We thank the MAL055 clinical team; the field and laboratory personnel from CISM, ISGlobal, and IHI-BRTC, in particular, Núria Díez-Padrisa and Nana Williams for their support. We thank Lina Sanchez and Marta Vidal for contributing the antibody data. We are also grateful to the members of the MAL067 Vaccine Immunology Consortium investigators. We thank GlaxoSmithKline Biologicals SA for their support, in 2008-2009, for developing the study plan and for transferring custodianship of the MAL067 samples to ISGlobal. GlaxoSmithKline Biologicals SA was provided the opportunity to review a preliminary version of this manuscript for factual accuracy, but the authors are solely responsible for final content and interpretation. We also thank PATH's Center for Vaccine Innovation and Access (via a Core 2 grant from the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation, Grant No. OPP48782) for their support in the conduct of the MAL067 Study. We thank Neville Kisalu (PATH) for reviewing this manuscript prior to submission. The study was supported by funds from NIH-NIAID (USA, R01AI095789), PATH's Center for Vaccine Innovation and Access (CVIA), and the Ministerio de Economía y Competitividad (Instituto de Salud Carlos III, PI11/00423 and PI17/02044) cofounded by FEDER funds/European Regional Development Fund (ERDF). We acknowledge support from the grant funded CEX2018-000806-S by MCIN/AFI/ 10.13039/501100011033, and support from the Generalitat de Catalunya through the CERCA Program. This research is part of the ISGlobal's Program on the Molecular Mechanisms of Malaria which is partially supported by the Fundación Ramón Areces. CJ was supported by an AGAUR-FI scholarship (2019 FI_B 00986) granted by the Secretaria d'Universitats i Recerca del Departament d'Empresa i Coneixement de la Generalitat de Catalunya and co-funded with Social European Fund. RM was supported by a scholarship from Instituto de Salud Carlos III (PFIS-FI18/00295). GM is supported by RYC 2020-029886-I/ AEI/10.13039/501100011033, co-funded by European Social Fund (ESF). The funders had no role in study design, data collection and analysis, the decision to publish, or the preparation of the manuscript.

Author contributions

RM wrote the first draft of the manuscript. DM, CDo, and GM contributed to the writing of the manuscript. DM and RM analyzed the study data and interpreted results with CDo and GM. GM, CDo, and CDa conceived and designed the cellular immunology experiments. MM, CDa, CDo, CJ, JJC, and GM processed the samples and performed the stimulations. CDo and GM led the development of the experiments. CJ, RM, AN, AC, and RA performed the Luminex assays. RA managed Luminex plate design and coordinated Luminex assays. RM, CJ, DM, RA, CDo, and GM developed the analytical plans. MV, RA and GM performed Luminex data QA/QC and MV preformed data preprocessing. CDa and CDo were site PIs for the immunology study. PA was the CISM PI for the MAL055 study. All authors agree with the manuscript results and conclusions.

Competing interests

JJC is employed by Antigen Discovery Inc., Irvine, CA, United States, but declares no financial or non-financial competing

interests. The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be seen as a potential conflict of interest.

REFERENCES

 1. World Health Organization. WHO recommends groundbreaking malaria vaccine for children at risk.https://www.who.int/news/item/06-10-2021-who-recommends-groundbreaking- malaria-vaccine-for-children-at-risk.
2. Garçon, N., Van Mechelen M. Recent clinical experience with vaccines using MPLand QS-21-containing Adjuvant Systems. Expert Rev Vaccines 2011;10:471-86.

3. Laurens MB. RTS,S/AS01 vaccine (MosquirixTM): an overview. Hum Vaccines Immunother 2019;5515, DOI: 10.1080/21645515.2019.1669415.

 McCall MBB, Kremsner PG, Mordmüller B. Correlating efficacy and immunogenicity in malaria vaccine trials. Semin Immunol 2018;39:52–64.

5. White MT, Verity R, Griffin JT et al. Immunogenicity of the RTS,S/AS01 malaria vaccine and implications for duration of vaccine efficacy: secondary analysis of data from a phase 3 randomised controlled trial. Lancet Infect Dis 2015;15, DOI: 10.1016/S1473-3099(15)00239-X.

6. Ubillos I, Ayestaran A, Nhabomba AJ et al. Baseline exposure, antibody subclass, and hepatitis B response differentially affect malaria protective immunity following RTS,S/AS01E vaccination in African children. BMC Med 2018;16:197.

7. Dobaño C, Sanz H, Sorgho H et al. Concentration and avidity of antibodies to different circumsporozoite epitopes correlate with RTS,S/AS01E malaria vaccine efficacy. Nat Commun 2019;10, DOI: 10.1038/s41467-019-10195-z.

 8. RTS SCTP. Efficacy and safety of RTS,S/AS01 malaria vaccine with or without a booster dose in infants and children in Africa: final results of a phase 3, individually randomised, controlled trial. Lancet 2015;386, DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)60721-8.

9. Sanchez L, Vidal M, Jairoce C et al. Antibody responses to the RTS,S/AS01E vaccine and Plasmodium falciparum antigens after a booster dose within the phase 3 trial in Mozambique. npj Vaccines 2020;5:1–16.

10. Sun P, Schwenk R, White K et al. Protective Immunity Induced with Malaria Vaccine, RTS,S, Is Linked to Plasmodium falciparum Circumsporozoite Protein-Specific CD4+ and CD8+ T Cells Producing IFN-y . J Immunol 2003;171:6961–7.

11. Kester KE, Cummings JF, Ofori-Anyinam O et al. Randomized, double-blind, phase 2a trial of falciparum malaria vaccines RTS,S/AS01B and RTS,S/AS02A in malaria-naive adults: Safety, efficacy, and immunologic associates of protection. J Infect Dis 2009;200:337–46.

 Lumsden JM, Schwenk RJ, Rein LE et al. Protective immunity induced with the RTS,S/AS vaccine is associated with IL-2 and TNF-α producing effector and central memory CD4 + T cells. PLoS One 2011;6, DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0020775.
Barbosa A, Naniche D, Aponte JJ et al. Plasmodium falciparum-specific cellular immune responses after immunization with the RTS,S/AS02D candidate malaria vaccine in infants living in an area of high endemicity in Mozambique. Infect Immun 2009;77:4502–9.

14. Olotu A, Moris P, Mwacharo J et al. Circumsporozoite-specific T cell responses in children vaccinated with RTS,S/AS01 E and protection against P falciparum clinical malaria. PLoS One 2011;6, DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0025786.

15. Ndungu FM, Mwacharo J, Kimani D et al. A Statistical Interaction between Circumsporozoite Protein-Specific T Cell and Antibody Responses and Risk of Clinical Malaria Episodes following Vaccination with RTS,S/AS01E. PLoS One 2012;7, DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0052870.

16. Moncunill G, Mpina M, Nhabomba AJ et al. Distinct helper t cell type 1 and 2 responses associated with malaria protection and risk in rts,s/as01e vaccinees. Clin Infect Dis 2017;65:746–55.

17. Moris P, Jongert E, van der Most RG. Characterization of T-cell immune responses in clinical trials of the candidate RTS,S malaria vaccine. Hum Vaccines Immunother 2018;14, DOI: 10.1080/21645515.2017.1381809.

18. Agnandji ST, Fendel R, Mestré M et al. Induction of Plasmodium falciparum-specific CD4+ T cells and memory B cells in gabonese children vaccinated with RTS,S/AS01E and RTS,S/AS02D. PLoS One 2011;6, DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0018559.

19. Moncunill G, De Rosa SC, Ayestaran A et al. RTS,S/AS01E malaria vaccine induces memory and polyfunctional T cell responses in a pediatric African phase iii trial. Front Immunol 2017;8, DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01008.

20. Pallikkuth S, Chaudhury S, Lu P et al. A delayed fractionated dose RTS,S AS01 vaccine regimen mediates protection via improved T follicular helper and B cell responses. Elife 2020;9:1–25.

21. Hill DL, Carr EJ, Rutishauser T et al. Immune system development varies according to age, location, and anemia in African children. Sci Transl Med 2020;12, DOI: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aaw9522.

22. Ansong D, Asante KP, Vekemans J et al. T cell responses to the RTS,S/AS01e and RTS,S/AS02D malaria candidate vaccines administered according to different schedules to Ghanaian Children. PLoS One 2011;6:1–9.

23. Horowitz A, Hafalla JCR, King E et al. Antigen-Specific IL-2 Secretion Correlates with NK Cell Responses after Immunization of Tanzanian Children with the RTS,S/AS01 Malaria Vaccine. J Immunol 2012;188:5054–62.

 Darrah PA, Patel DT, De Luca PM et al. Multifunctional TH1 cells define a correlate of vaccine-mediated protection against Leishmania major. Nat Med 2007;13:843–50.
Seder RA, Darrah PA, Roederer M. T-cell quality in memory and protection: Implications for vaccine design. Nat Rev Immunol 2008;8:247–58.

26. Le Gallou S, Caron G, Delaloy C et al. IL-2 Requirement for Human Plasma Cell Generation: Coupling Differentiation and Proliferation by Enhancing MAPK–ERK Signaling. J Immunol 2012;189:161–73.

27. Litjens NHR, Huisman M, Lambrecht BMN. Associated with the Generation of IgG-Secreting Plasma Cells 1. 2008.

28. Hugosson E, Montgomery SM, Premji Z et al. Higher IL-10 levels are associated

with less effective clearance of Plasmodium falciparum parasites. Parasite Immunol 2004;26:111–7.

29. Zhang G, Manaca MN, McNamara-Smith M et al. Interleukin-10 (IL-10) polymorphisms are associated with IL-10: Production and clinical malaria in young children. Infect Immun 2012;80:2316–22.

30. Swanson BJ, Murakami M, Mitchell TC et al. RANTES production by memory phenotype T cells is controlled by a posttranscriptional, TCR-dependent process. Immunity 2002;17:605–15.

31. Conti P, Barbacane RC, Feliciani C et al. Expression and secretion of RANTES by human peripheral blood CD4+ cells are dependent on the presence of monocytes. Ann Clin Lab Sci 2001;31:75–84.

32. Frauenschuh A, DeVico AL, Lim SP et al. Differential polarization of immune responses by co-administration of antigens with chemokines. Vaccine 2004;23:546–54.

33. Obeng-Adjei N, Portugal S, Tran TM et al. Circulating Th1-Cell-type Tfh Cells that Exhibit Impaired B Cell Help Are Preferentially Activated during Acute Malaria in Children. Cell Rep 2015;13:425–39.

34. The RTS SCTP. A Phase 3 Trial of RTS,S/AS01 Malaria Vaccine in African Infants. N Engl J Med 2012;367:2284–95.

35. The RTS SCTP. First results of phase 3 trial of RTS,S/ AS01 malaria vaccine in African children. N Engl J Med 2011;365:1863–75.

36. Sanz H, Aponte JJ, Harezlak J et al. drLumi: An open-source package to manage data, calibrate, and conduct quality control of multiplex bead-based immunoassays data analysis. PLoS One 2017;12:1–18.

37. Clement F, Dewar V, Van Braeckel E et al. Validation of an enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for the quantification of human IgG directed against the repeat region of the circumsporozoite protein of the parasite Plasmodium falciparum. Malar J 2012;11:1–15.

Therneau, Terry M.; Grambsch PM. Modeling Survival Data: Extending the Cox
Model. Modeling Survival Data: Extending the Cox Model. 2000, 1–350.

Table 1. Characteristics of study participants

Month 20 Booster dose	R3R	R3C	C3C	Total
	(RTS,S-boosted)	(RTS,S-unboosted)	(Comparator)	
Total (infants and children)	241	237	231	709
Manhiça, n	138	133	128	399
Bagamoyo, n	103	104	103	310
Infants, n	59	54	53	166
Children, n	182	183	178	543
Month 21, n	174	183	170	527
Month 32, n	177	175	177	529
M21/M32 intersection	110	121	116	347
Age ^a , median months (IQR)	27 (2.78)	26 (2.44)	27 (2.84)	26.7 (2.69)
Female, n (%)	110 (45.6)	128 (54.0)	130 (56.3)	368 (51.9)
Anemia ^b , n (%)	67 (27.8)	79 (33.3)	63 (27.3)	209 (29.5)
Malnourishment ^c , n (%)	17 (7.0)	14 (5.9)	13 (5.6)	44 (6.2)
Previous malaria ^d n (%)	18 (7.5)	11 (4.6)	18 (7.8)	47 (6.6)

s a Age at M21

b Hemoglobin <10 g/dL, measured at M20

c WAZ < -2, measured at M20

d Previous case of malaria within 1 year prior to M20

Proportions presented as n (%)

Accepted by npj Vaccines Running title: Cellular immune response elicited by RTS,S/AS01E booster



Figure 1. Comparison of CSP and HBsAg-specific cytokine responses (relative concentrations expressed as ratios of vaccine antigen over background) in antigen stimulated PBMC between R3R (RTS,S-boosted), R3C (RTS,S-unboosted), and C3C (Comparator) vaccine groups. a) Forest plots illustrating fold differences in geometric mean relative concentrations between vaccine groups for all cytokines, one month following the booster at M21 (left) and one year later at M32 (right). Point estimates and whiskers indicate 95% CI; asterisks (*) indicate significant differences in distributions according to two Wilcoxon tests after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment. b) Boxplots showing individual levels and comparing vaccination groups for the five markers that were significantly increased upon vaccination for either CSP- and/or HBsAg-stimulated PBMC samples. The central line in the box represents the median of the relative concentrations in each vaccination group whilst the box limits indicate the quartiles.





Figure 2. Effect modification of clinical and demographic variables on RTS,S-induced immunogenicity markers following the booster dose at M21. Forest plots illustrating fold differences in geometric mean relative concentrations of CSP- and HBsAg-stimulated cytokine responses between R3R (RTS,S-boosted) and C3C (Comparator) groups stratified by age, sex, site, prior malaria exposure (1-year before M20), anemia, and WAZ scores, for the primary RTS,S immunogenicity markers (IL-2, IL-13, IFN- , IL-17 or IL-5). Open and closed diamonds representing conditions within each factor are defined in the bottom panel showing sample size. Point estimates and whiskers indicate 95% CI. No significant effect modification (interaction) in a regression model was found following Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment. Bar plots representing numbers of study participants within each group are shown at the bottom.



Figure 3. Association of the primary immunogenicity markers levels at M21 and hazard of malaria infection during the following 11 months in the R3R (RTS,S-boosted) and R3C (RTS,S-unboosted) vaccine groups. Hazard ratios indicate the factor by which the hazard is estimated to increase or decrease for one standard deviation change in the cytokine relative concentrations (ratio). Association of the primary immunogenicity markers with hazard of infection in a) children and infants together; b) children only; and c) infants only. Significance was tested with a Wald test on the corresponding Cox regression coefficient used to obtain hazard ratios. No significant differences were found following Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment.

Accepted by npj Vaccines Running title: Cellular immune response elicited by RTS,S/AS01E booster



Figure 4. Correlations of anti-NANP IgG titers with CSP-stimulated cytokines in RTS,S vaccinees. a) Primary immunogenicity markers measured at M21, b) RANTES measured at M21, and c) primary markers measured at M32. Antibody titers shown as EU/mL and cytokines as log10 ratios. Spearman rho and P-values shown in the plots with a linear regression trend line. R3R (RTS,S-boosted) and R3C (RTS,S-unboosted) have been pooled, n=30 at M21 and n =28 at M32.

Supplementary Material

Effect of RTS,S/AS01_E vaccine booster dose on cellular immune responses in African infants and children

Robert A. Mitchell¹, Dídac Macià^{1,6*}, Chenjerai Jairoce^{1,2*}, Maxmillian Mpina³, Akshayata Naidu¹, Ana Chopo-Pizarro¹, Miquel Vázquez-Santiago¹, Joseph J. Campo^{1,2}, Pedro Aide², Ruth Aguilar¹, Claudia Daubenberger^{4,5}, Carlota Dobaño^{1,2,6,†}, Gemma Moncunill^{1,2,6,†}

* Contributed equally

† These authors share senior authorship. Correspondence: Gemma Moncunill gemma.moncunill@isglobal.org

Carlota Dobaño carlota.dobano@isglobal.org



Supplementary Figure 1. Study design. The R3R vaccine group received RTS,S/AS01_E at M0, M1, M2, and a booster dose at M20 (RTS,S-boosted). The R3C group received RTS,S/AS01_E at M0, M1, M2, and a comparator control vaccine dose at M20 (RTS,S-unboosted). The C3C group (Comparator) received a comparator vaccine at M0, M1, M2, and M20. PBMC samples collected at M21 (one-month post booster) and M32 (one-year post booster) were analyzed in the current study and passive case detection for clinical malaria was used for analysis of exposure before the booster dose at M20 and after M21.



Supplementary Figure 2. Comparison of cytokine crude concentrations in antigen stimulated PBMC samples between R3R (RTS,S-boosted), R3C (RTS,S-unboosted), and C3C (Comparator) vaccine groups. Forest plots illustrating fold differences in geometric mean concentrations between vaccine groups for all markers analyzed, one month following the booster at M21 (left) and one year following the booster at M32 (right). Point estimates and whiskers indicate 95% CI; asterisks (*) indicate significant differences in distributions according to two Wilcoxon tests after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment.



Supplementary Figure 3. Correlations for CSP- versus HBsAg-stimulated primary immunogenicity markers in each vaccine group R3R (RTS,S-boosted), R3C (RTS,S-unboosted), and C3C (Comparator) at M21. Spearman rho and significance following Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment represented by asterisk (* <0.05; ** <0.005; *** <0.0005) are shown in the plot.



Supplementary Figure 4. Effect modification of clinical and demographic variables on RTS,S-induced immunogenicity markers following the booster dose at M32. Forest plots illustrating fold differences in geometric mean relative concentrations of CSP- and HBsAg-stimulated cytokine responses between R3R (RTS,S-boosted) and C3C (Comparator) groups stratified by age, sex, site, prior malaria exposure (1-year before M20), anemia, and WAZ scores, for the primary RTS,S immunogenicity markers (IL-2, IL-13, IFN- γ , IL-17 or IL-5). Open and closed diamonds representing conditions within each factor are defined in the bottom panel showing sample size. Point estimates and whiskers indicate 95% CI. No significant effect modification (interaction) in a regression model was found following Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment. Bar plots representing numbers of study participants within each group are shown at the bottom.



Supplementary Figure 5. Effect of previous malaria exposure on response to CSP vaccine antigen in the C3C (Comparator) group at M21. Individual boxplots for all study markers following CSP-stimulation in the C3C group at M21 comparing cases (individuals who experienced a malaria case during 1 year prior to M21) versus controls (no malaria cases). The plots show a central line representing the median and diamonds for geometric mean, the 25th and 75th quartiles, and whiskers display the 1.5 interquartile ranges. No significant differences were found following Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment.



Supplementary Figure 6. Association of cytokine levels at M21 and hazard of malaria infection during the following year in R3R (RTS,S-boosted), R3C (RTS,S-unboosted), and C3C (Comparator) vaccine groups for children and infants together, testing main effect and interaction. Hazard ratios indicate the factor by which the hazard is estimated to increase or decrease for one standard deviation change in the cytokine levels. Black corresponds to the main effect association, that is, all participants included adjusting by vaccination group (no significant results following Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment). Colors correspond to stratified analyses by vaccination group. Effect modification of vaccination group on the association, whether the estimated associations within each vaccination group are different, was tested by comparing models with or without interaction terms (no significant result following Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment).



Supplementary Figure 7. Hazard Ratios showing main effect and stratification by R3R (RTS,S-boosted), R3C (RTS,S-unboosted), and C3C (Comparator) for all markers in a) children and b) infants. Hazard ratios indicate the factor by which the hazard is estimated to increase or decrease for one standard deviation change in the cytokine levels. Black corresponds to the main effect association, that is, all participants included adjusting by vaccination group (no significant results following Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment). Colors correspond to stratified analyses by vaccination group. Effect modification of vaccination group on the association, whether the estimated associations within each vaccination group are different, was tested by comparing models with or without interaction terms (no significant result following Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment).



Supplementary Figure 8. Association of cytokine levels at M21 and hazard of infection during the following year in the R3R (RTS,S-boosted) and R3C (RTS,S-unboosted) vaccine groups stratified by site. Association of the primary immunogenicity markers levels with hazard of infection in a) Manhiça and b) Bagamoyo. For A and B, significance was tested with a Wald test on the corresponding Cox regression coefficient used to obtain hazard ratios. No significant differences were found after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment. c) Boxplots showing CSP-stimulated IL-2 Log₁₀ ratio levels in cases (M) versus controls (NM) during the 1-year follow-up post booster in the R3R group between Manhiça and Bagamoyo. Line represents the median in the boxplot with quartiles and whiskers showing 1.5 times interquartile range from upper and lower quartiles. Mann-Whitney test was used to compare IL-2 levels between cases (M) or controls (NM) for each study site with unadjusted p-values shown in the plot (panel c).



Supplementary Figure 9. Correlations of anti-CSP IgG subclasses with CSP-stimulated cytokines in RTS,S vaccines . a) Primary immunogenicity markers versus anti-NANP IgG2 at M21 and b) IL-15 versus anti-CSP FL IgG4 at M21; c) Primary immunogenicity markers versus anti-NANP IgG2 at M32 and d) Primary immunogenicity markers versus anti-NANP IgG4 at M32. Log₁₀ MFI antibody levels and cytokine log₁₀ ratios are shown. Spearman rho and P-values are shown in the plots with a linear regression trend line. R3R (RTS,S-boosted) and R3C (RTS,S-unboosted) have been pooled, n = 26 at M21 and n = 26 at M32.



Supplementary Figure 10. Correlations of anti-CSP IgG subclasses with CSP-stimulated cytokines in RTS,S vaccinees. Primary immunogenicity markers (log_{10} ratios) versus anti-CSP FL, anti-NANP, and anti-Cterm IgG subclasses (Log_{10} MFI) at a) M21 and b) M32. Colored bar ranging from red -1 (negative correlation) to blue 1 (positive correlation) showing Spearman correlation coefficient and asterisks show significance levels (unadjusted) *P<0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.001. R3R (RTS,S-boosted) and R3C (RTS,S-unboosted) have been pooled, n = 26 at M21 and n = 26 at M32.



Supplementary Figure 11. Correlations of anti-CSP IgG subclasses with CSP-stimulated RANTES levels at M32 in RTS,S vaccinees. a) Anti-CSP FL IgG and IgG1 b) anti-NANP IgG4; and c) anti-Cterm IgG and IgG1. Log₁₀ MFI antibody levels and cytokine log₁₀ ratios are shown. Spearman rho and P-values are shown in the plots with a linear regression trend line. R3R (RTS,S-boosted) and R3C (RTS,S-unboosted) have been pooled n = 26.



Supplementary Figure 12. Correlations of anti-HBsAg IgG and IgG1-4 subclasses with HBsAg-stimulated primary immunogenicity markers at M21 in RTS,S vaccinees. a) Anti-HBsAg IgG; b) Anti-HBsAg IgG1; c) Anti-HBsAg IgG2; d) Anti-HBsAg IgG3; e) Anti-HBsAg IgG4. Log₁₀ MFI antibody levels and cytokine log_{10} ratios are shown. Spearman rho and P-values are shown in the plots with a linear regression trend line. R3R (RTS,S-boosted) and R3C (RTS,S-unboosted) have been pooled n = 24.



Supplementary Figure 13. Correlations of anti-HBsAg IgG and IgG1, IgG2, and IgG4 subclasses with HBsAg-stimulated primary immunogenicity markers at M32 in RTS,S vaccinees. a) Anti-HBsAg IgG; b) Anti-HBsAg IgG1; c) Anti-HBsAg IgG2; d) Anti-HBsAg IgG4. Log_{10} MFI antibody levels and cytokine log_{10} ratios are shown. Spearman rho and P-values are shown in the plots with a linear regression trend line. R3R (RTS,S-boosted) and R3C (RTS,S-unboosted) have been pooled n = 25.



Supplementary Figure 14. Correlations of anti-CSP FL IgG and IgG1, and IgG3 subclasses with HBsAg-stimulated primary immunogenicity markers at M21 in RTS,S vaccinees. a) Anti-CSP FL IgG; b) Anti-CSP FL IgG1; c) Anti-CSP FL IgG3. Log₁₀ MFI antibody levels and cytokine log_{10} ratios are shown. Spearman rho and P-values are shown in the plots with a linear regression trend line. R3R (RTS,S-boosted) and R3C (RTS,S-unboosted) have been pooled n = 24.


Supplementary Figure 15. Correlations of anti-NANP IgG and IgG1, and IgG3 subclasses with HBsAg-stimulated primary immunogenicity markers at M21 in RTS,S vaccinees. a) Anti-NANP IgG; b) Anti-NANP IgG1; c) Anti-NANP IgG3. Log₁₀ MFI antibody levels and cytokine log_{10} ratios are shown. Spearman rho and P-values are shown in the plots with a linear regression trend line. R3R (RTS,S-boosted) and R3C (RTS,S-unboosted) have been pooled n = 24.



Supplementary Figure 16. Correlations of anti-Cterm FL IgG and IgG1, and IgG3 subclasses with HBsAg-stimulated primary immunogenicity markers at M21 in RTS,S vaccinees. a) Anti-Cterm IgG; b) Anti-Cterm IgG1; c) Anti-Cterm IgG3. Log₁₀ MFI antibody levels and cytokine log_{10} ratios are shown. Spearman rho and P-values are shown in the plots with a linear regression trend line. R3R (RTS,S-boosted) and R3C (RTS,S-unboosted) have been pooled n = 24.



Supplementary Figure 17. Correlations of antibodies to anti-CSP antigens with HBsAgstimulated primary immunogenicity markers at M32 in RTS,S vaccinees. a) Anti-CSP FL IgG; b) anti-NANP IgG3; and c) anti-Cterm IgG2. Log₁₀ MFI antibody levels and cytokine log_{10} ratios are shown. Spearman rho and P-values are shown in the plots with a linear regression trend line. R3R (RTS,S-boosted) and R3C (RTS,S-unboosted) have been pooled n = 25.

Article 3

This article addresses the third objective to characterize the immunophenotypic changes induced by chronic malaria exposure associated with T-cell exhaustion and its association with B cell subsets previously found to be altered by malaria exposure. The results of this research have been published in the following article:

Robert A. Mitchell, Itziar Ubillos, Pilar Requena, Joseph J. Campo, Maria Ome-Kaius, Sarah Hanieh, Alexandra Umbers, Paula Samol, Diana Barrios, Alfons Jiménez, Azucena Bardají, Ivo Mueller, Clara Menéndez, Stephen Rogerson, Carlota Dobaño, and Gemma Moncunill. *Chronic malaria exposure is associated with inhibitory markers on T cells that correlate with atypical memory and marginal zone-like B cells.* Clinical and Experimental Immunology. 2024 Apr 23;216(2):172-191.

Impact factor (2023): 3.4 Quartile: 2. Category: Immunology

Research Article

Chronic malaria exposure is associated with inhibitory markers on T cells that correlate with atypical memory and marginal zone-like B cells

Robert A. Mitchell^{1,(1)}, Itziar Ubillos¹, Pilar Requena^{1,2,(1)}, Joseph J. Campo^{1,3}, Maria Ome-Kaius⁴, Sarah Hanieh⁵, Alexandra Umbers⁴, Paula Samol⁴, Diana Barrios¹, Alfons Jiménez^{1,6}, Azucena Bardají^{1,6,7}, Ivo Mueller^{4,8}, Clara Menéndez^{1,6,7}, Stephen Rogerson⁵, Carlota Dobaño^{1,9,*,‡} and Gemma Moncunill^{1,9,*,‡,(1)}

¹ISGlobal, Hospital Clínic, Universitat de Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain

²Facultad de Medicina, Universidad de Granada, Granada, Spain

³Antigen Discovery Inc., Irvine, CA, USA

⁴Papua New Guinea Institute of Medical Research, Madang, Papua New Guinea

⁵University of Melbourne, Melbourne, VIC, Australia

⁶Consorcio de Investigación Biomédica en Red de Epidemiología y Salud Pública (CIBERESP), Barcelona, Spain

⁷Centro de Investigação em Saúde de Manhiça (CISM), Maputo, Mozambique

⁸Walter and Eliza Hall Institute of Medical Research, Parkville, VIC, Australia

⁹CIBER de Enfermedades Infecciosas (CIBERINFEC), Barcelona, Spain

*Correspondence: Gemma Moncunill, ISGlobal, Hospital Clínic, Universitat de Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain. Email: gemma.moncunill@isglobal.org; Carlota Dobaño, ISGlobal, Hospital Clínic, Universitat de Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain. Email: carlota.dobano@isglobal.org *These authors share senior authorship.

Abstract

Chronic immune activation from persistent malaria infections can induce immunophenotypic changes associated with T-cell exhaustion. However, associations between T and B cells during chronic exposure remain undefined. We analyzed peripheral blood mononuclear cells from malaria-exposed pregnant women from Papua New Guinea and Spanish malaria-naïve individuals using flow cytometry to profile T-cell exhaustion markers phenotypically. T-cell lineage (CD3, CD4, and CD8), inhibitory (PD1, TIM3, LAG3, CTLA4, and 2B4), and senescence (CD28) markers were assessed. Dimensionality reduction methods revealed increased PD1, TIM3, and LAG3 expression in malaria-exposed individuals. Manual gating confirmed significantly higher frequencies of PD1+CD4+ and CD4+, CD8+, and double-negative (DN) T cells expressing TIM3 in malaria-exposed individuals. Increased frequencies of T cells co-expressing multiple markers were also found in malaria-exposed individuals. T-cell data were analyzed with B-cell populations from a previous study where we reported an alteration of B-cell subsets, including increased frequencies of atypical memory B cells (aMBC) and reduction in marginal zone (MZ-like) B cells during malaria exposure. Frequencies of aMBC subsets and MZ-like B cells expressing CD95+ had significant positive correlations with CD28+PD1+TIM3+CD4+ and DN T cells and CD28+TIM3+2B4+CD8+ T cells. Frequencies of aMBC, known to associate with malaria anemia, were inversely correlated with hemoglobin levels in malaria-exposed women. Similarly, inverse correlations with hemoglobin levels were found for TIM3+CD8+ and CD28+PD1+TIM3+CD4+ T cells. Our findings provide further insights into the effects of chronic malaria exposure on circulating B- and T-cell populations, which could impact immunity and responses to vaccination.



Positive weak correlation

Keywords: chronic malaria, exhaustion, tolerance, T cell, B cell

Abbreviations: AMA1: apical membrane antigen-1; aMBC: atypical memory B cells; CD: cluster of differentiation; CTLA4: cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated antigen-4; DBL: Duffy binding like; DBP: Duffy binding protein; DN: double negative; EBA: erythrocyte binding antigen; FMO: fluorescence minus one; FSC: forward scatter; g/dL: grams/deciliter; IFN: interferon; LAG3: lymphocyte activation gene-3; MFI: mean fluorescence intensity; MSP: merozoite surface protein; MZ: marginal zone; PBMC: peripheral blood mononuclear cells; PC: principal components; PCA: principal components analysis; PD1: programmed cell death-1; PDL1: programmed cell death ligand-1; Pf: *Plasmodium falciparum*; PfSPZ: *Plasmodium falciparum* sporozoite; PNG: Papua New Guinea; Pv: *Plasmodium vivax*, SLE: systemic lupus erythematosus; SSC: side scatter; TACI: trans-membrane activator calcium modulator and cyclophilin ligand interactor; TCR: T-cell receptor; TFH: T follicular helper; TIM3: T-cell immunoglobulin and mucin domain-3; UMAP: Uniform Manifold Approximation and Projection.

correlation

Introduction

Chronic immune activation resulting from cancer [1], autoimmune disorders such as systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) [2], and persistent infections, including viral hepatitis, HIV, and malaria [3, 4], can induce immunophenotypic and functional changes associated with immune dysregulation, often termed "exhaustion". The exhausted phenotype typically results in the expression of inhibitory receptors, loss of function of T cells, reduced production of proinflammatory cytokines, impaired B-cell proliferation, presence of autoantibodies, and diminished production of neutralizing antibodies [5].

In malaria, naturally acquired immunity to clinical symptoms develops slowly with age and repeated exposure, yet sterile protection is never fully achieved [6]. Studies have proposed that chronic malaria exposure leads to functional exhaustion of lymphocytes, potentially impeding control of infection and naturally acquired immunity and ultimately leading to a state of immune tolerance [7–9].

During acute infections and chronic malaria exposure, upregulation of inhibitory markers on T cells, such as CD279 [programmed cell death-1 (PD1)], CD223 [lymphocyteactivation gene-3 (LAG3)], and CD366 [T-cell immunoglobulin and mucin domain-3 (TIM3)], has been reported in both murine models and humans [10–13]. In addition, studies of children living in Ghana comparing complicated versus uncomplicated or asymptomatic malaria showed varying expression patterns of co-inhibitory molecules on CD4⁺ T cells, with higher frequencies of CD152⁺ [cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated antigen-4 (CTLA4)] or PD1⁺ CD4⁺ T cells in children with complicated malaria than in those with uncomplicated malaria [14]. The inhibitory molecule CD244 (2B4) has been reported to be upregulated on CD8⁺ T cells undergoing functional exhaustion during chronic malaria infection in mice [10]; however, its role in chronic human malaria has yet to be fully defined. Besides, the loss of costimulatory molecule CD28 expression on T cells, known to be a sign of immune senescence, has been shown to occur along with the co-expression of inhibitory markers PD1 and CTLA4 during symptomatic *Plasmodium falciparum (Pf)* infection [15].

10

-10

-5

PC1

0

-15

Atypical memory B cells (aMBCs), a cell subset that has been associated with chronic infections and autoimmune diseases [16], have been reported to increase in frequency during chronic malaria exposure [17]. The expansion of circulating aMBCs may be accompanied by the upregulation of inhibitory receptors FcRL4 [18], FcRL3, and FcRL5 [19], known modulators of B-cell function associated with exhaustion. Moreover, a study of children living in Kenya found that chronic *Pf* exposure was associated with an expansion of PD1expressing and PD1/LAG3-co-expressing CD4⁺ T cells that were inversely correlated with activated and classical MBCs, as well as an increased frequency of aMBC [20]. However, not all studies have pointed to an association of aMBC with immune exhaustion. A previous study of aMBC from asymptomatic, semi-immune adults from Gabon showed the ability of this subset to produce protective neutralizing antibodies against Pf blood-stage parasites [21]. A recent study of chronic malaria infection in Malian donors demonstrated that aMBCs are not hyporesponsive to malaria antigen, but rather the high expression of inhibitory receptors on these cells permits a selective response to membrane-bound antigens (not soluble antigens) and are capable of BCR signaling, antigen internalization, and differentiation towards plasma cells [16, 22]. Another recent study has shown that aMBCs are part of a broader alternative B-cell lineage and may be more common in healthy individuals than was previously thought [23]; aMBCs were present in both malaria-exposed and nonexposed healthy donors. Importantly, when malaria-naïve individuals were vaccinated with whole *Pf* sporozoites (PfSPZ), aMBCs were found to increase following the primary dose and could be recalled upon subsequent boosts, suggesting that chronic stimulation may not be required to elicit this alternative B-cell lineage [23]. However, the authors noted that the aMBC defined by CD21- and CD27- were more abundant following successive boosts, which aligns with earlier studies showing that aMBC develops following repeated antigen exposure [18, 20, 23].

Previous studies by our group involving pregnant women from malaria-endemic Papua New Guinea (PNG), demonstrated that chronic malaria exposure altered frequencies and phenotypes of B-cell subsets [24, 25]. Specifically, an increase in the frequencies of resting and active aMBCs expressing inhibitory PD1, CD95, and costimulatory CD80 makers were found in the malaria-exposed individuals [25]. Furthermore, a reduction in frequencies of circulating marginal zone (MZ)like B cells with upregulated CD95 and decreased expression of the trans-membrane activator calcium modulator and cyclophilin ligand interactor (TACI) were also found in malaria-exposed women [25]. These findings suggest mechanisms that may permit B-cell activation to control malaria infections while exhibiting a level of impairment allowing tolerance [25]. Here, peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) from the same PNG cohort were analyzed by flow cytometry to phenotypically profile inhibitory (PD1, LAG3, TIM3, CTLA4, and 2B4) and senescence CD28⁻ markers on T cells associated with chronic malaria exposure. We further assessed the correlations of T-cell frequencies expressing inhibitory and senescence markers with the B-cell subsets previously characterized by our group [25]. Results provide further insight into the heterogeneity of co-inhibitory markers expressed during chronic malaria exposure and their association with B-cell subsets that could help guide therapeutic studies and vaccine development efforts in malaria-endemic populations.

Materials and methods

Study participants and ethical approval

This study involved 46 malaria-exposed pregnant women from the Madang Province in PNG, a region known for year-round high malaria transmission, who were enrolled during their first antenatal clinic visit between 2008 and 2010 (Table 1) as part of a larger multi-center PregVax project designed to assess the burden of *P. vivax (Pv)* malaria during pregnancy in five endemic countries [26]. In addition, eight male malarianaïve donors from Barcelona, Spain, who had never traveled to a malaria-endemic country, were included in the study. All volunteers provided written informed consent, and ethical approval for this study was granted by the Medical Research Advisory Committee in PNG (MRAC 08.02) and Hospital Clinic of Barcelona Ethics Review Committee (Comitè Ètic d'Investigació Clínica) in Spain.

Sample processing and PBMC isolation

Ten milliliters of heparinized blood were collected from each volunteer in PNG, and samples were processed as previously described [24, 25]. Briefly, plasma was separated from the cellular fraction of blood by centrifugation at $600 \times g$ for 10 minutes at room temperature, then aliquoted and stored at – 80°C. A density gradient (Histopaque-1077, Sigma-Aldrich) was used to fractionate blood cells and obtain PBMCs, which were then frozen in fetal calf serum and 10%

Fable 1. Chara	cteristics of	fstudy	participants	by malaria	exposure.
----------------	---------------	--------	--------------	------------	-----------

n-exposed $(n = 8)$	Low-exposure $(n = 21)$	High-exposure $(n = 25)$
(34–53)	23 (19–34)	25 (18-38)
L	24 (18–29)	24 (19–31)
L	2 (1-4)	2 (1-7)
L	1 (4.76)	0 (0)
	20 (95.23)	21 (84)
))	0 (0)	2 (8)
))	2 (9.5)	1 (4)
L	7 (33.3)	4 (16)
	n-exposed (<i>n</i> = 8) (34–53)	n-exposed $(n = 8)$ Low-exposure $(n = 21)$ $(34-53)$ $23 (19-34)$ $24 (18-29)$ $2 (1-4)$ $1 (4.76)$ $20 (95.23)$ $0)$ $0 (0)$ $0)$ $2 (9.5)$ A $7 (33.3)$

^aSelf-reported data presented as medians (interquartile range).

^cConfirmed by PCR, either Pv or Pf.

Proportions presented as n (%).

-, data not available.

NA, not applicable.

g/dL, grams/deciliter.

^bSelf-reported.

dimethyl sulfoxide, followed by storage in liquid nitrogen. PBMCs were shipped in liquid nitrogen to the Barcelona Institute for Global Health for further processing and analysis. Control PBMCs from Spain were collected and processed following the same protocol used in PNG.

Classification of malaria exposure

An earlier study from our group investigated the antibody responses to malaria from 93 pregnant women living in PNG [24], followed by a comprehensive study of B cells in women with chronic malaria exposure [25] involving a subset of 55 out of the 93 malaria-exposed individuals. Prevalence of malaria in the PregVax cohort measured by PCR of a subset of samples was 13.9% (36/258) for Pv, 11.6% for Pf, and 2.2% (26/1165) for mixed Pf-Pv infection [26]. Classification of intensity levels of exposure has been described previously [25]. Briefly, Luminex technology was used to measure median fluorescence intensity (MFI) levels of IgG antibody responses to Pf apical membrane antigen 1 (PfAMA1), merozoite surface protein 1 (PfMSP-1₁₀), region II of the 175 kDa erythrocyte binding protein (PfEBA175-II) and the VAR2CSA DBL domains PfDBL3x, PfDBL5, PfDBL6, associated with placental malaria; as well as Pv merozoite surface protein 1 (PvMSP-1₁₀) and Duffy-binding protein (PvDBP). Malaria exposure was classified as low or high according to the breadth and magnitude of antibody levels based on cumulative exposure to Plasmodium [25]. The magnitude of IgG responses to the five antigens was distributed into tertiles and ranked from 1 (low exposure) to 3 (high-exposure), and breadth was defined by combining the responses with a total ranking from 5 to 9 and 10 to 15 as low- and high-exposure, respectively. Antibody levels to malaria antigens were generally high in those participants, supporting a high cumulative exposure to both Pf and Pv that was expected given that the study participants lived in an area of high malaria transmission. Although not all participants were infected at the time of sample collection, they may have been recently infected or exposed but protected. Therefore, we consider that the participants suffered chronic exposure.

Phenotyping and gating strategy

The panel, staining procedure, and gating strategy for the B-cell study were previously described [25], and the same staining protocol was used for the T-cell exhaustion marker panel. Briefly, PBMCs were thawed, and their viability was checked on a Guava® Cytometer using Guava ViaCount Reagent (Millipore, Madrid, Spain). All samples with viabilities >60% were stained for flow cytometry assays. The T-cell exhaustion panel staining was performed if there were enough cells after B-cell staining; 46 out of 55 samples were stained here. BD Comp Beads were used for compensation controls. One million PBMCs per sample were used for staining, and comp beads and cells were acquired on a BD LSR II Fortessa cytometer. Samples were stained and acquired in batches of 6 to 11, and each batch consisted of a mix of non-exposed controls and low- and high-exposure individuals. PBMC were stained for T-cell lineage, inhibitory, and senescence markers and acquired during the same period as the samples analyzed in the previously published B-cell study [25]. Cell suspensions were stained with LIVE/DEAD® Fixable Aqua Dead Cell Stain Kit (Invitrogen, Madrid, Spain), washed, and blocked with PBS-BSA 0.05%. Cells

were stained in a multiparametric panel including the following antibodies: anti-CD14 v500/AmCyaN (clone M5E2; BD Biosciences, Spain), anti-CD19 v500/AmCyaN (clone HIB19; BD), anti-CD3 AF700 (clone UCHT1; BD), anti-CD4 APC/H7 (clone SK7; BD), anti-CD8 PerCP (clone SK1; BD), anti-TIM3 BV421/Pacific Blue (clone F38-2E2; Biolegend), anti-LAG3 (CD223) FITC (clone 17B4, Enzo), anti-CTLA-4 (CD152) APC (clone BN13; BD), anti-PD1 (CD279) BV605 (clone EH12.2H7; Biolegend), anti-2B4 (CD244) PE (clone C1.7; Biolegend), and anti-CD28 PECy7 (clone CD28.2; BD). One experimental batch (six individuals) did not have anti-LAG3 antibody in the staining mix, so those individuals were not included in the analysis reporting LAG3 based on manual gating.

Gating (Supplementary Fig. S1) and data analysis were performed using FlowJo version 10.8.2 (BD). The gating of positive events was defined using fluorescence minus one (FMO). Cleanup gating was performed in the time gate and FSC-A versus FSC-H and SSC-A versus SSC-H for singlets. CD14⁺ and CD19⁺ cells and dead cells were excluded from the analysis via a dump channel. Lymphocytes were gated using FSC-A and SSC-A. Within the lymphocytes gate, CD3⁺ cells were identified, followed by gating of CD4+, CD8+, and CD4-CD8- (double-negative [DN]) T cells. Surface expression levels of CTLA4, LAG3, CD28, 2B4, TIM3, and PD1 were examined within the CD4+, CD8+, and DN T-cell subsets. A gate was created for each marker separately, without considering the co-expression of markers. Boolean gates were then created based on these single marker positive gates to identify cells expressing all possible combinations of markers.

Dimensionality reduction of flow cytometry data was performed by Uniform Manifold Approximation and Projection (UMAP) in FlowJo using the UMAP plugin (version 3.1). Samples were first down-sampled using the FlowJo plugin DownSample (version 3.3) so that non-exposed and exposed (low- and high-exposure groups pooled) had equal numbers of events within the CD4+ and CD8+ gates. FlowJo plugins FlowSOM (version 2.1.7) and ClusterExplorer (version 1.7.4) were used to measure the relative expression of exhaustion and senescence markers expressed within the CD4+ and CD8⁺ gates. One experimental batch was acquired using a logarithmic scale, while the others were in a linear scale on the cytometer; therefore, those six individuals were omitted from the UMAP and MFI analyses. Additional dimensionality reduction methods were performed to assess the relationships between frequencies of T-cell markers and B-cell subsets across the three exposure groups and infected individuals by principal components analysis (PCA). The selection of principal components (PC) was based on a parallel analysis that performed Monte-Carlo simulations of random data of equal dimensions to our study data. Eigenvalues of PCs from the study data were compared to the mean and confidence interval of the eigenvalues from the simulation data. Study PCs with eigenvalues greater than a percentile level of 95% compared to the simulations were selected.

Statistical analysis

Percent frequencies of T-cell subsets and marker expression were compared between the three exposure groups (nonexposed, low-, and high-exposure) and between the individuals with active *Plasmodium* infection versus non-infected exposed individuals using the Kruskal–Wallis test with Dunn's test for correction for multiple comparisons. Initial comparison between non-exposed and exposed (low- and high-exposure pooled) individuals for Boolean analysis was done by the Mann-Whitney test with the Holm-Šídák test to correct for multiple comparisons. For any of the comparisons in the multiple Mann-Whitney test that showed a significant *P*-value (<0.05) before adjustment, the three exposure groups were then compared by Kruskal-Wallis test with Dunn's test to assess any differences between the non-exposed, low-, and high-exposure. Spearman correlation was used to measure correlation coefficients and statistical significance between cell populations and cell populations with hemoglobin levels and malaria antibody responses. All tests were two-tailed, and *P*-values were considered statistically significant at P < 0.05. Benjamini-Hochberg method with a 5% false discovery rate was used to correct for multiple testing in all correlations (R software version 4.2.2). Statistical analyses were performed, and figures were created in GraphPad Prism version 9.5.1 (La Jolla, CA, USA) except for Spearman correlations and Benjamini-Hochberg adjustments and correlograms, which were performed in R software version 4.2.2.

Results

Study population

Study population characteristics at the time of blood collection are described in Table 1. This analysis involved 46 malariaexposed pregnant women from PNG and eight malaria-naïve controls from Spain (non-exposed). Malaria exposure level (low and high) was defined based on antibody magnitude and breadth to malaria antigens, and active malaria infections were confirmed by PCR performed during a previous study [24]. The low- and high-exposure groups had 21 and 25 individuals, respectively, and 11 individuals (23.9%) within the malaria-exposed groups had active *Plasmodium* infections at the time of sample donation.

Malaria exposure is associated with higher relative expression of inhibitory markers in T cells

Initial visualization of the T-cell marker expression using UMAP dimensionality reduction provided an overview of the relative intensity and clustering of elevated markers within malaria-exposed versus non-exposed groups (Fig. 1). Inhibitory markers PD1, LAG3, and TIM3 showed a more elevated expression in the malaria-exposed compared to nonexposed controls for both CD4+ and CD8+ T cells. Overlap of regions with elevated expression could be observed particularly for PD1 and TIM3 in the CD4+ T cells and TIM3 and LAG3 in CD8⁺ T cells for malaria-exposed individuals. No substantial difference was found for CTLA4 in CD4+ and CD8⁺ T cells, although a tendency for higher expression could be observed in the non-exposed individuals. 2B4 expression was higher in CD8+ than in CD4+ T cells for exposed and nonexposed individuals (Supplementary Fig. S2). Interestingly, the highest expression of 2B4 was found localized to T cells that were CD28⁻ or had low CD28 expression.

To confirm the surface expression of inhibitory markers demonstrated by UMAP, we turned to conventional manual gating of the single marker cell frequencies within the CD4⁺, CD8⁺, and DN T-cell populations (Supplementary Fig. S1). Frequencies of CD4⁺ T cells expressing PD1 and TIM3, and CD8⁺ T cells and DN T cells expressing TIM3, but not LAG3 in any subset, were significantly elevated in the malaria-exposed compared to non-exposed individuals (Fig. 2). For frequencies of CTLA4⁺, 2B4⁺, and CD28⁺T cells, no significant differences were found between malaria-exposed and non-exposed individuals; however, there appeared to be a tendency for lower 2B4⁺ T-cell frequencies in the exposed groups (Supplementary Fig. S3). Analysis of MFI showed significantly elevated levels of PD1 in CD4+ and 2B4 in CD8+ for the malaria-exposed individuals (Supplementary Fig. S4). We did not find significant differences between low- and high-exposure individuals in single marker T-cell frequencies nor MFI. Since there were individuals with active infection in both exposure groups, we checked if infection was associated with increased inhibitory markers. We found no significant differences between infected and non-infected malaria-exposed individuals; however, when those with active infection were separated from the high- and low-exposure groups, PD1+CD4+ T cells, TIM3+CD8+ T cells, and TIM3⁺ DN T cells maintained significantly higher frequencies in the high-exposure group over non-exposed controls (Supplementary Fig. S5).

After observing the overlapping regions with high relative markers expression in the UMAP of malaria-exposed CD4+ and CD8+ T-cell subsets, we turned to Boolean gating to assess the frequencies of T cells co-expressing multiple inhibitory markers. These markers could be differentially expressed on CD28+ T cells than on CD28- T cells that may be undergoing senescence: therefore, we assessed the frequencies of markers in CD28^{+/-} T cells separately. Frequencies of several subsets of PD1+CD28+CD4+ T cells with different combinations of TIM3, LAG3, and 2B4 were significantly elevated in malaria-exposed compared to malaria-naïve individuals (Fig. 3A). In contrast, no CD28⁻CD4⁺ T-cell subset differences were observed between the two comparison groups (Fig. 3B). Next, we compared the frequencies of T-cell subsets showing significant differences or tendencies (P < 0.1) between individuals with no, low-, and high-exposure to malaria (Fig. 3C). As expected, all individuals, irrespective of the degree of exposure or presence of infection, had a higher percentage of CD28+CD4+ T-cell subsets co-expressing PD1 plus several other biomarkers than malaria-naïve individuals. However, no differences were found when comparing high versus low-exposure groups (Fig. 3C). Moreover, within the CD28⁻ subset, the only significant difference was between the highly malaria-exposed and non-exposed group with an increased frequency of PD1⁺LAG3⁺2B4⁺CD4⁺ T cells (Fig. 3C).

No significant differences were observed in the CD28⁺CD8⁺ T-cell subset after pooling individuals in the high- and low- malaria exposure groups and comparing them to nonexposed individuals (Fig. 4A). However, TIM3⁺ and multimarker TIM3⁺CTLA4⁺2B4⁺ significantly differed in the CD28⁻CD8⁺ T-cell subset (Fig. 4B). Separating the exposed individuals into their respective low- and high-exposure groups showed a significant increase in the frequency of CD28⁺TIM3⁺2B4⁺CD8⁺ T cells in the high-exposure group compared to the non-exposed (Fig. 4C). Interestingly, none of the CD8⁺ T-cell subsets with differences between malariaexposed and naïve individuals included co-expression of PD1; instead, the malaria-exposure-associated marker was TIM3 (Fig. 4B and C).

As was observed with CD4⁺ T cells, pooling the low and high-exposure groups, significant differences in frequencies were only found in the CD28⁺ and not in the CD28⁻ DN T-cell subsets compared to non-exposed individuals



Figure 1. Malaria exposure and surface expression of inhibitory markers on T cells. UMAP plots of the expression of inhibitory markers PD1, LAG3, and TIM3 in exposed versus non-exposed individuals on (**A**) CD4⁺T cells and (**B**) CD8⁺T cells. Exposed (n = 41) and non-exposed (n = 7). Individuals were down-sampled within their respective groups, exposed and non-exposed, so that each contributed an equal number of events toward CD4⁺T cells (91 000 events) and CD8⁺T cells (35 000 events).

(Fig. 5A and B). DN T cells had higher frequencies of cells expressing PD1 and TIM3 marker combinations in the malaria-exposed group for the CD28⁺ and CD28⁻ subsets (Fig. 5C). In contrast, within the DN CD28⁺ T-cell subset,

frequencies of cells with single marker expression 2B4 and co-expression of CTLA4 and 2B4 were significantly lower in the malaria-exposed individuals compared to the non-exposed (Fig. 5C).

7



PD1

Figure 2. Malaria exposure and frequencies of T-cell subsets expressing inhibitory markers. Scatter plots of frequencies of PD1, TIM3, and LAG3 expression on (**A**) CD4⁺T cells, (**B**) CD8⁺T cells, and (**C**) DNT cells, categorized by malaria exposure. Non-exposed (n = 8), low (n = 21), and high (n = 25). LAG3⁺T cells: non-exposed (n = 7), low (n = 18), and high (n = 23). Individuals with active malaria infection have non-black symbols. Lines and whiskers represent median and interquartile range. Differences were assessed with Kruskal–Wallis test with Dunn's post hoc test comparing each exposure category (*P < 0.05, **P < 0.01).

T cells expressing PD1 and CTLA4 markers and B-cell subsets correlate with malaria antibodies

CD4

Α

80

We further explored the association of T-cell inhibitory markers subsets with *Plasmodium* exposure, analyzing correlations with antibody levels to malaria blood-stage antigens detected in exposed individuals (Fig. 6A and Supplementary Fig. S6A). We found that CTLA4+CD4+ T cells had a significant low/moderate positive correlation with antibodies for malaria antigens PfDBL3x, PfDBL5_e, and PfEBA175-II, and PD1+CD8+ T cells had a positive low correlation with antibodies to PvMSP1₁₉ ($\rho = \sim 0.3$, P < 0.05); however, *P*-values were not significant (NS) after adjusting for multiple testing.

In contrast, many significant moderate correlations were found for B-cell subsets (Fig. 6B; Supplementary Fig. S6B), similar to what we previously reported [24]. As expected, frequencies of active aMBC, which were expanded with malaria exposure, were positively correlated with antibodies against several antigens, including good markers of exposure like MSP-1₁₉ ($\rho = 0.3-0.5$, P < 0.01, adjusted P < 0.05) [27].

Frequencies of T cells expressing inhibitory markers correlate with aMBC and MZ-like B cells

To assess the possible relationship between the expression of T-cell inhibitory markers and B-cell subsets, we performed correlation analyses within the malaria-exposed individuals (Table 2, Fig. 7, and Supplementary Fig. S7). Among the statistically significant correlations identified with the primary B-cell subsets, albeit none significant after adjustment for multiple testing, we highlight the positive correlation of PD1⁺CD4⁺ T cells with active aMBC ($\rho = 0.341$, P = 0.020) and an inverse correlation with plasma cells (rho = -0.298, P = 0.044; Fig. 7A). Unexpectedly, some positive correlations were found for T-cell subsets associated with exposure and MZ-like B cells, which were decreased in malaria-exposed individuals. For instance, a positive correlation was found between frequencies of CD4+ and CD8+ T cells expressing TIM3+ and MZ-like B cells (rho = 0.389 and 0.302, P = 0.008 and 0.041, respectively; NS after adjustment). Similarly, TIM3+ DN T cells positively correlated with MZ-like B cells (rho = 0.332 P = 0.024, NS after adjustment). Also, CTLA4+CD8+ T cells, which were not associated with malaria exposure, had a significant inverse correlation with active aMBC and active classical MBC that were expanded in exposed individuals (rho = -0.307 and -0.398, P = 0.038 and 0.006, respectively; NS after adjustment; Fig. 7D).

Our previous B-cell study found higher frequencies of PD1⁺, CD95⁺, and CD80⁺ resting and active aMBC, and CD71⁺ and CD40⁺ active aMBC in the malaria-exposed individuals



Figure 3. Association of malaria exposure with changes in frequencies of CD4⁺ T-cell subsets co-expressing multiple inhibitory markers. Scatter plots showing frequencies of (**A**) CD28⁺CD4⁺ T cells and (**B**) CD28⁻CD4⁺ T-cell subsets co-expressing multiple markers in exposed versus non-exposed individuals. For A and B, non-exposed (n = 8) and exposed (n = 46) are shown with the bar representing the median. For A and B, LAG3⁺ T cells: non-exposed (n = 7) and exposed (n = 41). Differences between non-exposed and exposed were assessed by multiple Mann–Whitney tests with Holm-Šídák test. (**C**) Frequencies of CD28^{+/-}CD4⁺ T cells co-expressing multiple markers in high- and low-malaria-exposed versus non-exposed individuals. Non-exposed (n = 8), low (n = 21), and high (n = 25). LAG3⁺ T cells: non-exposed (n = 7), Low (n = 18), and High (n = 23). Individuals with active malaria infection have non-black symbols. Lines and whiskers represent the median and interquartile range. Differences were assessed by Kruskal–Wallis test with Dunn's post hoc test comparing each exposure category (*P < 0.05, **P < 0.01).



Figure 4. Association of malaria exposure with changes in frequencies of the CD8⁺T-cell subsets co-expressing multiple inhibitory markers. Scatter plots showing frequencies of (**A**) CD28⁺CD8⁺T cells and (**B**) CD28⁻CD8⁺T-cell subsets co-expressing multiple markers in exposed versus non-exposed individuals. For A and B, non-exposed (n = 8) and exposed (n = 46) are shown with the bar representing the median. For A and B, LAG3 + T cells: non-exposed (n = 7) and exposed (n = 41). Differences between on-exposed and exposed were assessed by multiple Mann–Whitney tests with Holm-Šídák test. (**C**) Frequencies of CD28^{+/-}CD8⁺T cells expressing multiple markers in high- and low- malaria-exposed versus non-exposed individuals. Non-exposed (n = 8), low (n = 21), and high (n = 25). Individuals with active malaria infection have non-black symbols. Lines and whiskers represent the median and interquartile range. Differences were assessed by Kruskal–Wallis test with Dunn's post hoc test comparing each exposure category (*P < 0.05, **P < 0.01).



Figure 5. Association of malaria exposure with changes in frequencies of the DNT-cell subsets co-expressing multiple inhibitory markers. Scatter plots showing frequencies of multi-marker expression of exposed versus non-exposed individuals for (**A**) CD28⁺DNT cells and (**B**) CD28⁻DNT cells. For A and B, non-exposed (n = 8) and exposed (n = 46) are shown with the bar representing the median. For A and B, LAG3⁺T cells: Non-exposed (n = 7) and exposed (n = 41). Differences between Non-exposed and Exposed were assessed by multiple Mann–Whitney tests with Holm-Šídák test. (**C**) Frequencies of multi-marker expression in CD28^{+/-}DNT cells in high- and low- malaria-exposed versus non-exposed individuals. Non-exposed (n = 8), Low (n = 21), and High (n = 25). Individuals with active malaria infection have non-black symbols. Lines and whiskers represent the median and interquartile range. Differences were assessed by Kruskal–Wallis test with Dunn's post hoc test comparing each exposure category (*P < 0.05, **P < 0.01).



Figure 6. Correlations between frequencies of T and B-cell subsets and IgG against malaria antigens. Correlation of (**A**) CTLA4⁺ CD4⁺T cells with IgG against PfDBL3x, PfDBL5_e, PfEBA175, and PD1⁺ CD8⁺T cells with PvMSP1₁₉ IgG, (**B**) active atypical memory B cells (MBC) with IgG against PfMSP1, PfDBL6_e, PfEBA175, and PvMSP1₁₉ (n = 46). Spearman correlation coefficients, unadjusted *P*-values, and spline-fit trend lines are shown in the plots. Asterisk indicates *P*-values that remain significant (*P*-adjusted < 0.05) after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment for multiple testing.

	Active aMBC	Active aMBC CD80 ⁺	Active aMBC CD95 ⁺	Resting aMBC	Resting aMBC CD80 ⁺	Resting aMBC CD95 ⁺	MZ-like	MZ-like CD80+	MZ-like CD95+
PD1+CD4	0.341	0.057	0.248	0.236	0.182	0.323	-0.026	0.093	0.282
TIM3+CD4	0.223	0.102	0.196	0.033	0.061	0.196	0.389	0.093	0.138
LAG3+CD4	-0.176	-0.109	-0.158	0.146	-0.188	-0.149	0.000	0.134	-0.160
CTLA4+CD4	-0.045	0.284	0.069	0.084	0.332	0.202	0.105	0.242	0.061
2B4+CD4	-0.158	0.051	-0.193	0.153	-0.100	-0.247	0.062	0.200	-0.194
CD28+CD4	0.015	-0.111	0.163	-0.206	0.173	0.159	-0.027	0.001	0.275
PD1+CD8	0.238	-0.099	0.326	-0.008	0.133	0.329	-0.104	-0.236	0.362
TIM3+CD8	0.252	0.150	0.094	0.012	-0.110	0.089	0.302	0.177	0.215
LAG3+CD8	-0.062	-0.246	0.081	0.276	-0.140	0.101	-0.124	0.131	0.175
CTLA4+CD8	-0.307	0.219	-0.196	-0.038	0.106	-0.198	-0.015	0.347	-0.209
2B4+CD8	-0.239	-0.276	0.067	0.004	-0.105	0.085	-0.144	-0.302	0.075
CD28+CD8	-0.048	0.013	-0.120	-0.010	-0.144	-0.172	-0.035	0.241	-0.175
PD1*DN	0.247	0.299	0.095	-0.104	0.265	0.153	0.112	0.165	0.152
TIM3+DN	0.237	0.321	0.381	0.168	0.166	0.349	0.332	-0.096	0.348
LAG3+DN	-0.019	0.002	-0.119	0.093	-0.084	-0.208	-0.096	0.076	-0.243
CTLA4 ⁺ DN	-0.106	0.167	-0.060	-0.096	0.093	-0.131	0.110	0.236	-0.051
2B4+DN	-0.075	-0.256	-0.278	-0.093	-0.322	-0.342	0.085	0.032	-0.382
CD28+DN	-0.222	0.302	0.100	-0.122	0.340	0.120	-0.076	-0.193	0.237

Table 2. Correlations between frequencies of T cells and B-cell subsets expressing inhibitory markers.

Spearman's correlation test. Italic values indicate unadjusted P < 0.05. No P-values remained significant after correcting for multiple tests by Benjamini-Hochberg.

compared to the non-exposed individuals. Tendencies for increased frequencies of PD1⁺, CD95⁺, B220⁺ and decreased TACI⁺ MZ-like B cells were also observed [25]. Here, we found many correlations within the malaria-exposed women between these B and T-cell subsets, mostly from CD8⁺ and DN T-cells (Table 2, Fig. 7, and Supplementary Fig. S7). IgG⁺ resting and active aMBC had a significant positive correlation with TIM3⁺CD4⁺ and TIM3⁺CD8⁺ T cells (rho = 0.4–0.6, and P < 0.0002, adjusted P < 0.05; Fig. 7B). Frequencies of several B-cell subsets expressing costimulatory receptor

CD80, which has a key role in signaling and immune regulation, were found to correlate positively with frequencies of CD4⁺ T cells expressing CTLA4, a known ligand of CD80. Specifically, frequencies of CD80⁺ resting aMBC, naïve, activated naïve, and immature B cells had significant positive correlations with CTLA4⁺CD4⁺ T cells (rho = 0.3–0.4, P < 0.05, NS after adjustment; Fig. 7C). Frequencies of the inhibitory and proapoptotic marker CD95 (Fas) expressed on resting and active aMBC and MZ-like B cells had significant low positive correlations with PD1⁺CD8⁺ T cells and TIM3⁺ DN T



Figure 7. Correlations of frequencies of T-cell subsets expressing inhibitory markers with B-cell subsets. Correlation of (**A**) PD1⁺ CD4⁺ with active atypical memory B cells (MBC), CD95⁺ resting atypical MBC, and plasma cells; and or CD8⁺ T cells with CD95⁺ active atypical MBC, CD95⁺ resting atypical MBC, and CD95⁺ MZ-like B cells. (**B**) TIM3⁺ CD4⁺ or TIM3⁺ CD8⁺ T cells with IgG⁺ active atypical MBC, IgG⁺ resting atypical MBC, and MZ-like B cells; and TIM3⁺ DN T cells with CD95⁺ active atypical MBC, CD95⁺ resting atypical MBC, CD95⁺ resting atypical MBC, CD95⁺ resting atypical MBC, MZ-like B cells and CD95⁺ MZ-like B cells. (**C**) CTLA4⁺ CD4⁺ T cells with CD80⁺ resting atypical MBC, CD80⁺ active naïve B cells, and CD80⁺ Immature B cells. (**D**) CTLA4⁺ CD8⁺ T cells with active atypical MBC and active classical MBC. (*n* = 46). CD80 and CD86 which had missing data values, *n* = 43. Spearman correlation coefficients, unadjusted *P*-values, and spline-fit trend lines are shown in the plots. Asterisk indicates *P*-values that remain significant (*P*-adjusted < 0.05) after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment for multiple testing.

cells (rho = \sim -0.3, *P* < 0.05, NS after adjustment; Fig. 7A and B). Frequencies of PD1*CD4* T cells had a low positive correlation with CD95* resting aMBC (rho = 0.324, *P* = 0.028, NS after adjustment; Fig. 7A).

Further correlation analyses were performed between frequencies of the B-cell subsets and the multi-marker T cells, whose combinations were identified to be significantly different between malaria-exposed and non-exposed individuals (Table 3, Fig. 8, and Supplementary Fig. S8). There were significant positive correlations between frequencies of CD95⁺ resting and active aMBC, and CD95+ MZ-like B cells with frequencies of CD4⁺ T cells (rho = 0.3-0.4, P < 0.05, only CD95⁺ resting aMBC adjusted P < 0.05; Fig. 8A) and DN T cells (rho = ~ 0.5 , P < 0.0004, adjusted P < 0.01; Fig. 8C) co-expressing the three markers CD28, PD1, and TIM3, as well as with CD28+2B4+TIM3+CD8+ T cells (rho = 0.5-0.7, P < 0.0004, adjusted P < 0.006; Fig. 8B). Interestingly, CD28⁺2B4⁺ DN T cells that were found to have significantly lower frequencies in malaria-exposed than non-exposed individuals (Fig. 5C) had significant inverse correlations with frequencies of CD95⁺ resting and active aMBC, and CD95⁺ MZ-like B cells (rho = ~ -0.5 , P < 0.0007, adjusted P < 0.05; Fig. 8D).

Frequencies of TIM3⁺T cells, resting atypical MBC, and CD95⁺ naïve and active naïve B cells correlate with decreased hemoglobin levels

aMBC have been associated with anemia during malaria [28, 29]; therefore, we evaluated the relationships between T-cell inhibitory marker expression or B-cell subsets and hemoglobin levels in malaria-exposed individuals (Supplementary Fig. S9). Resting aMBC had a significant inverse correlation with hemoglobin levels (rho = -0.359, P = 0.015, NS after adjustment; Supplementary Fig. S9A). We then assessed relationships between B-cell subsets expressing inhibitory markers and hemoglobin levels and found that CD95⁺ naïve, active naïve, and immature B cells, as well as TACI⁺ immature B cells, had significant inverse correlations with hemoglobin concentrations (rho = -0.3 to -0.4, P < 0.02), although only CD95⁺ naïve and immature B cells maintained significance after adjustment (adjusted P < 0.05; Supplementary Fig. S9A).

Regarding T-cell subsets, significant inverse correlations were found between hemoglobin concentrations and frequencies of TIM3⁺ CD8⁺ T cells and multi-marker CD28⁺PD1⁺TIM3⁺CD4⁺ T cells (rho = \sim -0.3, *P* < 0.05, NS after adjustment; Supplementary Fig. S9B).

T cells with inhibitory markers and B-cell subsets distinguish malaria-exposed from non-exposed individuals

Dimensionality reduction analysis by PCA, using the frequencies of T cells expressing single inhibitory markers and B-cell subsets as features, differentiated well the malaria-exposed from non-exposed individuals (Fig. 9A). PC1 loadings are shown in Fig. 9B. B-cell subtypes with high (loading > 0.5) positive PC1 loadings (so associated positively with malaria exposure) were IgG+ resting aMBC, IgM+ MZ-like, and IgG+ resting and active classical MBC. Many CD95⁺ B-cell subsets had high positive loadings, including resting and active aMBC, MZ-like B cells, resting and classical MBC, and immature, naïve, and active naïve B cells. Several B-cell subtypes had a high (loading < -0.5) negative loading (so negatively associated with non-malaria exposure) for PC1, including MZ-like and MZ-like expressing IgG, B220, PD1, and other subsets expressing these same markers. T cells predominantly expressing individual inhibitory markers had positive loadings for PC1, while there were fewer subsets with high loadings than B-cell subsets. The highest loadings for T cells were observed for PD1+ CD4+ T cells, TIM3+ CD4+ T cells, TIM3+

Table 3. Correlations between frequencies of T cells and B-cell subsets expressing multiple inhibitory markers.

	Active aMBC	Active aMBC CD95+	Resting aMBC	Resting aMBC CD95+	MZ-like	MZ-like CD95+
CD28+PD1+CD4	0.328	0.233	0.143	0.359	-0.084	0.311
CD28+PD1+TIM3+CD4	0.433*	0.386	0.102	0.422*	0.352	0.315
CD28+PD1+2B4+CD4	0.087	0.203	0.134	0.148	-0.040	0.147
CD28+PD1+TIM3+2B4+CD4	0.255	0.101	0.072	0.122	0.296	0.147
CD28+PD1+LAG3+2B4+CD4	-0.002	0.126	0.166	0.112	0.000	0.147
CD28+PD1+TIM3+LAG3+CD4	-0.019	0.024	0.136	0.027	0.135	-0.081
CD28-2B4+LAG3+PD1+CD4	-0.069	0.288	0.378	0.205	-0.031	0.245
CD28-CD8	0.267	0.093	-0.058	0.193	-0.020	0.219
CD28-TIM3+CD8	0.194	0.019	-0.082	0.125	0.115	0.270
CD28+TIM3+2B4+CD8	0.084	0.508*	0.318	0.516*	-0.244	0.708*
CD28-TIM3+CTLA4+2B4+CD8	0.384	0.219	0.088	0.254	0.233	0.294
CD28-DN	0.337	0.144	0.177	0.287	-0.229	0.197
CD28+TIM3+DN	0.110	0.365	0.029	0.327	0.183	0.439*
CD28+2B4+DN	-0.313	-0.484*	-0.350	-0.519*	-0.112	-0.543*
CD28+PD1+TIM3+DN	0.319	0.501*	0.209	0.544*	-0.014	0.517*
CD28+CTLA4+2B4+DN	-0.067	-0.065	-0.206	-0.173	0.063	-0.186
CD28-TIM3+2B4+DN	0.131	-0.162	0.058	-0.184	0.297	-0.308
CD28-PD1+TIM3+2B4+DN	0.178	-0.085	0.056	-0.064	0.218	-0.153

Spearman's correlation test. Italic values indicate raw P-value < 0.05. *P-values remained significant after correction for multiple testing by Benjamini-Hochberg, P-adjusted < 0.05.



Figure 8. Correlations between frequencies of T-cell subsets expressing multiple inhibitory markers and B-cell subsets. Correlations with CD95⁺ active atypical memory B cells (MBC), CD95⁺ resting atypical MBC, MZ-like B cells and CD95⁺ with (**A**) CD28⁺PD1⁺TIM3⁺ CD4⁺T cells, (**B**) CD28⁺TIM3⁺2B4⁺ CD8⁺T cells, (**C**) CD28⁺PD1⁺TIM3⁺ DNT cells, and (**D**) CD28⁺2B4⁺ DNT cells. (n = 46). Spearman correlation coefficients, unadjusted *P*-values, and spline-fit trend lines are shown in the plots. Asterisk indicates *P*-values that remain significant (*P*-adjusted < 0.05) after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment for multiple testing.

CD8⁺ T cells, and TIM3⁺ DN T cells (loadings of 0.621, 0.391, 0.480, and 0.630, respectively). Only 2B4⁺ DN T cells had a considerable negative loading (-0.536).

in the positive PC1 and PC2 scores quadrant. A high negative loading (-0.664) was found for DN CD28+2B4+ for PC1, where most of the PC scores for the non-exposed were positioned.

A PCA using as features only the frequencies of T-cell subsets expressing combinations of markers that we found to be significantly different between malaria-exposed and non-exposed (Figs. 3, 4, and 5) showed some cluster separation with some overlap between malaria-exposed and non-exposed (Supplementary Fig. S10) along PC1. However, the infected appear more localized

Discussion

Our study confirms that chronic malaria exposure in a cohort of pregnant women in PNG increased T-cell frequencies expressing certain inhibitory markers. Moreover, we

15



Figure 9. T cells with inhibitory markers and B-cell subsets differentiated malaria-exposed from non-exposed individuals. PCA analysis of frequencies of inhibitory markers expressed on T-cell subsets and B-cell subsets showing (**A**) PC scores plot (**B**) PC1 loadings for T-cell inhibitory markers and B-cell subsets. Individuals from the batch that were missing LAG3 antibody staining were excluded from the PCA. Non-exposed (n = 7), low (n = 11), high (n = 19), and Infected (n = 11). CD80 and CD86, which had missing data values, were not included in the PCA.

found that upregulation of these inhibitory markers correlated with frequencies of aMBC and MZ-like B cells, which had previously been confirmed to be subsets associated with the alteration of the B-cell compartment during chronic exposure.

We observed a significant increase of PD1+ CD4+ T cells and TIM3⁺ for CD4⁺, CD8⁺, and DN T-cell subsets in the malariaexposed individuals. Additional combinations of co-expressed inhibitory markers were observed within each T-cell subset. Studies of chronic viral infections have established that increased upregulation in the number of co-expressed inhibitory markers typically indicates the level of exhaustion [5, 30]. However, the context of the disease or state of immune activation needs to be considered, as studies have found that inhibitory marker expression alone may not necessarily indicate functional exhaustion, at least during acute infection, but instead may signify suppressive measures as homeostatic regulatory mechanisms [31, 32]. The presence of inhibitory molecules on T effector cells during acute malaria has been demonstrated to be a mechanism of immune regulation, as was reported in a study that blocked PD1 and CTLA4 in vitro

on malaria-specific CD4⁺ T cells, resulting in an enhancement of their effector response [33].

Studies involving malaria infection and therapeutic strategies to address malaria exhaustion have demonstrated that simultaneous blockade of multiple inhibitory receptors can synergistically reverse the state of T-cell exhaustion in mice [34]. Indeed, combined antibody blockade of PDL1 (the ligand for PD1) and LAG3 during mouse malaria infection accelerated clearance of parasitemia and improved CD4⁺ follicular T helper cell (TFH) numbers, which correlated with enhanced antibody-mediated immunity [10]. A study of acute Pv infection in humans showed that blockade of CTLA4, PD1, and TIM3 restored cytokine production by antigenspecific T cells *in vitro* [35].

Phenotypic differences of co-expressed inhibitory markers were observed between CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T-cell subsets. There were fewer CD8⁺ T-cell subsets with combinations of inhibitory markers significantly different associated with malaria exposure than CD4⁺ T-cell subsets. The above-mentioned Pvstudy of acute infection that looked at PD1, TIM3, LAG3, and CTLA4 also found differences in expression between CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells, with higher frequencies of CD4⁺ T cells expressing more than one inhibitory receptor than CD8+ T cells [35]. Interestingly, in our study, none of the combinations within the CD8⁺ subset included co-expression of PD1 as was found for CD4⁺, but instead, malaria exposure induced higher frequencies of TIM3⁺ CD8 T cells. Additionally, combinations of LAG3 with other inhibitory markers were solely found on CD4+ and not the CD8+ subsets associated with malaria exposure. CTLA4 was not observed in any significant subset of CD4+ T cells; however, it was found to be co-expressed with TIM3+2B4+ in the CD28-CD8+ subset associated with exposure. Murine studies of chronic lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus (LCMV) found differences in the inhibitory receptor profiles between exhausted CD4+ and CD8+ T cells [5, 36] with expression of 2B4 and LAG3 in CD8⁺ T cells and PD1 and CTLA4 in CD4⁺ T cells [36].

Many differences were found in DN T cells, which are a unique and rare subset of T cells that lack the CD4 and CD8 co-receptors and only express the T-cell receptor (TCR) alpha-beta ($\alpha\beta$) or gamma-delta ($\gamma\delta$) [37]. The exact origin of $\alpha\beta$ DN T cells is not entirely understood. Although it has been shown that they can develop in the thymus, recent studies suggest they can also develop in the periphery [38]. Furthermore, DN T cells can be derived from activated CD4+ and CD8⁺ T cells during chronic immune stimulation through the down-regulation of CD4 and CD8 molecules [38-40]. A previous study conducted on CD8+ T cells expressing 2B4 in SLE patients found that they had significantly fewer 2B4+CD8+ T cells than healthy individuals, and further observed that these 2B4+ cells can lose expression of CD8 and become DN T cells [41]. $\gamma\delta$ T cells are expanded by malaria exposure and may have diverse immunogenic roles in function and tolerance immunity during malaria [7, 42]. Several studies have reported upregulation of TIM3 expression on γδ T cells in children under chronic malaria exposure, including a cohort living in PNG [43] and another from Uganda [44], resulting in reduced proinflammatory cytokine production and associated with asymptomatic infection, which may suggest a tolerogenic mechanism. The study from PNG also demonstrated that differences between Pf and Pv (or mixed malaria) can affect frequencies of inhibitory receptor expression with Pf or mixed malaria infection resulting in higher frequencies of TIM3⁺ DN T cells compared to Pv infected [43]. In our study, the selection of individuals was based on antibody levels, which showed evidence of both Pf and Pv exposures, and not on current infection status. The elevated frequencies of TIM3⁺ DN T cells that we found during chronic malaria exposure align with the observations reported in the studies mentioned above [43, 44]. Additionally, we found that the CD28⁻ DN T-cell subset shared similar expression patterns of co-inhibitory markers that were exhibited by both the CD4+ and CD8+ T-cell subsets, including higher frequency of cells with combinations of co-expressed PD1 and 2B4 along with TIM3 expression in the malaria-exposed group. Interestingly, within the CD28⁺ DN subset, the expression of 2B4 and co-expression of CTLA4 with 2B4 was significantly lower in the malaria-exposed individuals compared to the non-exposed. While it is not certain why there is a lower frequency of 2B4⁺ DN T cells during chronic exposure, this could be related to an increasing level of impairment, as was found to occur in the study mentioned above on CD8+ T cells in SLE patients [41].

Few studies have characterized B-cell subsets alongside the expression of inhibitory receptors on T cells in the context of chronic malaria exposure. An earlier study in Kenya found an expansion of aMBC and an increased frequency of CD4⁺ T cells expressing PD1 alone or in combination with LAG3 in children chronically exposed to malaria [20]. Here, we observed that a particular profile of co-inhibitory markers correlated with active aMBC and MZ-like B cells. We found positive correlations between resting and active aMBC with PD1⁺CD4⁺ T cells. Counterintuitively, all three T-cell subsets with individual expression of TIM3 positively correlated with MZ-like B cells.

Activation of B cells involves signaling through the interactions of CD80 and CD86 binding to CD28 on T cells. CTLA4 is known to compete with CD28 for binding CD80 and with higher affinity [45]. The binding of CTLA4 to CD80 inhibits B-cell proliferation and IgG secretion, and its engagement with CTLA4 on T cells downregulates T-cell activity and proliferation [46, 47]. In our previous study, the costimulatory molecule CD80 was significantly increased in resting aMBC and active aMBCs [25]. Here, we found frequencies of CTLA4+CD4+ and CTLA4+CD8+ T cells positively correlating with CD80⁺ activated naïve and MZ-like B cells, respectively, suggesting negative signaling for proliferation and differentiation and possible modulation of IgG secretion. Interestingly, the primary T-cell inhibitory marker we found correlating with levels of antibodies to malaria blood-stage antigens was CTLA4+ CD4+ T cells, which may indicate a regulatory feedback mechanism to dampen the immune response and suppress antibody production.

Our study found an association between frequencies of CD95 expression on resting and active aMBC and MZ-like B cells with frequencies of PD1+CD8+ T cells and TIM3+ DN T cells and an association between CD95+ resting aMBC and frequencies of PD1+CD4+ T cells. Associations between frequencies of these B-cell subsets expressing CD95 were found to increase in significance and correlation strength with the co-expression of additional inhibitory markers such as TIM3 on CD4⁺ T cells, 2B4 on CD8⁺ T cells, and PD1 on DN T cells. Moreover, we found inverse correlations for certain CD95⁺ B-cell subsets and TIM3⁺ T-cell subsets with hemoglobin levels in the malaria-exposed individuals, suggesting a possible role for these particular markers expressed on B and T cells and malaria-induced anemia. CD95 receptor signaling has a role in immune homeostasis and apoptosis. It has been shown in vitro to induce phosphatidylserine externalization, which can lead to phagocyte recognition of apoptotic cells [48]. Phosphatidylserine expressed on infected and uninfected red blood cells is targeted by autoimmune antiphosphatidylserine antibodies produced by aMBC, which have been shown to be associated with anemia [28, 29]. Phosphatidylserine is one of several known ligands for T-cell immunoglobulin-domain and mucin-domain-containing molecules, including TIM3 [49]. TIM3 has been demonstrated to be stimulated by phosphatidylserine binding using a Jurkat cell in vitro model [50], and antibody blocking of TIM3 has been demonstrated to interfere with phosphatidylserine, as well as CEACAM1 [51]. While associations between CD95 expression on B-cell subsets and TIM3 expression on T cells during chronic malaria exposure were found, with a possible connection to malaria-induced anemia, further studies would be required to elucidate these relationships fully. In addition, it would be interesting to assess the antigen-specificity of the TIM3⁺ T cells and confirm that they are malaria-specific as suggested by the increased trend in frequencies of PD1 and TIM3 with an increase in malaria exposure level or infection. This is in line with other studies reporting increases in these inhibitory markers, with either exposure to malaria or experiments using *in vitro* infected red blood cell stimulation [10, 33, 35].

A consequence of an exhausted phenotype is that protective responses may be inhibited. Recently, it has been demonstrated that CD8⁺ T cells can directly kill malariainfected RBC [52]. In addition, there has been evidence in murine studies showing the cooperation of CD8⁺ T cells and macrophages to clear infected RBCs via TIM receptors and phosphatidylserine [53]. However, whether or not TIM3 facilitates the direct killing of malaria-infected RBC remains to be explored. CD8⁺ T cells may also impact the killing of *Pv*-infected reticulocytes. Interestingly, some recent studies in mice demonstrated that LAG3⁺CD8⁺ T-cell splenocytes remained functional during acute malaria and capable of producing IFN- γ , granzyme B, and perforin [31, 54].

We did not assess other immune cell types such as monocytes and macrophages, but these populations play an important role in the immune response to malaria and also express inhibitory receptors. As mentioned above, a recent murine study showed that the cytotoxic activity of CD8⁺ T cells induced phosphatidylserine externalization on infected RBCs, which enhanced the phagocytic activity of TIM4+ macrophages [53]. TIM3+ CD4+ T cells have been shown to facilitate killing of intracellular pathogens phagocytosed by macrophages expressing galectin-9, a ligand for TIM3 [55]. TIM3⁺ is known to mediate phagocytosis and has been demonstrated to clear apoptotic cells by mouse macrophages, as well as phagocytosis and cross-presentation by CD8+ dendritic cells [56]. However, a recent study concluded that TIM3 expression on monocytes and macrophages restricts their activity and demonstrated that blocking TIM3 signaling with antibodies enhanced phagocytosis by murine splenic macrophages during malaria infection [57].

The main limitation of our study is that exposed individuals were pregnant women, whereas non-exposed individuals were non-pregnant men, and we cannot rule out that differences in the sex of the donors and pregnancy could have an effect on the expression of inhibitory markers. While there is no strong evidence of sex on T-cell subsets with inhibitory markers, during pregnancy, immunotolerance mechanisms are required to protect the allogeneic fetus, particularly at the maternal-fetal interface within the decidua [58]. Recent studies performing phenotypic assessments of CD4+ and CD8⁺ T cells in the maternal decidua and peripheral blood have found differential distributions of T cells expressing markers of inhibition or senescence that tend to be localized to the decidua [59-65]. Specifically, PD1 expression by CD4+ and CD8⁺ T cells was significantly higher in decidua than in PBMCs during the first trimester of normal pregnancy, and peripheral PD1+CD4+ and PD1+CD8+ T cells were significantly lower in frequency than in non-pregnant controls [59]. Another study found no difference in the proportion of PD1^{high} cells among clonally expanded CD8⁺ effector memory cells from PBMC and decidua during the first trimester of normal pregnancy and levels from these cell populations were comparable to those from non-pregnant control PBMC [60]. In other studies, frequencies of CD8⁺ and CD4⁺ T cells

co-expressing TIM3 and PD1, and CD8+T cells co-expressing TIM3 and CTLA4, were significantly higher in decidua than maternal blood during the first trimester [62–64]. Regarding the senescence marker CD28, no differences were found in the frequency of CD28-CD8+ T cells between non-pregnant control PBMC and PBMC during early pregnancy, and CD28 MFI levels on CD8⁺ T cells were significantly lower for early pregnancy PBMC compared to non-pregnant controls [65]. Therefore, it is unlikely that differences found in peripheral cells in our study are due to the pregnancy status of the exposed women. Other studies analyzing T-cell inhibitory marker expression during acute malaria infection in mixed male and non-pregnant female patients found significant differences over healthy controls [33, 66]. Studies of children living in malaria-endemic countries have also demonstrated elevated frequencies of inhibitory markers as compared to healthy adult controls from non-malaria-endemic countries [10, 43]. In addition, the correlations observed with malaria antibodies from our study suggest that the differences were not related (or not only related) to the pregnancy status or sex. Other factors, such as concurrent helminth infections, exposure to other pathogens, nutritional status, and lifestyle differences, could also influence the observed phenotypes. HIV is not prevalent in the area, and there was no screening for coinfections when sampling was performed. Another limitation of the study is that we only assessed the phenotypic profile of T cells and could not infer the functionality of the cell subsets identified (exhausted versus activated). While we observed many biologically relevant associations, some lost significance when adjusting for multiple testing, indicating potential false positives. It is important to interpret the findings cautiously due to the exploratory nature of the study, the small sample size, and the lack of functional assays, which would be fundamental for elucidating the mechanistic roles of the inhibitory markers expressed by T cells and the relationship to aMBC and MZ-like B cells during chronic malaria infection; therefore, these associations would need to be confirmed in future studies.

In conclusion, our study has demonstrated that chronic malaria exposure results in the expression of inhibitory markers on T cells that differ between CD4⁺, CD8⁺, and DN T-cell subsets. These markers correlate with active aMBC and MZ-like B cells, which had previously been shown to have altered frequencies and phenotypes due to exposure, suggesting orchestrated alterations affecting both arms of the adaptive immune system. The findings presented here help to provide further insights into the impact of chronic malaria on circulating B- and T-cell populations. The impact of chronic exposure leading to persistent inflammation and possible tolerance, along with impaired immunity, has implications leading to possible increased susceptibility to reinfections with malaria or other diseases in addition to alterations in responses to vaccination.

Supplementary Data

Supplementary data is available at *Clinical and Experimental Immunology* online.

Acknowledgments

We thank all of the volunteers who participated in this study; the PNG-Institute of Medical Research staff involved in the field, clinical and laboratory work: Regina Wangnapi, Leanne Robinson, Danielle Stanisic, Anna Rosanas-Urgell, Celine Barnadas, Honor Rose, Holger Unger, and Peter Siba; Pau Cisteró for assisting with collection and sample processing in Spain; Rebeca Santano for assisting with R coding; The PregVax team, Mireia Piqueras, and Laura Puyol for study logistics and administrative support.

Ethical Approval

All volunteers provided written informed consent, and ethical approval for this study was granted by the Medical Research Advisory Committee in PNG (MRAC 08.02) and Hospital Clinic of Barcelona Ethics Review Committee (Comitè Ètic d'Investigació Clínica) in Spain.

Conflict of Interests

Joseph J. Campo is employed by Antigen Discovery Inc., Irvine, CA, USA. The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Funding

This work was funded by the Instituto de Salud Carlos III (grant number PI14/01422), the EU FP7 (PregVax, FP7/2007–2013 Grant 201588), the Ministerio de Economía Competitividad (National R&D Internationalization Program, EUROSALUD 2008, Grant EUS2009-03560), and the Malaria in Pregnancy Consortium through the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation (Grant 46099). R.M. is supported by an ISCIII scholarship. G.M. is supported by RYC 2020-029886-I/AEI/10.13039/501100011033, co-funded by European Social Fund (ESF). C.D. was affiliate of the EU FP7 Network of Excellence EviMalaR. I.U. received funds from EviMalaR and the Agency for Management of University and Research Grants (AGAUR grant number 2014SGR991) for doctoral studies. We acknowledge support from the grant CEX2018-000806-S funded by MCIN/AEI/ 10.13039/501100011033, and support from the Generalitat de Catalunya through the CERCA Program. This research is part of the ISGlobal's Program on the Molecular Mechanisms of Malaria which is partially supported by the Fundación Ramón Areces.

Data Availability

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors upon request.

Author Contributions

RM analyzed the data and wrote the first draft of the manuscript. IU performed the experiments. PR obtained the preliminary data. JC and GM designed the flow cytometry panels and conceived the experimental design. MO, SH, and AU recruited and followed-up with the volunteers. PS, PR, DB, and AJ processed lab samples. DB and AJ helped with performing the experiments. AB, IM, CM, SR, and CD contributed to the epidemiological study design and/or conduct (PregVax study). PR and CD were responsible for the immunological studies within PregVax. CM, SJR, and CD were responsible for funding acquisition. CD and GM supervised the experimental design. RM and GM interpreted the data and GM supervised data analysis. GM participated in the writing of the manuscript. All authors reviewed the manuscript.

References

- Pauken KE, Wherry EJ. Overcoming T cell exhaustion in infection and cancer. Trends Immunol 2015, 36, 265–76. doi: 10.1016/j. it.2015.02.008
- Lima G, Treviño-Tello F, Atisha-Fregoso Y, Llorente L, Fragoso-Loyo H, Jakez-Ocampo J. Exhausted T cells in systemic lupus erythematosus patients in long-standing remission. Clin Exp Immunol 2021, 204, 285–95. doi: 10.1111/cei.13577
- Mclane LM, Abdel-Hakeem MS, Wherry EJ. CD8 T cell exhaustion during chronic viral infection and cancer. *Annu Rev Immunol* 2019, 37, 457-495. doi: 10.1146/annurev-immunol-041015-055318
- Wykes MN, Horne-Debets JM, Leow CY, Karunarathne DS. Malaria drives T cells to exhaustion. Front Microbiol 2014, 5, 1–5. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2014.00249
- Wherry EJ, Kurachi M. Molecular and cellular insights into T cell exhaustion. Nat Rev Immunol 2015, 15, 486–99. doi: 10.1038/ nri3862
- Doolan DL, Dobaño C, Baird JK. Acquired immunity to malaria. Clin Microbiol Rev 2009, 22, 13-36. doi: 10.1128/ CMR.00025-08
- Jagannathan P, Kim CC, Greenhouse B, Nankya F, Bowen K, Eccles-James I, et al. Loss and dysfunction of Vδ2+γδ T cells are associated with clinical tolerance to malaria. Sci Transl Med 2014, 6, 251ra117. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.3009793
- Portugal S, Moebius J, Skinner J, Doumbo S, Doumtabe D, Kone Y, et al. Exposure-dependent control of malaria-induced inflammation in children. PLoS Pathog 2014, 10, e1004079. doi: 10.1371/ journal.ppat.1004079
- Crompton PD, Moebius J, Portugal S, Waisberg M, Hart G, Garver LS, et al. Malaria immunity in man and mosquito: insights into unsolved mysteries of a deadly infectious disease. Annu Rev Immunol 2014, 32, 157–87. doi: 10.1146/annurev-immunol-032713-120220
- Butler NS, Moebius J, Pewe LL, Traore B, Doumbo OK, Tygrett LT, et al. Therapeutic blockade of PD-L1 and LAG-3 rapidly clears established blood-stage Plasmodium infection. Nat Immunol 2012, 13, 188–95. doi: 10.1038/ni.2180
- 11. Horne-Debets JM, Faleiro R, Karunarathne DS, Liu XQ, Lineburg KE, Poh CM, et al. PD-1 dependent exhaustion of CD8+ T cells drives chronic malaria. Cell Rep 2013, 5, 1204–13. doi: 10.1016/j. celrep.2013.11.002
- 12. Hou N, Zou Y, Piao X, Liu S, Wang L, Li S, et al. T-cell immunoglobulin- and mucin-domain-containing molecule 3 signaling blockade improves cell-mediated immunity against malaria. J Infect Dis 2016, 214, 1547–56. doi: 10.1093/infdis/jiw428
- Dookie RS, Villegas-Mendez A, Kroeze H, Barrett JR, Draper SJ, Franke-Fayard BM, et al. Combinatorial Tim-3 and PD-1 activity sustains antigen-specific Th1 cell numbers during bloodstage malaria. Parasite Immunol 2020, 42, e12723. doi: 10.1111/ pim.12723
- 14. Abel A, Steeg C, Aminkiah F, Addai-Mensah O, Addo M, Gagliani N, et al. Differential expression pattern of co-inhibitory molecules on CD4+ T cells in uncomplicated versus complicated malaria. Sci Rep 2018, 8, 17587. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-36410-3
- Frimpong A, Kusi KA, Adu-Gyasi D, Amponsah J, Ofori MF, Ndifon W. Phenotypic evidence of T cell exhaustion and senescence during symptomatic plasmodium falciparum malaria. Front Immunol 2019, 10, 1–11. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.01345
- 16. Ambegaonkar AA, Holla P, Dizon BL, Sohn H, Pierce SK. Atypical B cells in chronic infectious diseases and systemic autoimmunity: puzzles with many missing pieces. Curr Opin Immunol 2022, 77, 102227. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2022.102227

- Braddom A, Batugedara G, Bol S, Bunnik EM. Potential functions of atypical memory B cells in Plasmodium- exposed individuals. Int J Parasitol 2020, 50, 1033–42. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpara.2020.08.003
- Weiss GE, Crompton PD, Li S, Walsh LA, Moir S, Traore B, et al. Atypical memory B cells are greatly expanded in individuals living in a malaria-endemic area. J Immunol 2009, 183, 2176–82. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0901297
- Portugal S, Tipton CM, Sohn H, Kone Y, Wang J, Li S, et al. Malariaassociated atypical memory B cells exhibit markedly reduced B cell receptor signaling and effector function. Elife 2015, 4, 1–21. doi: 10.7554/eLife.07218
- 20. Illingworth J, Butler NS, Roetynck S, Mwacharo J, Pierce SK, Bejon P, et al. Chronic exposure to plasmodium falciparum is associated with phenotypic evidence of B and T cell exhaustion. J Immunol 2013, 190, 1038–47. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1202438
- Muellenbeck MF, Ueberheide B, Amulic B, Epp A, Fenyo D, Busse CE, et al. Atypical and classical memory B cells produce plasmodium falciparum neutralizing antibodies. J Exp Med 2013, 210, 389–99. doi: 10.1084/jem.20121970
- 22. Ambegaonkar AA, Kwak K, Sohn H, Manzella-Lapeira J, Brzostowski J, Pierce SK. Expression of inhibitory receptors by B cells in chronic human infectious diseases restricts responses to membrane-associated antigens. Sci Adv 2020, 6, eaba6493. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.aba6493
- 23. Sutton HJ, Aye R, Idris AH, Vistein R, Nduati E, Kai O, et al. Atypical B cells are part of an alternative lineage of B cells that participates in responses to vaccination and infection in humans. Cell Rep 2021, 34, 108684. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2020.108684
- Requena P, Campo JJ, Umbers AJ, Ome M, Wangnapi R, Barrios D, et al. Pregnancy and malaria exposure are associated with changes in the B cell pool and in plasma eotaxin levels. J Immunol 2014, 193, 2971–83. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1401037
- 25. Ubillos I, Campo JJ, Requena P, Ome-Kaius M, Hanieh S, Rose H, et al. Chronic exposure to malaria is associated with inhibitory and activation markers on atypical memory B cells and marginal zone-like B cells. Front Immunol 2017, 8, 1–14. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.00966
- 26. Bardají A, Martínez-Espinosa FE, Arévalo-Herrera M, Padilla N, Kochar S, Ome-Kaius M, et al. Burden and impact of Plasmodium vivax in pregnancy: a multi-centre prospective observational study. PLoS NeglTrop Dis 2017, 11, e0005606–22. doi: 10.1371/journal. pntd.0005606
- 27. Drakeley CJ, Corran PH, Coleman PG, Tongren JE, McDonald SLR, Carneiro I, et al. Estimating medium- and long-term trends in malaria transmission by using serological markers of malaria exposure. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2005, 102, 5108–13. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0408725102
- Rivera-Correa J, Mackroth MS, Jacobs T, Schulze zur Wiesch J, Rolling T, Rodriguez A. Atypical memory B-cells are associated with Plasmodium falciparum anemia through anti-phosphatidylserine antibodies. *eLife* 2019, 8, e48309. doi: 10.7554/eLife.48309.001
- Rivera-Correa J, Yasnot-Acosta MF, Tovar NC, Velasco-Pareja MC, Easton A, Rodriguez A. Atypical memory b-cells and autoantibodies correlate with anemia during plasmodium vivax complicated infections. PLoS NeglTrop Dis 2020, 14, e0008466– 19. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0008466
- Blackburn SD, Shin H, Haining WN, Zou T, Workman CJ, Polley A, et al. Coregulation of CD8+ T cell exhaustion by multiple inhibitory receptors during chronic viral infection. Nat Immunol 2009, 10, 29–37. doi: 10.1038/ni.1679
- Brandi J, Lehmann C, Kaminski LC, Schulze Zur Wiesch J, Addo M, Ramharter M, et al. T cells expressing multiple co-inhibitory molecules in acute malaria are not exhausted but exert a suppressive function in mice. Eur J Immunol 2022, 52, 312–27. doi: 10.1002/eji.202149424
- 32. Kaminski LC, Riehn M, Abel A, Steeg C, Yar DD, Addai-Mensah O, et al. Cytotoxic T cell-derived granzyme B is increased in severe plasmodium falciparum malaria. Front Immunol 2019, 10, 1–8. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.02917

- 33. Mackroth MS, Abel A, Steeg C, Schulze Zur Wiesch J, Jacobs T. Acute malaria induces PD1+CTLA4+ effector T cells with cellextrinsic suppressor function. PLoS Pathog 2016, 12, e1005909. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1005909
- 34. Freeman GJ, Sharpe AH. A new therapeutic strategy for malaria: targeting T cell exhaustion. Nat Immunol 2012, 13, 113–5. doi: 10.1038/ni.2211
- 35. Costa PAC, Leoratti FMS, Figueiredo MM, Tada MS, Pereira DB, Junqueira C, et al. Induction of inhibitory receptors on T cells during plasmodium vivax malaria impairs cytokine production. J Infect Dis 2015, 212, 1999–2010. doi: 10.1093/infdis/jiv306
- 36. Crawford A, Angelosanto JM, Kao C, Doering TA, Odorizzi PM, Barnett BE, et al. Molecular and transcriptional basis of CD4+ T cell dysfunction during chronic infection. Immunity 2014, 40, 289– 302. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2014.01.005
- 37. Wu Z, Zheng Y, Sheng J, Han Y, Yang Y, Pan H, et al. CD3+CD4-CD8- (double-negative) T cells in inflammation, immune disorders and cancer. Front Immunol 2022, 13, 816005. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.816005
- Velikkakam T, Gollob KJ, Dutra WO. Double-negative T cells: setting the stage for disease control or progression. Immunology 2022, 165, 371–85. doi: 10.1111/imm.13441
- 39. Grishkan IV, Ntranos A, Calabresi PA, Gocke AR. Helper T cells down-regulate CD4 expression upon chronic stimulation giving rise to double-negative T cells. Cell Immunol 2013, 284, 68–74. doi: 10.1016/j.cellimm.2013.06.011
- 40. Crispín JC, Oukka M, Bayliss G, Cohen RA, Van Beek CA, Stillman IE, et al. Expanded double negative T cells in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus produce IL-17 and infiltrate the kidneys. J Immunol 2008, 181, 8761–6. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.181.12.8761
- 41. Kis-Toth K, Comte D, Karampetsou MP, Kyttaris VC, Kannan L, Terhorst C, et al. Selective loss of signaling lymphocytic activation molecule family member 4-positive CD8+ T cells contributes to the decreased cytotoxic cell activity in systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Rheumatol 2016, 68, 164–73. doi: 10.1002/ art.39410
- 42. Dantzler KW, Jagannathan P. γδ T cells in antimalarial immunity: new insights into their diverse functions in protection and tolerance. Front Immunol 2018, 9, 2445. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02445
- 43. Schofield L, Ioannidis LJ, Karl S, Robinson LJ, Tan QY, Poole DP, et al. Synergistic effect of IL-12 and IL-18 induces TIM3 regulation of $\gamma\delta$ T cell function and decreases the risk of clinical malaria in children living in Papua New Guinea. BMC Med 2017, **15**, 114. doi: 10.1186/s12916-017-0883-8
- 44. Jagannathan P, Lutwama F, Boyle MJ, Nankya F, Farrington LA, McIntyre TI, et al. Vδ2+ T cell response to malaria correlates with protection from infection but is attenuated with repeated exposure. Sci Rep 2017, 7, 11487. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-10624-3
- Walker LSK, Sansom DM. Confusing signals: recent progress in CTLA-4 biology. Trends Immunol 2015, 36, 63–70. doi: 10.1016/j. it.2014.12.001
- 46. Suvas S, Singh V, Sahdev S, Vohra H, Agrewala JN. Distinct role of CD80 and CD86 in the regulation of the activation of B cell and B cell lymphoma. J Biol Chem 2002, 277, 7766–75. doi: 10.1074/jbc. M105902200
- 47. Lenschow DJ, Walunas TL, Jeffrey A. Cd28/ B7 system of T cell. Annu Rev Immunol 1996, 14, 233–58. doi: 10.1146/annurev. immunol.14.1.233
- Martin SJ, Finucane DM, Amarante-Mendes GP, O'Brien GA, Green DR. Phosphatidylserine externalization during CD95induced apoptosis of cells and cytoplasts requires ICE/CED-3 protease activity. J Biol Chem 1996, 271, 28753–6. doi: 10.1074/ jbc.271.46.28753
- 49. Liu F, Liu Y, Chen Z. Tim-3 expression and its role in hepatocellular carcinoma. J Hematol Oncol 2018, 11, 126. doi: 10.1186/s13045-018-0667-4
- Smith CM, LiA, Krishnamurthy N, Lemmon MA. Phosphatidylserine binding directly regulates TIM-3 function. Biochem J 2021, 478, 3331–49. doi: 10.1042/BCJ20210425

- 51. Sabatos-Peyton CA, Nevin J, Brock A, Venable JD, Tan DJ, Kassam N, et al. Blockade of Tim-3 binding to phosphatidylserine and CEACAM1 is a shared feature of anti-Tim-3 antibodies that have functional efficacy. Oncoimmunology 2018, 7, e1385690. doi: 10.1080/2162402X.2017.1385690
- 52. Junqueira C, Barbosa CRR, Costa PAC, Teixeira-Carvalho A, Castro G, Sen Santara S, et al. Cytotoxic CD8+ T cells recognize and kill Plasmodium vivax–infected reticulocytes. Nat Med 2018, 24, 1330–6. doi: 10.1038/s41591-018-0117-4
- 53. Imai T, Ishida H, Suzue K, Taniguchi T, Okada H, Shimokawa C, et al. Cytotoxic activities of CD8+ T cells collaborate with macrophages to protect against blood-stage murine malaria. Elife 2015, 4, 1–49. doi: 10.7554/eLife.04232
- 54. Brandi J, Riehn M, Hadjilaou A, Jacobs T. Increased expression of multiple co-inhibitory molecules on malaria-induced CD8+ T cells are associated with increased function instead of exhaustion. Front Immunol 2022, 13, 1–10. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.878320
- 55. Jayaraman P, Sada-Ovalle I, Beladi S, Anderson AC, Dardalhon V, Hotta C, et al. Tim3 binding to galectin-9 stimulates antimicrobial immunity. J Exp Med 2010, 207, 2343–54. doi: 10.1084/ jem.20100687
- 56. Nakayama M, Akiba H, Takeda K, Kojima Y, Hashiguchi M, Azuma M, et al. Tim-3 mediates phagocytosis of apoptotic cells and cross-presentation. Blood 2009, 113, 3821–30. doi: 10.1182/ blood-2008-10-185884
- 57. Hou N, Jiang N, Zou Y, Piao X, Liu S, Li S, et al. Down-regulation of Tim-3 in monocytes and macrophages in Plasmodium infection and its association with parasite clearance. Front Microbiol 2017, 8, 1–10. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2017.01431
- Kieffer TEC, Laskewitz A, Scherjon SA, Faas MM, Prins JR. Memory T cells in pregnancy. Front Immunol 2019, 10, 625. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00625
- 59. Meggyes M, Miko E, Szigeti B, Farkas N, Szereday L. The importance of the PD-1/PD-L1 pathway at the maternal-fetal interface.

BMC Pregnancy Childbirth 2019, 19, 74. doi: 10.1186/s12884-019-2218-6

- 60. Morita K, Tsuda S, Kobayashi E, Hamana H, Tsuda K, Shima T, et al. Analysis of TCR repertoire and PD-1 expression in decidual and peripheral CD8+ T cells reveals distinct immune mechanisms in miscarriage and preeclampsia. Front Immunol 2020, **11**, 1082. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01082
- 61. Powell RM, Lissauer D, Tamblyn J, Beggs A, Cox P, Moss P, et al. Decidual T cells exhibit a highly differentiated phenotype and demonstrate potential fetal specificity and a strong transcriptional response to IFN. J Immunol 2017, **199**, 3406–17. doi: 10.4049/ jimmunol.1700114
- 62. Wang SC, Li YH, Piao HL, Hong X-W, Zhang D, Xu Y-Y, et al. PD-1 and Tim-3 pathways are associated with regulatory CD8+ T-cell function in decidua and maintenance of normal pregnancy. Cell Death Dis 2015, 6, e1738–e1738. doi: 10.1038/ cddis.2015.112
- 63. Wang SC, Zhu XY, Xu YY, Zhang D, Li YH, Tao Y, et al. Programmed cell death-1 (PD-1) and T-cell immunoglobulin mucin-3 (Tim-3) regulate CD4+ T cells to induce Type 2 helper T cell (Th2) bias at the maternal- fetal interface. Hum Reprod 2016, 31, 700– 11. doi: 10.1093/humrep/dew019
- 64. Wang S, Sun F, Li M, Qian J, Chen C, Wang M, et al. The appropriate frequency and function of decidual Tim-3+CTLA- 4+CD8+ T cells are important in maintaining normal pregnancy. Cell Death Dis 2019, 10, 407. doi: 10.1038/s41419-019-1642-x
- 65. Tilburgs T, Roelen DL, van der Mast BJ, et al. Differential distribution of CD4+CD25bright and CD8+CD28- T-cells in decidua and maternal blood during human pregnancy. Placenta 2006, 27, 47–53. doi: 10.1016/j.placenta.2005.11.008
- 66. Schlotmann T, Waase I, Jülch C, Klauenberg U, Müller-Myhsok B, Dietrich M, et al. CD4 αβ T lymphocytes express high levels of the T lymphocyte antigen CTLA-4 (CD152) in acute malaria. J Infect Dis 2000, **182**, 367–70. doi: 10.1086/315690

Supplementary Material

Chronic malaria exposure is associated with inhibitory markers on T cells that correlate with atypical memory and marginal zone-like B cells

Robert A. Mitchell¹, Itziar Ubillos¹, Pilar Requena^{1,3}, Joseph J. Campo^{1,2}, Maria Ome-Kaius⁴, Sarah Hanieh⁸, Alexandra Umbers⁴, Paula Samol⁴, Diana Barrios¹, Alfons Jiménez^{1,5}, Azucena Bardají^{1,5,9}, Ivo Mueller^{4,7}, Clara Menéndez^{1,5,9}, Stephen Rogerson⁸, Carlota Dobaño^{1,6†*} and Gemma Moncunill^{1,6†*}

*Correspondence:

Gemma Moncunill gemma.moncunill@isglobal.org Carlota Dobaño carlota.dobano@isglobal.org



Figure S1. Gating strategy and data analysis performed using FlowJo (BD). Cleanup gating was performed in the time gate and singlets were gated with FSC-A vs. FSC-H and SSC-A vs. SSC-H. CD14⁺, CD19⁺, and dead cells were excluded from the analysis. Lymphocytes were gated using FSC-A and SSC-A, and CD3⁺ cells were identified within the lymphocytes, followed by gating of CD4⁺, CD8⁺, and CD4⁻CD8⁻ DN T cells. Positive surface expression of CTLA4, LAG3, CD28, 2B4, TIM3, and PD1 were gated within the CD4⁺, CD8⁺, and DN T cell subsets. Boolean gates were then created based on the single marker positive gates to identify cells expressing all possible combinations of inhibitory and senescence markers.



Figure S2. Malaria exposure and surface expression of inhibitory markers on T cells. UMAP plots of the expression of inhibitory markers CTLA4, 2B4, and senescence marker CD28⁻ in exposed versus non-exposed individuals on (A) CD4⁺ T cells and (B) CD8⁺ T cells. Exposed (n = 41) and non-exposed (n = 7). Individuals were down sampled within their respective groups, exposed and non-exposed, so that each contributed an equal number of events towards CD4₊ T cells (91,000 events total) and CD8⁺ T cells (35,000 events total).



Figure S3. Malaria exposure and frequencies of T cell subset expressing inhibitory and senescence markers. Scatter plots of frequencies of (A) CD4⁺ T cells, (B) CD8⁺ T cells, and (C) DN T cells expressing CTLA4, 2B4, and CD28, categorized by malaria exposure. Non-exposed (n = 8), Low (n = 21), and High (n = 25). Individuals with active malaria infection have symbols colored red. Lines and whiskers represent median and interquartile range. Differences were assessed with Kruskal-Wallis test with Dunn's *post hoc* test comparing each exposure category and no significant difference were identified.



Figure S4. MFI levels for individual T cell inhibitory and senescence markers expressed on T cell subsets. Scatter plots of MFI levels of markers PD1, TIM3, LAG3, CTLA4, 2B4, and CD28 expressed on (A) CD4⁺ T cells, (B) CD8⁺ T cells, and (C) DN T cells, categorized by malaria exposure. Non-exposed (n = 7), Low (n = 17), and High (n = 24). LAG3⁺ T cells: Non-exposed (n = 6), Low (n = 14), and High (n = 22). Individuals with active malaria infection have symbols colored red. Lines and whiskers represent median and interquartile range. Differences were assessed with Kruskal-Wallis test with Dunn's *post hoc* test comparing each exposure category (*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01).



Figure S5. Malaria exposure and active infection and frequencies of T cell subsets expressing inhibitory and senescence markers. Scatter plots of frequencies of (A) CD4⁺ T cells, (B) CD8⁺ T cells, and (C) DN T cells expressing PD1, TIM3, CTLA4, 2B4, and CD28, by malaria exposure and active infection. Non-exposed (n = 8), Low (n = 14), High (n = 21), Infected (n = 11). LAG3: Non-exposed (n = 7), Low (n = 11), High (n = 19), and Infected (n = 11). Lines and whiskers represent median and interquartile range. Differences were assessed with Kruskal-Wallis test with Dunn's *post hoc* test comparing each exposure category (*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001).



Figure S6. Correlation of frequencies of T cells expressing inhibitory markers and B cell subsets with antibodies to malaria antigens. Spearman correlation matrix of (A) frequencies of CD4⁺, CD8⁺, and DN T cells expressing inhibitory markers versus antibodies to malaria antigens (n = 46 for all markers except for LAG3, n = 41) and (B) frequencies of B cell subsets to antibodies to malaria antigens. Color-coded bar ranging from -1 (red, negative correlation) to 1 (blue, positive correlation) showing the Spearman correlation coefficient and asterisks indicate significance levels (Benjamini-Hochberg adjusted p-values are shown *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001).



Figure S7. Spearman correlations of frequencies of T cell subsets expressing individual inhibitory markers with B cell subsets in the malaria-exposed individuals. Spearman correlation matrix of frequencies of CD4⁺, CD8⁺, and DN T cells expressing individual inhibitory markers and frequencies of active and resting atypical MBC, MZ-like B cells, active and resting classical MBC, plasma cells, immature, active, and naïve B cell subsets expressing IgG, IgM, B220, CD40, CD71, CD95, TACI, CD80 and CD86 in the malaria-exposed individuals (*n* = 46 for all variables except for LAG3, *n* = 41; and CD80 and CD86 which had missing data values, *n* = 43). Color-coded bar ranging from -1 (red, negative correlation) to 1 (blue, positive correlation) shows the Spearman correlation coefficient and asterisks indicate significance levels (Benjamini-Hochberg adjusted p-values are shown **p*< 0.05, ***p*<0.01, ****p*<0.001).



Figure S8. Spearman correlations of frequencies of T cell subsets expressing multiple inhibitory markers versus B cell subsets in the malaria-exposed individuals. Correlation matrix of frequencies of CD4⁺, CD8⁺, and DN T cells expressing multiple inhibitory markers and frequencies of active and resting atypical MBC, MZ-like B cells, active and resting classical MBC, plasma cells, immature, active, and naïve B cell subsets expressing IgG, IgM, B220, CD40, CD71, CD95, TACI, CD80 and CD86 in the malaria-exposed (n = 46 for all variables except for LAG3, n = 41; and CD80 and CD86 which had missing data values, n = 43). Color-coded bar ranging from -1 (red, negative correlation) to 1 (blue, positive correlation) shows the Spearman correlation coefficient and asterisks indicate significance levels (Benjamini-Hochberg adjusted p-values are shown *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001).



Figure S9. Correlations of frequencies of TIM3⁺ T cells, resting atypical MBC and CD95⁺ naïve, active naïve and immature B cells with decreased Hb levels. Correlation of (A) B cell subsets and (B) T cell subsets expressing inhibitory markers with hemoglobin concentrations in the malaria-exposed individuals (n = 46). Spearman correlation coefficients and p-values are shown in the plots. Asterisks indicate p-values that remain significant after Benjamini-Hochberg adjustment for multiple testing. Spline fit trend lines are shown in the plots.



Figure S10. Frequencies of T cells expressing multiple inhibitory markers discerning malaria-exposed from non-exposed individuals. PCA analysis of frequencies of T cell subsets expressing multiple inhibitory markers **(A)** PC scores plot and **(B)** Biplot showing PC1 versus PC2 loadings and PC scores. Individuals from the batch that were missing LAG3 antibody staining were excluded from the PCA. Non-exposed (n = 7), Low (n = 11), High (n = 19), and Infected (n = 11). When looking at the contribution of T cell subsets to the PC, three clusters of T cell subsets with positive loadings (> 0.3) were observed. One cluster that had high positive PC1 and PC2 loadings consisted of CD8⁺ and DN T cells expressing TIM3⁺ (CD28⁺TIM3⁺ DN T cells, CD28⁺PD1⁺TIM3⁺ DN T cells, and CD28⁻TIM3⁺ CD8⁺ T cells). A second cluster with high positive PC1 loadings consisted of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cell subsets with varying co-expression of markers, including PD1, TIM3, and 2B4. The third cluster contained only CD4⁺ and DN T cell subsets with high positive PC1 and negative PC2 loadings. CD28^{+/-} PD1⁺LAG3⁺2B4⁺ CD4⁺ T cells, CD28⁺PD1⁺ CD4⁺ T cells, and either TIM3⁺ or 2B4⁺ were localized here, as well as CD28⁻TIM3⁺2B4⁺ DN T cells with or without PD1⁺ expression.

Discussion

A significant milestone was achieved with the approval of RTS,S as the first malaria vaccine for children in 2021. While RTS,S demonstrated modest efficacy, it will save thousands of lives every year. Nevertheless, second-generation vaccines are needed with improved efficacy and durability. Alternative dosing strategies have already been tested, such as a delayed fractional dose with RTS,S in a phase 2b trial in children aged 5-17 months; however, results were similar to efficacy levels found for RTS,S at one year post the regular primary schedule (352). Still, a delayed fractional dose performed better when tested in malaria-naïve adults, which could be due to numerous reasons (353). Improved RTS,S vaccine efficacy has been shown recently by co-administering it with seasonal malaria chemoprevention (261,354). The results of this PhD thesis contribute to understanding RTS,S-induced immune mechanisms and identifying correlates of protection, different parasite targets, and epidemiological factors that can impact vaccine responses, including population demographics and chronic malaria exposure, with the final goal to help improve RTS,S, and next-generation vaccine design and immunization strategies.

We have shown that the *P. falciparum* CSP minor repeat peptide, which is not included in the RTS,S vaccine formulation, can elicit antibodies with sporozoite-neutralizing activity. We have also demonstrated that mAbs specific to the major CSP repeats included in RTS,S can have little or no sporozoite-neutralizing effect. The minor repeat peptide used as an immunogen contained two copies of the junctional epitope that was previously identified (299,355) and which was shown to be protective (300,301). Recent studies of mAbs generated from RTS,S vaccinated individuals are helping to further define antibody responses to the immunodominant NANP repeat region. While anti-NANP antibodies elicited by RTS,S vaccination have been shown to be necessary for protection, the cellular immune response has not been fully defined (246). Here, we reported the cellmediated immune responses to the RTS,S booster dose during the phase 3 trial for the first time. We identified IL-2 as a key RTS,S-induced CSP-specific immunogenicity marker that tended to associate with reduced risk of malaria and correlated positively with anti-NANP total IgG antibody while inversely with IgG subclasses previously shown to associate with risk. Our findings align with other RTS,S studies that have identified IL-2 response as a potential correlate of protection (246). We have also shown that chronic malaria exposure can alter the phenotypes of T cells, including increased expression of inhibitory markers. These phenotypes are associated with modified B cell subsets, including increased frequencies of aMBCs, which have been shown to produce autoantibodies and diminished neutralizing antibodies (241,356). These alterations in T and B cells could affect the immunogenicity and efficacy of vaccine responses, including those induced by RTS,S.

The *Plasmodium* sporozoite injected by the transmitting mosquito bite is a target for antibody-mediated immune responses that have been shown to protect against malaria challenge. CSP was identified as the major surface antigen of sporozoites, with the central repeat region being the dominant epitope and thus prime target for subunit vaccine design (3). The RTS,S vaccine contains a portion of the central repeat region comprising 19 copies of NANP repeats and the T cell epitopes towards the C-terminus (3). Using mAbs and polyclonal sera generated from mice following immunizations with *P. falciparum* sporozoites or synthetic CSP repeat peptides, we showed that the CSP minor repeat region, contains an epitope recognized by sporozoite-neutralizing antibodies, which is aligned with other studies that identified mAbs recognizing this epitope and junctional epitope (298–300). A proposed mechanism behind the protection of these antibodies is that they may inhibit the proteolytic processing of CSP, which is needed for sporozoite invasion (298,299,339,357,358).

Moreover, we found murine mAbs specific to the NANP major repeats with limited or no neutralizing activity. It has been suggested that the numerous NANP repeats may act as an "immunological decoy" that averts the generation of more protective inhibitory antibodies (308,359,360). This diversion of protective antibody responses towards immunodominant unprotective epitopes has been proposed to occur during both blood-stage and pre-erythrocytic stages as a potential immune evasion mechanism (361–364). Several studies have isolated NANP-specific human mAbs from RTS,S-immunized individuals that were found to protect mice against challenges with transgenic *P. berghei*

145
sporozoites expressing *P. falciparum* CSP (296,297). Designing subunit vaccines that target the minor repeats and junctional epitope may drive a higher proportion of antibodies away from potentially less protective major repeats. In a recent study screening a large panel of mAbs generated from RTS,S-immunized volunteers found a heterogeneity of anti-NANP neutralizing activity with many antibodies that were insufficient at protecting against malaria challenge (308). It was suggested that protective RTS,S-induced NANP-specific antibodies likely undergo affinity maturation to short NANP repeat epitopes (308). The short PNANPN sequence contained within both the major repeats included in RTS,S and the minor repeat and junctional epitope that is not part of RTS,S, can result in some cross-reactivity as found for the mAb MAM01 that has entered clinical trials (308).

In addition to changes in target epitopes included in the RTS,S immunogen, vaccine efficacy may be improved if the quality of the antibody response is improved. Besides antibody titer (anti-NANP IgG), antibody subclass or other isotype have been associated RTS,S-induced protection (325,327). Curiously, anti-NANP IgG antibody titers post RTS,S booster dose were lower than the response following primary immunization in the phase 3 trial (325,326), indicating that the booster response did not induce a robust humoral response which is in line with the modest recovery of vaccine efficacy by the fourth dose. B cells and antibody responses are supported by helper CD4⁺ T cells and are impacted by the cytokines they produce. Our study of cell-mediated immunogenicity and protection elicited by the RTS,S booster dose during the phase 3 trial identified IL-2, IFN-y, IL-17, IL-5, and IL-13 to be associated with RTS,S vaccination. We found increased levels of CSP-specific IL-2 one-month post-booster at M20, and it remained elevated 12 months later at M32. Significant differences in cytokine levels one month post-booster were only detected in RTS,S booster dose over the comparator control vaccine and not RTS,S without the booster, indicating that the booster induced a moderate cellular response, which may indicate why the antibody response post booster dose was relatively low. Various factors have been known to impact RTS, S responses, however, in our study, we detected no clear significant effect modifications associated with age, sex, site, previous malaria exposure, anemia, or health status and booster vaccination. IL-2 was associated with protection in the children from Manhiça but not in

Bagamoyo, which suggests that some site-specific differences may affect vaccineinduced protection.

IL-2 is an important T_H1 cytokine that supports CD4⁺T cell and B cell responses including plasma cell differentiation and antibody production (365–367). Accordingly, we found a low positive correlation of IL-2 with anti-NANP total IgG antibodies at M21 and a significant positive moderate correlation of IL-2 measured at M32 associated with RTS,S vaccination. Our group has previously shown that RTS,S predominantly induces IgG1 and IgG3, as well as IgG2 and IgG4 subclass responses (327). During the 1-year followup post-primary vaccination, cytophilic IgG1 and IgG3 were associated with protection, while IgG2 and IgG4 responses were associated with malaria risk (327). IgG1 and IgG3 can fix complement and enable interactions with Fcy-receptors on phagocytic cells (123). We previously found the RTS,S booster dose to induce total IgG, IgG1, IgG3, and IgG4, but not IgG2 (326). Further assessing correlations between anti-CSP IgG subclasses showed significant inverse correlations between IL-2 and anti-NANP IgG2 and IgG4. Protection by RTS,S may be supported by inducing IL-2 and cytophilic antibodies and producing lower amounts of IgG2 and IgG4, which are less protective. Therefore, strategies to increase the induction of memory CD4⁺ T cells should be sought for increasing the magnitude and duration of protective antibody responses.

Previous studies by our group found associations between HBsAg-specific antibodies and reduced malaria risk, which may be a result of HBsAg-specific T cells possibly supporting B cell anti-CSP antibody responses (hapten-carrier effect) (327,337). HBsAg-specific IL-2 and IL-5, observed post-primary immunization, have remained prominent markers at M21, and IL-17 and IL-13. Still, we did not detect a direct association of those responses with malaria risk or protection post-booster. Positive correlations between HBsAg-stimulated IL-17, IL-5, and IL-13 and antibodies to vaccine antigens, were observed at M21, and correlation strength and significance increased at M32. Apart from T_H2 cytokines IL-5 and IL-13 supporting B cell development, T_H17 cells, and proinflammatory IL-17 have been demonstrated to promote the formation of germinal centers and support B cell and isotype class switching to IgG2a (IgG1 in humans) and IgG3 in murine studies

(368). The role of HBsAg and anti-HBsAg immune responses in relation to the vaccine immunogenicity and protection should be clarified since HBsAg inclusion or proportion in the vaccine formulation could be modified. Indeed, the recently approved R21 vaccine, which has a similar design as RTS,S but with a lower proportion of HBsAg and formulated with a different adjuvant, induces comparable immune responses; however, no side-by-side comparison has been done to evaluate differences in efficacy. Likely, the same factors that affect RTS,S in malaria-endemic settings will also affect R21.

We also found a significant positive association of IL-10 with the risk of malaria in the infant cohort that was independent of the vaccine group. Immunoregulatory IL-10 is produced by multiple cell types, including monocytes, DCs, and T and B cells, with pleiotropic functions that have been shown to dampen proinflammatory responses and support humoral immunity. IL-10 has been shown to promote germinal center B cell responses and anti-Plasmodium antibody responses in mouse models (369). A previous study by our group investigating malaria during pregnancy found both proinflammatory responses and increased IL-10 production by T cells correlated with protection against malaria (218). However, IL-10 has been shown also to be associated with the reduced capacity to clear P. falciparum parasites in a study of Tanzanian children (215). A longitudinal study conducted by our group of a cohort of Mozambican mothers and their children found IL-10 to be associated with an increased risk of clinical malaria (370). The high capacity to produce IL-10 in children was inherited from their parents, resulting in reduced protection and increased risk of malaria (370). A study of P. falciparum placentapositive neonates from Gabon reported elevated antigen-specific IL-10 producing CD4+ T cells and reduced IFN-y⁺ T cells in cord blood mononuclear cells indicating newborns to mothers exposed to malaria at delivery may have increased susceptibility to infection later (219). Therefore, optimizing a pediatric vaccine that can drive the immune responses towards a more T_H 1-type and away from an immunoregulatory profile may be valuable.

Increased IL-10 production and immunoregulatory responses by immune cells may allow parasite persistence, lead to chronic infections, and impact NAI and vaccine efficacy. Chronic malaria exposures have been shown to alter B and T cell populations

(235,241,371). Therefore, individuals living in malaria-endemic regions may experience changes in the state of these cell populations that could affect naturally acquired and vaccine-induced immunity. A previous study by our group characterized B cell populations in individuals living in a high MTI setting in PNG and found higher frequencies of aMBC expressing activation and inhibitory markers, including PD1, CD80, and CD95, among others in the malaria exposed compared to malaria non-exposed controls and proposed that these cells were being maintained in an anergic state rather than undergoing apoptosis to reduce immune activation (241). As with tolerogenic T cells, this suggests that the B cells are maintained enough to control infection but at a level that allows persistence (241). Few studies have investigated B cell subsets along with the expression of inhibitory markers on T cells during chronic malaria (235). Therefore, to complement the B cell study during chronic malaria, we characterized the T-cell subsets from the same cohort using a panel containing T-cell lineage and inhibitory markers, including PD1, TIM3, LAG3, CTLA4, 2B4, and CD28 as a marker for senescence and investigated associations between B and T cells. We confirmed that in addition to the altered B cell populations observed during chronic malaria exposure, frequencies of T cells expressing specific inhibitory markers also increased and correlated with frequencies of aMBCs and marginal zone-like B cells.

Increased frequencies of T cells expressing inhibitory markers have been described during acute and chronic malaria exposure (372–374). Studies reporting T cells expressing inhibitory markers during acute malaria suggest that suppressive immune conditions may be occurring to maintain homeostasis rather than exhaustion. Moreover, recent murine studies have demonstrated that LAG3⁺CD8⁺ splenocyte T cells maintained their functional capacity by producing proinflammatory IFN-γ and the cytotoxic molecules perforin and granzyme B, and the degranulation marker CD107a (238,239). The increasing expression of LAG-3 correlated with increasing co-expression of co-inhibitory receptors, including PD1, TIM3, and CTLA4 (238). Our study found frequencies of CD95⁺ B-cell subsets correlating with frequencies of T-cell subsets co-expressing TIM3 with other inhibitory markers. Furthermore, we found inverse correlations between CD95⁺ B-cell subsets and TIM3⁺ T-cell subsets with hemoglobin levels in the malaria-exposed

individuals. CD95 receptor has been shown to induce phosphatidylserine (PS) externalization leading to clearance by phagocytes (375), and PS expressed on infected and uninfected RBC can be recognized by autoimmune antibodies produced by aMBC, which has been connected to anemia (356,376). However, no clear evidence of direct cytotoxic CD8⁺ T cell activity targeting PS on infected RBC via TIM interactions has been reported. Nevertheless, a murine study demonstrated that CD8⁺ T cells induce PS externalization on *Plasmodium*-infected erythroblasts in a cell-to-cell contact manner and then TIM-expressing macrophages clear the infected RBCs (377). The role of cytotoxic CD8⁺ T cells against *Plasmodium spp*. blood-stage and malaria immunopathology should be clarified considering our results and that RBC do not express HLA-class I. Instead, CD8⁺ T cells have recently been shown to kill *P. vivax*-infected reticulocytes which do express HLA-class I (378).

The impact of acute or chronic malaria exposure, whether leading to immune dysregulation or homeostatic conditions via regulatory mechanisms is important to understand as it could also impact vaccine responses. During malaria, the immune system has to balance the excessive inflammation that can cause disease pathology while controlling the infection. Immunoregulatory responses have been described in children that control malaria-induced inflammation, particularly during *P. falciparum* reexposure to mitigate pathogenic inflammation while maintaining anti-parasitic effector mechanisms (76). This would explain why individuals exposed repeatedly while living in malaria endemic areas are often afebrile and typically have low levels of parasitemia. A study of PBMCs collected from Malian children after experiencing febrile malaria found that re-exposing immune cells to parasites after fever reduced expression of proinflammatory cytokines that cause fever and enhanced anti-inflammatory IL-10 and TGF- β , and an increase in *P. falciparum*-specific CD4⁺Foxp3⁻ T cells co-producing IL-10, TNF, and IFN-y (76). Studies have demonstrated CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells that suppress the activity of naïve T cells that may regulate the amount of T cell activation during acute malaria (239,372). Therefore, it is likely that these responses induced by chronic exposure affect vaccine responses in an antigen specific or in a non-specific manner.

Study Limitations

While our study of mAbs targeting CSP repeat epitopes found differences in neutralizing activity between minor and major repeat-specific antibodies, which are in line with findings from other groups, a larger panel of mAbs would be required to confirm if the frequency of neutralizing versus non-neutralizing antibodies is increased after immunizing with minor repeat peptide compared to major repeats.

A limitation of our study focusing on cellular immune responses to the RTS,S booster dose is that we cannot determine which cells produce the vaccine-induced cytokines. Moreover, we cannot confirm if cytokine levels increase due to an expansion in the proportion of antigen-specific T cells or increased secretion by each stimulated cell. However, we can deduct from previous flow cytometry studies which cells may produce specific cytokines. For example, a previous study by our group reporting on cellular responses following primary vaccination showed that IL-2 is induced mainly in activated CD4⁺ T cells (349). Also, HBsAg-specific CD4⁺ T cells produced IFN-γ, while CSPspecific CD4⁺ T cells produced weak or no IFN-y (349). Future studies will be needed to define the CD4⁺ T cells including any bystander cells that may be producing the cytokines induced by the RTS,S booster dose, and assessment of inhibitory markers could help inform upon any role malaria exposure may have on altered vaccine-induced immunity. Furthermore, the sample size limited the power of our analyses of immune correlates of malaria risk, and only a small subset of participants had antibody data for the correlation analysis with cytokines. Additionally, the power of the effect modification analysis was limited by the unequal distribution of age cohorts between sites. Manhica consisted of children and infants, while Bagamoyo only had children; therefore, we limited the site analysis to only children and age analysis to participants only from Manhica. Although we controlled for less than 5% false discovery rate, our analysis contained many comparisons, increasing the possibility of false positives. While, we have emphasized results that are consistent with previous studies or proposed hypotheses, further confirmation would be needed.

Our study covering T cell exhaustion during chronic malaria exposure in PNG was limited by the small sample size of pregnant women and the fact that malaria non-exposed controls were unavailable from the study site. Pregnancy could have an effect on inhibitory marker expression, however many studies report elevated marker expression centralized to the decidua rather than maternal blood (379–381). Moreover, our findings aligned with other studies showing increases in inhibitory markers in T cells resulting from malaria exposure. It would also have been informative to have functional and cytokine data to assess if levels of proinflammatory or immunoregulatory markers were altered or associated with expression of exhaustion markers. While not the same cohort, our group previously reported on cellular responses in pregnant women in PNG during malaria and found increased frequencies of TR1 and T_{REG} -IFN- γ^+ production during active P. falciparum infections (218). T_{REGS} and TR1 cells also express inhibitory markers (203,382,383), and TR1 cells that co-produce IL-10 and IFN-y can maintain their suppressor functionality (211,383,384). Indeed, functional assays would also be required to confirm if the expression of inhibitory markers translates to hypo-responsiveness to infection and its association with acquired or vaccine-induced immunity. The questions left by the study limitations leave room for future experiments to explore.

Concluding remarks and future perspectives

A more complete view of pre-erythrocytic antigenic targets and a better understanding of the mechanisms of antibodies and cellular responses are needed for rational vaccine design to achieve vaccine-induced sterile protection. Second-generation vaccines are needed that can induce long-lived antibody and cellular responses. Chemoattenuated whole sporozoite malaria vaccines have recently shown promising results demonstrating sterile hepatic immunity and have highlighted vaccine-induced antibody responses and expansion of V δ 2 γ δ T cells (274). Incorporating additional antigens into current subunit vaccines may improve efficacy and increase the breadth of antibody response, such as the junctional and minor repeat epitopes not included in RTS,S and R21 (298–301,303). The addition of other non-CSP antigens to the subunit vaccine design may also provide broader and enhanced protection. Despite not demonstrating protective efficacy when delivered alone, a study of anti-TRAP mAbs showed they may enhance CSP-based

protection (385). LSA-1 can elicit antibodies and memory CD8⁺ T cells, and its incorporation into multi-antigen malaria vaccines, including combining with CSP-based vaccines, could produce synergistic protective effects (386). Combining multi-stage antigenic targets using viral vector vaccines such as CSP and AMA1 induced antibodies and CD8⁺ T cells, but did not show protection against CHMI (387). A multi-stage phase 1 clinical trial assessing co-delivery of R21 with RH5.2-VLP is currently underway.

New vaccine platforms leveraging the mRNA technology that was optimized during COVID-19 vaccine development are being used, such as the mRNA-LNP vaccine candidate expressing P. falciparum CSP (290) and multi-stage CSP and Pfs25 candidates (292) currently being evaluated in preclinical studies in mice. RTS,S and R21 vaccines produce protective antibodies and CD4⁺ T cells, not CD8⁺ T cells (or at least are not detectable in peripheral blood). Multi-epitope platforms that can induce antibodies and protective CD8⁺ T cells, such as viral vector vaccines, are an approach to generating CD8⁺ T cells targeting liver-stage infection (388). A Tobacco Mosaic Virus (TMV) platform is being used to create VLPs containing (NPNA)n repeats and the junctional epitope (389). Qβ-VLP platform is being used to explore potential VLP-peptide vaccines for preclinical screening of epitopes to permit the efficient and inexpensive production of new vaccines for murine malaria vaccine studies (390). QB-VLP targeting the junctional epitope reported high and long-lasting anti-CSP antibody responses (391). A SpyTag-SpyCatcher-mi3 approach was used to produce a multivalent CSP-based nanoparticle vaccine that included minor repeat and junctional epitopes and a truncated NANP region epitope (392). Previous studies have evaluated the responses of subunit peptide vaccines containing the CSP minor and major repeat epitopes that demonstrated high antibody titers in murine, non-human primates, and humans (393–395).

Recent studies have more closely investigated the immunodominant central repeat region of *P. falciparum* CSP B cell epitopes (308,359,396). Recall antibody responses following PfSPZ vaccination were shown to be inhibited by antibody feedback, which may mask immunodominant CSP epitopes and drive responses to potentially protective subdominant epitopes, suggesting that malaria vaccination would benefit by targeting

153

multiple antigens (396). A CSP C-terminal mAb derived from RTS,S immunized volunteers has also been identified (304). A study by our group also reported on protective effect of antibodies to different CSP epitopes and found C-terminus-specific antibodies associated with protection (337) However, another study showed that avid binding of B cells to *P. falciparum* CSP induced greater responses to immunodominant repeat epitopes instead of protective subdominant epitopes and suggest truncated CSP peptides carrying all regions of the antigen may be a more effective approach for next-generation vaccines (359).

RTS,S and other vaccine candidates have often performed worse in malaria endemic setting compare to trials involving malaria naïve volunteers in non-endemic areas. This could be due to a number of reasons including chronic exposure from repeated malaria infections. Chronic exposure resulting in immune dysregulation and disease tolerance is of concern for its effect on immune responses to natural infection and potentially to vaccine responses. Further studies are needed to investigate whether chronic exposure impacts vaccine-induced responses and durability. Additional research needs to be done on the effect of immune imprinting on innate cells, and antigen-specific B or T cells may have modified immune responses (120). Imprinting is a hypothesis whereby the adaptive immune response is shaped by the first exposure to an infection or vaccination (120). Studies have found potential antibody-negative feedback responses following malaria vaccination with high binding avidity to immunodominant CSP repeat epitopes (359,396). Additionally, it is important to understand how chronic inflammation and antigen persistence, either through repeat or sustained infections, leads to immune exhaustion or regulation and its impact on the plasticity of *Plasmodium*-specific memory CD4⁺ T cells and T_{FH} cells (127).

The application of mAbs used as checkpoint inhibitors to block inhibitory receptors such as PD1 and CTLA4 and reverse immune exhaustion has been a significant focus in the cancer field. Studies in humans using mAbs for cancer immunotherapy have been ongoing, with some mAbs reaching approval; however, concern exists about adverse side effects resulting from their use (397,398). Studies of chronic malaria in mice have demonstrated that blocking multiple inhibitory receptors can reverse the state of T-cell exhaustion (399) and enhance support of CD4⁺ T_{FH} cells and parasite clearance (373). Whether mAb therapy could reverse the hyporesponsive immune state associated with chronic malaria exposure and benefit vaccine responses in humans remains to be studied.

Incorporating the MAL067 ancillary study into the phase 3 clinical trial demonstrated the importance of including immunological studies with clinical trials to better understand the humoral and cellular responses elicited by RTS,S vaccination and their role in vaccine efficacy. The multicenter RTS,S phase 3 trial and nested immunological studies demonstrated that factors including age, previous exposure to malaria, geographical location, health status, and anemia, can result in differences in vaccine responses (325,327,350,400,401); making clear the need to conduct more studies evaluating immunological responses in different field settings with varying demographics of population. Our results from studies within MAL067 have identified protective responses that can be induced or enhanced through vaccination and detrimental immune responses that should be avoided, leading to new hypotheses that our group is currently exploring.

Conclusions

- The *P. falciparum* circumsporozoite protein minor repeat region, comprised of three copies of alternating NANP and NVDP tetramer repeats, contains an epitope recognized by sporozoite-neutralizing antibodies and, in contrast, monoclonal antibodies specific for the major circumsporozoite protein repeats (NANP)n that were isolated from peptide-immunized mice demonstrated reduced or no sporozoite-neutralizing activity. These findings indicate the importance of evaluating the fine specificity and functions of anti-repeat antibodies induced by *P. falciparum* circumsporozoite-based vaccines and suggest that the design of immunogens to increase antibody responses to minor repeats may enhance vaccine efficacy.
- 2. The RTS,S/AS01_E vaccine booster dose induced circumsporozoite protein-specific IL-2 at relatively low concentrations but still detected 12 months later. IL-2 correlated positively with anti-circumsporozoite protein IgG and inversely with non-protective IgG2 and IgG4, and tended to associate with reduced malaria risk in children from Manhiça. These findings suggest that modifying vaccine design to induce higher memory T cell responses that can support B cells may increase vaccine efficacy and durability, while site differences should be further studied and considered for vaccination strategy.
- An increased risk of malaria was associated with IL-10 in infants independently from RTS,S/AS01_E vaccination, indicating that age-specific immunoregulatory responses may affect susceptibility to malaria.
- 4. Chronic malaria exposure increased the frequencies of T cell subsets expressing inhibitory markers associated with immune exhaustion that correlated with atypical memory B cells and increased anemia. These altered phenotypes could impact naturally acquired immunity in populations living in malaria-endemic settings and affect responses to vaccination.

References

- Ashley EA, Pyae Phyo A, Woodrow CJ. Malaria. Lancet. 2018 Apr 21; 391(10130): 1608–21.
- Cowman AF, Healer J, Marapana D, Marsh K. Malaria: Biology and Disease. Cell. 2016 Oct 20; 167(3): 610–24.
- 3. Casares S, Brumeanu T-D, Richie TL. The RTS,S malaria vaccine. Vaccine. 2010 Jul 12;28(31):4880–94.
- Matsuoka H, Yoshida S, Hirai M, Ishii A. A rodent malaria, Plasmodium berghei, is experimentally transmitted to mice by merely probing of infective mosquito, Anopheles stephensi. Parasitol Int. 2002 Mar;51(1):17–23.
- Vanderberg JP, Frevert U. Intravital microscopy demonstrating antibody-mediated immobilisation of Plasmodium berghei sporozoites injected into skin by mosquitoes. Int J Parasitol. 2004 Aug;34(9):991-6.
- Amino R, Thiberge S, Martin B, Celli S, Shorte S, Frischknecht F, et al. Quantitative imaging of Plasmodium transmission from mosquito to mammal. Nat Med. 2006 Feb 22;12(2):220-4.
- Jin Y, Kebaier C, Vanderberg J. Direct microscopic quantification of dynamics of Plasmodium berghei sporozoite transmission from mosquitoes to mice. Infect Immun. 2007 Nov;75(11):5532–9.
- 8. Vanderberg JP. Plasmodium berghei: quantitation of sporozoites injected by mosquitoes feeding on a rodent host. Exp Parasitol. 1977 Jun;42(1):169–81.
- Ponnudurai T, Lensen AH, van Gemert GJ, Bolmer MG, Meuwissen JH. Feeding behaviour and sporozoite ejection by infected Anopheles stephensi. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 1991 Mar-Apr;85(2):175–80.
- 10. Yamauchi LM, Coppi A, Snounou G, Sinnis P. Plasmodium sporozoites trickle out of the injection site. Cell Microbiol. 2007 May;9(5):1215–22.
- 11. Sidjanski S, Vanderberg JP. Delayed migration of Plasmodium sporozoites from the mosquito bite site to the blood. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 1997 Oct;57(4):426–9.
- Mota MM, Pradel G, Vanderberg JP, Hafalla JC, Frevert U, Nussenzweig RS, et al. Migration of Plasmodium sporozoites through cells before infection. Science. 2001 Jan 5;291(5501):141–4.

- Amino R, Giovannini D, Thiberge S, Gueirard P, Boisson B, Dubremetz J-F, et al. Host cell traversal is important for progression of the malaria parasite through the dermis to the liver. Cell Host Microbe. 2008 Feb 14;3(2):88–96.
- Tavares J, Formaglio P, Thiberge S, Mordelet E, Van Rooijen N, Medvinsky A, et al. Role of host cell traversal by the malaria sporozoite during liver infection. J Exp Med. 2013 May 6;210(5):905–15.
- 15. Ménard R. The journey of the malaria sporozoite through its hosts: two parasite proteins lead the way. Microbes Infect. 2000 May;2(6):633–42.
- Coppi A, Tewari R, Bishop JR, Bennett BL, Lawrence R, Esko JD, et al. Heparan sulfate proteoglycans provide a signal to Plasmodium sporozoites to stop migrating and productively invade host cells. Cell Host Microbe. 2007 Nov 15;2(5):316–27.
- Robson KJ, Frevert U, Reckmann I, Cowan G, Beier J, Scragg IG, et al. Thrombospondin-related adhesive protein (TRAP) of Plasmodium falciparum: expression during sporozoite ontogeny and binding to human hepatocytes. EMBO J. 1995 Aug 15;14(16):3883–94.
- Frevert U, Engelmann S, Zougbédé S, Stange J, Ng B, Matuschewski K, et al. Intravital observation of Plasmodium berghei sporozoite infection of the liver. PLoS Biol. 2005 Jun 1;3(6):e192.
- 19. Mota MM, Hafalla JCR, Rodriguez A. Migration through host cells activates Plasmodium sporozoites for infection. Nat Med. 2002 Nov;8(11):1318–22.
- 20. Vaughan AM, Kappe SHI. Malaria Parasite Liver Infection and Exoerythrocytic Biology. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med. 2017 Jun 1;7(6).
- Weiss GE, Gilson PR, Taechalertpaisarn T, Tham W-H, de Jong NWM, Harvey KL, et al. Revealing the sequence and resulting cellular morphology of receptor-ligand interactions during Plasmodium falciparum invasion of erythrocytes. PLoS Pathog. 2015 Feb 27;11(2):e1004670.
- Lin CS, Uboldi AD, Epp C, Bujard H, Tsuboi T, Czabotar PE, et al. Multiple Plasmodium falciparum Merozoite Surface Protein 1 Complexes Mediate Merozoite Binding to Human Erythrocytes. J Biol Chem. 2016 Apr 1; 291(14):7703–15.

- Crosnier C, Bustamante LY, Bartholdson SJ, Bei AK, Theron M, Uchikawa M, et al. Basigin is a receptor essential for erythrocyte invasion by Plasmodium falciparum. Nature. 2011 Nov 9;480(7378):534–7.
- Volz JC, Yap A, Sisquella X, Thompson JK, Lim NTY, Whitehead LW, et al. Essential Role of the PfRh5/PfRipr/CyRPA Complex during Plasmodium falciparum Invasion of Erythrocytes. Cell Host Microbe. 2016 Jul 13;20(1):60–71.
- Srinivasan P, Beatty WL, Diouf A, Herrera R, Ambroggio X, Moch JK, et al. Binding of Plasmodium merozoite proteins RON2 and AMA1 triggers commitment to invasion. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2011 Aug 9;108(32):13275–80.
- 26. Besteiro S, Dubremetz J-F, Lebrun M. The moving junction of apicomplexan parasites: a key structure for invasion. Cell Microbiol. 2011 Jun;13(6):797–805.
- Joice R, Nilsson SK, Montgomery J, Dankwa S, Egan E, Morahan B, et al. Plasmodium falciparum transmission stages accumulate in the human bone marrow. Sci Transl Med. 2014 Jul 9;6(244):244re5.
- Bousema T, Drakeley C. Epidemiology and infectivity of Plasmodium falciparum and Plasmodium vivax gametocytes in relation to malaria control and elimination. Clin Microbiol Rev. 2011 Apr;24(2):377–410.
- 29. Ghosh AK, Jacobs-Lorena M. Plasmodium sporozoite invasion of the mosquito salivary gland. Curr Opin Microbiol. 2009 Aug;12(4):394–400.
- Weiss DJ, Lucas TCD, Nguyen M, Nandi AK, Bisanzio D, Battle KE, et al. Mapping the global prevalence, incidence, and mortality of Plasmodium falciparum, 2000–17: a spatial and temporal modelling study. Lancet. 2019 Jul 27;394(10195):322–31.
- 31. World Health Organization. World Malaria Report 2022. Geneva; 2022 Dec 8.
- Bhatt S, Weiss DJ, Cameron E, Bisanzio D, Mappin B, Dalrymple U, et al. The effect of malaria control on Plasmodium falciparum in Africa between 2000 and 2015. Nature. 2015 Oct 8;526(7572):207–11.
- World Health Organization. Global technical strategy for malaria 2016-2030.
 Genneva; 2021 Jul 19.
- 34. World Health Organization. World Malaria Report. Geneva; 2023 Nov 30.
- 35. Prudêncio M, Rodriguez A, Mota MM. The silent path to thousands of merozoites:

the Plasmodium liver stage. Nat Rev Microbiol. 2006 Nov;4(11):849–56.

- 36. Galatas B, Bassat Q, Mayor A. Malaria Parasites in the Asymptomatic: Looking for the Hay in the Haystack. Trends Parasitol. 2016 Apr;32(4):296–308.
- Bousema T, Okell L, Felger I, Drakeley C. Asymptomatic malaria infections: detectability, transmissibility and public health relevance. Nature reviews. Microbiology.2014 Dec;12(12): 833–40.
- Phillips MA, Burrows JN, Manyando C, van Huijsduijnen RH, Van Voorhis WC, Wells TNC. Malaria. Nat Rev Dis Prim. 2017 Aug;3:17050.
- Okell LC, Bousema T, Griffin JT, Ouédraogo AL, Ghani AC, Drakeley CJ. Factors determining the occurrence of submicroscopic malaria infections and their relevance for control. Nat Commun. 2012 Dec 4;3:1237.
- Mosha JF, Sturrock HJW, Greenhouse B, Greenwood B, Sutherland CJ, Gadalla N, et al. Epidemiology of subpatent Plasmodium falciparum infection: implications for detection of hotspots with imperfect diagnostics. Malar J. 2013 Jul 1;12:221.
- 41. Mahende C, Ngasala B, Lusingu J, Yong T-S, Lushino P, Lemnge M, et al. Performance of rapid diagnostic test, blood-film microscopy and PCR for the diagnosis of malaria infection among febrile children from Korogwe District, Tanzania. Malar J. 2016 Jul 26;15(1):391.
- Nájera JA, González-Silva M, Alonso PL. Some lessons for the future from the Global Malaria Eradication Programme (1955-1969). PLoS Med. 2011 Jan 25;8(1):e1000412.
- 43. Ranson H, Lissenden N. Insecticide Resistance in African Anopheles Mosquitoes: A Worsening Situation that Needs Urgent Action to Maintain Malaria Control. Trends Parasitol. 2016 Mar;32(3):187–96.
- 44. Ouédraogo AL, Bastiaens GJH, Tiono AB, Guelbéogo WM, Kobylinski KC, Ouédraogo A, et al. Efficacy and safety of the mosquitocidal drug ivermectin to prevent malaria transmission after treatment: a double-blind, randomized, clinical trial. Clin Infect Dis an Off Publ Infect Dis. 2015 Feb 1;60(3):357–65.
- Wang S, Ghosh AK, Bongio N, Stebbings KA, Lampe DJ, Jacobs-Lorena M.
 Fighting malaria with engineered symbiotic bacteria from vector mosquitoes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2012 Jul 31;109(31):12734–9.

- Attaher O, Zaidi I, Kwan JL, Issiaka D, Samassekou MB, Cisse KB, et al. Effect of Seasonal Malaria Chemoprevention on Immune Markers of Exhaustion and Regulation. J Infect Dis. 2020 Jan 1;221(1):138-145.
- Masserey T, Lee T, Kelly SL, Hastings IM, Penny MA. Seasonal malaria chemoprevention and the spread of Plasmodium falciparum quintuple-mutant parasites resistant to sulfadoxine-pyrimethamine: a modelling study. Lancet Microbe. 2024 Sep;5(9):100892.
- Runge M, Stahlfeld A, Ambrose M, Toh K Ben, Rahman S, Omoniwa OF, et al. Perennial malaria chemoprevention with and without malaria vaccination to reduce malaria burden in young children: a modelling analysis. Malar J. 2023 Apr 24;22(1):133.
- 49. Doolan DL, Dobaño C, Baird JK. Acquired immunity to Malaria. Clin Microbiol Rev. 2009 Jan; 22(1): 13–36.
- 50. Tran TM, Li S, Doumbo S, Doumtabe D, Huang C-Y, Dia S, et al. An intensive longitudinal cohort study of Malian children and adults reveals no evidence of acquired immunity to Plasmodium falciparum infection. Clin Infect Dis. 2013 Jul;57(1):40–7.
- Offeddu V, Thathy V, Marsh K, Matuschewski K. Naturally acquired immune responses against Plasmodium falciparum sporozoites and liver infection. Int J Parasitol. 2012 May 15;42(6):535–48.
- Nardin EH, Nussenzweig RS, McGregor IA, Bryan JH. Antibodies to sporozoites: their frequent occurrence in individuals living in an area of hyperendemic malaria. Science. 1979 Nov 2;206(4418):597–9.
- Tapchaisri P, Chomcharn Y, Poonthong C, Asavanich A, Limsuwan S, Maleevan O, et al. Anti-sporozoite antibodies induced by natural infection. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 1983 Nov;32(6):1203–8.
- Druilhe P, Pradier O, Marc JP, Miltgen F, Mazier D, Parent G. Levels of antibodies to Plasmodium falciparum sporozoite surface antigens reflect malaria transmission rates and are persistent in the absence of reinfection. Infect Immun. 1986 Aug;53(2):393–7.
- 55. Gupta S, Snow RW, Donnelly CA, Marsh K, Newbold C. Immunity to non-cerebral

severe malaria is acquired after one or two infections. Nat Med. 1999 Mar;5(3):340–3.

- 56. Langhorne J, Ndungu FM, Sponaas AM, Marsh K. Immunity to malaria: More questions than answers. Nat Immunol. 2008 Jul;9(7). 725–32.
- 57. Deloron P, Chougnet C. Is immunity to malaria really short-lived? Parasitol Today. 1992 Nov;8(11):375–8.
- 58. Gowda DC, Wu X. Parasite Recognition and Signaling Mechanisms in Innate Immune Responses to Malaria. Front Immunol. 2018 Dec 19;9(3006).
- McCall MBB, Netea MG, Hermsen CC, Jansen T, Jacobs L, Golenbock D, et al. Plasmodium falciparum infection causes proinflammatory priming of human TLR responses. J Immunol. 2007 Jul 1;179(1):162–71.
- 60. Gazzinelli RT, Kalantari P, Fitzgerald KA, Golenbock DT. Innate sensing of malaria parasites. Nat Rev Immunol. 2014 Nov;14(11):744–57.
- 61. Stevenson MM, Riley EM. Innate immunity to malaria. Nat Rev Immunol. 2004 Mar;4(3):169–80.
- Dooley NL, Chabikwa TG, Pava Z, Loughland JR, Hamelink J, Berry K, et al. Single cell transcriptomics shows that malaria promotes unique regulatory responses across multiple immune cell subsets. Nat Commun. 2023 Nov;14(1):7387.
- Nahrendorf W, Ivens A, Spence PJ. Inducible mechanisms of disease tolerance provide an alternative strategy of acquired immunity to malaria. Elife. 2021 Mar 23;10:e63838.
- 64. Aitken EH, Alemu A, Rogerson SJ. Neutrophils and Malaria. Front Immunol. 2018 Dec 19;9:3005.
- Waters LS, Taverne J, Tai PC, Spry CJ, Targett GA, Playfair JH. Killing of Plasmodium falciparum by eosinophil secretory products. Infect Immun. 1987 Apr;55(4):877–81.
- 66. Rosenberg HF, Dyer KD, Foster PS. Eosinophils: changing perspectives in health and disease. Nat Rev Immunol. 2013 Jan;13(1):9–22.
- 67. Chu VT, Berek C. Immunization induces activation of bone marrow eosinophils

required for plasma cell survival. Eur J Immunol. 2012 Jan;42(1):130-7.

- Kurtzhals JAL, Adabayeri V, Goka BQ, Akanmori BD, Oliver-Commey JO, Nkrumah FK, et al. Low plasma concentrations of interleukin 10 in severe malarial anaemia compared with cerebral and uncomplicated malaria. Lancet. 1998 Jun 13;351(9118):1768–72.
- 69. Krystel-Whittemore M, Dileepan KN, Wood JG. Mast Cell: A Multi-Functional Master Cell. Front Immunol. 2016 Jan 6;6:620.
- 70. Wilainam P, Nintasen R, Viriyavejakul P. Mast cell activation in the skin of Plasmodium falciparum malaria patients. Malar J. 2015 Feb 7;14:67.
- 71. Ortega-Pajares A, Rogerson SJ. The Rough Guide to Monocytes in Malaria Infection. Front Immunol. 2018 Dec 7;9:2888.
- 72. Appleby LJ, Nausch N, Midzi N, Mduluza T, Allen JE, Mutapi F. Sources of heterogeneity in human monocyte subsets. Immunol Lett. 2013 Apr;152(1):32–41.
- Zhou J, Ludlow LE, Hasang W, Rogerson SJ, Jaworowski A. Opsonization of malaria-infected erythrocytes activates the inflammasome and enhances inflammatory cytokine secretion by human macrophages. Malar J. 2012 Oct 9;11:343.
- 74. Stanisic DI, Cutts J, Eriksson E, Fowkes FJI, Rosanas-Urgell A, Siba P, et al. γδ T cells and CD14+ monocytes are predominant cellular sources of cytokines and chemokines associated with severe malaria. J Infect Dis. 2014 Jul 15;210(2):295–305.
- Ioannidis LJ, Eriksson E, Hansen DS. CD14(+) monocytes are the main leucocytic sources of CXCL10 in response to Plasmodium falciparum. Parasitology. 2020 Apr;147(4):465–70.
- Portugal S, Moebius J, Skinner J, Doumbo S, Doumtabe D, Kone Y, et al. Exposure-Dependent Control of Malaria-Induced Inflammation in Children. PLoS Pathog. 2014 Apr 17;10(4):e1004079.
- 77. Moncunill G, Scholzen A, Mpina M, Nhabomba A, Hounkpatin AB, Osaba L, et al. Antigen-stimulated PBMC transcriptional protective signatures for malaria immunization. Sci Transl Med. 2020 May 13;12(543): eaay8924.
- 78. Wynn TA, Chawla A, Pollard JW. Macrophage biology in development,

homeostasis and disease. Nature. 2013 Apr 25;496(7446):445–55.

- Tweedell RE, Qi L, Sun Z, Dinglasan RR. Kupffer Cells Survive Plasmodium berghei Sporozoite Exposure and Respond with a Rapid Cytokine Release. Pathog (Basel, Switzerland). 2018 Nov 24;7(4):91.
- Yadava A, Kumar S, Dvorak JA, Milon G, Miller LH. Trafficking of Plasmodium chabaudi adami-infected erythrocytes within the mouse spleen. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1996 May 14;93(10):4595–9.
- Stevenson MM, Ghadirian E, Phillips NC, Rae D, Podoba JE. Role of mononuclear phagocytes in elimination of Plasmodium chabaudi AS infection. Parasite Immunol. 1989 Sep;11(5):529–44.
- Ayi K, Patel SN, Serghides L, Smith TG, Kain KC. Nonopsonic phagocytosis of erythrocytes infected with ring-stage Plasmodium falciparum. Infect Immun. 2005 Apr;73(4):2559–63.
- Patel SN, Serghides L, Smith TG, Febbraio M, Silverstein RL, Kurtz TW, et al. CD36 mediates the phagocytosis of Plasmodium falciparum-infected erythrocytes by rodent macrophages. J Infect Dis. 2004 Jan 15;189(2):204–13.
- Yoneto T, Waki S, Takai T, Yi T, Iwakura Y, Mizuguchi J, et al. A critical role of Fc receptor-mediated antibody-dependent phagocytosis in the host resistance to blood-stage Plasmodium berghei XAT infection. J Immunol. 2001 May 15;166(10):6236–41.
- 85. Yap XZ, Lundie RJ, Beeson JG, O'Keeffe M. Dendritic cell responses and function in malaria. Front Immunol. 2019 Mar 4;10:357.
- 86. Eriksson EM, Sampaio NG, Schofield L. Toll-Like Receptors and Malaria Sensing and Susceptibility. J Trop Dis. 2013 Dec 20;2(1):1–7.
- Chakravarty S, Cockburn IA, Kuk S, Overstreet MG, Sacci JB, Zavala F. CD8+ T lymphocytes protective against malaria liver stages are primed in skin-draining lymph nodes. Nat Med. 2007 Sep;13(9):1035–41.
- Leiriao P, Mota MM, Rodriguez A. Apoptotic Plasmodium-infected hepatocytes provide antigens to liver dendritic cells. J Infect Dis. 2005 May 15;191(10):1576– 81.
- 89. Pinzon-Charry A, Woodberry T, Kienzle V, McPhun V, Minigo G, Lampah DA, et

al. Apoptosis and dysfunction of blood dendritic cells in patients with falciparum and vivax malaria. J Exp Med. 2013 Jul 29;210(8):1635–46.

- 90. Vivier E, Tomasello E, Baratin M, Walzer T, Ugolini S. Functions of natural killer cells. Nat Immunol. 2008 May;9(5):503–10.
- 91. Boehm U, Klamp T, Groot M, Howard JC. Cellular responses to interferongamma. Annu Rev Immunol. 1997 Apr;15:749–95.
- 92. Wolf A-S, Sherratt S, Riley EM. NK Cells: Uncertain Allies against Malaria. Front Immunol. 2017 Mar 9;8:212.
- 93. McCall MBB, Roestenberg M, Ploemen I, Teirlinck A, Hopman J, de Mast Q, et al. Memory-like IFN-γ response by NK cells following malaria infection reveals the crucial role of T cells in NK cell activation by P. falciparum. Eur J Immunol. 2010 Dec;40(12):3472–7.
- 94. Artavanis-Tsakonas K, Riley EM. Innate immune response to malaria: rapid induction of IFN-gamma from human NK cells by live Plasmodium falciparum-infected erythrocytes. J Immunol. 2002 Sep 15;169(6):2956–63.
- 95. Arora G, Hart GT, Manzella-Lapeira J, Doritchamou JYA, Narum DL, Thomas LM, et al. NK cells inhibit plasmodium falciparum growth in red blood cells via antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity. Elife. 2018 Jun 26;7:1–20.
- 96. Odera DO, Tuju J, Mwai K, Nkumama IN, Fürle K, Chege T, et al. Anti-merozoite antibodies induce natural killer cell effector function and are associated with immunity against malaria. Sci Transl Med. 2023 Feb 8;15(682):eabn5993.
- Ribot JC, Lopes N, Silva-Santos B. γδ T cells in tissue physiology and surveillance. Nat Rev Immunol. 2021 Apr;21(4):221–32.
- 98. D'Ombrain MC, Hansen DS, Simpson KM, Schofield L. gammadelta-T cells expressing NK receptors predominate over NK cells and conventional T cells in the innate IFN-gamma response to Plasmodium falciparum malaria. Eur J Immunol. 2007 Jul;37(7):1864–73.
- McKenna KC, Tsuji M, Sarzotti M, Sacci JBJ, Witney AA, Azad AF. gammadelta T cells are a component of early immunity against preerythrocytic malaria parasites. Infect Immun. 2000 Apr;68(4):2224–30.
- 100. Ho M, Webster HK, Tongtawe P, Pattanapanyasat K, Weidanz WP. Increased

gamma delta T cells in acute Plasmodium falciparum malaria. Immunol Lett. 1990 Aug;25(1–3):139–41.

- 101. Roussilhon C, Agrapart M, Ballet JJ, Bensussan A. T lymphocytes bearing the gamma delta T cell receptor in patients with acute Plasmodium falciparum malaria. J Infect Dis.1990 Jul;162(1): 283–5.
- 102. Junqueira C, Polidoro RB, Castro G, Absalon S, Liang Z, Sen Santara S, et al. γδ T cells suppress Plasmodium falciparum blood-stage infection by direct killing and phagocytosis. Nat Immunol. 2021 Mar;22(3):347–57.
- 103. von Borstel A, Chevour P, Arsovski D, Krol JMM, Howson LJ, Berry AA, et al. Repeated Plasmodium falciparum infection in humans drives the clonal expansion of an adaptive γδ T cell repertoire . Sci Transl Med. 2021 Dec;13(622):eabe7430.
- 104. Pohl K, Cockburn IA. Innate immunity to malaria: The good, the bad and the unknown. Front Immunol. 2022 Aug 19;13:1–9.
- 105. Kremsner PG, Winkler S, Brandts C, Wildling E, Jenne L, Graninger W, et al. Prediction of accelerated cure in Plasmodium falciparum malaria by the elevated capacity of tumor necrosis factor production. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 1995 Nov;53(5):532–8.
- 106. Rovira-Vallbona E, Moncunill G, Bassat Q, Aguilar R, Machevo S, Puyol L, et al. Low antibodies against Plasmodium falciparum and imbalanced pro-inflammatory cytokines are associated with severe malaria in Mozambican children: a casecontrol study. Malar J. 2012 May 30;11:181.
- 107. Hermsen CC, Konijnenberg Y, Mulder L, Loé C, Van Deuren M, Van Der Meer JWM, et al. Circulating concentrations of soluble granzyme A and B increase during natural and experimental Plasmodium falciparum infections. Clin Exp Immunol. 2003 Jun;132(3):467–72.
- McCall MBB, Sauerwein RW. Interferon-γ--central mediator of protective immune responses against the pre-erythrocytic and blood stage of malaria. J Leukoc Biol. 2010 Dec;88(6):1131–43.
- 109. Singh RP, Kashiwamura S, Rao P, Okamura H, Mukherjee A, Chauhan VS. The role of IL-18 in blood-stage immunity against murine malaria Plasmodium yoelii

265 and Plasmodium berghei ANKA. J Immunol. 2002 May 1;168(9):4674-81.

- 110. Stevenson MM, Tam MF, Wolf SF, Sher A. IL-12-induced protection against blood-stage Plasmodium chabaudi AS requires IFN-gamma and TNF-alpha and occurs via a nitric oxide-dependent mechanism. J Immunol. 1995 Sep 1;155(5):2545–56.
- 111. Moncunill G, Mayor A, Jiménez A, Nhabomba A, Puyol L, Manaca MN, et al. Cytokine and Antibody Responses to Plasmodium falciparum in Naïve Individuals during a First Malaria Episode: Effect of Age and Malaria Exposure. PLoS One. 2013 Feb 21;8(2):e55756.
- 112. Dobaño C, Nhabomba AJ, Manaca MN, Berthoud T, Aguilar R, Quintó L, et al. A Balanced Proinflammatory and Regulatory Cytokine Signature in Young African Children Is Associated With Lower Risk of Clinical Malaria. Clin Infect Dis. 2019 Aug 16;69(5):820–8.
- 113. Moncunill G, Mayor A, Bardají A, Puyol L, Nhabomba A, Barrios D, et al. Cytokine profiling in immigrants with clinical malaria after extended periods of interrupted exposure to Plasmodium falciparum. PLoS One. 2013 Aug 14;8(8):e73360.
- 114. Netea MG, Domínguez-Andrés J, Barreiro LB, Chavakis T, Divangahi M, Fuchs E, et al. Defining trained immunity and its role in health and disease. Nat Rev Immunol. 2020 Jun;20(6):375–88.
- 115. Arts RJW, Carvalho A, La Rocca C, Palma C, Rodrigues F, Silvestre R, et al. Immunometabolic Pathways in BCG-Induced Trained Immunity. Cell Rep. 2016 Dec 6;17(10):2562–71.
- 116. Schrum JE, Crabtree JN, Dobbs KR, Kiritsy MC, Reed GW, Gazzinelli RT, et al. Cutting Edge: Plasmodium falciparum Induces Trained Innate Immunity . J Immunol. 2018 Feb 15;200(4):1243–8.
- 117. Crabtree JN, Caffrey DR, de Souza Silva L, Kurt-Jones EA, Dobbs K, Dent A, et al. Lymphocyte crosstalk is required for monocyte-intrinsic trained immunity to Plasmodium falciparum. J Clin Invest. 2022 Jun 1;132(11):e139298.
- 118. Walk J, de Bree LCJ, Graumans W, Stoter R, van Gemert GJ, van de Vegte-Bolmer M, et al. Outcomes of controlled human malaria infection after BCG vaccination. Nat Commun. 2019 Feb 20;10(1):874.

- 119. Walk J, Keramati F, de Bree LCJ, Arts RJW, Blok B, Netea MG, et al. Controlled Human Malaria Infection Induces Long-Term Functional Changes in Monocytes. Front Mol Biosci. 2020 Nov 26;7:604553.
- Boyle MJ, Engwerda CR, Jagannathan P. The impact of Plasmodium-driven immunoregulatory networks on immunity to malaria. Nat Rev Immunol. 2024 Sep; 24(9):637-653.
- 121. Guha R, Mathioudaki A, Doumbo S, Doumtabe D, Skinner J, Arora G, et al. Plasmodium falciparum malaria drives epigenetic reprogramming of human monocytes toward a regulatory phenotype. PLoS Pathog. 2021 Apr 6;17(4):e1009430.
- 122. Akkaya M, Kwak K, Pierce SK. B cell memory: building two walls of protection against pathogens. Nat Rev Immunol. 2020 Apr;20(4):229–38.
- 123. Vidarsson G, Dekkers G, Rispens T. IgG subclasses and allotypes: From structure to effector functions. Front Immunol. 2014 Oct 20;5:520.
- 124. Guilliams M, Bruhns P, Saeys Y, Hammad H, Lambrecht BN. The function of Fcγ receptors in dendritic cells and macrophages. Nat Rev Immunol. 2014 Feb;14(2):94–108.
- 125. Bournazos S, Wang TT, Dahan R, Maamary J, Ravetch J V. Signaling by antibodies: Recent progress. Annu Rev Immunol. 2017 Apr 26;35:285–311.
- 126. Teo A, Feng G, Brown G V., Beeson JG, Rogerson SJ. Functional Antibodies and Protection against Blood-stage Malaria. Trends in Parasitology. 2016 Nov;32(11):887-898.
- 127. Kurup SP, Butler NS, Harty JT. T cell-mediated immunity to malaria. Nat Rev Immunol. 2019 Jul;19(7):457–71.
- 128. Kenneth M. Janeway's Immunobiology. 9th ed. New York (NY): Garland Science, Taylor & Francis Group; 2017.
- 129. Sckisel GD, Bouchlaka MN, Monjazeb AM, Crittenden M, Curti BD, Wilkins DEC, et al. Out-of-Sequence Signal 3 Paralyzes Primary CD4+ T-Cell-Dependent Immunity. Immunity. 2015 Aug 18;43(2):240–50.
- 130. Dupage M, Bluestone JA. Harnessing the plasticity of CD4+ T cells to treat immune-mediated disease. Nat Rev Immunol. 2016 Mar;16(3):149–63.

- 131. Nutt SL, Hodgkin PD, Tarlinton DM, Corcoran LM. The generation of antibodysecreting plasma cells. Nat Rev Immunol. 2015 Mar;15(3):160–71.
- Urban SL, Doll KL, Harty JT. Mechanisms of adaptive immunity to Plasmodium liver-stage infection: The known and unknown. In: Mota MM, Rodriguez A, editors. *Malaria: Immune Response to Infection and Vaccination.* New York: Springer; 2017. p. 27–45.
- Hollingdale MR, Nardin EH, Tharavanij S, Schwartz AL, Nussenzweig RS.
 Inhibition of entry of Plasmodium falciparum and P. vivax sporozoites into cultured cells; an in vitro assay of protective antibodies. J Immunol. 1984 Feb;132(2):909–13.
- 134. Flores-Garcia Y, Nasir G, Hopp CS, Munoz C, Balaban AE, Zavala F, et al. Antibody-Mediated Protection against Plasmodium Sporozoites Begins at the Dermal Inoculation Site. MBio. 2018 Nov 20;9(6):e02194-18.
- 135. Crompton PD, Moebius J, Portugal S, Waisberg M, Hart G, Garver LS, et al. Malaria immunity in man and mosquito: Insights into unsolved mysteries of a deadly infectious disease. Annu Rev Immun. 2014 Mar;32:157–87.
- 136. John CC, Moormann AM, Pregibon DC, Sumba PO, McHugh MM, Narum DL, et al. Correlation of high levels of antibodies to multiple pre-erythrocytic Plasmodium falciparum antigens and protection from infection. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2005 Jul;73(1):222–8.
- 137. Aide P, Dobaño C, Sacarlal J, Aponte JJ, Mandomando I, Guinovart C, et al. Four year immunogenicity of the RTS,S/AS02(A) malaria vaccine in Mozambican children during a phase IIb trial. Vaccine. 2011 Aug 11;29(35):6059–67.
- 138. Mac-Daniel L, Buckwalter MR, Berthet M, Virk Y, Yui K, Albert ML, et al. Local Immune Response to Injection of *Plasmodium* Sporozoites into the Skin. J Immunol. 2014 Aug 1;193(3):1246-57.
- 139. Demeure CE, Brahimi K, Hacini F, Marchand F, Péronet R, Huerre M, et al. Anopheles mosquito bites activate cutaneous mast cells leading to a local inflammatory response and lymph node hyperplasia. J Immunol. 2005 Apr 1;174(7):3932–40.
- 140. Radtke AJ, Kastenmüller W, Espinosa DA, Gerner MY, Tse S-W, Sinnis P, et al.

Lymph-node resident CD8α+ dendritic cells capture antigens from migratory malaria sporozoites and induce CD8+ T cell responses. PLoS Pathog. 2015 Feb 6;11(2):e1004637.

- 141. Obeid M, Franetich JF, Lorthiois A, Gego A, Grüner AC, Tefit M, et al. Skindraining lymph node priming is sufficient to induce sterile immunity against preerythrocytic malaria. EMBO Mol Med. 2013 Feb;5(2):250–63.
- Romero P, Maryanski JL, Corradin G, Nussenzweig RS, Nussenzweig V, Zavala F. Cloned cytotoxic T cells recognize an epitope in the circumsporozoite protein and protect against malaria. Nature. 1989 Sep 28;341(6240):323–6.
- 143. Schofield L, Villaquiran J, Ferreira A, Schellekens H, Nussenzweig R, Nussenzweig V. γ Interferon, CD8+ T cells and antibodies required for immunity to malaria sporozoites. Nature. 1987 Dec;330(6149):664–6.
- 144. Oliveira GA, Kumar KA, Calvo-Calle JM, Othoro C, Altszuler D, Nussenzweig V, et al. Class II-restricted protective immunity induced by malaria sporozoites. Infect Immun. 2008 Mar;76(3):1200–6.
- 145. Rodrigues M, Nussenzweig RS, Zavala F. The relative contribution of antibodies, CD4+ and CD8+ T cells to sporozoite-induced protection against malaria. Immunology. 1993 Sep;80(1):1–5.
- 146. Perez-Mazliah D, Langhorne J. CD4 T-cell subsets in malaria: Th1/Th2 revisited. Front Immunol. 2015 Jan 12;5:671.
- 147. Reece WHH, Pinder M, Gothard PK, Milligan P, Bojang K, Doherty T, et al. A CD4(+) T-cell immune response to a conserved epitope in the circumsporozoite protein correlates with protection from natural Plasmodium falciparum infection and disease. Nat Med. 2004 Apr;10(4):406–10.
- Roestenberg M, McCall M, Hopman J, Wiersma J, Luty AJF, van Gemert GJ, et al. Protection against a Malaria Challenge by Sporozoite Inoculation. N Engl J Med. 2009 Jul 30;361(5):468–77.
- 149. Bijker EM, Teirlinck AC, Schats R, van Gemert G-J, van de Vegte-Bolmer M, van Lieshout L, et al. Cytotoxic markers associate with protection against malaria in human volunteers immunized with Plasmodium falciparum sporozoites. J Infect Dis. 2014 Nov 15;210(10):1605–15.

- 150. Bijker EM, Schats R, Visser LG, Sauerwein RW, Scholzen A. Ex vivo lymphocyte phenotyping during Plasmodium falciparum sporozoite immunization in humans. Parasite Immunol. 2015 Nov;37(11):590–8.
- 151. Hafalla JCR, Morrot A, Sano G-I, Milon G, Lafaille JJ, Zavala F. Early selfregulatory mechanisms control the magnitude of CD8+ T cell responses against liver stages of murine malaria. J Immunol. 2003 Jul 15;171(2):964–70.
- 152. Chandele A, Mukerjee P, Das G, Ahmed R, Chauhan VS. Phenotypic and functional profiling of malaria-induced CD8 and CD4 T cells during blood-stage infection with Plasmodium yoelii. Immunology. 2011 Feb;132(2):273–86.
- 153. Schmidt NW, Podyminogin RL, Butler NS, Badovinac VP, Tucker BJ, Bahjat KS, et al. Memory CD8 T cell responses exceeding a large but definable threshold provide long-term immunity to malaria. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2008 Sep 16;105(37):14017–22.
- 154. White KL, Snyder HL, Krzych U. MHC class I-dependent presentation of exoerythrocytic antigens to CD8+ T lymphocytes is required for protective immunity against Plasmodium berghei. J Immunol. 1996 May 1;156(9):3374–81.
- 155. Weiss WR, Sedegah M, Beaudoin RL, Miller LH, Good MF. CD8+ T cells (cytotoxic/suppressors) are required for protection in mice immunized with malaria sporozoites. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1988 Jan;85(2):573–6.
- 156. Weiss WR, Jiang CG. Protective CD8+ T lymphocytes in primates immunized with malaria sporozoites. PLoS One. 2012 Feb 15;7(2):e31247.
- 157. Malik A, Egan JE, Houghten RA, Sadoff JC, Hoffman SL. Human cytotoxic T lymphocytes against the Plasmodium falciparum circumsporozoite protein. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1991 Apr 15;88(8):3300–4.
- 158. Sano G, Hafalla JC, Morrot A, Abe R, Lafaille JJ, Zavala F. Swift development of protective effector functions in naive CD8(+) T cells against malaria liver stages. J Exp Med. 2001 Jul 16;194(2):173–80.
- 159. Carvalho LH, Sano GI, Hafalla JCR, Morrot A, De Lafaille MAC, Zavala F. IL-4secreting CD4+ T cells are crucial to the development of CD8+ T-cell responses against malaria liver stages. Nat Med. 2002;8(2):166–70.
- 160. Hassert M, Arumugam S, Harty JT. Memory CD8+ T cell-mediated protection

against liver-stage malaria. Immunol Rev. 2023 Jul;316(1):84–103.

- 161. Cohen S, McGregor IA, Carrington S. Gamma-globulin and acquired immunity to human malaria. Nature. 1961 Nov 25;192(4804):733–7.
- 162. Bouharoun-Tayoun H, Attanath P, Sabchareon A, Chongsuphajaisiddhi T, Druilhe P. Antibodies that protect humans against Plasmodium falciparum blood stages do not on their own inhibit parasite growth and invasion in vitro, but act in cooperation with monocytes. J Exp Med. 1990 Dec 1;172(6):1633–41.
- 163. Sabchareon A, Burnouf T, Ouattara D, Attanath P, Bouharoun-Tayoun H, Chantavanich P, et al. Parasitologic and clinical human response to immunoglobulin administration in falciparum malaria. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 1991 Sep;45(3):297–308.
- 164. Takala SL, Plowe C V. Genetic diversity and malaria vaccine design, testing and efficacy: preventing and overcoming 'vaccine resistant malaria'. Parasite Immunol. 2009 Sep;31(9):560–73.
- Scherf A, Lopez-Rubio JJ, Riviere L. Antigenic variation in Plasmodium falciparum. Annu Rev Microbiol. 2008 Oct;62:445–70.
- 166. Chan J-A, Howell KB, Reiling L, Ataide R, Mackintosh CL, Fowkes FJI, et al. Targets of antibodies against Plasmodium falciparum-infected erythrocytes in malaria immunity. J Clin Invest. 2012 Sep;122(9):3227–38.
- 167. Drakeley CJ, Corran PH, Coleman PG, Tongren JE, McDonald SLR, Carneiro I, et al. Estimating medium- and long-term trends in malaria transmission by using serological markers of malaria exposure. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2005 Apr 5;102(14):5108–13.
- 168. Greenhouse B, Ho B, Hubbard A, Njama-Meya D, Narum DL, Lanar DE, et al. Antibodies to Plasmodium falciparum antigens predict a higher risk of malaria but protection from symptoms once parasitemic. J Infect Dis. 2011 Jul 1;204(1):19– 26.
- 169. Dobaño C, Quelhas D, Quintó L, Puyol L, Serra-Casas E, Mayor A, et al. Agedependent IgG subclass responses to Plasmodium falciparum EBA-175 are differentially associated with incidence of malaria in Mozambican children. Clin Vaccine Immunol. 2012 Feb;19(2):157–66.

- 170. Doritchamou JYA, Aitken EH, Luty AJF. Editorial: Immunity to Parasitic Infections in Pregnancy. Front Immunol. 2021 Dec 16;12:813446.
- 171. Hayton K, Gaur D, Liu A, Takahashi J, Henschen B, Singh S, et al. Erythrocyte binding protein PfRH5 polymorphisms determine species-specific pathways of Plasmodium falciparum invasion. Cell Host Microbe. 2008 Jul 17;4(1):40–51.
- 172. Baum J, Chen L, Healer J, Lopaticki S, Boyle M, Triglia T, et al. Reticulocytebinding protein homologue 5 - an essential adhesin involved in invasion of human erythrocytes by Plasmodium falciparum. Int J Parasitol. 2009 Feb;39(3):371–80.
- 173. Tran TM, Ongoiba A, Coursen J, Crosnier C, Diouf A, Huang CY, et al. Naturally acquired antibodies specific for plasmodium falciparum reticulocyte-binding protein homologue 5 inhibit parasite growth and predict protection from malaria. J Infect Dis. 2014 Mar 1;209(5):789–98.
- 174. Osier FH, Fegan G, Polley SD, Murungi L, Verra F, Tetteh KK, et al. Breadth and magnitude of antibody responses to multiple Plasmodium falciparum merozoite antigens are associated with protection from clinical malaria. Infect Immun. 2008 May 1;76(5):2240–8.
- 175. Dobaño C, Santano R, Vidal M, Jiménez A, Jairoce C, Ubillos I, et al. Differential patterns of IgG subclass responses to plasmodium falciparum antigens in relation to malaria protection and RTS,S vaccination. Front Immunol. 2019 Mar 15;10439.
- 176. Yman V, White MT, Asghar M, Sundling C, Sondén K, Draper SJ, et al. Antibody responses to merozoite antigens after natural Plasmodium falciparum infection: Kinetics and longevity in absence of re-exposure. BMC Med. 2019 Jan 30;17(1):22.
- 177. Stanisie DI, Richards JS, McCallum FJ, Michon P, King CL, Schoepflin S, et al. Immunoglobulin G subclass-specific responses against Plasmodium falciparum merozoite antigens are associated with control of parasitemia and protection from symptomatic illness. Infect Immun. 2009 Mar;77(3):1165–74.
- 178. Ndungu FM, Bull PC, Ross A, Lowe BS, Kabiru E, Marsh K. Naturally acquired immunoglobulin (Ig)G subclass antibodies to crude asexual Plasmodium falciparum lysates: Evidence for association with protection for IgG1 and disease for IgG2. Parasite Immunol. 2002 Feb;24(2):77–82.

- 179. Tongren JE, Drakeley CJ, McDonald SLR, Reyburn HG, Manjurano A, Nkya WMM, et al. Target antigen, age, and duration of antigen exposure independently regulate immunoglobulin G subclass switching in malaria. Infect Immun. 2006 Jan;74(1):257–64.
- 180. Akter J, Khoury DS, Aogo R, Lansink LIM, SheelaNair A, Thomas BS, et al. Plasmodium-specific antibodies block in vivo parasite growth without clearing infected red blood cells. PLoS Pathog. 2019 Feb 27;15(2):e1007599.
- 181. Kana IH, Singh SK, Garcia-Senosiain A, Dodoo D, Singh S, Adu B, et al. Breadth of Functional Antibodies Is Associated With Plasmodium falciparum Merozoite Phagocytosis and Protection Against Febrile Malaria. J Infect Dis. 2019 Jun 19;220(2):275–84.
- 182. Osier FHA, Feng G, Boyle MJ, Langer C, Zhou J, Richards JS, et al. Opsonic phagocytosis of Plasmodium falciparum merozoites: Mechanism in human immunity and a correlate of protection against malaria. BMC Med. 2014 Jul 1;12(108).
- 183. Nkumama IN, Ogwang R, Odera D, Musasia F, Mwai K, Nyamako L, et al. Breadth of Fc-mediated effector function correlates with clinical immunity following human malaria challenge. Immunity. 2024 Jun 11;57(6):1215-1224.e6.
- 184. Boyle MJ, Reiling L, Feng G, Langer C, Osier FH, Aspeling-Jones H, et al. Human antibodies fix complement to inhibit plasmodium falciparum invasion of erythrocytes andare associated with protection against malaria. Immunity. 2015 Mar 17;42(3):580–90.
- 185. Reiling L, Boyle MJ, White MT, Wilson DW, Feng G, Weaver R, et al. Targets of complement-fixing antibodies in protective immunity against malaria in children. Nat Commun. 2019 Feb 5;10(1):610.
- Hill DL, Schofield L, Wilson DW. IgG opsonization of merozoites: multiple immune mechanisms for malaria vaccine development. Int J Parasitol. 2017 Sep;47(10– 11):585–95.
- 187. Furtado R, Paul M, Zhang J, Sung J, Karell P, Kim RS, et al. Cytolytic circumsporozoite-specific memory CD4(+) T cell clones are expanded during Plasmodium falciparum infection. Nat Commun. 2023 Nov 25;14(1):7726.

- 188. Bastos KR, Barboza R, Elias RM, Sardinha LR, Grisotto MG, Marinho CR, et al. Impaired macrophage responses may contribute to exacerbation of blood-stage Plasmodium chabaudi chabaudi malaria in interleukin-12-deficient mice. J Interferon Cytokine Res. 2002 Dec;22(12):1191–9.
- Su Z, Stevenson MM. Central role of endogenous gamma interferon in protective immunity against blood-stage Plasmodium chabaudi AS infection. Infect Immun. 2000 Aug;68(8):4399–406.
- 190. Horowitz A, Behrens RH, Okell L, Fooks AR, Riley EM. NK Cells as Effectors of Acquired Immune Responses: Effector CD4 + T Cell-Dependent Activation of NK Cells Following Vaccination . J Immunol. 2010 Sep 1;185(5):2808–18.
- Pombo DJ, Lawrence G, Hirunpetcharat C, Rzepczyk C, Bryden M, Cloonan N, et al. Immunity to malaria after administration of ultra-low doses of red cells infected with Plasmodium falciparum. Lancet. 2002 Aug 24;360(9333):610–7.
- 192. Winkler S, Willheim M, Baier K, Schmid D, Aichelburg A, Graninger W, et al. Frequency of cytokine-producing T cells in patients of different age groups with Plasmodium falciparum malaria. J Infect Dis. 1999 Jan;179(1):209–16.
- 193. Torre D, Speranza F, Giola M, Matteelli A, Tambini R, Biondi G. Role of Th1 and Th2 cytokines in immune response to uncomplicated Plasmodium falciparum malaria. Clin Diagn Lab Immunol. 2002 Mar;9(2):348–51.
- 194. Taylor-Robinson AW, Phillips RS. Th1 and Th2 CD4+ T cell clones specific for Plasmodium chabaudi but not for an unrelated antigen protect against blood stage P. chabaudi infection. Eur J Immunol. 1994 Jan;24(1):158–64.
- 195. Troye-Blomberg M, Riley EM, Kabilan L, Holmberg M, Perlmann H, Andersson U, et al. Production by activated human T cells of interleukin 4 but not interferongamma is associated with elevated levels of serum antibodies to activating malaria antigens. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1990 Jul;87(14):5484–8.
- 196. Lin Y, Slight SR, Khader SA. Th17 cytokines and vaccine-induced immunity. Semin Immunopathol. 2010 Mar;32(1):79–90.
- Wei L, Laurence A, Elias KM, O'Shea JJ. IL-21 is produced by Th17 cells and drives IL-17 production in a STAT3-dependent manner. J Biol Chem. 2007 Nov 30;282(48):34605–10.

- 198. Crotty S. Follicular Helper CD4 T cells (T FH). Annu Rev Immunol. 2011 Feb 11;29:621–63.
- 199. Soon MSF, Haque A. Recent Insights into CD4+ Th Cell Differentiation in Malaria.J Immunol. 2018 Mar 15;200(6):1965–75.
- 200. Zander RA, Guthmiller JJ, Graham AC, Pope RL, Burke BE, Carr DJJ, et al. Type I Interferons Induce T Regulatory 1 Responses and Restrict Humoral Immunity during Experimental Malaria. PLoS Pathog. 2016 Oct 12;12(10):e1005945.
- 201. Obeng-Adjei N, Portugal S, Tran TM, Yazew TB, Skinner J, Li S, et al. Circulating Th1-Cell-type Tfh Cells that Exhibit Impaired B Cell Help Are Preferentially Activated during Acute Malaria in Children. Cell Rep. 2015 Oct 13;13(2):425–39.
- 202. Linterman MA, Pierson W, Lee SK, Kallies A, Kawamoto S, Rayner TF, et al.
 Foxp3+ follicular regulatory T cells control the germinal center response. Nat Med.
 2011 Jul 24;17(8):975–82.
- 203. Kurup SP, Obeng-Adjei N, Anthony SM, Traore B, Doumbo OK, Butler NS, et al. Regulatory T cells impede acute and long-term immunity to blood-stage malaria through CTLA-4. Nat Med. 2017 Oct 1;23(10):1220–5.
- Sage PT, Sharpe AH. T follicular regulatory cells. Immunol Rev. 2016 May;271(1):246–59.
- 205. Belkaid Y. Regulatory T cells and infection: A dangerous necessity. Nat Rev Immunol. 2007 Nov;7(11):875–88.
- 206. Casares S, Richie TL. Immune evasion by malaria parasites: a challenge for vaccine development. Curr Opin Immunol. 2009 Jun;21(3):321–30.
- McManus CM, Maizels RM. Regulatory T cells in parasite infections: susceptibility, specificity and specialisation. Trends Parasitol. 2023 Jul;39(7):547–62.
- 208. Walther M, Tongren JE, Andrews L, Korbel D, King E, Fletcher H, et al. Upregulation of TGF-β, FOXP3, and CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells correlates with more rapid parasite growth in human malaria infection. Immunity. 2005 Sep;23(3):287–96.
- 209. Mackroth MS, Malhotra I, Mungai P, Koech D, Muchiri E, King CL. Human cord blood CD4+CD25hi regulatory T cells suppress prenatally acquired T cell

responses to Plasmodium falciparum antigens. J Immunol. 2011 Mar 1;186(5):2780–91.

- 210. Jagannathan P, Kim CC, Greenhouse B, Nankya F, Bowen K, Eccles-James I, et al. Loss and dysfunction of Vδ2+γδ T cells are associated with clinical tolerance to malaria. Sci Transl Med. 2014 Aug 27;6(251):251ra117.
- 211. Roncarolo MG, Gregori S, Bacchetta R, Battaglia M, Gagliani N. The Biology of T Regulatory Type 1 Cells and Their Therapeutic Application in Immune-Mediated Diseases. Immunity. 2018 Dec 18;49(6):1004–19.
- 212. Couper KN, Blount DG, Wilson MS, Hafalla JC, Belkaid Y, Kamanaka M, et al. IL-10 from CD4CD25Foxp3CD127 adaptive regulatory T cells modulates parasite clearance and pathology during malaria infection. PLoS Pathog. 2008 Feb 29;4(2):e1000004.
- 213. Kossodo S, Monso C, Juillard P, Velu T, Goldman M, Grau GE. Interleukin-10 modulates susceptibility in experimental cerebral malaria. Immunology. 1997 Aug;91(4):536–40.
- 214. Othoro C, Lal AA, Nahlen B, Koech D, Orago AS, Udhayakumar V. A low interleukin-10 tumor necrosis factor-alpha ratio is associated with malaria anemia in children residing in a holoendemic malaria region in western Kenya. J Infect Dis. 1999 Jan;179(1):279–82.
- 215. Hugosson E, Montgomery SM, Premji Z, Troye-Blomberg M, Björkman A. Higher IL-10 levels are associated with less effective clearance of Plasmodium falciparum parasites. Parasite Immunol. 2004 Mar;26(3):111–7.
- 216. Jagannathan P, Eccles-James I, Bowen K, Nankya F, Auma A, Wamala S, et al. IFNγ/IL-10 co-producing cells dominate the CD4 response to malaria in highly exposed children. PLoS Pathog. 2014 Jan;10(1):e1003864.
- 217. Boyle MJ, Jagannathan P, Bowen K, McIntyre TI, Vance HM, Farrington LA, et al. The Development of Plasmodium falciparum-Specific IL10 CD4 T Cells and Protection from Malaria in Children in an Area of High Malaria Transmission. Front Immunol. 2017 Oct 19;8:1329.
- 218. Requena P, Barrios D, Robinson LJ, Samol P, Umbers AJ, Wangnapi R, et al. Proinflammatory Responses and Higher IL-10 Production by T Cells Correlate

with Protection against Malaria during Pregnancy and Delivery Outcomes. J Immunol. 2015 Apr 1;194(7):3275–85.

- 219. Brustoski K, Möller U, Kramer M, Petelski A, Brenner S, Palmer DR, et al. IFN-γ and IL-10 Mediate Parasite-Specific Immune Responses of Cord Blood Cells Induced by Pregnancy-Associated Plasmodium falciparum Malaria . J Immunol. 2005 Feb 1;174(3):1738–45.
- 220. da Silva HB, Caetano SS, Monteiro I, Gómez-Conde I, Hanson K, Penha-Gonçalves C, et al. Early skin immunological disturbance after Plasmodiuminfected mosquito bites. Cell Immunol. 2012 May-Jun;277(1–2):22–32.
- Winkel BMF, Pelgrom LR, van Schuijlenburg R, Baalbergen E, Ganesh MS, Gerritsma H, et al. Plasmodium sporozoites induce regulatory macrophages. PLoS Pathog. 2020 Sep 8;16(9):e1008799.
- 222. Crispe IN. The liver as a lymphoid organ. Annu Rev Immunol. 2009 Apr;27:147–63.
- 223. Liu Y, Chen Y, Li Z, Han Y, Sun Y, Wang Q, et al. Role of IL-10-producing regulatory B cells in control of cerebral malaria in Plasmodium berghei infected mice. Eur J Immunol. 2013 Nov;43(11):2907–18.
- 224. Han X, Yang J, Zhang Y, Zhang Y, Cao H, Cao Y, et al. Potential Role for Regulatory B Cells as a Major Source of Interleukin-10 in Spleen from Plasmodium chabaudi-Infected Mice. Infect Immun. 2018 Apr 23;86(5): e00016-18.
- 225. Glass MC, Glass DR, Oliveria J-P, Mbiribindi B, Esquivel CO, Krams SM, et al. Human IL-10-producing B cells have diverse states that are induced from multiple B cell subsets. Cell Rep. 2022 Apr 19;39(3):110728.
- 226. Wherry EJ. T cell exhaustion. Nat Immunol. 2011 Jun;12(6): 492–9.
- 227. Gunasinghe SD, Peres NG, Goyette J, Gaus K. Biomechanics of T Cell Dysfunctions in Chronic Diseases. Front Immunol. 2021 Feb 25;12:600829.
- 228. Roe K. NK-cell exhaustion, B-cell exhaustion and T-cell exhaustion-the differences and similarities. Immunology. 2022 Jun;166(2):155–68.
- 229. Wherry EJ, Kurachi M. Molecular and cellular insights into T cell exhaustion. Nat Rev Immunol. 2015 Aug;15(8):486–99.

- Urban BC, Ferguson DJP, Pain A, Willcox N, Plebanski M, Austyn JM, et al. Plasmodium falciparuminfected erythrocytes modulate the maturation of dendritic cells. Nature. 1999 Jul 1;400(6739):73–7.
- 231. Ocaña-Morgner C, Mota MM, Rodriguez A. Malaria blood stage suppression of liver stage immunity by dendritic cells. J Exp Med. 2003 Jan 20;197(2):143–51.
- Urban BC, Roberts DJ. Malaria, monocytes, macrophages and myeloid dendritic cells: sticking of infected erythrocytes switches off host cells. Curr Opin Immunol. 2002 Aug;14(4):458–65.
- Götz A, Tang MS, Ty MC, Arama C, Ongoiba A, Doumtabe D, et al. Atypical activation of dendritic cells by Plasmodium falciparum. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2017 Dec 5;114(49):E10568–77.
- 234. Malhotra I, Dent A, Mungai P, Wamachi A, Ouma JH, Narum DL, et al. Can prenatal malaria exposure produce an immune tolerant phenotype? A prospective birth cohort study in Kenya. PLoS Med. 2009 Jul 28;6(7):e1000116.
- 235. Illingworth J, Butler NS, Roetynck S, Mwacharo J, Pierce SK, Bejon P, et al. Chronic Exposure to Plasmodium falciparum Is Associated with Phenotypic Evidence of B and T Cell Exhaustion . J Immunol. 2013 Feb 1;190(3):1038–47.
- 236. Abel A, Steeg C, Aminkiah F, Addai-Mensah O, Addo M, Gagliani N, et al. Differential expression pattern of co-inhibitory molecules on CD4+ T cells in uncomplicated versus complicated malaria. Sci Rep. 2018 Mar 19;8(1):4789.
- 237. Frimpong A, Kusi KA, Adu-Gyasi D, Amponsah J, Ofori MF, Ndifon W. Phenotypic Evidence of T Cell Exhaustion and Senescence During Symptomatic Plasmodium falciparum Malaria. Front Immunol. 2019 Jun 18;10:1345.
- 238. Brandi J, Riehn M, Hadjilaou A, Jacobs T. Increased Expression of Multiple Co-Inhibitory Molecules on Malaria-Induced CD8+ T Cells Are Associated With Increased Function Instead of Exhaustion. Front Immunol. 2022 Jul 7;13:878320.
- 239. Brandi J, Lehmann C, Kaminski LC, Schulze zur Wiesch J, Addo M, Ramharter M, et al. T cells expressing multiple co-inhibitory molecules in acute malaria are not exhausted but exert a suppressive function in mice. Eur J Immunol. 2022 Feb 1;52(2):312–27.
- 240. Braddom AE, Batugedara G, Bol S, Bunnik EM. Potential functions of atypical

memory B cells in Plasmodium-exposed individuals. Int J Parasitol. 2020 Nov;50(13):1033–42.

- 241. Ubillos I, Campo JJ, Requena P, Ome-Kaius M, Hanieh S, Rose H, et al. Chronic exposure to malaria is associated with inhibitory and activation markers on atypical memory B cells and marginal zone-like B cells. Front Immunol. 2017 Aug 21;8:966.
- 242. Weiss GE, Crompton PD, Li S, Walsh LA, Moir S, Traore B, et al. Atypical Memory B Cells Are Greatly Expanded in Individuals Living in a Malaria-Endemic Area. J Immunol. 2009 Aug 1;183(3):2176–82.
- 243. Portugal S, Tipton CM, Sohn H, Kone Y, Wang J, Li S, et al. Malaria-associated atypical memory B cells exhibit markedly reduced B cell receptor signaling and effector function. Elife. 2015 May 8;4:e07218.
- 244. Muellenbeck MF, Ueberheide B, Amulic B, Epp A, Fenyo D, Busse CE, et al. Atypical and classical memory B cells produce plasmodium falciparum neutralizing antibodies. J Exp Med. 2013 Feb 11;210(2):389–99.
- 245. Ambegaonkar AA, Kwak K, Sohn H, Manzella-Lapeira J, Brzostowski J, Pierce SK. Expression of inhibitory receptors by B cells in chronic human infectious diseases restricts responses to membrane-associated antigens. Sci Adv. 2020 Jul 24;6(30):eaba6493.
- 246. McCall MBB, Kremsner PG, Mordmüller B. Correlating efficacy and immunogenicity in malaria vaccine trials. Semin Immunol. 2018 Oct;39:52–64.
- 247. Duffy PE, Patrick Gorres J. Malaria vaccines since 2000: progress, priorities, products. npj Vaccines. 2020 Jun 9;5(1):48.
- 248. Graumans W, Jacobs E, Bousema T, Sinnis P. When Is a Plasmodium-Infected Mosquito an Infectious Mosquito? Trends Parasitol. 2020 Aug;36(8):705–16.
- 249. Nussenzweig RS, Vanderberg J, Most H, Orton C. Protective Immunity produced by the Injection of X-irradiated Sporozoites of Plasmodium berghei. Nature. 1967 Oct 14;216(5111):160-2.
- Clyde DF, McCarthy VC, Miller RM, Hornick RB. Specificity of protection of man immunized against sporozoite-induced falciparum malaria. Am J Med Sci. 1973 Dec;266(6):398–403.

- 251. Clyde DF, Most H, McCarthy VC, Vanderberg JP. Immunization of man against sporozite-induced falciparum malaria. Am J Med Sci. 1973 Sep;266(3):169–77.
- 252. Nussenzweig V, Nussenzweig RS. Rationale for the Development of an Engineered Sporozoite Malaria Vaccine. Adv Immunol. 1989; 45:283-334.
- Nardin EH, Nussenzweig V, Nussenzweig RS, Collins WE, Harinasuta KT, Tapchaisri P, et al. Circumsporozoite proteins of human malaria parasites Plasmodium falciparum and Plasmodium vivax. J Exp Med. 1982 Jul;156(1):20– 30.
- 254. Coler RN, Carter D, Friede M, Reed SG. Adjuvants for malaria vaccines. Parasite Immunol. 2009 Sep;31(9):520–8.
- 255. World Health Organization. WHO recommends groundbreaking malaria vaccine for children at risk. 2021. [accessed 2024 Jul 15]. Available from : https://www.who.int/news/item/06-10-2021-who-recommends-groundbreakingmalaria-vaccine-for-children-at-risk
- 256. Didierlaurent AM, Laupèze B, Di Pasquale A, Hergli N, Collignon C, Garçon N. Adjuvant system AS01: helping to overcome the challenges of modern vaccines. Expert Review of Vaccines. 2017 Jan;16(1). p. 55–63.
- 257. Wahl I, Wardemann H. How to induce protective humoral immunity against Plasmodium falciparum circumsporozoite protein. J Exp Med. 2022 Feb 7;219(2):e20201313.
- 258. Laurens MB. RTS,S/AS01 vaccine (Mosquirix[™]): an overview. Hum Vaccines Immunother. 2019 Mar 3;16(3):480-489.
- 259. Leroux-Roels G, Leroux-Roels I, Clement F, Ofori-Anyinam O, Lievens M, Jongert E, et al. Evaluation of the immune response to RTS,S/AS01 and RTS,S/AS02 adjuvanted vaccines: Randomized, double-blind study in malaria-naïve adults. Hum Vaccines Immunother. 2014 Aug 1;10(8):2211–9.
- 260. RTS,S Clinical Trials Partnership. Efficacy and safety of RTS,S/AS01 malaria vaccine with or without a booster dose in infants and children in Africa: final results of a phase 3, individually randomised, controlled trial. Lancet. 2015 Jul 4;386(9988): 31-45.
- 261. Dicko A, Ouedraogo J-B, Zongo I, Sagara I, Cairns M, Yerbanga RS, et al. Seasonal vaccination with RTS,S/AS01(E) vaccine with or without seasonal
malaria chemoprevention in children up to the age of 5 years in Burkina Faso and Mali: a double-blind, randomised, controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet Infect Dis. 2024 Jan;24(1):75–86.

- 262. Collins KA, Snaith R, Cottingham MG, Gilbert SC, Hill AVS. Enhancing protective immunity to malaria with a highly immunogenic virus-like particle vaccine. Sci Rep. 2017 Apr 19;7:46621.
- 263. Datoo MS, Dicko A, Tinto H, Ouédraogo J-B, Hamaluba M, Olotu A, et al. Safety and efficacy of malaria vaccine candidate R21/Matrix-M in African children: a multicentre, double-blind, randomised, phase 3 trial. Lancet. 2024 Feb 10;403(10426):533–44.
- Nussenzweig RS, Vanderberg J, Spitalny GL, Rivera CI, Orton C, Most H. Sporozoite-induced immunity in mammalian malaria. A review. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 1972 Sep;21(5):722–8.
- 265. Hoffman SL, Goh LML, Luke TC, Schneider I, Le TP, Doolan DL, et al. Protection of Humans against Malaria by Immunization with Radiation-Attenuated *Plasmodium falciparum* Sporozoites. J Infect Dis. 2002 Apr 15;185(8): 1155-64.
- 266. Hoffman SL, Billingsley PF, James E, Richman A, Loyevsky M, Li T, et al. Development of a metabolically active, non-replicating sporozoite vaccine to prevent Plasmodium falciparum malaria. Hum Vaccin. 2010 Jan;6(1):97–106.
- 267. Eappen AG, Li T, Marquette M, Chakravarty S, Kc N, Zanghi G, et al. In vitro production of infectious Plasmodium falciparum sporozoites. Nature. 2022 Dec;612(7940):534–9.
- 268. Seder RA, Chang L-J, Enama ME, Zephir KL, Sarwar UN, Gordon IJ, et al. Protection against malaria by intravenous immunization with a nonreplicating sporozoite vaccine. Science. 2013 Sep 20;341(6152):1359–65.
- 269. Epstein JE, Paolino KM, Richie TL, Sedegah M, Singer A, Ruben AJ, et al.
 Protection against Plasmodium falciparum malaria by PfSPZ Vaccine. JCI insight.
 2017 Jan 12;2(1):e89154.
- 270. Sissoko MS, Healy SA, Katile A, Zaidi I, Hu Z, Kamate B, et al. Safety and efficacy of a three-dose regimen of Plasmodium falciparum sporozoite vaccine in adults during an intense malaria transmission season in Mali: a randomised,

controlled phase 1 trial. Lancet Infect Dis. 2022 Mar;22(3):377-89.

- 271. Oneko M, Steinhardt LC, Yego R, Wiegand RE, Swanson PA, Kc N, et al. Safety, immunogenicity and efficacy of PfSPZ Vaccine against malaria in infants in western Kenya: a double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled phase 2 trial. Nat Med. 2021 Sep;27(9):1636–45.
- 272. Sahu T, Gehrke EJ, Flores-Garcia Y, Mlambo G, Romano JD, Coppens I. Chemoprophylaxis vaccination with a Plasmodium liver stage autophagy mutant affords enhanced and long-lasting protection. NPJ vaccines. 2021 Aug 10;6(1):98.
- Mordmüller B, Surat G, Lagler H, Chakravarty S, Ishizuka AS, Lalremruata A, et al. Sterile protection against human malaria by chemoattenuated PfSPZ vaccine. Nature. 2017 Feb 23;542(7642):445–9.
- 274. Mwakingwe-Omari A, Healy SA, Lane J, Cook DM, Kalhori S, Wyatt C, et al. Two chemoattenuated PfSPZ malaria vaccines induce sterile hepatic immunity. Nature. 2021 Jul;595(7866):289–94.
- 275. Richie TL, Church LWP, Murshedkar T, Billingsley PF, James ER, Chen M-C, et al. Sporozoite immunization: innovative translational science to support the fight against malaria. Expert Rev Vaccines. 2023 Jan-Dec;22(1):964–1007.
- 276. Finney OC, Keitany GJ, Smithers H, Kaushansky A, Kappe S, Wang R. Immunization with genetically attenuated P. falciparum parasites induces longlived antibodies that efficiently block hepatocyte invasion by sporozoites. Vaccine. 2014 Apr 17;32(19):2135–8.
- 277. Sulyok Z, Fendel R, Eder B, Lorenz F-R, Kc N, Karnahl M, et al. Heterologous protection against malaria by a simple chemoattenuated PfSPZ vaccine regimen in a randomized trial. Nat Commun. 2021 May 4;12(1):2518.
- 278. Reuling IJ, Mendes AM, Jong GM De, Fabra-garcía A, Nunes-cabaço H, Gemert G Van, et al. An open-label phase 1 / 2a trial of a genetically modified rodent malaria parasite for immunization against Plasmodium falciparum malaria. Sci Transl Med. 2020 May 20;12(544)eaay2578.
- 279. Draper SJ, Heeney JL. Viruses as vaccine vectors for infectious diseases and cancer. Nat Rev Microbiol. 2010 Jan;8(1):62–73.
- 280. Souza APD, Haut L, Reyes-Sandoval A, Pinto AR. Recombinant viruses as

vaccines against viral diseases. Braz J Med Biol Res. 2005 Apr;38(4):509–22.

- 281. Ewer KJ, O'Hara GA, Duncan CJA, Collins KA, Sheehy SH, Reyes-Sandoval A, et al. Protective CD8+ T-cell immunity to human malaria induced by chimpanzee adenovirus-MVA immunisation. Nat Commun. 2013 Nov 28;4:2836.
- 282. Ogwang C, Kimani D, Edwards NJ, Roberts R, Mwacharo J, Bowyer G, et al. Prime-boost vaccination with chimpanzee adenovirus and modified vaccinia Ankara encoding TRAP provides partial protection against Plasmodium falciparum infection in Kenyan adults. Sci Transl Med. 2015 May 6;7(286):286re5.
- 283. Tiono AB, Nébié I, Anagnostou N, Coulibaly AS, Bowyer G, Lam E, et al. First field efficacy trial of the ChAd63 MVA ME-TRAP vectored malaria vaccine candidate in 5-17 months old infants and children. PLoS One. 2018 Dec 12;13(12):e0208328.
- 284. Douglas AD. Subunit Blood-Stage Malaria Vaccines. In: Mota, MM, Rodriguez A, editors. *Malaria: Immune Response to Infection and Vaccination*. New York: Springer; 2017. p. 211–38.
- 285. Silk SE, Kalinga WF, Mtaka IM, Lilolime NS, Mpina M, Milando F, et al. Superior antibody immunogenicity of a viral-vectored RH5 blood-stage malaria vaccine in Tanzanian infants as compared to adults. Med (New York, NY). 2023 Oct 13;4(10):668-686.e7.
- 286. Duffy PE. Transmission-Blocking Vaccines: Harnessing Herd Immunity for Malaria Elimination. Expert Rev Vaccines. 2021 Feb;20(2):185–98.
- Coelho CH, Rappuoli R, Hotez PJ, Duffy PE. Transmission-Blocking Vaccines for Malaria: Time to Talk about Vaccine Introduction. Trends Parasitol. 2019 Jul;35(7):483–6.
- Bansal GP, Kumar N. Immune mechanisms targeting malaria transmission: opportunities for vaccine development. Expert Rev Vaccines. 2024 Jun 25;23(1):645-654.
- 289. Yusuf Y, Yoshii T, Iyori M, Mizukami H, Fukumoto S, Yamamoto DS, et al. A Viral-Vectored Multi-Stage Malaria Vaccine Regimen With Protective and Transmission-Blocking Efficacies. Front Immunol. 2019 Oct 15;10:2412.
- 290. Mallory KL, Taylor JA, Zou X, Waghela IN, Schneider CG, Sibilo MQ, et al.

Messenger RNA expressing PfCSP induces functional, protective immune responses against malaria in mice. NPJ vaccines. 2021 Jun 18;6(1):84.

- 291. You H, Jones MK, Gordon CA, Arganda AE, Cai P, Al-Wassiti H, et al. The mRNA Vaccine Technology Era and the Future Control of Parasitic Infections. Clin Microbiol Rev. 2023 Mar 23;36(1):e0024121.
- 292. Hayashi CTH, Cao Y, Clark LC, Tripathi AK, Zavala F, Dwivedi G, et al. mRNA-LNP expressing PfCSP and Pfs25 vaccine candidates targeting infection and transmission of Plasmodium falciparum. NPJ vaccines. 2022 Dec 1;7(1):155.
- 293. Yoshida N, Nussenzweig R, Potocnjak P, Nussenzweig V, Aikawa M. Hybridoma produces protective antibodies directed against the sporozoite stage of malaria parasite. Science. 1980 Jan 4;207(4426):71-3.
- 294. Potocnjak P, Yoshida N, Nussenzweig RS, Nussenzweig V. Monovalent fragments (Fab) of monoclonal antibodies to a sporozoite surface antigen (Pb44) protect mice against malarial infection. J Exp Med. 1980 Jun 1;151(6):1504–13.
- Zavala F, Cochrane AH, Nardin EH, Nussenzweig RS, Nussenzweig V.
 Circumsporozoite proteins of malaria parasites contain a single immunodominant region with two or more identical epitopes. J Exp Med. 1983 Jun 1;157(6):1947–57.
- 296. Foquet L, Hermsen CC, Van Gemert GJ, Van Braeckel E, Weening KE, Sauerwein R, et al. Vaccine-induced monoclonal antibodies targeting circumsporozoite protein prevent Plasmodium falciparum infection. J Clin Invest. 2014 Jan;124(1):140–4.
- 297. Oyen D, Torres JL, Wille-Reece U, Ockenhouse CF, Emerling D, Glanville J, et al. Structural basis for antibody recognition of the NANP repeats in *Plasmodium falciparum* circumsporozoite protein. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2017 Nov 28;114(48): E10438-E10445.
- 298. Tan J, Sack BK, Oyen D, Zenklusen I, Piccoli L, Barbieri S, et al. A public antibody lineage that potently inhibits malaria infection through dual binding to the circumsporozoite protein. Nat Med. 2018 May;24(4):401–7.
- 299. Kisalu NK, Idris AH, Weidle C, Flores-Garcia Y, Flynn BJ, Sack BK, et al. A human monoclonal antibody prevents malaria infection by targeting a new site of

vulnerability on the parasite. Nat Med. 2018 May;24(4):408–16.

- 300. Wang LT, Pereira LS, Flores-Garcia Y, O'Connor J, Flynn BJ, Schön A, et al. A Potent Anti-Malarial Human Monoclonal Antibody Targets Circumsporozoite Protein Minor Repeats and Neutralizes Sporozoites in the Liver. Immunity. 2020 Oct 13;53(4):733-744.e8.
- 301. Flores-Garcia Y, Wang LT, Park M, Asady B, Idris AH, Kisalu NK, et al. The P. falciparum CSP repeat region contains three distinct epitopes required for protection by antibodies in vivo. PLoS Pathog. 2021 Nov 8;17(11):e1010042.
- 302. Livingstone MC, Bitzer AA, Giri A, Luo K, Sankhala RS, Choe M, et al. In vitro and in vivo inhibition of malaria parasite infection by monoclonal antibodies against Plasmodium falciparum circumsporozoite protein (CSP). Sci Rep. 2021 Mar 5;11(1):1–15.
- 303. Wang LT, Pereira LS, Kiyuka PK, Schön A, Kisalu NK, Vistein R, et al. Protective effects of combining monoclonal antibodies and vaccines against the Plasmodium falciparum circumsporozoite protein. PLoS Pathog. 2021 Dec 6;17(12):e1010133.
- 304. Beutler N, Pholcharee T, Oyen D, Flores-Garcia Y, MacGill RS, Garcia E, et al. A novel CSP C-Terminal epitope targeted by an antibody with protective activity against Plasmodium falciparum. PLoS Pathog. 2022 Mar 28;18(3):e1010409.
- 305. Kisalu NK, Pereira LD, Ernste K, Flores-Garcia Y, Idris AH, Asokan M, et al. Enhancing durability of CIS43 monoclonal antibody by Fc mutation or AAV delivery for malaria prevention. JCI insight. 2021 Feb 8;6(3):e143958.
- 306. Gaudinski MR, Berkowitz NM, Idris AH, Coates EE, Holman LA, Mendoza F, et al. A Monoclonal Antibody for Malaria Prevention. N Engl J Med. 2021 Aug 26;385(9):803–14.
- 307. Wu RL, Idris AH, Berkowitz NM, Happe M, Gaudinski MR, Buettner C, et al. Low-Dose Subcutaneous or Intravenous Monoclonal Antibody to Prevent Malaria. N Engl J Med. 2022 Aug 4;387(5):397–407.
- Williams KL, Guerrero S, Flores-Garcia Y, Kim D, Williamson KS, Siska C, et al. A candidate antibody drug for prevention of malaria. Nat Med. 2024 Jan;30(1):117–29.
- 309. Laurens MB. RTS,S/AS01 vaccine (Mosquirix[™]): an overview. Hum Vaccin

Immunother. 2020 Mar 20;16(3):480-9.

- 310. Ballou WR, Hoffman SL, Sherwood JA, Hollingdale MR, Neva FA, Hockmeyer WT, et al. Safety and Efficacy of a Recombinant DNA Plasmodium Falciparum Sporozoite Vaccine. Lancet. 1987 Jun 6;1(8545):1277–81.
- 311. Gordon DM, McGovern TW, Krzych U, Cohen JC, Schneider I, LaChance R, et al. Safety, Immunogenicity, and Efficacy of a Recombinantly Produced Plasmodium falciparum Circumsporozoite Protein-Hepatitis B Surface Antigen Subunit Vaccine. J Infect Dis. 1995 Jun 1;171(6):1576–85.
- 312. Stoute JA, Slaoui M, Heppner DG, Momin P, Kester KE, Desmons P, et al. A preliminary evaluation of a recombinant circumsporozoite protein vaccine against Plasmodium falciparum malaria. RTS,S Malaria Vaccine Evaluation Group. N Engl J Med. 1997 Jan 9;336(2):86–91.
- 313. Alonso PL, Sacarlal J, Aponte JJ, Leach A, Macete E, Milman J, et al. Efficacy of the RTS,S/AS02A vaccine against Plasmodium falciparum infection and disease in young African children: randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2004 Oct;364(9443):1411–20.
- 314. Alonso PL, Sacarlal J, Aponte JJ, Leach A, Macete E, Aide P, et al. Duration of protection with RTS,S/AS02A malaria vaccine in prevention of Plasmodium falciparum disease in Mozambican children: single-blind extended follow-up of a randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2005 Dec 10;366(9502):2012–8.
- 315. Bejon P, Lusingu J, Olotu A, Leach A, Lievens M, Vekemans J, et al. Efficacy of RTS,S/AS01E vaccine against malaria in children 5 to 17 months of age. N Engl J Med. 2008 Dec 11;359(24):2521–32.
- 316. Leach A, Vekemans J, Lievens M, Ofori-Anyinam O, Cahill C, Owusu-Agyei S, et al. Design of a phase III multicenter trial to evaluate the efficacy of the RTS,S/AS01 malaria vaccine in children across diverse transmission settings in Africa. Malar J. 2011 Aug 4;10:224.
- 317. Agnandji ST, Lell B, Soulanoudjingar SS, Fernandes JF, Abossolo BP, Conzelmann C, et al. First results of phase 3 trial of RTS,S/AS01 malaria vaccine in African children. N Engl J Med. 2011 Nov 17;365(20):1863–75.
- 318. Agnandji ST, Lell B, Fernandes JF, Abossolo BP, Methogo BGNO, Kabwende AL,

et al. A phase 3 trial of RTS,S/AS01 malaria vaccine in African infants. N Engl J Med. 2012 Dec 13;367(24):2284–95.

- 319. Clement F, Dewar V, Van Braeckel E, Desombere I, Dewerchin M, Swysen C, et al. Validation of an enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for the quantification of human IgG directed against the repeat region of the circumsporozoite protein of the parasite Plasmodium falciparum. Malar J. 2012 Nov 22;11:384.
- 320. White MT, Bejon P, Olotu A, Griffin JT, Bojang K, Lusingu J, et al. A combined analysis of immunogenicity, antibody kinetics and vaccine efficacy from phase 2 trials of the RTS,S malaria vaccine. BMC Med. 2014 Jul 10;12:117.
- 321. Owusu-Agyei S, Ansong D, Asante K, Kwarteng Owusu S, Owusu R, Wireko Brobby NA, et al. Randomized controlled trial of RTS,S/AS02D and RTS,S/AS01E malaria candidate vaccines given according to different schedules in Ghanaian children. PLoS One. 2009 Oct 2;4(10):e7302.
- 322. Lell B, Agnandji S, von Glasenapp I, Haertle S, Oyakhiromen S, Issifou S, et al. A randomized trial assessing the safety and immunogenicity of AS01 and AS02 adjuvanted RTS,S malaria vaccine candidates in children in Gabon. PLoS One. 2009 Oct 27;4(10):e7611.
- 323. Polhemus ME, Remich SA, Ogutu BR, Waitumbi JN, Otieno L, Apollo S, et al. Evaluation of RTS,S/AS02A and RTS,S/AS01B in adults in a high malaria transmission area. PLoS One. 2009 Jul 31;4(7):e6465.
- 324. RTS,S Clinical Trials Partnership. Efficacy and safety of the RTS,S/AS01 malaria vaccine during 18 months after vaccination: a phase 3 randomized, controlled trial in children and young infants at 11 African sites. PLoS Med. 2014 Jul 29;11(7):e1001685.
- 325. White MT, Verity R, Griffin JT, Asante KP, Owusu-Agyei S, Greenwood B, et al. Immunogenicity of the RTS,S/AS01 malaria vaccine and implications for duration of vaccine efficacy: secondary analysis of data from a phase 3 randomised controlled trial. Lancet Infect Dis. 2015 Dec;15(12):1450-8.
- 326. Sanchez L, Vidal M, Jairoce C, Aguilar R, Ubillos I, Cuamba I, et al. Antibody responses to the RTS,S/AS01E vaccine and Plasmodium falciparum antigens after a booster dose within the phase 3 trial in Mozambique. npj Vaccines. 2020 Jun 4;5:46.

- 327. Ubillos I, Ayestaran A, Nhabomba AJ, Dosoo D, Vidal M, Jiménez A, et al. Baseline exposure, antibody subclass, and hepatitis B response differentially affect malaria protective immunity following RTS,S/AS01E vaccination in African children. BMC Med. 2018 Oct 31;16(1):197.
- 328. Dobaño C, Ubillos I, Jairoce C, Gyan B, Vidal M, Jiménez A, et al. RTS,S/AS01E immunization increases antibody responses to vaccine-unrelated Plasmodium falciparum antigens associated with protection against clinical malaria in African children: a case-control study. BMC Med. 2019 Aug 14;17(1):157.
- 329. Bell GJ, Gyaase S, Goel V, Adu B, Mensah B, Essone P, et al. Background malaria incidence and parasitemia during the three-dose RTS,S/AS01 vaccination series do not reduce magnitude of antibody response nor efficacy against the first case of malaria. BMC Infect Dis. 2023 Oct 23;23(1):716.
- 330. Kester KE, Cummings JF, Ofori-Anyinam O, Ockenhouse CF, Krzych U, Moris P, et al. Randomized, double-blind, phase 2a trial of falciparum malaria vaccines RTS,S/AS01B and RTS,S/AS02A in malaria-naive adults: Safety, efficacy, and immunologic associates of protection. J Infect Dis. 2009 Aug 1;200(3):337–46.
- 331. Vanderberg J, Nussenzweig R, Most H. Protective immunity produced by the injection of x-irradiated sporozoites of Plasmodium berghei. V. In vitro effects of immune serum on sporozoites. Mil Med. 1969 Sep;134(10):1183–90.
- 332. Cochrane AH, Aikawa M, Jeng M, Nussenzweig RS. Antibody-induced ultrastructural changes of malarial sporozoites. J Immunol. 1976 Mar;116(3):859–67.
- 333. de Korne CM, van Schuijlenburg R, Sijtsma JC, de Bes HM, Baalbergen E, Azargoshasb S, et al. Sporozoite motility as a quantitative readout for anti-CSP antibody inhibition. Sci Rep. 2022 Oct 13;12(1):17184.
- 334. Schwenk R, Asher L V., Chalom I, Lanar D, Sun P, White K, et al. Opsonization by antigen-specific antibodies as a mechanism of protective immunity induced by Plasmodium falciparum circumsporozoite protein-based vaccine. Parasite Immunol. 2003 Jan;25(1):17–25.
- 335. Feng G, Wines BD, Kurtovic L, Chan JA, Boeuf P, Mollard V, et al. Mechanisms and targets of Fcγ-receptor mediated immunity to malaria sporozoites. Nat

Commun. 2021 Mar 19;12(1):1742.

- 336. Behet MC, Kurtovic L, Van Gemert G-J, Haukes CM, Siebelink-Stoter R, Graumans W, et al. The Complement System Contributes to Functional Antibody-Mediated Responses Induced by Immunization with Plasmodium falciparum Malaria Sporozoites. Infect Immun. 2018 Jun 21;8687):e00920-17.
- 337. Dobaño C, Sanz H, Sorgho H, Dosoo D, Mpina M, Ubillos I, et al. Concentration and avidity of antibodies to different circumsporozoite epitopes correlate with RTS,S/AS01E malaria vaccine efficacy. Nat Commun. 2019 May 15;10(1):2174.
- 338. Cerami C, Frevert U, Sinnis P, Takacs B, Clavijo P, Santos MJ, et al. The basolateral domain of the hepatocyte plasma membrane bears receptors for the circumsporozoite protein of Plasmodium falciparum sporozoites. Cell. 1992 Sep 18;70(6):1021–33.
- 339. Coppi A, Natarajan R, Pradel G, Bennett BL, James ER, Roggero MA, et al. The malaria circumsporozoite protein has two functional domains, each with distinct roles as sporozoites journey from mosquito to mammalian host. J Exp Med. 2011 Feb 14;208(2):341–56.
- 340. Barbosa A, Naniche D, Aponte JJ, Manaca MN, Mandomando I, Aide P, et al. Plasmodium falciparum-specific cellular immune responses after immunization with the RTS,S/AS02D candidate malaria vaccine in infants living in an area of high endemicity in Mozambique. Infect Immun. 2009 Oct;77(10):4502–9.
- 341. Agnandji ST, Fendel R, Mestré M, Janssens M, Vekemans J, Held J, et al. Induction of Plasmodium falciparum-specific CD4+ T cells and memory B cells in gabonese children vaccinated with RTS,S/AS01E and RTS,S/AS02D. PLoS One. 2011 Apr 11;6(4):e18559.
- 342. Ansong D, Asante KP, Vekemans J, Owusu SK, Owusu R, Brobby NAW, et al. T cell responses to the RTS,S/AS01e and RTS,S/AS02D malaria candidate vaccines administered according to different schedules to Ghanaian Children. PLoS One. 2011 Apr 27;6(4):e18891.
- 343. Olotu A, Moris P, Mwacharo J, Vekemans J, Kimani D, Janssens M, et al. Circumsporozoite-specific T cell responses in children vaccinated with RTS,S/AS01 E and protection against P falciparum clinical malaria. PLoS One.

2011 Oct 6;6(10):e25786.

- 344. Ndungu FM, Mwacharo J, Kimani D, Kai O, Moris P, Jongert E, et al. A Statistical Interaction between Circumsporozoite Protein-Specific T Cell and Antibody Responses and Risk of Clinical Malaria Episodes following Vaccination with RTS,S/AS01E. PLoS One. 2012 Dec 27;7(12):e52870.
- 345. Horowitz A, Hafalla JCR, King E, Lusingu J, Dekker D, Leach A, et al. Antigen-Specific IL-2 Secretion Correlates with NK Cell Responses after Immunization of Tanzanian Children with the RTS,S/AS01 Malaria Vaccine. J Immunol. 2012 May 15;188(10):5054–62.
- 346. Sun P, Schwenk R, White K, Stoute JA, Cohen J, Ballou WR, et al. Protective Immunity Induced with Malaria Vaccine, RTS,S, Is Linked to Plasmodium falciparum Circumsporozoite Protein-Specific CD4+ and CD8+ T Cells Producing IFN-γ. J Immunol. 2003 Dec 15;171(12):6961–7.
- 347. Lumsden JM, Schwenk RJ, Rein LE, Moris P, Janssens M, Ofori-Anyinam O, et al. Protective immunity induced with the RTS,S/AS vaccine is associated with IL-2 and TNF-α producing effector and central memory CD4 + T cells. PLoS One. 2011 Jul 11;6(7):e20775.
- 348. White MT, Bejon P, Olotu A, Griffin JT, Riley EM, Kester KE, et al. The Relationship between RTS,S Vaccine-Induced Antibodies, CD4+ T Cell Responses and Protection against Plasmodium falciparum Infection. PLoS One. 2013 Apr 16;8(4): e61395.
- 349. Moncunill G, De Rosa SC, Ayestaran A, Nhabomba AJ, Mpina M, Cohen KW, et al. RTS,S/AS01E malaria vaccine induces memory and polyfunctional T cell responses in a pediatric African phase iii trial. Front Immunol. 2017 Aug 23;8:1008.
- 350. Moncunill G, Mpina M, Nhabomba AJ, Aguilar R, Ayestaran A, Sanz H, et al. Distinct helper t cell type 1 and 2 responses associated with malaria protection and risk in rts,s/as01e vaccinees. Clin Infect Dis. 2017 Sep 1;65(5):746–55.
- 351. Pallikkuth S, Chaudhury S, Lu P, Pan L, Jongert E, Wille-Reece U, et al. A delayed fractionated dose RTS,S AS01 vaccine regimen mediates protection via improved T follicular helper and B cell responses. Elife. 2020 Apr 29;9:e51889.

- 352. Samuels AM, Ansong D, Kariuki SK, Adjei S, Bollaerts A, Ockenhouse C, et al. Efficacy of RTS,S/AS01(E) malaria vaccine administered according to different full, fractional, and delayed third or early fourth dose regimens in children aged 5-17 months in Ghana and Kenya: an open-label, phase 2b, randomised controlled trial. Lancet Infect Dis. 2022 Sep;22(9):1329–42.
- 353. Regules JA, Cicatelli SB, Bennett JW, Paolino KM, Twomey PS, Moon JE, et al. Fractional third and fourth dose of RTS,S/AS01 malaria candidate vaccine: A phase 2a controlled human malaria parasite infection and immunogenicity study. J Infect Dis. 2016 Sep 1;214(5):762–71.
- 354. Chandramohan D, Zongo I, Sagara I, Cairns M, Yerbanga R-S, Diarra M, et al.
 Seasonal Malaria Vaccination with or without Seasonal Malaria Chemoprevention.
 N Engl J Med. 2021 Sep 9;385(11):1005–17.
- 355. Tan J, Sack BK, Oyen D, Zenklusen I, Piccoli L, Barbieri S, et al. A public antibody lineage that potently inhibits malaria infection through dual binding to the circumsporozoite protein. Nat Med. 2018 May;24(4):401-407.
- 356. Rivera-Correa J, Yasnot-Acosta MF, Tovar NC, Velasco-Parejaid MC, Easton A, Rodriguez A. Atypical memory B-cells and autoantibodies correlate with anemia during plasmodium vivax complicated infections. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2020 Jul 20;14(7):e0008466.
- 357. Coppi A, Pinzon-Ortiz C, Hutter C, Sinnis P. The Plasmodium circumsporozoite protein is proteolytically processed during cell invasion. J Exp Med. 2005 Jan 3;201(1):27–33.
- 358. Espinosa DA, Gutierrez GM, Rojas-Lopez M, Noe AR, Shi L, Tse SW, et al. Proteolytic Cleavage of the Plasmodium falciparum Circumsporozoite Protein Is a Target of Protective Antibodies. J Infect Dis. 2015 Oct 1;212(7):1111–9.
- 359. Chatterjee D, Lewis FJ, Sutton HJ, Kaczmarski JA, Gao X, Cai Y, et al. Avid binding by B cells to the Plasmodium circumsporozoite protein repeat suppresses responses to protective subdominant epitopes. Cell Rep. 2021 Apr 13;35(2):108996.
- 360. Hou N, Jiang N, Ma Y, Zou Y, Piao X, Liu S, et al. Low-Complexity Repetitive Epitopes of Plasmodium falciparum Are Decoys for Humoural Immune

Responses. Front Immunol. 2020 Apr 15:11:610.

- 361. Anders RF, Shi PT, Scanlon DB, Leach SJ, Coppel RL, Brown G V, et al. Antigenic repeat structures in proteins of Plasmodium falciparum. Ciba Found Symp. 1986 Jan 1;119:164–83.
- 362. Schofield L, Uadia P. Lack of Ir gene control in the immune response to malaria. I. A thymus-independent antibody response to the repetitive surface protein of sporozoites. J Immunol. 1990 Apr 1;144(7):2781–8.
- 363. Schofield L. The circumsporozoite protein of Plasmodium: a mechanism of immune evasion by the malaria parasite? Bull World Health Organ. 1990;68 Suppl(Suppl):66–73.
- 364. Raghavan M, Kalantar KL, Duarte E, Teyssier N, Takahashi S, Kung AF, et al. Antibodies to repeat-containing antigens in Plasmodium falciparum are exposuredependent and short-lived in children in natural malaria infections. Elife. 2023 Feb 15;12:e81401.
- 365. Seder RA, Darrah PA, Roederer M. T-cell quality in memory and protection: Implications for vaccine design. Nat Rev Immunol. 2008 Apr;8(4):247–58.
- 366. Le Gallou S, Caron G, Delaloy C, Rossille D, Tarte K, Fest T. IL-2 Requirement for Human Plasma Cell Generation: Coupling Differentiation and Proliferation by Enhancing MAPK–ERK Signaling. J Immunol. 2012 Jul 1;189(1):161–73.
- 367. Litjens NHR, Huisman M, Hijdra D, Lambrecht BMN, Stittelaar KJ, Betjes MGH. IL-2 Producing Memory CD4+ T Lymphocytes Are Closely Associated with the Generation of IgG-Secreting Plasma Cells. J Immunol. 2008 Sep 1;181(5):3665– 73.
- 368. Mitsdoerffer M, Lee Y, Jäger A, Kim H-J, Korn T, Kolls JK, et al. Proinflammatory T helper type 17 cells are effective B-cell helpers. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2010 Aug 10;107(32):14292–7.
- 369. Guthmiller JJ, Graham AC, Zander RA, Pope RL, Butler NS. Cutting Edge: IL-10 Is Essential for the Generation of Germinal Center B Cell Responses and Anti-Plasmodium Humoral Immunity. J Immunol. 2017 Jan 15;198(2):617–22.
- 370. Zhang G, Manaca MN, McNamara-Smith M, Mayor A, Nhabomba A, Berthoud TK, et al. Interleukin-10 (IL-10) polymorphisms are associated with IL-10:

Production and clinical malaria in young children. Infect Immun. 2012 Jul;80(7):2316–22.

- 371. Portugal S, Tran TM, Ongoiba A, Bathily A, Li S, Doumbo S, et al. Treatment of chronic asymptomatic plasmodium falciparum infection does not increase the risk of clinical malaria upon reinfection. Clin Infect Dis. 2017 Mar 1;64(5):645–53.
- 372. Mackroth MS, Abel A, Steeg C, Schulze zur Wiesch J, Jacobs T. Acute Malaria Induces PD1+CTLA4+ Effector T Cells with Cell-Extrinsic Suppressor Function. PLoS Pathog. 2016 Nov 1;12(11):e1005909.
- 373. Butler NS, Moebius J, Pewe LL, Traore B, Doumbo OK, Tygrett LT, et al. Therapeutic blockade of PD-L1 and LAG-3 rapidly clears established blood-stage Plasmodium infection. Nat Immunol. 2011 Dec 11;13(2):188–95.
- Horne-Debets JM, Faleiro R, Karunarathne DS, Liu XQ, Lineburg KE, Poh CM, et al. PD-1 dependent exhaustion of CD8+ T cells drives chronic malaria. Cell Rep. 2013 Dec 12;5(5):1204–13.
- 375. Martin SJ, Finucane DM, Amarante-Mendes GP, O'Brien GA, Green DR. Phosphatidylserine externalization during CD95-induced apoptosis of cells and cytoplasts requires ICE/CED-3 protease activity. J Biol Chem. 1996 Nov 15;271(46):28753–6.
- 376. Rivera-Correa J, Mackroth MS, Jacobs T, Schulze Zur Wiesch J, Rolling T, Rodriguez A. Atypical memory B-cells are associated with Plasmodium falciparum anemia through anti-phosphatidylserine antibodies. Elife. 2019 Nov 12;8:e48309.
- 377. Imai T, Ishida H, Suzue K, Taniguchi T, Okada H, Shimokawa C, et al. Cytotoxic activities of CD8+ T cells collaborate with macrophages to protect against blood-stage murine malaria. Elife. 2015 Mar 11;4:e04232.
- 378. Junqueira C, Barbosa CRR, Costa PAC, Teixeira-Carvalho A, Castro G, Sen Santara S, et al. Cytotoxic CD8+ T cells recognize and kill Plasmodium vivax– infected reticulocytes. Nat Med. 2018 Sep;24(9):1330–6.
- 379. Wang SC, Zhu XY, Xu YY, Zhang D, Li YH, Tao Y, et al. Programmed cell death-1 (PD-1) and T-cell immunoglobulin mucin-3 (Tim-3) regulate CD4+ T cells to induce Type 2 helper T cell (Th2) bias at the maternal-fetal interface. Hum Reprod. 2016 Apr;31(4):700–11.

- 380. Wang SC, Li YH, Piao HL, Hong XW, Zhang D, Xu YY, et al. PD-1 and Tim-3 pathways are associated with regulatory CD8+ T-cell function in decidua and maintenance of normal pregnancy. Cell Death Dis. 2015 May 7;6(5):e1738.
- 381. Wang S, Sun F, Li M, Qian J, Chen C, Wang M, et al. The appropriate frequency and function of decidual Tim-3+CTLA-4+CD8+ T cells are important in maintaining normal pregnancy. Cell Death Dis. 2019 May 28;10(6):407.
- 382. Anderson AC, Joller N, Kuchroo VK. Lag-3, Tim-3, and TIGIT: Co-inhibitory Receptors with Specialized Functions in Immune Regulation. Immunity. 2016 May 16;44(5):989–1004.
- 383. Edwards CL, Ng SS, de Labastida Rivera F, Corvino D, Engel JA, de Oca MM, et al. IL-10–producing Th1 cells possess a distinct molecular signature in malaria. J Clin Invest. 2023 Jan 3;133(1):e153733.
- 384. Brockmann L, Soukou S, Steglich B, Czarnewski P, Zhao L, Wende S, et al. Molecular and functional heterogeneity of IL-10-producing CD4(+) T cells. Nat Commun. 2018 Dec 21;9(1):5457.
- 385. Wilder BK, Vigdorovich V, Carbonetti S, Minkah N, Hertoghs N, Raappana A, et al. Anti-TRAP/SSP2 monoclonal antibodies can inhibit sporozoite infection and may enhance protection of anti-CSP monoclonal antibodies. npj Vaccines. 2022 May 26;7(1):58.
- 386. Kurtis JD, Hollingdale MR, Luty AJF, Lanar DE, Krzych U, Duffy PE. Preerythrocytic immunity to Plasmodium falciparum: The case for an LSA-1 vaccine. Trends Parasitol. 2001 May 1;17(5):219–23.
- 387. Tamminga C, Sedegah M, Maiolatesi S, Fedders C, Reyes S, Reyes A, et al. Human adenovirus 5-vectored Plasmodium falciparum NMRC-M3V-Ad-PfCA vaccine encoding CSP and AMA1 is safe, well-tolerated and immunogenic but does not protect against controlled human malaria infection. Hum Vaccin Immunother. 2013 Oct;9(10):2165–77.
- 388. Fernandez-Arias, C and Tsuji M. Viral Vector Vaccines for Liver-Stage Malaria. In: Mota, MM, Rodriguez A, editors. *Malaria: Immune Response to Infection and Vaccination*. New York: Springer; 2017. p. 157–69.
- 389. Langowski MD, Khan FA, Savransky S, Brown DR, Balasubramaniyam A,

Harrison WB, et al. Restricted valency (NPNA)n repeats and junctional epitopebased circumsporozoite protein vaccines against Plasmodium falciparum. npj Vaccines. 2022 Jan 27;7(1):13.

- 390. Atcheson E, Hill AVS, Reyes-Sandoval A. A VLP for validation of the Plasmodium falciparum circumsporozoite protein junctional epitope for vaccine development. npj Vaccines. 2021 Apr 1;6(1):46.
- 391. Jelínková L, Jhun H, Eaton A, Petrovsky N, Zavala F, Chackerian B. An epitopebased malaria vaccine targeting the junctional region of circumsporozoite protein. npj Vaccines. 2021 Jan 21;6(1):13.
- 392. Pendyala G, Calvo-Calle JM, Moreno A, Kane RS. A multivalent Plasmodium falciparum circumsporozoite protein-based nanoparticle malaria vaccine elicits a robust and durable antibody response against the junctional epitope and the major repeats. Bioeng Transl Med. 2023 Mar 28;8(4):e10514.
- 393. Gregson AL, Oliveira G, Othoro C, Calvo-Calle JM, Thorton GB, Nardin E, et al. Phase I trial of an Alhydrogel adjuvanted hepatitis B core virus-like particle containing epitopes of Plasmodium falciparum circumsporozoite protein. PLoS One. 2008 Feb 6;3(2)e1556.
- 394. Calvo-Calle JM, Oliveira GA, Watta CO, Soverow J, Parra-Lopez C, Nardin EH. A linear peptide containing minimal T- and B-cell epitopes of Plasmodium falciparum circumsporozoite protein elicits protection against transgenic sporozoite challenge. Infect Immun. 2006 Dec;74(12):6929–39.
- 395. de Oliveira GA, Clavijo P, Nussenzweig RS, Nardin EH. Immunogenicity of an alum-adsorbed synthetic multiple-antigen peptide based on B- and T-cell epitopes of the Plasmodium falciparum CS protein: possible vaccine application. Vaccine. 1994 Aug;12(11):1012–7.
- 396. McNamara HA, Idris AH, Sutton HJ, Vistein R, Flynn BJ, Cai Y, et al. Antibody Feedback Limits the Expansion of B Cell Responses to Malaria Vaccination but Drives Diversification of the Humoral Response. Cell Host Microbe. 2020 Oct 7;28(4):572-585.e7.
- 397. O'Neill RE, Cao X. Co-stimulatory and co-inhibitory pathways in cancer immunotherapy. Adv Cancer Res. 2019 Apr 17;143:145–94.

- 398. Hargadon KM, Johnson CE, Williams CJ. Immune checkpoint blockade therapy for cancer: An overview of FDA-approved immune checkpoint inhibitors. Int Immunopharmacol. 2018 Sep;62:29–39.
- 399. Freeman GJ, Sharpe AH. A new therapeutic strategy for malaria: Targeting T cell exhaustion. Nat Immunol. 2012 Jan 19;13(2):113-5.
- 400. Hill DL, Carr EJ, Rutishauser T, Moncunill G, Campo JJ, Innocentin S, et al. Immune system development varies according to age, location, and anemia in African children. Sci Transl Med. 2020 Feb 5;12(529):eaaw9522.
- 401. van Dorst MMAR, Pyuza JJ, Nkurunungi G, Kullaya VI, Smits HH, Hogendoorn PCW, et al. Immunological factors linked to geographical variation in vaccine responses. Nat Rev Immunol. 2024 Apr;24(4):250–63.